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SIXTY FIFTH LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 
 

 
NINETY NINTH DAY 

 

 
House Chamber, Olympia, Monday, April 17, 2017 

 
The House was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by the 

Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding).  The Clerk 
called the roll and a quorum was present. 

 
The flags were escorted to the rostrum by a Sergeant at 

Arms Color Guard, Pages Emma Geiger and Will Basinski.  
The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) led the 
Chamber in the Pledge of Allegiance.  The prayer was 
offered by Pastor Bubba Jennings, Resurrection Church, 
Tacoma, Washington. 

 
Reading of the Journal of the previous day was 

dispensed with and it was ordered to stand approved. 
 
The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) called 

upon Representative Lovick to preside. 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

third order of business. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 14, 2017 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The President has signed: 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5198, 
SENATE BILL NO. 5674, 

 
and the same are herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter G. Goodman, Secretary 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

seventh order of business. 
 

THIRD READING 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1427, with the following amendment(s):   
 
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that in 2015 an average of two 
Washington residents died per day in this 
state from opioid overdose and that opioid 

overdose deaths have more than doubled 
between 2010 and 2015. 

The legislature further finds that 
medically prescribed opioids intended to 
treat pain have contributed to the opioid 
epidemic and although Washington has done 
much to address the prescribing and 
tracking of opioid prescriptions, more 
needs to be done to ensure proper 
prescribing and use of opioids and access 
to treatment. This includes allowing local 
health officers to access the prescription 
monitoring program in order to provide 
patient follow-up and care coordination, 
including directing care to opioid 
treatment programs in the area as 
appropriate to the patient following an 
overdose event. 

The legislature intends to streamline 
its already comprehensive system of 
tracking and treating opioid abuse by: 
Reducing barriers to the siting of opioid 
treatment programs; ensuring ease of 
access for prescribers, including those 
prescribers who provide services in opioid 
treatment programs, to the prescription 
monitoring program; allowing facilities 
and practitioners to use the information 
received under the prescription monitoring 
program for the purpose of providing 
individual prescriber quality improvement 
feedback; and requiring the boards and 
commissions of the health care professions 
with prescriptive authority to adopt rules 
establishing requirements for prescribing 
opioid drugs with the goal of reducing the 
number of people who inadvertently become 
addicted to opioids and, consequently, 
reducing the burden on opioid treatment 
programs. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.22 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the board must 
adopt rules establishing requirements for 
prescribing opioid drugs. The rules may 
contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the board 
must consider the agency medical 
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directors' group and centers for disease 
control guidelines, and may consult with 
the department of health, the University 
of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of podiatric 
physicians and surgeons in the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.32 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the commission 
must adopt rules establishing requirements 
for prescribing opioid drugs. The rules 
may contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the 
commission must consider the agency 
medical directors' group and centers for 
disease control guidelines, and may 
consult with the department of health, the 
University of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of dentists in 
the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.57 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the board must 
adopt rules establishing requirements for 
prescribing opioid drugs. The rules may 
contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the board 
must consider the agency medical 
directors' group and centers for disease 
control guidelines, and may consult with 
the department of health, the University 
of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of osteopathic 
physicians and surgeons in the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.57A RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the board must 
adopt rules establishing requirements for 
prescribing opioid drugs. The rules may 
contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the board 
must consider the agency medical 
directors' group and centers for disease 
control guidelines, and may consult with 
the department of health, the University 
of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of osteopathic 
physician assistants in the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.71 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the commission 
must adopt rules establishing requirements 
for prescribing opioid drugs. The rules 
may contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the 
commission must consider the agency 
medical directors' group and centers for 
disease control guidelines, and may 
consult with the department of health, the 
University of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of physicians in 
the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.71A RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the commission 
must adopt rules establishing requirements 
for prescribing opioid drugs. The rules 
may contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the 
commission must consider the agency 
medical directors' group and centers for 
disease control guidelines, and may 
consult with the department of health, the 
University of Washington, and the largest 
professional association of physician 
assistants in the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  A new section is 
added to chapter 18.79 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By January 1, 2019, the commission 
must adopt rules establishing requirements 
for prescribing opioid drugs. The rules 
may contain exemptions based on education, 
training, amount of opioids prescribed, 
patient panel, and practice environment. 

(2) In developing the rules, the 
commission must consider the agency 
medical directors' group and centers for 
disease control guidelines, and may 
consult with the department of health, the 
University of Washington, and the largest 
professional associations for advanced 
registered nurse practitioners and 
certified registered nurse anesthetists in 
the state. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 70.225.040 and 2016 c 104 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Prescription information submitted 
to the department must be confidential, in 
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compliance with chapter 70.02 RCW and 
federal health care information privacy 
requirements and not subject to 
disclosure, except as provided in 
subsections (3) ((and)), (4), and (5) of 
this section. 

(2) The department must maintain 
procedures to ensure that the privacy and 
confidentiality of patients and patient 
information collected, recorded, 
transmitted, and maintained is not 
disclosed to persons except as in 
subsections (3) ((and)), (4), and (5) of 
this section. 

(3) The department may provide data in 
the prescription monitoring program to the 
following persons: 

(a) Persons authorized to prescribe or 
dispense controlled substances or legend 
drugs, for the purpose of providing 
medical or pharmaceutical care for their 
patients; 

(b) An individual who requests the 
individual's own prescription monitoring 
information; 

(c) Health professional licensing, 
certification, or regulatory agency or 
entity; 

(d) Appropriate law enforcement or 
prosecutorial officials, including local, 
state, and federal officials and officials 
of federally recognized tribes, who are 
engaged in a bona fide specific 
investigation involving a designated 
person; 

(e) Authorized practitioners of the 
department of social and health services 
and the health care authority regarding 
medicaid program recipients; 

(f) The director or the director's 
designee within the health care authority 
regarding medicaid clients for the 
purposes of quality improvement, patient 
safety, and care coordination. The 
information may not be used for 
contracting or value-based purchasing 
decisions; 

(g) The director or director's designee 
within the department of labor and 
industries regarding workers' 
compensation claimants; 

(((g))) (h) The director or the 
director's designee within the department 
of corrections regarding offenders 
committed to the department of 
corrections; 

(((h))) (i) Other entities under grand 
jury subpoena or court order; 

(((i))) (j) Personnel of the department 
for purposes of: 

(i) Assessing prescribing practices, 
including controlled substances related to 
mortality and morbidity; 

(ii) Providing quality improvement 
feedback to providers, including 
comparison of their respective data to 
aggregate data for providers with the same 
type of license and same specialty; and 

(iii) Administration and enforcement of 
this chapter or chapter 69.50 RCW; 

(((j))) (k) Personnel of a test site 
that meet the standards under RCW 
70.225.070 pursuant to an agreement 
between the test site and a person 
identified in (a) of this subsection to 
provide assistance in determining which 
medications are being used by an 
identified patient who is under the care 
of that person; 

(((k))) (l) A health care facility or 
entity for the purpose of providing 
medical or pharmaceutical care to the 
patients of the facility or entity, or for 
quality improvement purposes if: 

(i) The facility or entity is licensed 
by the department or is operated by the 
federal government or a federally 
recognized Indian tribe; and 

(ii) The facility or entity is a trading 
partner with the state's health 
information exchange; ((and 

(l))) (m) A health care provider group 
of five or more providers for purposes of 
providing medical or pharmaceutical care 
to the patients of the provider group, or 
for quality improvement purposes if: 

(i) All the providers in the provider 
group are licensed by the department or 
the provider group is operated by the 
federal government or a federally 
recognized Indian tribe; and 

(ii) The provider group is a trading 
partner with the state's health 
information exchange; 

(n) The local health officer of a local 
health jurisdiction for the purposes of 
patient follow-up and care coordination 
following a controlled substance overdose 
event. For the purposes of this subsection 
"local health officer" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 70.05.010; and 
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(o) The coordinated care electronic 
tracking program developed in response to 
section 213, chapter 7, Laws of 2012 2nd 
sp. sess., commonly referred to as the 
seven best practices in emergency 
medicine, for the purposes of providing: 

(i) Prescription monitoring program 
data to emergency department personnel 
when the patient registers in the 
emergency department; and 

(ii) Notice to providers, appropriate 
care coordination staff, and prescribers 
listed in the patient's prescription 
monitoring program record that the patient 
has experienced a controlled substance 
overdose event. The department shall 
determine the content and format of the 
notice in consultation with the Washington 
state hospital association, Washington 
state medical association, and Washington 
state health care authority, and the 
notice may be modified as necessary to 
reflect current needs and best practices. 

(4) The department shall, on at least a 
quarterly basis, and pursuant to a 
schedule determined by the department, 
provide a facility or entity identified 
under subsection (3)(l) of this section or 
a provider group identified under 
subsection (3)(m) of this section with 
facility or entity and individual 
prescriber information if the facility, 
entity, or provider group: 

(a) Uses the information only for 
internal quality improvement and 
individual prescriber quality improvement 
feedback purposes and does not use the 
information as the sole basis for any 
medical staff sanction or adverse 
employment action; and 

(b) Provides to the department a 
standardized list of current prescribers 
of the facility, entity, or provider 
group. The specific facility, entity, or 
provider group information provided 
pursuant to this subsection and the 
requirements under this subsection must be 
determined by the department in 
consultation with the Washington state 
hospital association, Washington state 
medical association, and Washington state 
health care authority, and may be modified 
as necessary to reflect current needs and 
best practices. 

(5)(a) The department may provide data 
to public or private entities for 
statistical, research, or educational 
purposes after removing information that 
could be used to identify individual 
patients, dispensers, prescribers, and 

persons who received prescriptions from 
dispensers. 

(b)(i) The department may provide 
dispenser and prescriber data and data 
that includes indirect patient identifiers 
to the Washington state hospital 
association for use solely in connection 
with its coordinated quality improvement 
program maintained under RCW 43.70.510 
after entering into a data use agreement 
as specified in RCW 43.70.052(8) with the 
association. 

(ii) For the purposes of this 
subsection, "indirect patient 
identifiers" means data that may include: 
Hospital or provider identifiers, a five-
digit zip code, county, state, and country 
of resident; dates that include month and 
year; age in years; and race and 
ethnicity; but does not include the 
patient's first name; middle name; last 
name; social security number; control or 
medical record number; zip code plus four 
digits; dates that include day, month, and 
year; or admission and discharge date in 
combination. 

(((5) A dispenser or practitioner)) (6) 
Persons authorized in subsections (3), 
(4), and (5) of this section to receive 
data in the prescription monitoring 
program from the department, acting in 
good faith ((is)), are immune from any 
civil, criminal, disciplinary, or 
administrative liability that might 
otherwise be incurred or imposed for 
((requesting, receiving, or using 
information from the program)) acting 
under this chapter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  A new section 
is added to chapter 70.225 RCW to read as 
follows: 

Beginning November 15, 2017, the 
department shall annually report to the 
governor and the appropriate committees of 
the legislature on the number of 
facilities, entities, or provider groups 
identified in RCW 70.225.040(3) (l) and 
(m) that have integrated their federally 
certified electronic health records with 
the prescription monitoring program 
utilizing the state health information 
exchange. 

Sec. 11.  RCW 71.24.560 and 2016 sp.s. 
c 29 s 506 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) All approved ((opiate 
substitution)) opioid treatment programs 
that provide services to women who are 
pregnant are required to disseminate up-
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to-date and accurate health education 
information to all their pregnant clients 
concerning the possible addiction and 
health risks that their ((opiate 
substitution)) treatment may have on their 
baby. All pregnant clients must also be 
advised of the risks to both them and their 
baby associated with not remaining on the 
((opiate substitute)) opioid treatment 
program. The information must be provided 
to these clients both verbally and in 
writing. The health education information 
provided to the pregnant clients must 
include referral options for the 
((addicted)) substance-exposed baby. 

(2) The department shall adopt rules 
that require all ((opiate)) opioid 
treatment programs to educate all pregnant 
women in their program on the benefits and 
risks of ((methadone)) medication-
assisted treatment to their fetus before 
they are provided these medications, as 
part of their ((addiction)) treatment. The 
department shall meet the requirements 
under this subsection within the 
appropriations provided for ((opiate)) 
opioid treatment programs. The department, 
working with treatment providers and 
medical experts, shall develop and 
disseminate the educational materials to 
all certified ((opiate)) opioid treatment 
programs. 

Sec. 12.  RCW 71.24.585 and 2016 sp.s. 
c 29 s 519 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The state of Washington declares that 
there is no fundamental right to ((opiate 
substitution)) medication-assisted 
treatment for opioid use disorder. The 
state of Washington further declares that 
while ((opiate substitution drugs)) 
medications used in the treatment of 
((opiate dependency)) opioid use disorder 
are addictive substances, that they 
nevertheless have several legal, 
important, and justified uses and that one 
of their appropriate and legal uses is, in 
conjunction with other required 
therapeutic procedures, in the treatment 
of persons ((addicted to or habituated to 
opioids)) with opioid use disorder. The 
state of Washington recognizes as 
evidence-based for the management of 
opioid use disorder the medications 
approved by the federal food and drug 
administration for the treatment of opioid 
use disorder. ((Opiate substitution)) 
Medication-assisted treatment should only 
be used for participants who are deemed 
appropriate to need this level of 
intervention ((and should not be)); 

providers should first consider 
alternatives like abstinence for the first 
treatment intervention ((for all opiate 
addicts)). 

Because ((opiate substitution drugs, 
used in the treatment of opiate dependency 
are addictive and are listed as a schedule 
II)) some such medications are controlled 
substances in chapter 69.50 RCW, the state 
of Washington ((has)) maintains the legal 
obligation and right to regulate the ((use 
of opiate substitution treatment. The 
state of Washington declares its authority 
to control and regulate carefully, in 
consultation with counties and cities, all 
clinical uses of opiate substitution drugs 
used in the treatment of opiate 
addiction)) clinical uses of these 
medications in the treatment of opioid use 
disorder. 

Further, the state declares that the 
((primary)) main goal of opiate 
substitution treatment is total abstinence 
from substance use for the individuals who 
participate in the treatment program, but 
recognizes the additional goals of reduced 
morbidity, and restoration of the ability 
to lead a productive and fulfilling life. 
The state recognizes that a small 
percentage of persons who participate in 
((opiate substitution)) opioid treatment 
programs require treatment for an extended 
period of time. ((Opiate substitution)) 
Opioid treatment programs shall provide a 
comprehensive transition program to 
eliminate substance use, including 
((opiate and opiate substitute addiction)) 
opioid use of program participants. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 13.  A new section 
is added to chapter 71.24 RCW to read as 
follows: 

The state declares that a person 
lawfully possessing or using lawfully 
prescribed medication for the treatment of 
opioid use disorder must be treated the 
same in judicial and administrative 
proceedings as a person lawfully 
possessing or using other lawfully 
prescribed medications. 

Sec. 14.  RCW 71.24.590 and 2001 c 242 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((For purposes of this section, 
"area" means the county in which an 
applicant proposes to locate a certified 
program and counties adjacent, or near to, 
the county in which the program is 
proposed to be located.)) 
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When making a decision on an 
application for certification of a 
program, the department shall: 

(a) Consult with the county legislative 
authorities in the area in which an 
applicant proposes to locate a program and 
the city legislative authority in any city 
in which an applicant proposes to locate 
a program; 

(b) Certify only programs that will be 
sited in accordance with the appropriate 
county or city land use ordinances. 
Counties and cities may require 
conditional ((or special)) use permits 
with reasonable conditions for the siting 
of programs. Pursuant to RCW 36.70A.200, 
no local comprehensive plan or development 
regulation may preclude the siting of 
essential public facilities; 

(c) Not discriminate in its 
certification decision on the basis of the 
corporate structure of the applicant; 

(d) Consider the size of the population 
in need of treatment in the area in which 
the program would be located and certify 
only applicants whose programs meet the 
necessary treatment needs of that 
population; 

(e) ((Demonstrate a need in the 
community for opiate substitution 
treatment and not certify more program 
slots than justified by the need in that 
community. No program shall exceed three 
hundred fifty participants unless 
specifically authorized by the county in 
which the program is certified; 

(f))) Consider the availability of 
other certified opioid treatment programs 
near the area in which the applicant 
proposes to locate the program; 

(((g))) (f) Consider the transportation 
systems that would provide service to the 
program and whether the systems will 
provide reasonable opportunities to access 
the program for persons in need of 
treatment; 

(((h))) (g) Consider whether the 
applicant has, or has demonstrated in the 
past, the capability to provide the 
appropriate services to assist the persons 
who utilize the program in meeting goals 
established by the legislature((, 
including abstinence from opiates and 
opiate substitutes, obtaining mental 
health treatment, improving economic 
independence, and reducing adverse 
consequences associated with illegal use 
of controlled substances)) in RCW 

71.24.585. The department shall prioritize 
certification to applicants who have 
demonstrated such capability and are able 
to measure their success in meeting such 
outcomes; 

(((i))) (h) Hold ((at least)) one 
public hearing in the ((county)) community 
in which the facility is proposed to be 
located ((and one hearing in the area in 
which the facility is proposed to be 
located)). The hearing shall be held at a 
time and location that are most likely to 
permit the largest number of interested 
persons to attend and present testimony. 
The department shall notify all 
appropriate media outlets of the time, 
date, and location of the hearing at least 
three weeks in advance of the hearing. 

(2) A county may impose a maximum 
capacity for a program of not less than 
three hundred fifty participants if 
necessary to address specific local 
conditions cited by the county. 

(3) A program applying for 
certification from the department and a 
program applying for a contract from a 
state agency that has been denied the 
certification or contract shall be 
provided with a written notice specifying 
the rationale and reasons for the denial. 

(((3))) (4) For the purpose of this 
chapter, ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment program means: 

(a) Dispensing ((an opiate substitution 
drug)) a medication approved by the 
federal drug administration for the 
treatment of ((opiate addiction)) opioid 
use disorder and dispensing medication for 
the reversal of opioid overdose; and 

(b) Providing a comprehensive range of 
medical and rehabilitative services. 

Sec. 15.  RCW 71.24.590 and 2001 c 242 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((For purposes of this section, 
"area" means the county in which an 
applicant proposes to locate a certified 
program and counties adjacent, or near to, 
the county in which the program is 
proposed to be located.)) 

When making a decision on an 
application for licensing or certification 
of a program, the department shall: 

(a) Consult with the county legislative 
authorities in the area in which an 
applicant proposes to locate a program and 
the city legislative authority in any city 
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in which an applicant proposes to locate 
a program; 

(b) License or certify only programs 
that will be sited in accordance with the 
appropriate county or city land use 
ordinances. Counties and cities may 
require conditional ((or special)) use 
permits with reasonable conditions for the 
siting of programs. Pursuant to RCW 
36.70A.200, no local comprehensive plan or 
development regulation may preclude the 
siting of essential public facilities; 

(c) Not discriminate in its licensing 
or certification decision on the basis of 
the corporate structure of the applicant; 

(d) Consider the size of the population 
in need of treatment in the area in which 
the program would be located and license 
or certify only applicants whose programs 
meet the necessary treatment needs of that 
population; 

(e) ((Demonstrate a need in the 
community for opiate substitution 
treatment and not certify more program 
slots than justified by the need in that 
community. No program shall exceed three 
hundred fifty participants unless 
specifically authorized by the county in 
which the program is certified; 

(f))) Consider the availability of 
other licensed or certified opioid 
treatment programs near the area in which 
the applicant proposes to locate the 
program; 

(((g))) (f) Consider the transportation 
systems that would provide service to the 
program and whether the systems will 
provide reasonable opportunities to access 
the program for persons in need of 
treatment; 

(((h))) (g) Consider whether the 
applicant has, or has demonstrated in the 
past, the capability to provide the 
appropriate services to assist the persons 
who utilize the program in meeting goals 
established by the legislature((, 
including abstinence from opiates and 
opiate substitutes, obtaining mental 
health treatment, improving economic 
independence, and reducing adverse 
consequences associated with illegal use 
of controlled substances)) in RCW 
71.24.585. The department shall prioritize 
licensing or certification to applicants 
who have demonstrated such capability and 
are able to measure their success in 
meeting such outcomes; 

(((i))) (h) Hold ((at least)) one 
public hearing in the ((county)) community 
in which the facility is proposed to be 
located ((and one hearing in the area in 
which the facility is proposed to be 
located)). The hearing shall be held at a 
time and location that are most likely to 
permit the largest number of interested 
persons to attend and present testimony. 
The department shall notify all 
appropriate media outlets of the time, 
date, and location of the hearing at least 
three weeks in advance of the hearing. 

(2) A county may impose a maximum 
capacity for a program of not less than 
three hundred fifty participants if 
necessary to address specific local 
conditions cited by the county. 

(3) A program applying for licensing or 
certification from the department and a 
program applying for a contract from a 
state agency that has been denied the 
licensing or certification or contract 
shall be provided with a written notice 
specifying the rationale and reasons for 
the denial. 

(((3))) (4) For the purpose of this 
chapter, ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment program means: 

(a) Dispensing ((an opiate substitution 
drug)) a medication approved by the 
federal drug administration for the 
treatment of ((opiate addiction)) opioid 
use disorder and dispensing medication for 
the reversal of opioid overdose; and 

(b) Providing a comprehensive range of 
medical and rehabilitative services. 

Sec. 16.  RCW 71.24.595 and 2003 c 207 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department, in consultation 
with ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment program service providers and 
counties and cities, shall establish 
statewide treatment standards for 
certified ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment programs. The department shall 
enforce these treatment standards. The 
treatment standards shall include, but not 
be limited to, reasonable provisions for 
all appropriate and necessary medical 
procedures, counseling requirements, 
urinalysis, and other suitable tests as 
needed to ensure compliance with this 
chapter. 

(2) The department, in consultation 
with ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment programs and counties, shall 
establish statewide operating standards 
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for certified ((opiate substitution)) 
opioid treatment programs. The department 
shall enforce these operating standards. 
The operating standards shall include, but 
not be limited to, reasonable provisions 
necessary to enable the department and 
counties to monitor certified and licensed 
((opiate substitution)) opioid treatment 
programs for compliance with this chapter 
and the treatment standards authorized by 
this chapter and to minimize the impact of 
the ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment programs upon the business and 
residential neighborhoods in which the 
program is located. 

(3) ((The department shall establish 
criteria for evaluating the compliance of 
opiate substitution treatment programs 
with the goals and standards established 
under this chapter. As a condition of 
certification, opiate substitution 
programs shall submit an annual report to 
the department and county legislative 
authority, including data as specified by 
the department necessary for outcome 
analysis.)) The department shall analyze 
and evaluate the data submitted by each 
treatment program and take corrective 
action where necessary to ensure 
compliance with the goals and standards 
enumerated under this chapter. Opioid 
treatment programs are subject to the 
oversight required for other substance use 
disorder treatment programs, as described 
in this chapter. 

Sec. 17.  RCW 71.24.595 and 2003 c 207 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department, in consultation 
with ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment program service providers and 
counties and cities, shall establish 
statewide treatment standards for licensed 
or certified ((opiate substitution)) 
opioid treatment programs. The department 
shall enforce these treatment standards. 
The treatment standards shall include, but 
not be limited to, reasonable provisions 
for all appropriate and necessary medical 
procedures, counseling requirements, 
urinalysis, and other suitable tests as 
needed to ensure compliance with this 
chapter. 

(2) The department, in consultation 
with ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment programs and counties, shall 
establish statewide operating standards 
for certified ((opiate substitution)) 
opioid treatment programs. The department 
shall enforce these operating standards. 
The operating standards shall include, but 
not be limited to, reasonable provisions 

necessary to enable the department and 
counties to monitor certified ((and)) or 
licensed ((opiate substitution)) opioid 
treatment programs for compliance with 
this chapter and the treatment standards 
authorized by this chapter and to minimize 
the impact of the ((opiate substitution)) 
opioid treatment programs upon the 
business and residential neighborhoods in 
which the program is located. 

(3) ((The department shall establish 
criteria for evaluating the compliance of 
opiate substitution treatment programs 
with the goals and standards established 
under this chapter. As a condition of 
certification, opiate substitution 
programs shall submit an annual report to 
the department and county legislative 
authority, including data as specified by 
the department necessary for outcome 
analysis.)) The department shall analyze 
and evaluate the data submitted by each 
treatment program and take corrective 
action where necessary to ensure 
compliance with the goals and standards 
enumerated under this chapter. Opioid 
treatment programs are subject to the 
oversight required for other substance use 
disorder treatment programs, as described 
in this chapter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 18.  Sections 14 and 
16 of this act take effect only if neither 
Substitute House Bill No. 1388 (including 
any later amendments or substitutes) nor 
Substitute Senate Bill No. 5259 (including 
any later amendments or substitutes) is 
signed into law by the governor by the 
effective date of this section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 19.  Sections 15 and 
17 of this act take effect only if 
Substitute House Bill No. 1388 (including 
any later amendments or substitutes) or 
Substitute Senate Bill No. 5259 (including 
any later amendments or substitutes) is 
signed into law by the governor by the 
effective date of this section." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"programs;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 70.225.040, 
71.24.560, 71.24.585, 71.24.590, 
71.24.590, 71.24.595, and 71.24.595; 
adding a new section to chapter 18.22 RCW; 
adding a new section to chapter 18.32 RCW; 
adding a new section to chapter 18.57 RCW; 
adding a new section to chapter 18.57A 
RCW; adding a new section to chapter 18.71 
RCW; adding a new section to chapter 
18.71A RCW; adding a new section to 
chapter 18.79 RCW; adding a new section to 
chapter 70.225 RCW; adding a new section 
to chapter 71.24 RCW; creating a new 
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section; and providing contingent 
effective dates." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House refused to concur 
in the Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1427 and asked the Senate to recede 
therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1714, with the following amendment(s): 
 
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that: 

(1) Research demonstrates that 
registered nurses play a critical role in 
improving patient safety and quality of 
care; 

(2) Appropriate staffing of hospital 
personnel including registered nurses 
available for patient care assists in 
reducing errors, complications, and 
adverse patient care events and can 
improve staff safety and satisfaction and 
reduce incidences of workplace injuries; 

(3) Health care professional, 
technical, and support staff comprise 
vital components of the patient care team, 
bringing their particular skills and 
services to ensuring quality patient care; 

(4) Assuring sufficient staffing of 
hospital personnel, including registered 
nurses, is an urgent public policy 
priority in order to protect patients and 
support greater retention of registered 
nurses and safer working conditions; and 

(5) Steps should be taken to promote 
evidence-based nurse staffing and increase 
transparency of health care data and 
decision making based on the data. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 70.41.420 and 2008 c 47 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) By September 1, 2008, each hospital 
shall establish a nurse staffing 
committee, either by creating a new 
committee or assigning the functions of a 
nurse staffing committee to an existing 

committee. At least one-half of the 
members of the nurse staffing committee 
shall be registered nurses currently 
providing direct patient care and up to 
one-half of the members shall be 
determined by the hospital administration. 
The selection of the registered nurses 
providing direct patient care shall be 
according to the collective bargaining 
agreement if there is one in effect at the 
hospital. If there is no applicable 
collective bargaining agreement, the 
members of the nurse staffing committee 
who are registered nurses providing direct 
patient care shall be selected by their 
peers. 

(2) Participation in the nurse staffing 
committee by a hospital employee shall be 
on scheduled work time and compensated at 
the appropriate rate of pay. Nurse 
staffing committee members shall be 
relieved of all other work duties during 
meetings of the committee. 

(3) Primary responsibilities of the 
nurse staffing committee shall include: 

(a) Development and oversight of an 
annual patient care unit and shift-based 
nurse staffing plan, based on the needs of 
patients, to be used as the primary 
component of the staffing budget. Factors 
to be considered in the development of the 
plan should include, but are not limited 
to: 

(i) Census, including total numbers of 
patients on the unit on each shift and 
activity such as patient discharges, 
admissions, and transfers; 

(ii) Level of intensity of all patients 
and nature of the care to be delivered on 
each shift; 

(iii) Skill mix; 

(iv) Level of experience and specialty 
certification or training of nursing 
personnel providing care; 

(v) The need for specialized or 
intensive equipment; 

(vi) The architecture and geography of 
the patient care unit, including but not 
limited to placement of patient rooms, 
treatment areas, nursing stations, 
medication preparation areas, and 
equipment; ((and)) 

(vii) Staffing guidelines adopted or 
published by national nursing professional 
associations, specialty nursing 
organizations, and other health 
professional organizations; 
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(viii) Availability of other personnel 
supporting nursing services on the unit; 
and 

(ix) Strategies to enable registered 
nurses to take meal and rest breaks as 
required by law or the terms of an 
applicable collective bargaining 
agreement, if any, between the hospital 
and a representative of the nursing staff; 

(b) Semiannual review of the staffing 
plan against patient need and known 
evidence-based staffing information, 
including the nursing sensitive quality 
indicators collected by the hospital; 

(c) Review, assessment, and response to 
staffing variations or concerns presented 
to the committee. 

(4) In addition to the factors listed 
in subsection (3)(a) of this section, 
hospital finances and resources ((may)) 
must be taken into account in the 
development of the nurse staffing plan. 

(5) The staffing plan must not diminish 
other standards contained in state or 
federal law and rules, or the terms of an 
applicable collective bargaining 
agreement, if any, between the hospital 
and a representative of the nursing staff. 

(6) The committee will produce the 
hospital's annual nurse staffing plan. If 
this staffing plan is not adopted by the 
hospital, the chief executive officer 
shall provide a written explanation of the 
reasons why the plan was not adopted to 
the committee. The chief executive officer 
must then either: (a) Identify those 
elements of the proposed plan being 
changed prior to adoption of the plan by 
the hospital or (b) prepare an alternate 
annual staffing plan that must be adopted 
by the hospital. Beginning January 1, 
2019, each hospital shall submit its 
staffing plan to the department and 
thereafter on an annual basis and at any 
time in between that the plan is updated. 

(7) Beginning January 1, 2019, each 
hospital shall implement the staffing plan 
and assign nursing personnel to each 
patient care unit in accordance with the 
plan. 

(a) A registered nurse may report to 
the staffing committee any variations 
where the nurse personnel assignment in a 
patient care unit is not in accordance 
with the adopted staffing plan and may 
make a complaint to the committee based on 
the variations. 

(b) Shift-to-shift adjustments in 
staffing levels required by the plan may 
be made by the appropriate hospital 
personnel overseeing patient care 
operations. If a registered nurse on a 
patient care unit objects to a shift-to-
shift adjustment, the registered nurse may 
submit the complaint to the staffing 
committee. 

(c) Staffing committees shall develop a 
process to examine and respond to data 
submitted under (a) and (b) of this 
subsection, including the ability to 
determine if a specific complaint is 
resolved or dismissing a complaint based 
on unsubstantiated data. 

(8) Each hospital shall post, in a 
public area on each patient care unit, the 
nurse staffing plan and the nurse staffing 
schedule for that shift on that unit, as 
well as the relevant clinical staffing for 
that shift. The staffing plan and current 
staffing levels must also be made 
available to patients and visitors upon 
request. 

(((8))) (9) A hospital may not 
retaliate against or engage in any form of 
intimidation of: 

(a) An employee for performing any 
duties or responsibilities in connection 
with the nurse staffing committee; or 

(b) An employee, patient, or other 
individual who notifies the nurse staffing 
committee or the hospital administration 
of his or her concerns on nurse staffing. 

(((9))) (10) This section is not 
intended to create unreasonable burdens on 
critical access hospitals under 42 U.S.C. 
Sec. 1395i-4. Critical access hospitals 
may develop flexible approaches to 
accomplish the requirements of this 
section that may include but are not 
limited to having nurse staffing 
committees work by telephone or 
((electronic mail)) email. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 70.41 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1)(a) The department shall investigate 
a complaint submitted under this section 
for violation of RCW 70.41.420 following 
receipt of a complaint with documented 
evidence of failure to: 

(i) Form or establish a staffing 
committee; 

(ii) Conduct a semiannual review of a 
nurse staffing plan; 
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(iii) Submit a nurse staffing plan on 
an annual basis and any updates; or 

(iv)(A) Follow the nursing personnel 
assignments in a patient care unit in 
violation of RCW 70.41.420(7)(a) or shift-
to-shift adjustments in staffing levels in 
violation of RCW 70.41.420(7)(b). 

(B) The department may only investigate 
a complaint under this subsection 
(1)(a)(iv) after making an assessment that 
the submitted evidence indicates a 
continuing pattern of unresolved 
violations of RCW 70.41.420(7) (a) or (b), 
that were submitted to the nurse staffing 
committee excluding complaints determined 
by the nurse staffing committee to be 
resolved or dismissed. The submitted 
evidence must include the aggregate data 
contained in the complaints submitted to 
the hospital's nurse staffing committee 
that indicate a continuing pattern of 
unresolved violations for a minimum sixty-
day continuous period leading up to 
receipt of the complaint by the 
department. 

(C) The department may not investigate 
a complaint under this subsection 
(1)(a)(iv) in the event of unforeseeable 
emergency circumstances or if the 
hospital, after consultation with the 
nurse staffing committee, documents it has 
made reasonable efforts to obtain staffing 
to meet required assignments but has been 
unable to do so. 

(b) After an investigation conducted 
under (a) of this subsection, if the 
department determines that there has been 
a violation, the department shall require 
the hospital to submit a corrective plan 
of action within forty-five days of the 
presentation of findings from the 
department to the hospital. 

(2) In the event that a hospital fails 
to submit or submits but fails to follow 
such a corrective plan of action in 
response to a violation or violations 
found by the department based on a 
complaint filed pursuant to subsection (1) 
of this section, the department may 
impose, for all violations asserted 
against a hospital at any time, a civil 
penalty of one hundred dollars per day 
until the hospital submits or begins to 
follow a corrective plan of action or 
takes other action agreed to by the 
department. 

(3) The department shall maintain for 
public inspection records of any civil 
penalties, administrative actions, or 

license suspensions or revocations imposed 
on hospitals under this section. 

(4) For purposes of this section, 
"unforeseeable emergency circumstance" 
means: 

(a) Any unforeseen national, state, or 
municipal emergency; 

(b) When a hospital disaster plan is 
activated; 

(c) Any unforeseen disaster or other 
catastrophic event that substantially 
affects or increases the need for health 
care services; or 

(d) When a hospital is diverting 
patients to another hospital or hospitals 
for treatment or the hospital is receiving 
patients who are from another hospital or 
hospitals. 

(5) Nothing in this section shall be 
construed to preclude the ability to 
otherwise submit a complaint to the 
department for failure to follow RCW 
70.41.420. 

(6) The department shall submit a 
report to the legislature on December 31, 
2022. This report shall include the number 
of complaints submitted to the department 
under this section, the disposition of 
these complaints, the number of 
investigations conducted, the associated 
costs for complaint investigations, and 
recommendations for any needed statutory 
changes. The department shall also 
project, based on experience, the impact, 
if any, on hospital licensing fees over 
the next four years. Prior to the 
submission of the report, the secretary 
shall convene a stakeholder group 
consisting of the Washington state 
hospital association, the Washington state 
nurses association, service employees 
international union healthcare 1199NW, and 
united food and commercial workers 21. The 
stakeholder group shall review the report 
prior to its submission to review findings 
and jointly develop any legislative 
recommendations to be included in the 
report. 

(7) No fees shall be increased to 
implement this act prior to June 1, 2023. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  This act expires 
June 1, 2023. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  This act may be 
known and cited as the Washington state 
patient safety act." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"hospitals;" strike the remainder of the 
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title and insert "amending RCW 70.41.420; 
adding a new section to chapter 70.41 RCW; 
creating new sections; prescribing 
penalties; and providing an expiration 
date." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House refused to concur 
in the Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1714 and asked the Senate to recede 
therefrom. 
 

There being no objection,  ENGROSSED 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1427 and 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1714 
were immediately transmitted to the Senate. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1038 with the following amendment: 
    

On page 5, beginning on line 12, strike 
all of section 2 

On page 1, beginning on line 2 of the 
title, after "license;" strike the 
remainder of the title and insert "and 
amending RCW 66.24.170." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1038 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Condotta and Sawyer spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

MOTIONS 
 

On motion of Representative Hayes, Representatives 
Caldier and Nealey were excused.  

 
On motion of Representative Riccelli, Representative 

Pollet were excused. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1038, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1038, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote: 
Yeas, 93; Nays, 2; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Hayes, 
Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, 
Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, 
Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, 
Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, 
Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Harris and Orcutt. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1038, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1055 with the following amendment: 
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  (1) Subject to 
the availability of amounts appropriated 
for this specific purpose, there is hereby 
created an office of military and veteran 
legal assistance within the office of the 
attorney general for the purpose of 
promoting and facilitating civil legal 
assistance programs, pro bono services, 
and self-help services for military 
service members, veterans, and their 
family members domiciled or stationed in 
Washington state. 

(2) For the purposes of sections 1 
through 3 of this act, the following 
definitions apply: 

(a) The term "service member" means an 
active or reserve member in any branch of 
the armed forces of the United States, 
including the national guard, coast guard, 
and armed forces reserves. 
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(b) The term "veteran" has the same 
meaning as defined in RCW 41.04.005 and 
41.04.007. 

(c) The term "family member" means the 
spouse or domestic partner, surviving 
spouse, surviving domestic partner, and 
dependent minor children under twenty-one 
years of age of a living or deceased 
service member or veteran for whom the 
service member or veteran provided at 
least one-half of that person's support in 
the previous one hundred eighty days 
before seeking assistance of the programs 
and services authorized by this chapter. 

(3) The attorney general may not 
directly provide legal assistance, advice, 
or representation in any context, unless 
otherwise authorized by law, and the 
attorney general may not provide legal 
assistance programs, pro bono services, or 
self-help services to a service member, 
veteran, or family member being criminally 
prosecuted. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  The office of 
military and veteran legal assistance 
shall: 

(1) Recruit and train volunteer 
attorneys and identify service programs 
willing to perform pro bono services for 
service members, veterans, and their 
family members, and create and maintain a 
registry of the same; 

(2) Assess and assign requests for pro 
bono services to volunteer attorneys and 
service programs registered with the 
office; and 

(3) Establish an advisory committee 
that will include, among others, 
representatives from legal assistance 
offices on military installations, the 
office of civil legal aid, the Washington 
state bar association's legal assistance 
to military personnel section, the 
Washington state veterans bar association, 
relevant office of military service and 
support organizations, and organizations 
involved in coordinating, supporting, and 
delivering civil legal aid and pro bono 
legal services in Washington state. The 
committee shall provide advice and 
assistance regarding program design, 
operation, volunteer recruitment and 
support strategies, service delivery 
objectives and priorities, and funding. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  The attorney 
general may apply for and receive grants, 
gifts, donations, bequests, or other 
contributions to help support and to be 
used exclusively for the operations of the 

office of military and veteran legal 
assistance. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  Sections 1 
through 3 of this act are each added to 
chapter 43.10 RCW." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"families;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and adding new sections 
to chapter 43.10 RCW." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1055 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Kilduff and Rodne spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1055, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1055, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
95; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1055, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
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Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1115 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  INTENT.  
Paraeducators provide the majority of 
instruction in programs designed by the 
legislature to reduce the opportunity gap. 
By setting common statewide standards, 
requiring training in the standards, and 
offering career development for 
paraeducators, as well as training for 
teachers and principals who work with 
paraeducators, students in these programs 
have a better chance of succeeding. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  DEFINITIONS.  The 
definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Advanced paraeducator certificate" 
means a credential earned by a 
paraeducator who may have the following 
duties: Assisting in highly impacted 
classrooms, assisting in specialized 
instructional support and instructional 
technology applications, mentoring and 
coaching other paraeducators, and acting 
as a short-term emergency substitute 
teacher. 

(2) "Board" means the paraeducator 
board established in section 3 of this 
act. 

(3) "English language learner programs" 
means the English language learners 
program, the transitional bilingual 
instruction program, and the federal 
limited English proficiency program. 

(4) "English language learner 
certificate" means a credential earned by 
a paraeducator working with students in 
English language learner programs. 

(5) "Paraeducator" means a classified 
public school or school district employee 
who works under the supervision of a 
certificated or licensed staff member to 
support and assist in providing 
instructional and other services to 
students and their families. Paraeducators 
are not considered certificated 
instructional staff as that term and its 
meaning are used in this title. 

(6) "Special education certificate" 
means a credential earned by a 
paraeducator working with students in 
special education programs. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  PARAEDUCATOR 
BOARD CREATED.  (1)(a) The paraeducator 
board is created, consisting of nine 
members to be appointed to four-year 
terms. 

(b) Vacancies on the board must be 
filled by appointment or reappointment as 
described in subsection (2) of this 
section to terms of four years. 

(c) No person may serve as a member of 
the board for more than two consecutive 
full four-year terms. 

(d) The governor must biennially 
appoint the chair of the board. No board 
member may serve as chair for more than 
four consecutive years. 

(2) Appointments to the board must be 
made as follows, subject to confirmation 
by the senate: 

(a) The superintendent of public 
instruction shall appoint a basic 
education paraeducator, a special 
education paraeducator, an English 
language learner paraeducator, a teacher, 
a principal, and a representative of the 
office of the superintendent of public 
instruction; 

(b) The Washington state parent teacher 
association shall appoint a parent whose 
child receives instructional support from 
a paraeducator; 

(c) The state board for community and 
technical colleges shall appoint a 
representative of the community and 
technical college system; and 

(d) The student achievement council 
shall appoint a representative of a four-
year institution of higher education as 
defined in RCW 28B.10.016. 

(3) The professional educator standards 
board shall administer the board. 

(4) Each member of the board must be 
compensated in accordance with RCW 
43.03.240 and must be reimbursed for 
travel expenses incurred in carrying out 
the duties of the board in accordance with 
RCW 43.03.050 and 43.03.060. 

(5) Members of the board may create 
informal advisory groups as needed to 
inform the board's work. 

(6) The governor may remove a member of 
the board for neglect of duty, misconduct, 
malfeasance or misfeasance in office, or 
for incompetency or unprofessional conduct 
as defined in chapter 18.130 RCW. In such 
a case, the governor shall file with the 
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secretary of state a statement of the 
causes for and the order of removal from 
the board, and the secretary of state 
shall send a certified copy of the 
statement of causes and order of removal 
to the last known post office address of 
the member. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  POWERS AND DUTIES 
OF PARAEDUCATOR BOARD.  (1) The 
paraeducator board has the following 
powers and duties: 

(a) Based on the recommendations of the 
paraeducator work group established in 
chapter 136, Laws of 2014, adopt: (i) 
Minimum employment requirements for 
paraeducators, as described in section 5 
of this act; and (ii) paraeducator 
standards of practice, as described in 
section 6 of this act; 

(b) Establish requirements and policies 
for a general paraeducator certificate, as 
described in section 8 of this act; 

(c) Based on the recommendations of the 
paraeducator work group established in 
chapter 136, Laws of 2014, establish 
requirements and policies for subject 
matter certificates in English language 
learner and special education, as 
described in section 9 of this act; 

(d) Based on the recommendations of the 
paraeducator work group established in 
chapter 136, Laws of 2014, establish 
requirements and policies for an advanced 
paraeducator certificate, as described in 
section 10 of this act; 

(e) By September 1, 2018, approve, and 
develop if necessary, courses required to 
meet the provisions of this chapter, where 
the courses are offered in a variety of 
means that will limit cost and improve 
access; 

(f) Make policy recommendations, as 
necessary, for a paraeducator career 
ladder that will increase opportunities 
for paraeducator advancement through 
advanced education, professional 
learning, and increased instructional 
responsibility; 

(g) Collaborate with the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction to 
adapt the electronic educator 
certification process to include 
paraeducator certificates; and 

(h) Adopt rules under chapter 34.05 RCW 
that are necessary for the effective and 
efficient implementation of this chapter. 

(2) The superintendent of public 
instruction shall act as the administrator 
of any such rules and have the power to 
issue any paraeducator certificates and 
revoke the same in accordance with board 
rules. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  PARAEDUCATOR 
MINIMUM EMPLOYMENT REQUIREMENTS.  
Effective September 1, 2018, the minimum 
employment requirements for paraeducators 
are as provided in this section. The 
paraeducator must: 

(1) Be at least eighteen years of age 
and hold a high school diploma or its 
equivalent; and 

(2)(a) Have received a passing grade on 
the education testing service paraeducator 
assessment; or 

(b) Hold an associate of arts degree; 
or 

(c) Have earned seventy-two quarter 
credits or forty-eight semester credits at 
an institution of higher education; or 

(d) Have completed a registered 
apprenticeship program. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  PARAEDUCATOR 
STANDARDS OF PRACTICE.  The board shall 
adopt state standards of practice for 
paraeducators that are based on the 
recommendations of the paraeducator work 
group established in chapter 136, Laws of 
2014. These standards must include: 

(1) Supporting instructional 
opportunities; 

(2) Demonstrating professionalism and 
ethical practices; 

(3) Supporting a positive and safe 
learning environment; 

(4) Communicating effectively and 
participating in the team process; and 

(5) Demonstrating cultural competency 
aligned with standards developed by the 
professional educator standards board 
under RCW 28A.410.270. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  FUNDAMENTAL 
COURSE OF STUDY.  (1) Subject to the 
availability of amounts appropriated for 
this specific purpose, beginning September 
1, 2019, school districts must provide a 
four-day fundamental course of study on 
the state standards of practice, as 
defined by the board, to paraeducators who 
have not completed the course, either in 
the district or in another district within 
the state. School districts must use best 
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efforts to provide the fundamental course 
of study before the paraeducator begins to 
work with students and their families, and 
at a minimum by the deadlines provided in 
subsection (2) of this section. 

(2) School districts must provide the 
fundamental course of study required in 
subsection (1) of this section as follows: 

(a) For paraeducators hired on or 
before September 1st, by September 30th of 
that year, regardless of the size of the 
district; and 

(b) For paraeducators hired after 
September 1st: 

(i) For districts with ten thousand or 
more students, within four months of the 
date of hire; and 

(ii) For districts with fewer than ten 
thousand students, no later than September 
1st of the following year. 

(3) School districts may collaborate 
with other school districts or educational 
service districts to meet the requirements 
of this section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  GENERAL 
PARAEDUCATOR CERTIFICATE.  (1)(a) 
Paraeducators may become eligible for a 
general paraeducator certificate by 
completing the four-day fundamental course 
of study, as required under section 7 of 
this act, and an additional ten days of 
general courses, as defined by the board, 
on the state paraeducator standards of 
practice, described in section 6 of this 
act. 

(b) Paraeducators are not required to 
meet the general paraeducator certificate 
requirements under this subsection (1) 
unless amounts are appropriated for the 
specific purposes of subsection (2) of 
this section and section 7 of this act. 

(2) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, beginning September 1, 2019, 
school districts must: 

(a) Provide paraeducators with general 
courses on the state paraeducator 
standards of practice; and 

(b) Ensure all paraeducators employed 
by the district meet the general 
certification requirements of this section 
within three years of completing the four-
day fundamental course of study. 

(3) The general paraeducator 
certificate does not expire. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  PARAEDUCATOR 
SUBJECT MATTER CERTIFICATES.  (1) The 
board shall adopt requirements and 
policies for paraeducator subject matter 
certificates in special education and in 
English language learner that are based on 
the recommendations of the paraeducator 
work group established in chapter 136, 
Laws of 2014. 

(2) The rules adopted by the board must 
include the following requirements: 

(a) A subject matter certificate is not 
a prerequisite for a paraeducator working 
in any program; 

(b) Paraeducators may become eligible 
for a subject matter certificate by 
completing twenty hours of professional 
development in the subject area of the 
certificate; and 

(c) Subject matter certificates expire 
after five years. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  ADVANCED 
PARAEDUCATOR CERTIFICATE.  (1) The board 
shall adopt requirements and policies for 
an advanced paraeducator certificate that 
are based on the recommendations of the 
paraeducator work group established in 
chapter 136, Laws of 2014. 

(2) The rules adopted by the board must 
include the following requirements: 

(a) An advanced paraeducator 
certificate is not a prerequisite for a 
paraeducator working in any program; 

(b) Paraeducators may become eligible 
for an advanced paraeducator certificate 
by completing seventy-five hours of 
professional development in topics related 
to the duties of an advanced paraeducator; 
and 

(c) Advanced paraeducator certificates 
expire after five years. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  PILOTS.  (1) By 
September 1, 2018, and subject to the 
availability of amounts appropriated for 
this specific purpose, the board shall 
distribute grants to a diverse set of 
school districts that volunteer to pilot 
the state paraeducator standards of 
practice, the paraeducator certificates, 
and the courses described in this chapter. 

(2) By September 1, 2019, the volunteer 
districts must report to the board with 
the outcomes of the pilot and any 
recommendations for implementing the 
paraeducator standards of practice, 
paraeducator certificates, and courses 
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statewide. The outcomes reported must 
include: 

(a) An analysis of the costs to the 
district to implement the state standards 
of practice by making available the 
required four-day fundamental course of 
study; 

(b) The number of paraeducators who 
completed the course of study in the state 
standards of practice; 

(c) The number of paraeducators who 
earned an advanced paraeducator 
certificate, or a special education or 
English language learner certificate; 

(d) Any cost to the district and the 
paraeducator to earn a certificate; and 

(e) The impact on the size and 
assignment of the paraeducator workforce 
as a result of the pilot. 

(3) By November 1, 2019, and in 
compliance with RCW 43.01.036, the board 
shall submit a report to the appropriate 
committees of the legislature that 
summarizes the outcomes of the pilots and 
recommends any statutory changes necessary 
to improve the statewide standards of 
practice, paraeducator certificate 
requirements, and courses of study 
necessary to meet these standards and 
requirements, among other things. 

(4) This section expires July 1, 2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 12.  STUDY ON 
EFFECTIVENESS OF PARAEDUCATORS.  (1) 
Subject to the availability of amounts 
appropriated for this specific purpose, 
the Washington state institute for public 
policy shall conduct a study on the 
effectiveness of paraeducators in 
improving student outcomes in Washington 
state. The study must examine variation in 
the use of paraeducators across public 
schools and school districts and analyze 
whether and the extent that any 
differences in students' academic progress 
can be attributed to the use of 
paraeducators. The office of the 
superintendent of public instruction and 
the education data center shall provide 
the data necessary to conduct the 
analysis. The study must also include a 
review of the national research literature 
on the effectiveness of paraeducators in 
improving student outcomes. 

(2) By December 15, 2017, and in 
compliance with RCW 43.01.036, the 
institute must submit a final report to 
the appropriate committees of the 
legislature. 

(3) This section expires July 1, 2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 13.  A new section 
is added to chapter 28A.300 RCW to read as 
follows: 

TEACHER AND ADMINISTRATOR PROFESSIONAL 
LEARNING. 

(1) The superintendent of public 
instruction, in consultation with the 
paraeducator board created in section 3 of 
this act and the professional educator 
standards board, shall design a training 
program for teachers and administrators as 
it relates to their role working with 
paraeducators. Teacher training must 
include how to direct a paraeducator 
working with students in the 
paraeducators' classroom. Administrator 
training must include how to supervise and 
evaluate paraeducators. 

(2) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the training program designed 
under subsection (1) of this section must 
be made available to public schools, 
school districts, and educational service 
districts. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 14.  A new section 
is added to chapter 28A.410 RCW to read as 
follows: 

TEACHER AND ADMINISTRATOR PREPARATION. 

The professional educator standards 
board, in consultation with the 
paraeducator board created in section 3 of 
this act and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, 
shall incorporate into the content 
required to complete a professional 
educator standards board-approved teacher 
or administrator preparation program the 
following: 

(1) For teachers, information on how to 
direct a paraeducator working with 
students in the paraeducators' classroom; 
and 

(2) For administrators, information on 
how to supervise and evaluate 
paraeducators. 

Sec. 15.  RCW 28A.150.203 and 2009 c 
548 s 102 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEE MEANS PARAEDUCATOR. 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 



2336 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

(1) "Basic education goal" means the 
student learning goals and the student 
knowledge and skills described under RCW 
28A.150.210. 

(2) "Certificated administrative staff" 
means all those persons who are chief 
executive officers, chief administrative 
officers, confidential employees, 
supervisors, principals, or assistant 
principals within the meaning of RCW 
41.59.020(4). 

(3) "Certificated employee" as used in 
this chapter and RCW 28A.195.010, 
28A.405.100, 28A.405.210, 28A.405.240, 
28A.405.250, 28A.405.300 through 
28A.405.380, and chapter 41.59 RCW, means 
those persons who hold certificates as 
authorized by rule of the Washington 
professional educator standards board. 

(4) "Certificated instructional staff" 
means those persons employed by a school 
district who are nonsupervisory 
certificated employees within the meaning 
of RCW 41.59.020(8), except for 
paraeducators.  

(5) "Class size" means an instructional 
grouping of students where, on average, 
the ratio of students to teacher is the 
number specified. 

(6) "Classified employee" means a 
person who is employed as a paraeducator 
and a person who does not hold a 
professional education certificate or is 
employed in a position that does not 
require such a certificate. 

(7) "Classroom teacher" means a person 
who holds a professional education 
certificate and is employed in a position 
for which such certificate is required 
whose primary duty is the daily 
educational instruction of students. In 
exceptional cases, people of unusual 
competence but without certification may 
teach students so long as a certificated 
person exercises general supervision, but 
the hiring of such classified employees 
shall not occur during a labor dispute, 
and such classified employees shall not be 
hired to replace certificated employees 
during a labor dispute. 

(8) "Instructional program of basic 
education" means the minimum program 
required to be provided by school 
districts and includes instructional hour 
requirements and other components under 
RCW 28A.150.220. 

(9) "Program of basic education" means 
the overall program under RCW 28A.150.200 

and deemed by the legislature to comply 
with the requirements of Article IX, 
section 1 of the state Constitution. 

(10) "School day" means each day of the 
school year on which pupils enrolled in 
the common schools of a school district 
are engaged in academic and career and 
technical instruction planned by and under 
the direction of the school. 

(11) "School year" includes the minimum 
number of school days required under RCW 
28A.150.220 and begins on the first day of 
September and ends with the last day of 
August, except that any school district 
may elect to commence the annual school 
term in the month of August of any calendar 
year and in such case the operation of a 
school district for such period in August 
shall be credited by the superintendent of 
public instruction to the succeeding 
school year for the purpose of the 
allocation and distribution of state funds 
for the support of such school district. 

(12) "Teacher planning period" means a 
period of a school day as determined by 
the administration and board of ((the)) 
directors of the district that may be used 
by teachers for instruction-related 
activities including but not limited to 
preparing instructional materials; 
reviewing student performance; recording 
student data; consulting with other 
teachers, instructional assistants, 
mentors, instructional coaches, 
administrators, and parents; or 
participating in professional 
development. 

Sec. 16.  RCW 28A.410.062 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 23 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

PARAEDUCATOR CERTIFICATE FEES. 

(1) The legislature finds that the 
current economic environment requires that 
the state, when appropriate, charge for 
some of the services provided directly to 
the users of those services. The office of 
the superintendent of public instruction 
is currently supported with state funds to 
process certification fees. In addition, 
the legislature finds that the processing 
of certifications should be moved to an 
online system that allows educators to 
manage their certifications and provides 
better information to policymakers. The 
legislature intends to assess a 
certification processing fee to eliminate 
state-funded support of the cost to issue 
educator certificates. 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2337 

 

(2) In addition to the certification 
fee established under RCW 28A.410.060 for 
certificated instructional staff as 
defined in RCW 28A.150.203, the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
charge an application processing fee for 
initial educator certificates and 
subsequent actions, and paraeducator 
certificates and subsequent actions. The 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
establish the amount of the fee by rule 
under chapter 34.05 RCW. The 
superintendent shall set the fee at a 
sufficient level to defray the costs of 
administering the educator certification 
program under RCW 28A.300.040(9) and the 
paraeducator certificate program under the 
chapter created in section 21 of this act. 
Revenue generated through the processing 
fee shall be deposited in the educator 
certification processing account. 

(3) The educator certification 
processing account is established in the 
custody of the state treasurer. The 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
deposit in the account all moneys received 
from the fees collected in subsection (2) 
of this section. Moneys in the account may 
be spent only for the processing of 
educator certificates and subsequent 
actions and paraeducator certificates and 
subsequent actions. Disbursements from the 
account shall be on authorization of the 
superintendent of public instruction or 
the superintendent's designee. The account 
is subject to the allotment procedure 
provided under chapter 43.88 RCW, but no 
appropriation is required for 
disbursements. 

Sec. 17.  RCW 28A.630.400 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 11 s 132 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

PARAEDUCATOR ASSOCIATE OF ARTS. 

(1) The professional educator standards 
board and the state board for community 
and technical colleges, in consultation 
with the superintendent of public 
instruction, the state apprenticeship 
training council, and community colleges, 
shall adopt rules as necessary under 
chapter 34.05 RCW to implement the 
paraeducator associate of arts degree. 

(2) As used in this section, a 
"paraeducator" is an individual who has 
completed an associate of arts degree for 
a paraeducator. The paraeducator may be 
hired by a school district to assist 
certificated instructional staff in the 
direct instruction of children in small 
and large groups, individualized 

instruction, testing of children, 
recordkeeping, and preparation of 
materials. The paraeducator shall work 
under the direction of instructional 
certificated staff. 

(3)(a) The training program for a 
paraeducator associate of arts degree 
shall include, but is not limited to, the 
general requirements for receipt of an 
associate of arts degree and training in 
the areas of introduction to childhood 
education, orientation to children with 
disabilities, fundamentals of childhood 
education, creative activities for 
children, instructional materials for 
children, fine art experiences for 
children, the psychology of learning, 
introduction to education, child health 
and safety, child development and 
guidance, first aid, and a practicum in a 
school setting. 

(b) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, by September 1, 2018, the 
training program for a paraeducator 
associate of arts degree must incorporate 
the state paraeducator standards of 
practice adopted by the paraeducator board 
under section 6 of this act. 

(4) Consideration shall be given to 
transferability of credit earned in this 
program to teacher preparation programs at 
colleges and universities. 

Sec. 18.  RCW 28A.660.040 and 2010 c 
235 s 504 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

TEACHER ALTERNATIVE ROUTE PROGRAMS FOR 
PARAEDUCATORS. 

Alternative route programs under this 
chapter shall operate one to four specific 
route programs. Successful completion of 
the program shall make a candidate 
eligible for residency teacher 
certification. The mentor of the teacher 
candidate at the school and the supervisor 
of the teacher candidate from the teacher 
preparation program must both agree that 
the teacher candidate has successfully 
completed the program. 

(1) Alternative route programs 
operating route one programs shall enroll 
currently employed classified 
instructional employees with transferable 
associate degrees seeking residency 
teacher certification with ((endorsements 
in special education, bilingual education, 
or English as a second language)) an 
endorsement in subject matter shortage 
areas, as defined by the professional 
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educator standards board. It is 
anticipated that candidates enrolled in 
this route will complete both their 
baccalaureate degree and requirements for 
residency certification in two years or 
less, including a mentored internship to 
be completed in the final year. In 
addition, partnership programs shall 
uphold entry requirements for candidates 
that include: 

(a) District or building validation of 
qualifications, including one year of 
successful student interaction and 
leadership as a classified instructional 
employee; 

(b) Successful passage of the statewide 
basic skills exam; and 

(c) Meeting the age, good moral 
character, and personal fitness 
requirements adopted by rule for teachers. 

(2) Alternative route programs 
operating route two programs shall enroll 
currently employed classified staff with 
baccalaureate degrees seeking residency 
teacher certification in subject matter 
shortage areas and areas with shortages 
due to geographic location. Candidates 
enrolled in this route must complete a 
mentored internship complemented by 
flexibly scheduled training and coursework 
offered at a local site, such as a school 
or educational service district, or online 
or via videoconference over the K-20 
network, in collaboration with the 
partnership program's higher education 
partner. In addition, partnership grant 
programs shall uphold entry requirements 
for candidates that include: 

(a) District or building validation of 
qualifications, including one year of 
successful student interaction and 
leadership as classified staff; 

(b) A baccalaureate degree from a 
regionally accredited institution of 
higher education. The individual's college 
or university grade point average may be 
considered as a selection factor; 

(c) Successful completion of the 
subject matter assessment required by RCW 
28A.410.220(3); 

(d) Meeting the age, good moral 
character, and personal fitness 
requirements adopted by rule for teachers; 
and 

(e) Successful passage of the statewide 
basic skills exam. 

(3) Alternative route programs seeking 
funds to operate route three programs 
shall enroll individuals with 
baccalaureate degrees, who are not 
employed in the district at the time of 
application. When selecting candidates for 
certification through route three, 
districts and approved preparation program 
providers shall give priority to 
individuals who are seeking residency 
teacher certification in subject matter 
shortage areas or shortages due to 
geographic locations. Cohorts of 
candidates for this route shall attend an 
intensive summer teaching academy, 
followed by a full year employed by a 
district in a mentored internship, 
followed, if necessary, by a second summer 
teaching academy. In addition, partnership 
programs shall uphold entry requirements 
for candidates that include: 

(a) A baccalaureate degree from a 
regionally accredited institution of 
higher education. The individual's grade 
point average may be considered as a 
selection factor; 

(b) Successful completion of the 
subject matter assessment required by RCW 
28A.410.220(3); 

(c) External validation of 
qualifications, including demonstrated 
successful experience with students or 
children, such as reference letters and 
letters of support from previous 
employers; 

(d) Meeting the age, good moral 
character, and personal fitness 
requirements adopted by rule for teachers; 
and 

(e) Successful passage of statewide 
basic skills exam. 

(4) Alternative route programs 
operating route four programs shall enroll 
individuals with baccalaureate degrees, 
who are employed in the district at the 
time of application, or who hold 
conditional teaching certificates or 
emergency substitute certificates. 
Cohorts of candidates for this route shall 
attend an intensive summer teaching 
academy, followed by a full year employed 
by a district in a mentored internship. If 
employed on a conditional certificate, the 
intern may serve as the teacher of record, 
supported by a well-trained mentor. In 
addition, partnership programs shall 
uphold entry requirements for candidates 
that include: 
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(a) A baccalaureate degree from a 
regionally accredited institution of 
higher education. The individual's grade 
point average may be considered as a 
selection factor; 

(b) Successful completion of the 
subject matter assessment required by RCW 
28A.410.220(3); 

(c) External validation of 
qualifications, including demonstrated 
successful experience with students or 
children, such as reference letters and 
letters of support from previous 
employers; 

(d) Meeting the age, good moral 
character, and personal fitness 
requirements adopted by rule for teachers; 
and 

(e) Successful passage of statewide 
basic skills exam. 

(5) Applicants for alternative route 
programs who are eligible veterans or 
national guard members and who meet the 
entry requirements for the alternative 
route program for which application is 
made shall be given preference in 
admission. 

Sec. 19.  RCW 28A.660.042 and 2007 c 
396 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

PIPELINE FOR PARAEDUCATORS SCHOLARSHIP. 

(1) The pipeline for paraeducators 
conditional scholarship program is 
created. Participation is limited to 
paraeducators without a college degree who 
have at least three years of classroom 
experience. It is anticipated that 
candidates enrolled in this program will 
complete their associate of arts degree at 
a community and technical college in two 
years or less and become eligible for ((a 
mathematics, special education, or English 
as a second language endorsement)) an 
endorsement in a subject matter shortage 
area, as defined by the professional 
educator standards board, via route one in 
the alternative routes to teacher 
certification program provided in this 
chapter. 

(2) Entry requirements for candidates 
include district or building validation of 
qualifications, including three years of 
successful student interaction and 
leadership as a classified instructional 
employee. 

Sec. 20.  RCW 28B.50.891 and 2014 c 136 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

PARAEDUCATOR APPRENTICESHIP AND 
CERTIFICATE. 

Beginning with the 2015-16 academic 
year, any community or technical college 
that offers an apprenticeship program or 
certificate program for paraeducators must 
provide candidates the opportunity to earn 
transferable course credits within the 
program. The programs must also 
incorporate the standards for cultural 
competence, including multicultural 
education and principles of language 
acquisition, developed by the professional 
educator standards board under RCW 
28A.410.270. Subject to the availability 
of amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, by September 1, 2018, the 
paraeducator apprenticeship and 
certificate programs must also incorporate 
the state paraeducator standards of 
practice adopted by the paraeducator board 
under section 6 of this act. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 21.  Sections 1 
through 12 of this act constitute a new 
chapter in Title 28A RCW. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 22.  RCW 28A.415.310 
(Paraprofessional training program) and 
1993 c 336 s 408 are each repealed." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"paraeducators;" strike the remainder of 
the title and insert "amending RCW 
28A.150.203, 28A.410.062, 28A.630.400, 
28A.660.040, 28A.660.042, and 28B.50.891; 
adding a new section to chapter 28A.300 
RCW; adding a new section to chapter 
28A.410 RCW; adding a new chapter to Title 
28A RCW; repealing RCW 28A.415.310; and 
providing expiration dates." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1115 and advanced the bill as amended 
by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representative Bergquist spoke in favor of the passage 

of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1115, as amended by 
the Senate. 
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ROLL CALL 
 

 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1115, as amended by 
the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Klippert. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1115, 
as amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 4, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1136 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 90.56.210 and 2015 c 274 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Each onshore and offshore facility 
shall have a contingency plan for the 
containment and cleanup of oil spills from 
the facility into the waters of the state 
and for the protection of fisheries and 
wildlife, shellfish beds, natural 
resources, and public and private property 
from such spills. The department shall by 
rule adopt and periodically revise 
standards for the preparation of 
contingency plans. The department shall 
require contingency plans, at a minimum, 
to meet the following standards: 

(a) Include full details of the method 
of response to spills of various sizes 
from any facility which is covered by the 
plan; 

(b) Be designed to be capable in terms 
of personnel, materials, and equipment, of 

promptly and properly, to the maximum 
extent practicable, as defined by the 
department removing oil and minimizing any 
damage to the environment resulting from 
a worst case spill; 

(c) Provide a clear, precise, and 
detailed description of how the plan 
relates to and is integrated into relevant 
contingency plans which have been prepared 
by cooperatives, ports, regional entities, 
the state, and the federal government; 

(d) Provide procedures for early 
detection of oil spills and timely 
notification of such spills to appropriate 
federal, state, and local authorities 
under applicable state and federal law; 

(e) State the number, training 
preparedness, and fitness of all 
dedicated, prepositioned personnel 
assigned to direct and implement the plan; 

(f) Incorporate periodic training and 
drill programs to evaluate whether 
personnel and equipment provided under the 
plan are in a state of operational 
readiness at all times; 

(g) Describe important features of the 
surrounding environment, including fish 
and wildlife habitat, shellfish beds, 
environmentally and archaeologically 
sensitive areas, and public facilities. 
The departments of ecology, fish and 
wildlife, and natural resources, and the 
department of archaeology and historic 
preservation, upon request, shall provide 
information that they have available to 
assist in preparing this description. The 
description of archaeologically sensitive 
areas shall not be required to be included 
in a contingency plan until it is reviewed 
and updated pursuant to subsection (9) of 
this section; 

(h) State the means of protecting and 
mitigating effects on the environment, 
including fish, shellfish, marine mammals, 
and other wildlife, and ensure that 
implementation of the plan does not pose 
unacceptable risks to the public or the 
environment; 

(i) Provide arrangements for the 
prepositioning of oil spill containment 
and cleanup equipment and trained 
personnel at strategic locations from 
which they can be deployed to the spill 
site to promptly and properly remove the 
spilled oil; 

(j) Provide arrangements for enlisting 
the use of qualified and trained cleanup 
personnel to implement the plan; 
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(k) Provide for disposal of recovered 
spilled oil in accordance with local, 
state, and federal laws; 

(l) Until a spill prevention plan has 
been submitted pursuant to RCW 90.56.200, 
state the measures that have been taken to 
reduce the likelihood that a spill will 
occur, including but not limited to, 
design and operation of a facility, 
training of personnel, number of 
personnel, and backup systems designed to 
prevent a spill; 

(m) State the amount and type of 
equipment available to respond to a spill, 
where the equipment is located, and the 
extent to which other contingency plans 
rely on the same equipment; and 

(n) If the department has adopted rules 
permitting the use of dispersants, the 
circumstances, if any, and the manner for 
the application of the dispersants in 
conformance with the department's rules. 

(2)(a) The following shall submit 
contingency plans to the department within 
six months after the department adopts 
rules establishing standards for 
contingency plans under subsection (1) of 
this section: 

(i) Onshore facilities capable of 
storing one million gallons or more of 
oil; and 

(ii) Offshore facilities. 

(b) Contingency plans for all other 
onshore and offshore facilities shall be 
submitted to the department within 
eighteen months after the department has 
adopted rules under subsection (1) of this 
section. The department may adopt a 
schedule for submission of plans within 
the eighteen-month period. 

(3)(a) The department by rule shall 
determine the contingency plan 
requirements for railroads transporting 
oil in bulk. 

(b) For class III railroads 
transporting oil in bulk that is not crude 
oil in an amount of forty-nine or more 
tank car loads per year, the rules adopted 
under this subsection may not require 
contingency plans to include: 

(i) Contracted access to oil spill 
response equipment; or 

(ii) The completion of more than a total 
of one basic table-top drill every three 
years to test the contingency plans. 

(c) For class III railroads 
transporting oil in bulk that is not crude 
oil in an amount less than forty-nine tank 
car loads per year, rules adopted under 
this subsection may only require railroads 
to submit a basic contingency plan to the 
department. A basic contingency plan filed 
under this subsection (3)(c) must be 
limited to requiring the class III 
railroads to: 

(i) Keep documentation of the basic 
contingency plan on file with the 
department at the plan holder's principal 
place of business and at dispatcher field 
offices of the railroad; 

(ii) Identify and include contact 
information for the chain of command and 
other personnel, including employees or 
spill response contractors, who will be 
involved in the railroad's response in the 
event of a spill; 

(iii) Include information related to 
the relevant accident insurance carried by 
the railroad and provide a certificate of 
insurance upon request; 

(iv) Develop a field document for use 
by personnel involved in oil handling 
operations that includes time-critical 
information regarding basic contingency 
plan procedures to be used in the initial 
response to a spill or a threatened spill; 
and 

(v) Annually review the plan for 
accuracy. 

(d) Federal oil spill response plans 
created pursuant to 33 U.S.C. Sec. 1321 
may be submitted in lieu of contingency 
plans ((until state rules are adopted)) by 
a class III railroad transporting oil in 
bulk that is not crude oil. 

(e) For the purposes of this section, 
"class III railroad" has the same meaning 
as defined by the United States surface 
transportation board as of January 1, 
2017. 

(4)(a) The owner or operator of a 
facility shall submit the contingency plan 
for the facility. 

(b) A person who has contracted with a 
facility to provide containment and 
cleanup services and who meets the 
standards established pursuant to RCW 
90.56.240, may submit the plan for any 
facility for which the person is 
contractually obligated to provide 
services. Subject to conditions imposed by 
the department, the person may submit a 
single plan for more than one facility. 
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(5) A contingency plan prepared for an 
agency of the federal government or 
another state that satisfies the 
requirements of this section and rules 
adopted by the department may be accepted 
by the department as a contingency plan 
under this section. The department shall 
ensure that to the greatest extent 
possible, requirements for contingency 
plans under this section are consistent 
with the requirements for contingency 
plans under federal law. 

(6) In reviewing the contingency plans 
required by this section, the department 
shall consider at least the following 
factors: 

(a) The adequacy of containment and 
cleanup equipment, personnel, 
communications equipment, notification 
procedures and call down lists, response 
time, and logistical arrangements for 
coordination and implementation of 
response efforts to remove oil spills 
promptly and properly and to protect the 
environment; 

(b) The nature and amount of vessel 
traffic within the area covered by the 
plan; 

(c) The volume and type of oil being 
transported within the area covered by the 
plan; 

(d) The existence of navigational 
hazards within the area covered by the 
plan; 

(e) The history and circumstances 
surrounding prior spills of oil within the 
area covered by the plan; 

(f) The sensitivity of fisheries, 
shellfish beds, and wildlife and other 
natural resources within the area covered 
by the plan; 

(g) Relevant information on previous 
spills contained in on-scene coordinator 
reports prepared by the department; and 

(h) The extent to which reasonable, 
cost-effective measures to prevent a 
likelihood that a spill will occur have 
been incorporated into the plan. 

(7) The department shall approve a 
contingency plan only if it determines 
that the plan meets the requirements of 
this section and that, if implemented, the 
plan is capable, in terms of personnel, 
materials, and equipment, of removing oil 
promptly and properly and minimizing any 
damage to the environment. 

(8) The approval of the contingency 
plan shall be valid for five years. Upon 
approval of a contingency plan, the 
department shall provide to the person 
submitting the plan a statement indicating 
that the plan has been approved, the 
facilities or vessels covered by the plan, 
and other information the department 
determines should be included. 

(9) An owner or operator of a facility 
shall notify the department in writing 
immediately of any significant change of 
which it is aware affecting its 
contingency plan, including changes in any 
factor set forth in this section or in 
rules adopted by the department. The 
department may require the owner or 
operator to update a contingency plan as 
a result of these changes. 

(10) The department by rule shall 
require contingency plans to be reviewed, 
updated, if necessary, and resubmitted to 
the department at least once every five 
years. 

(11) Approval of a contingency plan by 
the department does not constitute an 
express assurance regarding the adequacy 
of the plan nor constitute a defense to 
liability imposed under this chapter or 
other state law." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"requirements;" strike the remainder of 
the title and insert "and amending RCW 
90.56.210." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1136 and advanced the bill as amended 
by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Dye and Fitzgibbon spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1136, as amended by 
the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1136, as amended by 
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the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Stanford. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1136, 
as amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SECOND 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1163 with the following 
amendment: 

    
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 9A.36.041 and 1987 c 188 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person is guilty of assault in 
the fourth degree if, under circumstances 
not amounting to assault in the first, 
second, or third degree, or custodial 
assault, he or she assaults another. 

(2) Assault in the fourth degree is a 
gross misdemeanor, except as provided in 
subsection (3) of this section. 

(3) Assault in the fourth degree, where 
domestic violence was pleaded and proven 
after the effective date of this section, 
is a class C felony if the person has two 
or more prior adult convictions within ten 
years for any of the following offenses 
where domestic violence as defined in RCW 
9.94A.030 was pleaded and proven after the 
effective date of this section: 

(a) Repetitive domestic violence 
offense as defined in RCW 9.94A.030; 

(b) Crime of harassment as defined by 
RCW 9A.46.060; 

(c) Assault in the third degree; 

(d) Assault in the second degree; 

(e) Assault in the first degree; or 

(f) An out-of-state comparable offense. 

(4) For purposes of subsection (3) of 
this section, family or household members 
means spouses, domestic partners, former 
spouses, former domestic partners, persons 
who have a child in common regardless of 
whether they have been married or have 
lived together at any time, persons 
sixteen years of age or older who are 
presently residing together or who have 
resided together in the past and who have 
or have had a dating relationship, and 
persons sixteen years of age or older with 
whom a person sixteen years of age or older 
has or has had a dating relationship. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 9.94A.411 and 2006 c 271 s 
1 and 2006 c 73 s 13 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Decision not to prosecute. 

STANDARD: A prosecuting attorney may 
decline to prosecute, even though 
technically sufficient evidence to 
prosecute exists, in situations where 
prosecution would serve no public purpose, 
would defeat the underlying purpose of the 
law in question or would result in 
decreased respect for the law. 

GUIDELINE/COMMENTARY: 

Examples 

The following are examples of reasons 
not to prosecute which could satisfy the 
standard. 

(a) Contrary to Legislative Intent - It 
may be proper to decline to charge where 
the application of criminal sanctions 
would be clearly contrary to the intent of 
the legislature in enacting the particular 
statute. 

(b) Antiquated Statute - It may be 
proper to decline to charge where the 
statute in question is antiquated in that: 

(i) It has not been enforced for many 
years; and 

(ii) Most members of society act as if 
it were no longer in existence; and 

(iii) It serves no deterrent or 
protective purpose in today's society; and 

(iv) The statute has not been recently 
reconsidered by the legislature. 
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This reason is not to be construed as 
the basis for declining cases because the 
law in question is unpopular or because it 
is difficult to enforce. 

(c) De Minimis Violation - It may be 
proper to decline to charge where the 
violation of law is only technical or 
insubstantial and where no public interest 
or deterrent purpose would be served by 
prosecution. 

(d) Confinement on Other Charges - It 
may be proper to decline to charge because 
the accused has been sentenced on another 
charge to a lengthy period of confinement; 
and 

(i) Conviction of the new offense would 
not merit any additional direct or 
collateral punishment; 

(ii) The new offense is either a 
misdemeanor or a felony which is not 
particularly aggravated; and 

(iii) Conviction of the new offense 
would not serve any significant deterrent 
purpose. 

(e) Pending Conviction on Another 
Charge - It may be proper to decline to 
charge because the accused is facing a 
pending prosecution in the same or another 
county; and 

(i) Conviction of the new offense would 
not merit any additional direct or 
collateral punishment; 

(ii) Conviction in the pending 
prosecution is imminent; 

(iii) The new offense is either a 
misdemeanor or a felony which is not 
particularly aggravated; and 

(iv) Conviction of the new offense 
would not serve any significant deterrent 
purpose. 

(f) High Disproportionate Cost of 
Prosecution - It may be proper to decline 
to charge where the cost of locating or 
transporting, or the burden on, 
prosecution witnesses is highly 
disproportionate to the importance of 
prosecuting the offense in question. This 
reason should be limited to minor cases 
and should not be relied upon in serious 
cases. 

(g) Improper Motives of Complainant - 
It may be proper to decline charges 
because the motives of the complainant are 
improper and prosecution would serve no 
public purpose, would defeat the 
underlying purpose of the law in question 

or would result in decreased respect for 
the law. 

(h) Immunity - It may be proper to 
decline to charge where immunity is to be 
given to an accused in order to prosecute 
another where the accused's information or 
testimony will reasonably lead to the 
conviction of others who are responsible 
for more serious criminal conduct or who 
represent a greater danger to the public 
interest. 

(i) Victim Request - It may be proper 
to decline to charge because the victim 
requests that no criminal charges be filed 
and the case involves the following crimes 
or situations: 

(i) Assault cases where the victim has 
suffered little or no injury; 

(ii) Crimes against property, not 
involving violence, where no major loss 
was suffered; 

(iii) Where doing so would not 
jeopardize the safety of society. 

Care should be taken to insure that the 
victim's request is freely made and is not 
the product of threats or pressure by the 
accused. 

The presence of these factors may also 
justify the decision to dismiss a 
prosecution which has been commenced. 

Notification 

The prosecutor is encouraged to notify 
the victim, when practical, and the law 
enforcement personnel, of the decision not 
to prosecute. 

(2) Decision to prosecute. 

(a) STANDARD: 

Crimes against persons will be filed if 
sufficient admissible evidence exists, 
which, when considered with the most 
plausible, reasonably foreseeable defense 
that could be raised under the evidence, 
would justify conviction by a reasonable 
and objective fact finder. With regard to 
offenses prohibited by RCW 9A.44.040, 
9A.44.050, 9A.44.073, 9A.44.076, 
9A.44.079, 9A.44.083, 9A.44.086, 
9A.44.089, and 9A.64.020 the prosecutor 
should avoid prefiling agreements or 
diversions intended to place the accused 
in a program of treatment or counseling, 
so that treatment, if determined to be 
beneficial, can be provided pursuant to 
RCW 9.94A.670. 
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Crimes against property/other crimes 
will be filed if the admissible evidence 
is of such convincing force as to make it 
probable that a reasonable and objective 
fact finder would convict after hearing 
all the admissible evidence and the most 
plausible defense that could be raised. 

See table below for the crimes within 
these categories. 

CATEGORIZATION OF CRIMES FOR 
PROSECUTING STANDARDS 

CRIMES AGAINST PERSONS 

Aggravated Murder 

1st Degree Murder 

2nd Degree Murder 

1st Degree Manslaughter 

2nd Degree Manslaughter 

1st Degree Kidnapping 

2nd Degree Kidnapping 

1st Degree Assault 

2nd Degree Assault 

3rd Degree Assault 

4th Degree Assault (if a violation of 
RCW 9A.36.041(3)) 

1st Degree Assault of a Child 

2nd Degree Assault of a Child 

3rd Degree Assault of a Child 

1st Degree Rape 

2nd Degree Rape 

3rd Degree Rape 

1st Degree Rape of a Child 

2nd Degree Rape of a Child 

3rd Degree Rape of a Child 

1st Degree Robbery 

2nd Degree Robbery 

1st Degree Arson 

1st Degree Burglary 

1st Degree Identity Theft 

2nd Degree Identity Theft 

1st Degree Extortion 

2nd Degree Extortion 

Indecent Liberties 

Incest 

Vehicular Homicide 

Vehicular Assault 

1st Degree Child Molestation 

2nd Degree Child Molestation 

3rd Degree Child Molestation 

1st Degree Promoting Prostitution 

Intimidating a Juror 

Communication with a Minor 

Intimidating a Witness 

Intimidating a Public Servant 

Bomb Threat (if against person) 

Unlawful Imprisonment 

Promoting a Suicide Attempt 

Riot (if against person) 

Stalking 

Custodial Assault 

Domestic Violence Court Order Violation 
(RCW 10.99.040, 10.99.050, 26.09.300, 
26.10.220, 26.26.138, 26.50.110, 
26.52.070, or 74.34.145) 

Counterfeiting (if a violation of RCW 
9.16.035(4)) 

Felony Driving a Motor Vehicle While 
Under the Influence of Intoxicating Liquor 
or Any Drug (RCW 46.61.502(6)) 

Felony Physical Control of a Motor 
Vehicle While Under the Influence of 
Intoxicating Liquor or Any Drug (RCW 
46.61.504(6)) 

CRIMES AGAINST PROPERTY/OTHER CRIMES 

2nd Degree Arson 

1st Degree Escape 

2nd Degree Escape 

2nd Degree Burglary 

1st Degree Theft 

2nd Degree Theft 

1st Degree Perjury 

2nd Degree Perjury 

1st Degree Introducing Contraband 

2nd Degree Introducing Contraband 

1st Degree Possession of Stolen 
Property 

2nd Degree Possession of Stolen 
Property 
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Bribery 

Bribing a Witness 

Bribe received by a Witness 

Bomb Threat (if against property) 

1st Degree Malicious Mischief 

2nd Degree Malicious Mischief 

1st Degree Reckless Burning 

Taking a Motor Vehicle without 
Authorization 

Forgery 

2nd Degree Promoting Prostitution 

Tampering with a Witness 

Trading in Public Office 

Trading in Special Influence 

Receiving/Granting Unlawful 
Compensation 

Bigamy 

Eluding a Pursuing Police Vehicle 

Willful Failure to Return from Furlough 

Escape from Community Custody 

Riot (if against property) 

1st Degree Theft of Livestock 

2nd Degree Theft of Livestock 

ALL OTHER UNCLASSIFIED FELONIES 

Selection of Charges/Degree of Charge 

(i) The prosecutor should file charges 
which adequately describe the nature of 
defendant's conduct. Other offenses may be 
charged only if they are necessary to 
ensure that the charges: 

(A) Will significantly enhance the 
strength of the state's case at trial; or 

(B) Will result in restitution to all 
victims. 

(ii) The prosecutor should not 
overcharge to obtain a guilty plea. 
Overcharging includes: 

(A) Charging a higher degree; 

(B) Charging additional counts. 

This standard is intended to direct 
prosecutors to charge those crimes which 
demonstrate the nature and seriousness of 
a defendant's criminal conduct, but to 
decline to charge crimes which are not 
necessary to such an indication. Crimes 
which do not merge as a matter of law, but 

which arise from the same course of 
conduct, do not all have to be charged. 

(b) GUIDELINES/COMMENTARY: 

(i) Police Investigation 

A prosecuting attorney is dependent 
upon law enforcement agencies to conduct 
the necessary factual investigation which 
must precede the decision to prosecute. 
The prosecuting attorney shall ensure that 
a thorough factual investigation has been 
conducted before a decision to prosecute 
is made. In ordinary circumstances the 
investigation should include the 
following: 

(A) The interviewing of all material 
witnesses, together with the obtaining of 
written statements whenever possible; 

(B) The completion of necessary 
laboratory tests; and 

(C) The obtaining, in accordance with 
constitutional requirements, of the 
suspect's version of the events. 

If the initial investigation is 
incomplete, a prosecuting attorney should 
insist upon further investigation before 
a decision to prosecute is made, and 
specify what the investigation needs to 
include. 

(ii) Exceptions 

In certain situations, a prosecuting 
attorney may authorize filing of a 
criminal complaint before the 
investigation is complete if: 

(A) Probable cause exists to believe 
the suspect is guilty; and 

(B) The suspect presents a danger to 
the community or is likely to flee if not 
apprehended; or 

(C) The arrest of the suspect is 
necessary to complete the investigation of 
the crime. 

In the event that the exception to the 
standard is applied, the prosecuting 
attorney shall obtain a commitment from 
the law enforcement agency involved to 
complete the investigation in a timely 
manner. If the subsequent investigation 
does not produce sufficient evidence to 
meet the normal charging standard, the 
complaint should be dismissed. 

(iii) Investigation Techniques 

The prosecutor should be fully advised 
of the investigatory techniques that were 
used in the case investigation including: 
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(A) Polygraph testing; 

(B) Hypnosis; 

(C) Electronic surveillance; 

(D) Use of informants. 

(iv) Pre-Filing Discussions with 
Defendant 

Discussions with the defendant or 
his/her representative regarding the 
selection or disposition of charges may 
occur prior to the filing of charges, and 
potential agreements can be reached. 

(v) Pre-Filing Discussions with 
Victim(s) 

Discussions with the victim(s) or 
victims' representatives regarding the 
selection or disposition of charges may 
occur before the filing of charges. The 
discussions may be considered by the 
prosecutor in charging and disposition 
decisions, and should be considered before 
reaching any agreement with the defendant 
regarding these decisions. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 9.94A.525 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 35 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The offender score is measured on the 
horizontal axis of the sentencing grid. 
The offender score rules are as follows: 

The offender score is the sum of points 
accrued under this section rounded down to 
the nearest whole number. 

(1) A prior conviction is a conviction 
which exists before the date of sentencing 
for the offense for which the offender 
score is being computed. Convictions 
entered or sentenced on the same date as 
the conviction for which the offender 
score is being computed shall be deemed 
"other current offenses" within the 
meaning of RCW 9.94A.589. 

(2)(a) Class A and sex prior felony 
convictions shall always be included in 
the offender score. 

(b) Class B prior felony convictions 
other than sex offenses shall not be 
included in the offender score, if since 
the last date of release from confinement 
(including full-time residential 
treatment) pursuant to a felony 
conviction, if any, or entry of judgment 
and sentence, the offender had spent ten 
consecutive years in the community without 
committing any crime that subsequently 
results in a conviction. 

(c) Except as provided in (e) of this 
subsection, class C prior felony 
convictions other than sex offenses shall 
not be included in the offender score if, 
since the last date of release from 
confinement (including full-time 
residential treatment) pursuant to a 
felony conviction, if any, or entry of 
judgment and sentence, the offender had 
spent five consecutive years in the 
community without committing any crime 
that subsequently results in a conviction. 

(d) Except as provided in (e) of this 
subsection, serious traffic convictions 
shall not be included in the offender 
score if, since the last date of release 
from confinement (including full-time 
residential treatment) pursuant to a 
conviction, if any, or entry of judgment 
and sentence, the offender spent five 
years in the community without committing 
any crime that subsequently results in a 
conviction. 

(e) If the present conviction is felony 
driving while under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or any drug (RCW 
46.61.502(6)) or felony physical control 
of a vehicle while under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or any drug (RCW 
46.61.504(6)), all predicate crimes for 
the offense as defined by RCW 
46.61.5055(14) shall be included in the 
offender score, and prior convictions for 
felony driving while under the influence 
of intoxicating liquor or any drug (RCW 
46.61.502(6)) or felony physical control 
of a vehicle while under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or any drug (RCW 
46.61.504(6)) shall always be included in 
the offender score. All other convictions 
of the defendant shall be scored according 
to this section. 

(f) Prior convictions for a repetitive 
domestic violence offense, as defined in 
RCW 9.94A.030, shall not be included in 
the offender score if, since the last date 
of release from confinement or entry of 
judgment and sentence, the offender had 
spent ten consecutive years in the 
community without committing any crime 
that subsequently results in a conviction. 

(g) This subsection applies to both 
adult and juvenile prior convictions. 

(3) Out-of-state convictions for 
offenses shall be classified according to 
the comparable offense definitions and 
sentences provided by Washington law. 
Federal convictions for offenses shall be 
classified according to the comparable 
offense definitions and sentences provided 
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by Washington law. If there is no clearly 
comparable offense under Washington law or 
the offense is one that is usually 
considered subject to exclusive federal 
jurisdiction, the offense shall be scored 
as a class C felony equivalent if it was 
a felony under the relevant federal 
statute. 

(4) Score prior convictions for felony 
anticipatory offenses (attempts, criminal 
solicitations, and criminal conspiracies) 
the same as if they were convictions for 
completed offenses. 

(5)(a) In the case of multiple prior 
convictions, for the purpose of computing 
the offender score, count all convictions 
separately, except: 

(i) Prior offenses which were found, 
under RCW 9.94A.589(1)(a), to encompass 
the same criminal conduct, shall be 
counted as one offense, the offense that 
yields the highest offender score. The 
current sentencing court shall determine 
with respect to other prior adult offenses 
for which sentences were served 
concurrently or prior juvenile offenses 
for which sentences were served 
consecutively, whether those offenses 
shall be counted as one offense or as 
separate offenses using the "same criminal 
conduct" analysis found in RCW 
9.94A.589(1)(a), and if the court finds 
that they shall be counted as one offense, 
then the offense that yields the highest 
offender score shall be used. The current 
sentencing court may presume that such 
other prior offenses were not the same 
criminal conduct from sentences imposed on 
separate dates, or in separate counties or 
jurisdictions, or in separate complaints, 
indictments, or informations; 

(ii) In the case of multiple prior 
convictions for offenses committed before 
July 1, 1986, for the purpose of computing 
the offender score, count all adult 
convictions served concurrently as one 
offense, and count all juvenile 
convictions entered on the same date as 
one offense. Use the conviction for the 
offense that yields the highest offender 
score. 

(b) As used in this subsection (5), 
"served concurrently" means that: (i) The 
latter sentence was imposed with specific 
reference to the former; (ii) the 
concurrent relationship of the sentences 
was judicially imposed; and (iii) the 
concurrent timing of the sentences was not 
the result of a probation or parole 
revocation on the former offense. 

(6) If the present conviction is one of 
the anticipatory offenses of criminal 
attempt, solicitation, or conspiracy, 
count each prior conviction as if the 
present conviction were for a completed 
offense. When these convictions are used 
as criminal history, score them the same 
as a completed crime. 

(7) If the present conviction is for a 
nonviolent offense and not covered by 
subsection (11), (12), or (13) of this 
section, count one point for each adult 
prior felony conviction and one point for 
each juvenile prior violent felony 
conviction and 1/2 point for each juvenile 
prior nonviolent felony conviction. 

(8) If the present conviction is for a 
violent offense and not covered in 
subsection (9), (10), (11), (12), or (13) 
of this section, count two points for each 
prior adult and juvenile violent felony 
conviction, one point for each prior adult 
nonviolent felony conviction, and 1/2 
point for each prior juvenile nonviolent 
felony conviction. 

(9) If the present conviction is for a 
serious violent offense, count three 
points for prior adult and juvenile 
convictions for crimes in this category, 
two points for each prior adult and 
juvenile violent conviction (not already 
counted), one point for each prior adult 
nonviolent felony conviction, and 1/2 
point for each prior juvenile nonviolent 
felony conviction. 

(10) If the present conviction is for 
Burglary 1, count prior convictions as in 
subsection (8) of this section; however 
count two points for each prior adult 
Burglary 2 or residential burglary 
conviction, and one point for each prior 
juvenile Burglary 2 or residential 
burglary conviction. 

(11) If the present conviction is for a 
felony traffic offense count two points 
for each adult or juvenile prior 
conviction for Vehicular Homicide or 
Vehicular Assault; for each felony offense 
count one point for each adult and 1/2 
point for each juvenile prior conviction; 
for each serious traffic offense, other 
than those used for an enhancement 
pursuant to RCW 46.61.520(2), count one 
point for each adult and 1/2 point for 
each juvenile prior conviction; count one 
point for each adult and 1/2 point for 
each juvenile prior conviction for 
operation of a vessel while under the 
influence of intoxicating liquor or any 
drug. 
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(12) If the present conviction is for 
homicide by watercraft or assault by 
watercraft count two points for each adult 
or juvenile prior conviction for homicide 
by watercraft or assault by watercraft; 
for each felony offense count one point 
for each adult and 1/2 point for each 
juvenile prior conviction; count one point 
for each adult and 1/2 point for each 
juvenile prior conviction for driving 
under the influence of intoxicating liquor 
or any drug, actual physical control of a 
motor vehicle while under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or any drug, or 
operation of a vessel while under the 
influence of intoxicating liquor or any 
drug. 

(13) If the present conviction is for 
manufacture of methamphetamine count three 
points for each adult prior manufacture of 
methamphetamine conviction and two points 
for each juvenile manufacture of 
methamphetamine offense. If the present 
conviction is for a drug offense and the 
offender has a criminal history that 
includes a sex offense or serious violent 
offense, count three points for each adult 
prior felony drug offense conviction and 
two points for each juvenile drug offense. 
All other adult and juvenile felonies are 
scored as in subsection (8) of this 
section if the current drug offense is 
violent, or as in subsection (7) of this 
section if the current drug offense is 
nonviolent. 

(14) If the present conviction is for 
Escape from Community Custody, RCW 
72.09.310, count only prior escape 
convictions in the offender score. Count 
adult prior escape convictions as one 
point and juvenile prior escape 
convictions as 1/2 point. 

(15) If the present conviction is for 
Escape 1, RCW 9A.76.110, or Escape 2, RCW 
9A.76.120, count adult prior convictions 
as one point and juvenile prior 
convictions as 1/2 point. 

(16) If the present conviction is for 
Burglary 2 or residential burglary, count 
priors as in subsection (7) of this 
section; however, count two points for 
each adult and juvenile prior Burglary 1 
conviction, two points for each adult 
prior Burglary 2 or residential burglary 
conviction, and one point for each 
juvenile prior Burglary 2 or residential 
burglary conviction. 

(17) If the present conviction is for a 
sex offense, count priors as in 
subsections (7) through (11) and (13) 

through (16) of this section; however 
count three points for each adult and 
juvenile prior sex offense conviction. 

(18) If the present conviction is for 
failure to register as a sex offender 
under RCW 9A.44.130 or 9A.44.132, count 
priors as in subsections (7) through (11) 
and (13) through (16) of this section; 
however count three points for each adult 
and juvenile prior sex offense conviction, 
excluding prior convictions for failure to 
register as a sex offender under RCW 
9A.44.130 or 9A.44.132, which shall count 
as one point. 

(19) If the present conviction is for 
an offense committed while the offender 
was under community custody, add one 
point. For purposes of this subsection, 
community custody includes community 
placement or postrelease supervision, as 
defined in chapter 9.94B RCW. 

(20) If the present conviction is for 
Theft of a Motor Vehicle, Possession of a 
Stolen Vehicle, Taking a Motor Vehicle 
Without Permission 1, or Taking a Motor 
Vehicle Without Permission 2, count priors 
as in subsections (7) through (18) of this 
section; however count one point for prior 
convictions of Vehicle Prowling 2, and 
three points for each adult and juvenile 
prior Theft 1 (of a motor vehicle), Theft 
2 (of a motor vehicle), Possession of 
Stolen Property 1 (of a motor vehicle), 
Possession of Stolen Property 2 (of a 
motor vehicle), Theft of a Motor Vehicle, 
Possession of a Stolen Vehicle, Taking a 
Motor Vehicle Without Permission 1, or 
Taking a Motor Vehicle Without Permission 
2 conviction. 

(21) If the present conviction is for a 
felony domestic violence offense where 
domestic violence as defined in RCW 
9.94A.030 was ((plead [pleaded])) pleaded 
and proven, count priors as in subsections 
(7) through (20) of this section; however, 
count points as follows: 

(a) Count two points for each adult 
prior conviction where domestic violence 
as defined in RCW 9.94A.030 was ((plead 
[pleaded])) pleaded and proven after 
August 1, 2011, for any of the following 
offenses: A felony violation of a 
no-contact or protection order ((that is 
a felony offense, a violation of a 
protection order that is a felony 
offense)) RCW 26.50.110, ((a)) felony 
((domestic violence)) Harassment 
((offense)) (RCW 9A.46.020(2)(b)), ((a)) 
felony ((domestic violence)) Stalking 
((offense, a domestic violence)) (RCW 
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9A.46.110(5)(b)), Burglary 1 ((offense)) 
(RCW 9A.52.020), ((a domestic violence)) 
Kidnapping 1 ((offense)) (RCW 9A.40.020), 
((a domestic violence)) Kidnapping 2 
((offense)) (RCW 9A.40.030), ((a domestic 
violence)) Unlawful imprisonment 
((offense)) (RCW 9A.40.040), ((a domestic 
violence)) Robbery 1 ((offense)) (RCW 
9A.56.200), ((a domestic violence)) 
Robbery 2 ((offense)) (RCW 9A.56.210), ((a 
domestic violence)) Assault 1 ((offense)) 
(RCW 9A.36.011), ((a domestic violence)) 
Assault 2 ((offense)) (RCW 9A.36.021), ((a 
domestic violence)) Assault 3 ((offense)) 
(RCW 9A.36.031), ((a domestic violence)) 
Arson 1 ((offense)) (RCW 9A.48.020), or 
((a domestic violence)) Arson 2 
((offense)) (RCW 9A.48.030); 

(b) Count two points for each adult 
prior conviction where domestic violence 
as defined in RCW 9.94A.030 was pleaded 
and proven after the effective date of 
this section, for any of the following 
offenses: Assault of a child in the first 
degree, RCW 9A.36.120; Assault of a child 
in the second degree, RCW 9A.36.130; 
Assault of a child in the third degree, 
RCW 9A.36.140; Criminal Mistreatment in 
the first degree, RCW 9A.42.020; or 
Criminal Mistreatment in the second 
degree, RCW 9A.42.030; 

(c) Count one point for each second and 
subsequent juvenile conviction where 
domestic violence as defined in RCW 
9.94A.030 was ((plead [pleaded])) pleaded 
and proven after August 1, 2011, for the 
offenses listed in (a) of this subsection; 
and 

(((c))) (d) Count one point for each 
adult prior conviction for a repetitive 
domestic violence offense as defined in 
RCW 9.94A.030, where domestic violence as 
defined in RCW 9.94A.030, was ((plead 
[pleaded])) pleaded and proven after 
August 1, 2011. 

(22) The fact that a prior conviction 
was not included in an offender's offender 
score or criminal history at a previous 
sentencing shall have no bearing on 
whether it is included in the criminal 
history or offender score for the current 
offense. Prior convictions that were not 
counted in the offender score or included 
in criminal history under repealed or 
previous versions of the sentencing reform 
act shall be included in criminal history 
and shall count in the offender score if 
the current version of the sentencing 
reform act requires including or counting 
those convictions. Prior convictions that 
were not included in criminal history or 

in the offender score shall be included 
upon any resentencing to ensure imposition 
of an accurate sentence. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 43.43.754 and 2015 c 261 s 
10 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A biological sample must be 
collected for purposes of DNA 
identification analysis from: 

(a) Every adult or juvenile individual 
convicted of a felony, or any of the 
following crimes (or equivalent juvenile 
offenses): 

(i) Assault in the fourth degree where 
domestic violence as defined in RCW 
9.94A.030 was pleaded and proven (RCW 
9A.36.041, 9.94A.030); 

(ii) Assault in the fourth degree with 
sexual motivation (RCW 9A.36.041, 
9.94A.835); 

(iii) Communication with a minor for 
immoral purposes (RCW 9.68A.090); 

(iv) Custodial sexual misconduct in the 
second degree (RCW 9A.44.170); 

(v) Failure to register (RCW 9A.44.130 
for persons convicted on or before June 
10, 2010, and RCW 9A.44.132 for persons 
convicted after June 10, 2010); 

(vi) Harassment (RCW 9A.46.020); 

(vii) Patronizing a prostitute (RCW 
9A.88.110); 

(viii) Sexual misconduct with a minor 
in the second degree (RCW 9A.44.096); 

(ix) Stalking (RCW 9A.46.110); 

(x) Violation of a sexual assault 
protection order granted under chapter 
7.90 RCW; and 

(b) Every adult or juvenile individual 
who is required to register under RCW 
9A.44.130. 

(2) If the Washington state patrol 
crime laboratory already has a DNA sample 
from an individual for a qualifying 
offense, a subsequent submission is not 
required to be submitted. 

(3) Biological samples shall be 
collected in the following manner: 

(a) For persons convicted of any 
offense listed in subsection (1)(a) of 
this section or adjudicated guilty of an 
equivalent juvenile offense who do not 
serve a term of confinement in a 
department of corrections facility, and do 
serve a term of confinement in a city or 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2351 

 

county jail facility, the city or county 
shall be responsible for obtaining the 
biological samples. 

(b) The local police department or 
sheriff's office shall be responsible for 
obtaining the biological samples for: 

(i) Persons convicted of any offense 
listed in subsection (1)(a) of this 
section or adjudicated guilty of an 
equivalent juvenile offense who do not 
serve a term of confinement in a 
department of corrections facility, and do 
not serve a term of confinement in a city 
or county jail facility; and 

(ii) Persons who are required to 
register under RCW 9A.44.130. 

(c) For persons convicted of any 
offense listed in subsection (1)(a) of 
this section or adjudicated guilty of an 
equivalent juvenile offense, who are 
serving or who are to serve a term of 
confinement in a department of corrections 
facility or a department of social and 
health services facility, the facility 
holding the person shall be responsible 
for obtaining the biological samples. For 
those persons incarcerated before June 12, 
2008, who have not yet had a biological 
sample collected, priority shall be given 
to those persons who will be released the 
soonest. 

(4) Any biological sample taken 
pursuant to RCW 43.43.752 through 
43.43.758 may be retained by the forensic 
laboratory services bureau, and shall be 
used solely for the purpose of providing 
DNA or other tests for identification 
analysis and prosecution of a criminal 
offense or for the identification of human 
remains or missing persons. Nothing in 
this section prohibits the submission of 
results derived from the biological 
samples to the federal bureau of 
investigation combined DNA index system. 

(5) The forensic laboratory services 
bureau of the Washington state patrol is 
responsible for testing performed on all 
biological samples that are collected 
under subsection (1) of this section, to 
the extent allowed by funding available 
for this purpose. The director shall give 
priority to testing on samples collected 
from those adults or juveniles convicted 
of a felony or adjudicated guilty of an 
equivalent juvenile offense that is 
defined as a sex offense or a violent 
offense in RCW 9.94A.030. Known duplicate 
samples may be excluded from testing 
unless testing is deemed necessary or 
advisable by the director. 

(6) This section applies to: 

(a) All adults and juveniles to whom 
this section applied prior to June 12, 
2008; 

(b) All adults and juveniles to whom 
this section did not apply prior to June 
12, 2008, who: 

(i) Are convicted on or after June 12, 
2008, of an offense listed in subsection 
(1)(a) of this section; or 

(ii) Were convicted prior to June 12, 
2008, of an offense listed in subsection 
(1)(a) of this section and are still 
incarcerated on or after June 12, 2008; 
and 

(c) All adults and juveniles who are 
required to register under RCW 9A.44.130 
on or after June 12, 2008, whether 
convicted before, on, or after June 12, 
2008. 

(7) This section creates no rights in a 
third person. No cause of action may be 
brought based upon the noncollection or 
nonanalysis or the delayed collection or 
analysis of a biological sample authorized 
to be taken under RCW 43.43.752 through 
43.43.758. 

(8) The detention, arrest, or 
conviction of a person based upon a 
database match or database information is 
not invalidated if it is determined that 
the sample was obtained or placed in the 
database by mistake, or if the conviction 
or juvenile adjudication that resulted in 
the collection of the biological sample 
was subsequently vacated or otherwise 
altered in any future proceeding including 
but not limited to posttrial or postfact-
finding motions, appeals, or collateral 
attacks. 

(9) A person commits the crime of 
refusal to provide DNA if the person has 
a duty to register under RCW 9A.44.130 and 
the person willfully refuses to comply 
with a legal request for a DNA sample as 
required under this section. The refusal 
to provide DNA is a gross misdemeanor. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 43.43.830 and 2012 c 44 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise, the definitions in this section 
apply throughout RCW 43.43.830 through 
43.43.845. 

(1) "Agency" means any person, firm, 
partnership, association, corporation, or 
facility which receives, provides services 
to, houses or otherwise cares for 
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vulnerable adults, juveniles, or children, 
or which provides child day care, early 
learning, or early childhood education 
services. 

(2) "Applicant" means: 

(a) Any prospective employee who will 
or may have unsupervised access to 
children under sixteen years of age or 
developmentally disabled persons or 
vulnerable adults during the course of his 
or her employment or involvement with the 
business or organization; 

(b) Any prospective volunteer who will 
have regularly scheduled unsupervised 
access to children under sixteen years of 
age, developmentally disabled persons, or 
vulnerable adults during the course of his 
or her employment or involvement with the 
business or organization under 
circumstances where such access will or 
may involve groups of (i) five or fewer 
children under twelve years of age, (ii) 
three or fewer children between twelve and 
sixteen years of age, (iii) 
developmentally disabled persons, or (iv) 
vulnerable adults; 

(c) Any prospective adoptive parent, as 
defined in RCW 26.33.020; or 

(d) Any prospective custodian in a 
nonparental custody proceeding under 
chapter 26.10 RCW. 

(3) "Business or organization" means a 
person, business, or organization licensed 
in this state, any agency of the state, or 
other governmental entity, that educates, 
trains, treats, supervises, houses, or 
provides recreation to developmentally 
disabled persons, vulnerable adults, or 
children under sixteen years of age, or 
that provides child day care, early 
learning, or early learning childhood 
education services, including but not 
limited to public housing authorities, 
school districts, and educational service 
districts. 

(4) "Civil adjudication proceeding" is 
a judicial or administrative adjudicative 
proceeding that results in a finding of, 
or upholds an agency finding of, domestic 
violence, abuse, sexual abuse, neglect, 
abandonment, violation of a professional 
licensing standard regarding a child or 
vulnerable adult, or exploitation or 
financial exploitation of a child or 
vulnerable adult under any provision of 
law, including but not limited to chapter 
13.34, 26.44, or 74.34 RCW, or rules 
adopted under chapters 18.51 and 74.42 
RCW. "Civil adjudication proceeding" also 

includes judicial or administrative 
findings that become final due to the 
failure of the alleged perpetrator to 
timely exercise a legal right to 
administratively challenge such findings. 

(5) "Client" or "resident" means a 
child, person with developmental 
disabilities, or vulnerable adult applying 
for housing assistance from a business or 
organization. 

(6) "Conviction record" means 
"conviction record" information as defined 
in RCW 10.97.030 and 10.97.050 relating to 
a crime committed by either an adult or a 
juvenile. It does not include a conviction 
for an offense that has been the subject 
of an expungement, pardon, annulment, 
certificate of rehabilitation, or other 
equivalent procedure based on a finding of 
the rehabilitation of the person 
convicted, or a conviction that has been 
the subject of a pardon, annulment, or 
other equivalent procedure based on a 
finding of innocence. It does include 
convictions for offenses for which the 
defendant received a deferred or suspended 
sentence, unless the record has been 
expunged according to law. 

(7) "Crime against children or other 
persons" means a conviction of any of the 
following offenses: Aggravated murder; 
first or second degree murder; first or 
second degree kidnapping; first, second, 
or third degree assault; fourth degree 
assault (if a violation of RCW 
9A.36.041(3)); first, second, or third 
degree assault of a child; first, second, 
or third degree rape; first, second, or 
third degree rape of a child; first or 
second degree robbery; first degree arson; 
first degree burglary; first or second 
degree manslaughter; first or second 
degree extortion; indecent liberties; 
incest; vehicular homicide; first degree 
promoting prostitution; communication 
with a minor; unlawful imprisonment; 
simple assault; sexual exploitation of 
minors; first or second degree criminal 
mistreatment; endangerment with a 
controlled substance; child abuse or 
neglect as defined in RCW 26.44.020; first 
or second degree custodial interference; 
first or second degree custodial sexual 
misconduct; malicious harassment; first, 
second, or third degree child molestation; 
first or second degree sexual misconduct 
with a minor; commercial sexual abuse of 
a minor; child abandonment; promoting 
pornography; selling or distributing 
erotic material to a minor; custodial 
assault; violation of child abuse 
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restraining order; child buying or 
selling; prostitution; felony indecent 
exposure; criminal abandonment; or any of 
these crimes as they may be renamed in the 
future. 

(8) "Crimes relating to drugs" means a 
conviction of a crime to manufacture, 
delivery, or possession with intent to 
manufacture or deliver a controlled 
substance. 

(9) "Crimes relating to financial 
exploitation" means a conviction for 
first, second, or third degree extortion; 
first, second, or third degree theft; 
first or second degree robbery; forgery; 
or any of these crimes as they may be 
renamed in the future. 

(10) "Financial exploitation" means 
"financial exploitation" as defined in RCW 
74.34.020. 

(11) "Health care facility" means a 
nursing home licensed under chapter 18.51 
RCW, a ((boarding home)) assisted living 
facility licensed under chapter 18.20 RCW, 
or an adult family home licensed under 
chapter 70.128 RCW. 

(12) "Peer counselor" means a 
nonprofessional person who has equal 
standing with another person, providing 
advice on a topic about which the 
nonprofessional person is more experienced 
or knowledgeable, and who is a counselor 
for a peer counseling program that 
contracts with or is otherwise approved by 
the department, another state or local 
agency, or the court. 

(13) "Unsupervised" means not in the 
presence of: 

(a) Another employee or volunteer from 
the same business or organization as the 
applicant; or 

(b) Any relative or guardian of any of 
the children or developmentally disabled 
persons or vulnerable adults to which the 
applicant has access during the course of 
his or her employment or involvement with 
the business or organization. 

With regard to peer counselors, 
"unsupervised" does not include incidental 
contact with children under age sixteen at 
the location at which the peer counseling 
is taking place. "Incidental contact" 
means minor or casual contact with a child 
in an area accessible to and within visual 
or auditory range of others. It could 
include passing a child while walking down 
a hallway but would not include being 

alone with a child for any period of time 
in a closed room or office. 

(14) "Vulnerable adult" means 
"vulnerable adult" as defined in chapter 
74.34 RCW, except that for the purposes of 
requesting and receiving background checks 
pursuant to RCW 43.43.832, it shall also 
include adults of any age who lack the 
functional, mental, or physical ability to 
care for themselves. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  A new section is 
added to chapter 7.36 RCW to read as 
follows: 

Notwithstanding RCW 36.18.040, the 
sheriff may waive fees associated with 
service of a writ of habeas corpus that 
was issued for the return of a child when 
the person who was granted the writ is, by 
reason of poverty, unable to pay the cost 
of service. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  (1) The 
administrative office of the courts shall, 
through the Washington state gender and 
justice commission of the supreme court, 
convene a work group to address the issue 
of domestic violence perpetrator treatment 
and the role of certified perpetrator 
treatment programs in holding domestic 
violence perpetrators accountable. 

(2) The work group must include a 
representative for each of the following 
organizations or interests: Superior court 
judges, district court judges, municipal 
court judges, court probation officers, 
prosecuting attorneys, defense attorneys, 
civil legal aid attorneys, domestic 
violence victim advocates, domestic 
violence perpetrator treatment providers, 
the department of social and health 
services, the department of corrections, 
the Washington state institute for public 
policy, and the University of Washington 
evidence based practice institute. At 
least two domestic violence perpetrator 
treatment providers must be represented as 
members of the work group. 

(3) The work group shall: (a) Review 
laws, regulations, and court and agency 
practices pertaining to domestic violence 
perpetrator treatment used in civil and 
criminal contexts, including criminal 
domestic violence felony and misdemeanor 
offenses, family law, child welfare, and 
protection orders; (b) consider the 
development of a universal diagnostic 
evaluation tool to be used by treatment 
providers and the department of 
corrections to assess the treatment needs 
of domestic violence perpetrators; and (c) 
develop recommendations on changes to 
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existing laws, regulations, and court and 
agency practices to improve victim safety, 
decrease recidivism, advance treatment 
outcomes, and increase the courts' 
confidence in domestic violence 
perpetrator treatment. 

(4) The work group shall report its 
recommendations to the affected entities 
and the appropriate committees of the 
legislature no later than June 30, 2018. 

(5) The work group must operate within 
existing funds. 

(6) This section expires June 30, 2019. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  (1) The 
legislature finds that Washington state 
has a serious problem with domestic 
violence offender recidivism and 
lethality. The Washington state institute 
for public policy studied domestic 
violence offenders finding not just high 
rates of domestic violence recidivism but 
among the highest rates of general 
criminal and violent recidivism. The 
Washington state coalition against 
domestic violence has issued fatality 
reviews of domestic violence homicides in 
Washington under chapter 43.235 RCW for 
over fifteen years. These fatality reviews 
demonstrate the significant impact of 
domestic violence on our communities as 
well as the barriers and high rates of 
lethality faced by victims. The 
legislature further notes there have been 
several high profile domestic violence 
homicides with multiple prior domestic 
violence incidents not accounted for in 
the legal response. Many jurisdictions 
nationally have encountered the same 
challenges as Washington and now utilize 
risk assessment as a best practice to 
assist in the response to domestic 
violence. 

The Washington domestic violence risk 
assessment work group is established to 
study how and when risk assessment can 
best be used to improve the response to 
domestic violence offenders and victims 
and find effective strategies to reduce 
domestic violence homicides, serious 
injuries, and recidivism that are a result 
of domestic violence incidents in 
Washington state. 

(2)(a) The Washington state gender and 
justice commission, in collaboration with 
the Washington state coalition against 
domestic violence and the Washington State 
University criminal justice program, shall 
coordinate the work group and provide 
staff support. 

(b) The work group must include a 
representative from each of the following 
organizations: 

(i) The Washington state gender and 
justice commission; 

(ii) The department of corrections; 

(iii) The department of social and 
health services; 

(iv) The Washington association of 
sheriffs and police chiefs; 

(v) The superior court judges' 
association; 

(vi) The district and municipal court 
judges' association; 

(vii) The Washington state association 
of counties; 

(viii) The Washington association of 
prosecuting attorneys; 

(ix) The Washington defender 
association; 

(x) The Washington association of 
criminal defense lawyers; 

(xi) The Washington state association 
of cities; 

(xii) The Washington state coalition 
against domestic violence; 

(xiii) The Washington state office of 
civil legal aid; and 

(xiv) The family law section of the 
Washington state bar association. 

(c) The work group must additionally 
include representation from: 

(i) Treatment providers; 

(ii) City law enforcement; 

(iii) County law enforcement; 

(iv) Court administrators; and 

(v) Domestic violence victims or family 
members of a victim. 

(3) At a minimum, the work group shall 
research, review, and make recommendations 
on the following: 

(a) How to best develop and use risk 
assessment in domestic violence response 
utilizing available research and 
Washington state data; 

(b) Providing effective strategies for 
incorporating risk assessment in domestic 
violence response to reduce deaths, 
serious injuries, and recidivism due to 
domestic violence; 
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(c) Promoting access to domestic 
violence risk assessment for advocates, 
police, prosecutors, corrections, and 
courts to improve domestic violence 
response; 

(d) Whether or how risk assessment 
could be used as an alternative to 
mandatory arrest in domestic violence; 

(e) Whether or how risk assessment 
could be used in bail determinations in 
domestic violence cases, and in civil 
protection order hearings; 

(f) Whether or how offender risk, 
needs, and responsivity could be used in 
determining eligibility for diversion, 
sentencing alternatives, and treatment 
options; 

(g) Whether or how victim risk, needs, 
and responsivity could be used in 
improving domestic violence response; 

(h) Whether or how risk assessment can 
improve prosecution and encourage 
prosecutors to aggressively enforce 
domestic violence laws; and 

(i) Encouraging private sector 
collaboration. 

(4) The work group shall compile its 
findings and recommendations into a final 
report and provide its report to the 
appropriate committees of the legislature 
and governor by June 30, 2018. 

(5) The work group must operate within 
existing funds. 

(6) This section expires June 30, 2019. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 9.96.060 and 2014 c 176 s 
1 and 2014 c 109 s 1 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Every person convicted of a 
misdemeanor or gross misdemeanor offense 
who has completed all of the terms of the 
sentence for the misdemeanor or gross 
misdemeanor offense may apply to the 
sentencing court for a vacation of the 
applicant's record of conviction for the 
offense. If the court finds the applicant 
meets the tests prescribed in subsection 
(2) of this section, the court may in its 
discretion vacate the record of conviction 
by: (a)(i) Permitting the applicant to 
withdraw the applicant's plea of guilty 
and to enter a plea of not guilty; or (ii) 
if the applicant has been convicted after 
a plea of not guilty, the court setting 
aside the verdict of guilty; and (b) the 
court dismissing the information, 
indictment, complaint, or citation against 

the applicant and vacating the judgment 
and sentence. 

(2) An applicant may not have the record 
of conviction for a misdemeanor or gross 
misdemeanor offense vacated if any one of 
the following is present: 

(a) There are any criminal charges 
against the applicant pending in any court 
of this state or another state, or in any 
federal court; 

(b) The offense was a violent offense 
as defined in RCW 9.94A.030 or an attempt 
to commit a violent offense; 

(c) The offense was a violation of RCW 
46.61.502 (driving while under the 
influence), 46.61.504 (actual physical 
control while under the influence), 
9.91.020 (operating a railroad, etc. while 
intoxicated), or the offense is considered 
a "prior offense" under RCW 46.61.5055 and 
the applicant has had a subsequent alcohol 
or drug violation within ten years of the 
date of arrest for the prior offense; 

(d) The offense was any misdemeanor or 
gross misdemeanor violation, including 
attempt, of chapter 9.68 RCW (obscenity 
and pornography), chapter 9.68A RCW 
(sexual exploitation of children), or 
chapter 9A.44 RCW (sex offenses); 

(e) The applicant was convicted of a 
misdemeanor or gross misdemeanor offense 
as defined in RCW 10.99.020, or the court 
determines after a review of the court 
file that the offense was committed by one 
family member or household member against 
another, or the court, after considering 
the damage to person or property that 
resulted in the conviction, any prior 
convictions for crimes defined in RCW 
10.99.020, or for comparable offenses in 
another state or in federal court, and the 
totality of the records under review by 
the court regarding the conviction being 
considered for vacation, determines that 
the offense involved domestic violence, 
and any one of the following factors 
exist: 

(i) The applicant has not provided 
written notification of the vacation 
petition to the prosecuting attorney's 
office that prosecuted the offense for 
which vacation is sought, or has not 
provided that notification to the court; 

(ii) The applicant has previously had a 
conviction for domestic violence. For 
purposes of this subsection, however, if 
the current application is for more than 
one conviction that arose out of a single 
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incident, none of those convictions counts 
as a previous conviction; 

(iii) The applicant has signed an 
affidavit under penalty of perjury 
affirming that the applicant has not 
previously had a conviction for a domestic 
violence offense, and a criminal history 
check reveals that the applicant has had 
such a conviction; or 

(iv) Less than five years have elapsed 
since the person completed the terms of 
the original conditions of the sentence, 
including any financial obligations and 
successful completion of any treatment 
ordered as a condition of sentencing; 

(f) For any offense other than those 
described in (e) of this subsection, less 
than three years have passed since the 
person completed the terms of the 
sentence, including any financial 
obligations; 

(g) The offender has been convicted of 
a new crime in this state, another state, 
or federal court since the date of 
conviction; 

(h) The applicant has ever had the 
record of another conviction vacated; or 

(i) The applicant is currently 
restrained, or has been restrained within 
five years prior to the vacation 
application, by a domestic violence 
protection order, a no-contact order, an 
antiharassment order, or a civil 
restraining order which restrains one 
party from contacting the other party. 

(3) Subject to RCW 9.96.070, every 
person convicted of prostitution under RCW 
9A.88.030 who committed the offense as a 
result of being a victim of trafficking, 
RCW 9A.40.100, promoting prostitution in 
the first degree, RCW 9A.88.070, promoting 
commercial sexual abuse of a minor, RCW 
9.68A.101, or trafficking in persons under 
the trafficking victims protection act of 
2000, 22 U.S.C. Sec. 7101 et seq. may apply 
to the sentencing court for vacation of 
the applicant's record of conviction for 
the prostitution offense. An applicant may 
not have the record of conviction for 
prostitution vacated if any one of the 
following is present: 

(a) There are any criminal charges 
against the applicant pending in any court 
of this state or another state, or in any 
federal court, for any crime other than 
prostitution; or 

(b) The offender has been convicted of 
another crime, except prostitution, in 

this state, another state, or federal 
court since the date of conviction. 

(4) Every person convicted prior to 
January 1, 1975, of violating any statute 
or rule regarding the regulation of 
fishing activities, including, but not 
limited to, RCW 75.08.260, 75.12.060, 
75.12.070, 75.12.160, 77.16.020, 
77.16.030, 77.16.040, 77.16.060, and 
77.16.240 who claimed to be exercising a 
treaty Indian fishing right, may apply to 
the sentencing court for vacation of the 
applicant's record of the misdemeanor, 
gross misdemeanor, or felony conviction 
for the offense. If the person is 
deceased, a member of the person's family 
or an official representative of the tribe 
of which the person was a member may apply 
to the court on behalf of the deceased 
person. Notwithstanding the requirements 
of RCW 9.94A.640, the court shall vacate 
the record of conviction if: 

(a) The applicant is a member of a tribe 
that may exercise treaty Indian fishing 
rights at the location where the offense 
occurred; and 

(b) The state has been enjoined from 
taking enforcement action of the statute 
or rule to the extent that it interferes 
with a treaty Indian fishing right as 
determined under United States v. 
Washington, 384 F. Supp. 312 (W.D. Wash. 
1974), or Sohappy v. Smith, 302 F. Supp. 
899 (D. Oregon 1969), and any posttrial 
orders of those courts, or any other state 
supreme court or federal court decision. 

(5)(a) Once the court vacates a record 
of conviction under this section, the 
person shall be released from all 
penalties and disabilities resulting from 
the offense and the fact that the person 
has been convicted of the offense shall 
not be included in the person's criminal 
history for purposes of determining a 
sentence in any subsequent conviction. For 
all purposes, including responding to 
questions on employment or housing 
applications, a person whose conviction 
has been vacated under this section may 
state that he or she has never been 
convicted of that crime. Except as 
provided in (b) of this subsection, 
nothing in this section affects or 
prevents the use of an offender's prior 
conviction in a later criminal 
prosecution. 

(b) When a court vacates a record of 
domestic violence as defined in RCW 
10.99.020 under this section, the state 
may not use the vacated conviction in a 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2357 

 

later criminal prosecution unless the 
conviction was for: (i) Violating the 
provisions of a restraining order, no-
contact order, or protection order 
restraining or enjoining the person or 
restraining the person from going on to 
the grounds of or entering a residence, 
workplace, school, or day care, or 
prohibiting the person from knowingly 
coming within, or knowingly remaining 
within, a specified distance of a location 
(RCW 10.99.040, 10.99.050, 26.09.300, 
26.10.220, 26.26.138, 26.44.063, 
26.44.150, 26.50.060, 26.50.070, 
26.50.130, 26.52.070, or 74.34.145); or 
(ii) stalking (RCW 9A.46.110). A vacated 
conviction under this section is not 
considered a conviction of such an offense 
for the purposes of 27 C.F.R. 478.11. 

(6) All costs incurred by the court and 
probation services shall be paid by the 
person making the motion to vacate the 
record unless a determination is made 
pursuant to chapter 10.101 RCW that the 
person making the motion is indigent, at 
the time the motion is brought. 

(7) The clerk of the court in which the 
vacation order is entered shall 
immediately transmit the order vacating 
the conviction to the Washington state 
patrol identification section and to the 
local police agency, if any, which holds 
criminal history information for the 
person who is the subject of the 
conviction. The Washington state patrol 
and any such local police agency shall 
immediately update their records to 
reflect the vacation of the conviction, 
and shall transmit the order vacating the 
conviction to the federal bureau of 
investigation. A conviction that has been 
vacated under this section may not be 
disseminated or disclosed by the state 
patrol or local law enforcement agency to 
any person, except other criminal justice 
enforcement agencies. 

Sec. 10.  RCW 9.94A.515 and 2016 c 213 
s 5, 2016 c 164 s 13, and 2016 c 6 s 1 are 
each reenacted and amended to read as 
follows: 

 TABLE 2  

 CRIMES INCLUDED 
WITHIN EACH SERIOUSNESS 
LEVEL 

 

XVI Aggravated Murder 1 
(RCW 10.95.020) 

 

XV Homicide by abuse (RCW 
9A.32.055) 

 

 Malicious explosion 1 
(RCW 70.74.280(1)) 

 

 Murder 1 (RCW 
9A.32.030) 

 

XIV Murder 2 (RCW 
9A.32.050) 

 

 Trafficking 1 (RCW 
9A.40.100(1)) 

 

XIII Malicious explosion 2 
(RCW 70.74.280(2)) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 1 (RCW 
70.74.270(1)) 

 

XII Assault 1 (RCW 
9A.36.011) 

 

 Assault of a Child 1 
(RCW 9A.36.120) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an imitation device 1 
(RCW 70.74.272(1)(a)) 

 

 Promoting Commercial 
Sexual Abuse of a Minor 
(RCW 9.68A.101) 

 

 Rape 1 (RCW 9A.44.040)  

 Rape of a Child 1 (RCW 
9A.44.073) 

 

 Trafficking 2 (RCW 
9A.40.100(3)) 

 

XI Manslaughter 1 (RCW 
9A.32.060) 

 

 Rape 2 (RCW 9A.44.050)  

 Rape of a Child 2 (RCW 
9A.44.076) 

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by being under the 
influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug (RCW 46.61.520)

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by the operation of any 
vehicle in a reckless 
manner (RCW 46.61.520) 

 

X Child Molestation 1 
(RCW 9A.44.083) 
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 Criminal Mistreatment 
1 (RCW 9A.42.020) 

 

 Indecent Liberties 
(with forcible 
compulsion) (RCW 
9A.44.100(1)(a)) 

 

 Kidnapping 1 (RCW 
9A.40.020) 

 

 Leading Organized 
Crime (RCW 
9A.82.060(1)(a)) 

 

 Malicious explosion 3 
(RCW 70.74.280(3)) 

 

 Sexually Violent 
Predator Escape (RCW 
9A.76.115) 

 

IX Abandonment of 
Dependent Person 1 (RCW 
9A.42.060) 

 

 Assault of a Child 2 
(RCW 9A.36.130) 

 

 Explosive devices 
prohibited (RCW 
70.74.180) 

 

 Hit and Run—Death (RCW 
46.52.020(4)(a)) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by being 
under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug (RCW 
79A.60.050) 

 

 Inciting Criminal 
Profiteering (RCW 
9A.82.060(1)(b)) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 2 (RCW 
70.74.270(2)) 

 

 Robbery 1 (RCW 
9A.56.200) 

 

 Sexual Exploitation 
(RCW 9.68A.040) 

 

VIII Arson 1 (RCW 
9A.48.020) 

 

 Commercial Sexual 
Abuse of a Minor (RCW 
9.68A.100) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by the 
operation of any vessel 
in a reckless manner 
(RCW 79A.60.050) 

 

 Manslaughter 2 (RCW 
9A.32.070) 

 

 Promoting 
Prostitution 1 (RCW 
9A.88.070) 

 

 Theft of Ammonia (RCW 
69.55.010) 

 

VII Air bag diagnostic 
systems (causing bodily 
injury or death) (RCW 
46.37.660(2)(b)) 

 

 Air bag replacement 
requirements (causing 
bodily injury or death) 
(RCW 46.37.660(1)(b)) 

 

 Burglary 1 (RCW 
9A.52.020) 

 

 Child Molestation 2 
(RCW 9A.44.086) 

 

 Civil Disorder 
Training (RCW 9A.48.120)

 

 Dealing in depictions 
of minor engaged in 
sexually explicit 
conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.050(1)) 

 

 Drive-by Shooting 
(RCW 9A.36.045) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by disregard 
for the safety of others 
(RCW 79A.60.050) 

 

 Indecent Liberties 
(without forcible 
compulsion) (RCW 
9A.44.100(1) (b) and 
(c)) 

 

 Introducing 
Contraband 1 (RCW 
9A.76.140) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 3 (RCW 
70.74.270(3)) 
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 Manufacture or import 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
air bag (causing bodily 
injury or death) (RCW 
46.37.650(1)(b)) 

 

 Negligently Causing 
Death By Use of a Signal 
Preemption Device (RCW 
46.37.675) 

 

 Sale, install, 
(([or])) or reinstall 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
airbag (RCW 
46.37.650(2)(b)) 

 

 Sending, bringing 
into state depictions of 
minor engaged in 
sexually explicit 
conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.060(1)) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of a Firearm in the first 
degree (RCW 9.41.040(1))

 

 Use of a Machine Gun 
in Commission of a 
Felony (RCW 9.41.225) 

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by disregard for the 
safety of others (RCW 
46.61.520) 

 

VI Bail Jumping with 
Murder 1 (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(a)) 

 

 Bribery (RCW 
9A.68.010) 

 

 Incest 1 (RCW 
9A.64.020(1)) 

 

 Intimidating a Judge 
(RCW 9A.72.160) 

 

 Intimidating a 
Juror/Witness (RCW 
9A.72.110, 9A.72.130) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an imitation device 2 
(RCW 70.74.272(1)(b)) 

 

 Possession of 
Depictions of a Minor 
Engaged in Sexually 
Explicit Conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.070(1)) 

 

 Rape of a Child 3 (RCW 
9A.44.079) 

 

 Theft of a Firearm 
(RCW 9A.56.300) 

 

 Unlawful Storage of 
Ammonia (RCW 69.55.020) 

 

V Abandonment of 
Dependent Person 2 (RCW 
9A.42.070) 

 

 Advancing money or 
property for 
extortionate extension 
of credit (RCW 
9A.82.030) 

 

 Air bag diagnostic 
systems (RCW 
46.37.660(2)(c)) 

 

 Air bag replacement 
requirements (RCW 
46.37.660(1)(c)) 

 

 Bail Jumping with 
class A Felony (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(b)) 

 

 Child Molestation 3 
(RCW 9A.44.089) 

 

 Criminal Mistreatment 
2 (RCW 9A.42.030) 

 

 Custodial Sexual 
Misconduct 1 (RCW 
9A.44.160) 

 

 Dealing in Depictions 
of Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 
Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.050(2)) 

 

 Domestic Violence 
Court Order Violation 
(RCW 10.99.040, 
10.99.050, 26.09.300, 
26.10.220, 26.26.138, 
26.50.110, 26.52.070, or 
74.34.145) 
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 Driving While Under 
the Influence (RCW 
46.61.502(6)) 

 

 Extortion 1 (RCW 
9A.56.120) 

 

 Extortionate 
Extension of Credit (RCW 
9A.82.020) 

 

 Extortionate Means to 
Collect Extensions of 
Credit (RCW 9A.82.040) 

 

 Incest 2 (RCW 
9A.64.020(2)) 

 

 Kidnapping 2 (RCW 
9A.40.030) 

 

 Manufacture or import 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
air bag (RCW 
46.37.650(1)(c)) 

 

 Perjury 1 (RCW 
9A.72.020) 

 

 Persistent prison 
misbehavior (RCW 
9.94.070) 

 

 Physical Control of a 
Vehicle While Under the 
Influence (RCW 
46.61.504(6)) 

 

 Possession of a Stolen 
Firearm (RCW 9A.56.310) 

 

 Rape 3 (RCW 9A.44.060)  

 Rendering Criminal 
Assistance 1 (RCW 
9A.76.070) 

 

 Sale, install, 
(([or])) or reinstall 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
airbag (RCW 
46.37.650(2)(c)) 

 

 Sending, Bringing 
into State Depictions of 
Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 
Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.060(2)) 

 

 Sexual Misconduct 
with a Minor 1 (RCW 
9A.44.093) 

 

 Sexually Violating 
Human Remains (RCW 
9A.44.105) 

 

 Stalking (RCW 
9A.46.110) 

 

 Taking Motor Vehicle 
Without Permission 1 
(RCW 9A.56.070) 

 

IV Arson 2 (RCW 
9A.48.030) 

 

 Assault 2 (RCW 
9A.36.021) 

 

 Assault 3 (of a Peace 
Officer with a 
Projectile Stun Gun) 
(RCW 9A.36.031(1)(h)) 

 

 Assault 4 (third 
domestic violence 
offense) (RCW 
9A.36.041(3)) 

 

 Assault by Watercraft 
(RCW 79A.60.060) 

 

 Bribing a 
Witness/Bribe Received 
by Witness (RCW 
9A.72.090, 9A.72.100) 

 

 Cheating 1 (RCW 
9.46.1961) 

 

 Commercial Bribery 
(RCW 9A.68.060) 

 

 Counterfeiting (RCW 
9.16.035(4)) 

 

 Endangerment with a 
Controlled Substance 
(RCW 9A.42.100) 

 

 Escape 1 (RCW 
9A.76.110) 

 

 Hit and Run—Injury 
(RCW 46.52.020(4)(b)) 

 

 Hit and Run with 
Vessel—Injury Accident 
(RCW 79A.60.200(3)) 

 

 Identity Theft 1 (RCW 
9.35.020(2)) 

 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2361 

 

 Indecent Exposure to 
Person Under Age 
Fourteen (subsequent sex 
offense) (RCW 9A.88.010)

 

 Influencing Outcome 
of Sporting Event (RCW 
9A.82.070) 

 

 Malicious Harassment 
(RCW 9A.36.080) 

 

 Possession of 
Depictions of a Minor 
Engaged in Sexually 
Explicit Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.070(2)) 

 

 Residential Burglary 
(RCW 9A.52.025) 

 

 Robbery 2 (RCW 
9A.56.210) 

 

 Theft of Livestock 1 
(RCW 9A.56.080) 

 

 Threats to Bomb (RCW 
9.61.160) 

 

 Trafficking in Stolen 
Property 1 (RCW 
9A.82.050) 

 

 Unlawful factoring of 
a credit card or payment 
card transaction (RCW 
9A.56.290(4)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of health coverage as a 
health care service 
contractor (RCW 
48.44.016(3)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of health coverage as a 
health maintenance 
organization (RCW 
48.46.033(3)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of insurance business 
(RCW 48.15.023(3)) 

 

 Unlicensed practice 
as an insurance 
professional (RCW 
48.17.063(2)) 

 

 Use of Proceeds of 
Criminal Profiteering 

 

(RCW 9A.82.080 (1) and 
(2)) 

 Vehicle Prowling 2 
(third or subsequent 
offense) (RCW 
9A.52.100(3)) 

 

 Vehicular Assault, by 
being under the 
influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug, or by the 
operation or driving of 
a vehicle in a reckless 
manner (RCW 46.61.522) 

 

 Viewing of Depictions 
of a Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 
Conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.075(1)) 

 

 Willful Failure to 
Return from Furlough 
(RCW 72.66.060) 

 

III Animal Cruelty 1 
(Sexual Conduct or 
Contact) (RCW 
16.52.205(3)) 

 

 Assault 3 (Except 
Assault 3 of a Peace 
Officer With a 
Projectile Stun Gun) 
(RCW 9A.36.031 except 
subsection (1)(h)) 

 

 Assault of a Child 3 
(RCW 9A.36.140) 

 

 Bail Jumping with 
class B or C Felony (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(c)) 

 

 Burglary 2 (RCW 
9A.52.030) 

 

 Communication with a 
Minor for Immoral 
Purposes (RCW 9.68A.090)

 

 Criminal Gang 
Intimidation (RCW 
9A.46.120) 

 

 Custodial Assault 
(RCW 9A.36.100) 

 

 Cyberstalking 
(subsequent conviction 
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or threat of death) (RCW 
9.61.260(3)) 

 Escape 2 (RCW 
9A.76.120) 

 

 Extortion 2 (RCW 
9A.56.130) 

 

 Harassment (RCW 
9A.46.020) 

 

 Intimidating a Public 
Servant (RCW 9A.76.180) 

 

 Introducing 
Contraband 2 (RCW 
9A.76.150) 

 

 Malicious Injury to 
Railroad Property (RCW 
81.60.070) 

 

 Mortgage Fraud (RCW 
19.144.080) 

 

 Negligently Causing 
Substantial Bodily Harm 
By Use of a Signal 
Preemption Device (RCW 
46.37.674) 

 

 Organized Retail 
Theft 1 (RCW 
9A.56.350(2)) 

 

 Perjury 2 (RCW 
9A.72.030) 

 

 Possession of 
Incendiary Device (RCW 
9.40.120) 

 

 Possession of Machine 
Gun or Short-Barreled 
Shotgun or Rifle (RCW 
9.41.190) 

 

 Promoting 
Prostitution 2 (RCW 
9A.88.080) 

 

 Retail Theft with 
Special Circumstances 1 
(RCW 9A.56.360(2)) 

 

 Securities Act 
violation (RCW 
21.20.400) 

 

 Tampering with a 
Witness (RCW 9A.72.120) 

 

 Telephone Harassment 
(subsequent conviction 

 

or threat of death) (RCW 
9.61.230(2)) 

 Theft of Livestock 2 
(RCW 9A.56.083) 

 

 Theft with the Intent 
to Resell 1 (RCW 
9A.56.340(2)) 

 

 Trafficking in Stolen 
Property 2 (RCW
9A.82.055) 

 

 Unlawful Hunting of 
Big Game 1 (RCW 
77.15.410(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Imprisonment 
(RCW 9A.40.040) 

 

 Unlawful Misbranding 
of Food Fish or 
Shellfish 1 (RCW 
69.04.938(3)) 

 

 Unlawful possession 
of firearm in the second 
degree (RCW 9.41.040(2))

 

 Unlawful Taking of 
Endangered Fish or 
Wildlife 1 (RCW 
77.15.120(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Fish, Shellfish, or 
Wildlife 1 (RCW 
77.15.260(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Use of a 
Nondesignated Vessel 
(RCW 77.15.530(4)) 

 

 Vehicular Assault, by 
the operation or driving 
of a vehicle with 
disregard for the safety 
of others (RCW 
46.61.522) 

 

 Willful Failure to 
Return from Work Release 
(RCW 72.65.070) 

 

II Commercial Fishing 
Without a License 1 (RCW 
77.15.500(3)(b)) 

 

 Computer Trespass 1 
(RCW 9A.90.040) 
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 Counterfeiting (RCW 
9.16.035(3)) 

 

 Electronic Data 
Service Interference 
(RCW 9A.90.060) 

 

 Electronic Data 
Tampering 1 (RCW 
9A.90.080) 

 

 Electronic Data Theft 
(RCW 9A.90.100) 

 

 Engaging in Fish 
Dealing Activity 
Unlicensed 1 (RCW 
77.15.620(3)) 

 

 Escape from Community 
Custody (RCW 72.09.310) 

 

 Failure to Register as 
a Sex Offender (second 
or subsequent offense) 
(RCW 9A.44.130 prior to 
June 10, 2010, and RCW 
9A.44.132) 

 

 Health Care False 
Claims (RCW 48.80.030) 

 

 Identity Theft 2 (RCW 
9.35.020(3)) 

 

 Improperly Obtaining 
Financial Information 
(RCW 9.35.010) 

 

 Malicious Mischief 1 
(RCW 9A.48.070) 

 

 Organized Retail 
Theft 2 (RCW 
9A.56.350(3)) 

 

 Possession of Stolen 
Property 1 (RCW 
9A.56.150) 

 

 Possession of a Stolen 
Vehicle (RCW 9A.56.068) 

 

 Retail Theft with 
Special Circumstances 2 
(RCW 9A.56.360(3)) 

 

 Scrap Processing, 
Recycling, or Supplying 
Without a License 
(second or subsequent 
offense) (RCW 
19.290.100) 

 

 Theft 1 (RCW 
9A.56.030) 

 

 Theft of a Motor 
Vehicle (RCW 9A.56.065) 

 

 Theft of Rental, 
Leased, Lease-purchased, 
or Loaned Property 
(valued at five thousand 
dollars or more) (RCW 
9A.56.096(5)(a)) 

 

 Theft with the Intent 
to Resell 2 (RCW 
9A.56.340(3)) 

 

 Trafficking in 
Insurance Claims (RCW 
48.30A.015) 

 

 Unlawful factoring of 
a credit card or payment 
card transaction (RCW 
9A.56.290(4)(a)) 

 

 Unlawful 
Participation of Non-
Indians in Indian 
Fishery (RCW 
77.15.570(2)) 

 

 Unlawful Practice of 
Law (RCW 2.48.180) 

 

 Unlawful Purchase or 
Use of a License (RCW 
77.15.650(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Fish, Shellfish, or 
Wildlife 2 (RCW 
77.15.260(3)(a)) 

 

 Unlicensed Practice 
of a Profession or 
Business (RCW 
18.130.190(7)) 

 

 Voyeurism (RCW 
9A.44.115) 

 

I Attempting to Elude a 
Pursuing Police Vehicle 
(RCW 46.61.024) 

 

 False Verification 
for Welfare (RCW 
74.08.055) 

 

 Forgery (RCW 
9A.60.020) 
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 Fraudulent Creation 
or Revocation of a 
Mental Health Advance 
Directive (RCW 
9A.60.060) 

 

 Malicious Mischief 2 
(RCW 9A.48.080) 

 

 Mineral Trespass (RCW 
78.44.330) 

 

 Possession of Stolen 
Property 2 (RCW 
9A.56.160) 

 

 Reckless Burning 1 
(RCW 9A.48.040) 

 

 Spotlighting Big Game 
1 (RCW 77.15.450(3)(b)) 

 

 Suspension of 
Department Privileges 1 
(RCW 77.15.670(3)(b)) 

 

 Taking Motor Vehicle 
Without Permission 2 
(RCW 9A.56.075) 

 

 Theft 2 (RCW 
9A.56.040) 

 

 Theft of Rental, 
Leased, Lease-purchased, 
or Loaned Property 
(valued at seven hundred 
fifty dollars or more 
but less than five 
thousand dollars) (RCW 
9A.56.096(5)(b)) 

 

 Transaction of 
insurance business 
beyond the scope of 
licensure (RCW 
48.17.063) 

 

 Unlawful Fish and 
Shellfish Catch 
Accounting (RCW 
77.15.630(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Issuance of 
Checks or Drafts (RCW 
9A.56.060) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Fictitious 
Identification (RCW 
9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Instruments of 
Financial Fraud (RCW 
9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Payment Instruments 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of a Personal 
Identification Device 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Production 
of Payment Instruments 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Releasing, 
Planting, Possessing, or 
Placing Deleterious 
Exotic Wildlife (RCW 
77.15.250(2)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Food Stamps (RCW 
9.91.142) 

 

 Unlawful Use of Food 
Stamps (RCW 9.91.144) 

 

 Unlawful Use of Net to 
Take Fish 1 (RCW 
77.15.580(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Use of 
Prohibited Aquatic 
Animal Species (RCW 
77.15.253(3)) 

 

 Vehicle Prowl 1 (RCW 
9A.52.095) 

 

 Violating Commercial 
Fishing Area or Time 1 
(RCW 77.15.550(3)(b))" 

 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"violence;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 9A.36.041, 
9.94A.525, 43.43.754, and 43.43.830; 
reenacting and amending RCW 9.94A.411, 
9.96.060, and 9.94A.515; adding a new 
section to chapter 7.36 RCW; creating new 
sections; prescribing penalties; and 
providing expiration dates." 

  
and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
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There being no objection, the House concurred in the 
Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SECOND 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1163 and advanced the 
bill as amended by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Goodman and Klippert spoke in favor 

of the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1163, as 
amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1163, as 
amended by the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the 
following vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Taylor. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1163, as amended by the Senate, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1183 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  (1) The 
legislature finds that: 

(a) A creative district is a 
designated, geographical, mixed-use area 
of a community in which a high 
concentration of cultural facilities, 

creative businesses, or arts-related 
businesses serve as a collective anchor of 
public attraction; 

(b) In certain cases, multiple vacant 
properties in close proximity may exist 
within a community that would be suitable 
for redevelopment as a creative district; 

(c) Creative districts are a highly 
adaptable economic development tool that 
is able to take a community's unique 
conditions, assets, needs, and 
opportunities into account and thereby 
address the needs of large, small, rural, 
and urban areas; 

(d) Creative districts may be home to 
both nonprofit and for-profit creative 
industries and organizations; 

(e) The arts and culture transcend 
boundaries of race, age, gender, language, 
and social status; and 

(f) Creative districts promote and 
improve communities in particular and the 
state more generally in many ways. 
Specifically, such districts: 

(i) Attract artists and creative 
entrepreneurs to a community and thereby 
infuse the community with energy and 
innovation and enhance the economic and 
civic capital of the community; 

(ii) Create a hub of economic activity 
that helps an area become an appealing 
place to live, visit, and conduct 
business, complements adjacent 
businesses, creates new economic 
opportunities and jobs in both the 
cultural sector and other local 
industries, and attracts new businesses 
and assists in the recruitment of 
employees; 

(iii) Establish marketable tourism 
assets that highlight the distinct 
identity of communities, attract in-state, 
out-of-state, and international visitors, 
and become especially attractive 
destinations for cultural, recreational, 
and business travelers; 

(iv) Revitalize and beautify 
neighborhoods, cities, and larger regions, 
reverse urban decay, promote the 
preservation of historic buildings, and 
facilitate a healthy mixture of business 
and residential activity that contributes 
to reduced vacancy rates and enhanced 
property values; 

(v) Provide a focal point for 
celebrating and strengthening a 
community's unique cultural identity, 
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providing communities with opportunities 
to highlight existing cultural amenities 
as well as mechanisms to recruit and 
establish new artists, creative 
industries, and organizations; 

(vi) Provide artists with a creative 
area in which they can live and work, with 
living spaces that enable them to work in 
artistic fields and find affordable 
housing close to their place of 
employment; and 

(vii) Enhance property values. 
Successful creative districts combine 
improvements to public spaces such as 
parks, waterfronts, and pedestrian 
corridors, alongside property 
development. The redevelopment of 
abandoned properties and historic sites 
and recruiting businesses to occupy vacant 
spaces can also contribute to reduced 
vacancy rates and enhanced property 
values. 

(2) It is the intent of the legislature 
that the state provide leadership, 
technical support, and the infrastructure 
to local communities desirous of creating 
their own creative districts by, among 
other things, certifying districts, 
offering available incentives to encourage 
business development, exploring new 
incentives that are directly related to 
creative enterprises, facilitating local 
access to state assistance, enhancing the 
visibility of creative districts, 
providing technical assistance and 
planning help, ensuring broad and 
equitable program benefits, and fostering 
a supportive climate for the arts and 
culture, thereby contributing to the 
development of healthy communities across 
the state and improving the quality of 
life of the state's residents. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  The definitions 
in this section apply throughout this 
chapter unless the context clearly 
requires otherwise. 

(1) "Commission" means the Washington 
state arts commission. 

(2) "Coordinator" means the employee of 
the Washington state arts commission who 
is responsible for performing the specific 
tasks under section 5 of this act. 

(3) "Creative district" means a land 
area designated by a local government in 
accordance with section 3 of this act that 
contains either a hub of cultural 
facilities, creative industries, or arts-
related businesses, or multiple vacant 
properties in close proximity that would 

be suitable for redevelopment as a 
creative district. 

(4) "Local government" means a city, 
county, or town. 

(5) "State-certified creative district" 
means a creative district whose 
application for certification has been 
approved by the commission. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  (1) A local 
government may designate a creative 
district within its territorial boundaries 
subject to certification as a state-
certified creative district by the 
commission. Two or more local governments 
may jointly apply for certification of a 
creative district that extends across a 
common boundary. 

(2) In order to receive certification 
as a state-certified creative district, a 
creative district must: 

(a) Be a geographically contiguous 
area; 

(b) Be distinguished by physical, 
artistic, or cultural resources that play 
a vital role in the quality and life of a 
community, including its economic and 
cultural development; 

(c) Be the site of a concentration of 
artistic or cultural activity, a major 
arts or cultural institution or facility, 
arts and entertainment businesses, an area 
with arts and cultural activities, or 
artistic or cultural production; 

(d) Be engaged in the promotional, 
preservation, and educational aspects of 
the arts and culture of the community and 
contribute to the public through 
interpretive, educational, or 
recreational uses; and 

(e) Satisfy any additional criteria 
required by the commission that in its 
discretion will further the purposes of 
sections 2 through 5 of this act. Any 
additional eligibility criteria must be 
posted by the commission on its public web 
site. 

(3) The commission may grant 
certification to a creative district that 
does not qualify for certification under 
subsection (2) of this section if the land 
area proposed for certification contains 
multiple vacant properties in close 
proximity that would be suitable, as 
determined by the commission, for 
redevelopment as a creative district. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  (1) Subject to 
the availability of amounts appropriated 
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for this specific purpose, the commission 
may create a process for review of 
applications submitted by local 
governments or federally recognized Indian 
tribes for certification of state-
certified creative districts. The 
application must be submitted on a 
standard form developed and approved by 
the commission. 

(2) After reviewing an application for 
certification, the commission must approve 
or reject the application or return it to 
the applicant with a request for changes 
or additional information. The commission 
may request that an applicant provide 
relevant information supporting an 
application. Rejected applicants may 
reapply at any time in coordination with 
program guidelines. 

(3) Certification must be based upon 
the criteria specified in section 3 of 
this act. 

(4) If the commission approves an 
application for certification, it must 
notify the applicant in writing and must 
specify the terms and conditions of the 
commission's approval, including the terms 
and conditions set forth in the 
application and as modified by written 
agreement between the applicant and the 
commission. 

(5) Upon approval by the commission of 
an application for certification, a 
creative district becomes a state-
certified creative district with all of 
the attendant benefits under sections 2 
through 5 of this act. 

(6) The commission may revoke a 
certification previously granted for 
failure by a local government to comply 
with the requirements of this section or 
an agreement executed pursuant to this 
section. 

(7) In addition to any powers 
explicitly granted to the commission under 
sections 2 through 5 of this act, the 
commission is granted such additional 
powers as are necessary to carry out the 
purposes of sections 2 through 5 of this 
act. Where authorized by law, such powers 
may include offering incentives to state-
certified creative districts to encourage 
business development, exploring new 
incentives that are directly related to 
creative enterprises, facilitating local 
access to state economic development 
assistance, enhancing the visibility of 
state-certified creative districts, 
providing state-certified creative 
districts with technical assistance and 

planning aid, ensuring broad and equitable 
program benefits, and fostering a 
supportive climate for the arts and 
culture within the state. 

(8) The creation of a district under 
this section may not be used to prohibit 
any particular business or the development 
of residential real property within the 
boundaries of the district or to impose a 
burden on the operation or use of any 
particular business or parcel of 
residential real property located within 
the boundaries of the district. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  Subject to the 
availability of amounts appropriated for 
this specific purpose, the commission may 
appoint a coordinator. The coordinator 
must: 

(1) Review applications for 
certification and make a recommendation to 
the commission for action; 

(2) Administer and promote the 
application process for the certification 
of creative districts; 

(3) With the approval of the 
commission, develop standards and policies 
for the certification of state-certified 
creative districts. Any approved standards 
and policies must be posted on the 
commission's public web site; 

(4) Require periodic written reports 
from any state-certified creative district 
for the purpose of reviewing the 
activities of the district, including the 
compliance of the district with the 
policies and standards developed under 
this section and with the conditions of an 
approved application for certification; 

(5) Identify available public and 
private resources, including any 
applicable economic development 
incentives and other tools, that support 
and enhance the development and 
maintenance of creative districts and, 
with the assistance of the commission, 
ensure that such programs and services are 
accessible to creative districts; and 

(6) With the approval of the 
commission, develop such additional 
procedures as may be necessary to 
administer this section. Any approved 
procedures must be posted on the 
commission's public web site. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  Sections 2 
through 5 of this act are each added to 
chapter 43.46 RCW." 
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On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"governments" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "to designate a portion 
of their territory as a creative district 
subject to certification by the Washington 
state arts commission; adding new sections 
to chapter 43.46 RCW; and creating a new 
section." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1183 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives McBride and McCabe spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1183, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1183, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
82; Nays, 13; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, DeBolt, Dent, 
Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, 
Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, 
Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, 
Koster, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Van Werven, J. 
Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Buys, Chandler, Condotta, 
Griffey, Kraft, MacEwen, McCaslin, Shea, Stokesbary, 
Taylor, Vick, Volz and Young. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1183, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 6, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 

 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1184 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 9A.88.110 and 1988 c 146 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person is guilty of patronizing a 
prostitute if: 

(a) Pursuant to a prior understanding, 
he or she pays a fee to another person as 
compensation for such person or a third 
person having engaged in sexual conduct 
with him or her; or 

(b) He or she pays or agrees to pay a 
fee to another person pursuant to an 
understanding that in return therefor such 
person will engage in sexual conduct with 
him or her; or 

(c) He or she solicits or requests 
another person to engage in sexual conduct 
with him or her in return for a fee. 

(2) The crime of patronizing a 
prostitute may be committed in more than 
one location. The crime is deemed to have 
been committed in any location in which 
the defendant commits any act under 
subsection (1)(a), (b), or (c) of this 
section that constitutes part of the 
crime. A person who sends a communication 
to patronize a prostitute is considered to 
have committed the crime both at the place 
from which the contact was made pursuant 
to subsection (1)(a), (b), or (c) of this 
section and where the communication is 
received, provided that this section must 
be construed to prohibit anyone from being 
prosecuted twice for substantially the 
same crime. 

(3) For purposes of this section, 
"sexual conduct" has the meaning given in 
RCW 9A.88.030. 

(((3))) (4) Patronizing a prostitute is 
a misdemeanor." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"prostitute;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 9A.88.110; 
and prescribing penalties." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
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1184 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representative Orwall spoke in favor of the passage of 

the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1184, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1184, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
95; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1184, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1200 with the following amendment: 
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 9A.44.115 and 2003 c 213 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) As used in this section: 

(a) "Intimate areas" means any portion 
of a person's body or undergarments that 
is covered by clothing and intended to be 
protected from public view; 

(b) "Photographs" or "films" means the 
making of a photograph, motion picture 

film, videotape, digital image, or any 
other recording or transmission of the 
image of a person; 

(c) "Place where he or she would have a 
reasonable expectation of privacy" means: 

(i) A place where a reasonable person 
would believe that he or she could disrobe 
in privacy, without being concerned that 
his or her undressing was being 
photographed or filmed by another; or 

(ii) A place where one may reasonably 
expect to be safe from casual or hostile 
intrusion or surveillance; 

(d) "Surveillance" means secret 
observation of the activities of another 
person for the purpose of spying upon and 
invading the privacy of the person; 

(e) "Views" means the intentional 
looking upon of another person for more 
than a brief period of time, in other than 
a casual or cursory manner, with the 
unaided eye or with a device designed or 
intended to improve visual acuity. 

(2)(a) A person commits the crime of 
voyeurism in the first degree if, for the 
purpose of arousing or gratifying the 
sexual desire of any person, he or she 
knowingly views, photographs, or films: 

(((a))) (i) Another person without that 
person's knowledge and consent while the 
person being viewed, photographed, or 
filmed is in a place where he or she would 
have a reasonable expectation of privacy; 
or 

(((b))) (ii) The intimate areas of 
another person without that person's 
knowledge and consent and under 
circumstances where the person has a 
reasonable expectation of privacy, whether 
in a public or private place. 

(((3))) (b) Voyeurism in the first 
degree is a class C felony. 

(3)(a) A person commits the crime of 
voyeurism in the second degree if he or 
she intentionally photographs or films 
another person for the purpose of 
photographing or filming the intimate 
areas of that person with the intent to 
distribute or disseminate the photograph 
or film, without that person's knowledge 
and consent, and under circumstances where 
the person has a reasonable expectation of 
privacy, whether in a public or private 
place. 

(b) Voyeurism in the second degree is a 
gross misdemeanor. 
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(c) Voyeurism in the second degree is 
not a sex offense for the purposes of 
sentencing or sex offender registration 
requirements under this chapter. 

(4) This section does not apply to 
viewing, photographing, or filming by 
personnel of the department of corrections 
or of a local jail or correctional 
facility for security purposes or during 
investigation of alleged misconduct by a 
person in the custody of the department of 
corrections or the local jail or 
correctional facility. 

(5) If a person is convicted of a 
violation of this section, the court may 
order the destruction of any photograph, 
motion picture film, digital image, 
videotape, or any other recording of an 
image that was made by the person in 
violation of this section. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 13.40.070 and 2013 c 179 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Complaints referred to the juvenile 
court alleging the commission of an 
offense shall be referred directly to the 
prosecutor. The prosecutor, upon receipt 
of a complaint, shall screen the complaint 
to determine whether: 

(a) The alleged facts bring the case 
within the jurisdiction of the court; and 

(b) On a basis of available evidence 
there is probable cause to believe that 
the juvenile did commit the offense. 

(2) If the identical alleged acts 
constitute an offense under both the law 
of this state and an ordinance of any city 
or county of this state, state law shall 
govern the prosecutor's screening and 
charging decision for both filed and 
diverted cases. 

(3) If the requirements of subsections 
(1)(a) and (b) of this section are met, 
the prosecutor shall either file an 
information in juvenile court or divert 
the case, as set forth in subsections (5), 
(6), and (8) of this section. If the 
prosecutor finds that the requirements of 
subsection (1)(a) and (b) of this section 
are not met, the prosecutor shall maintain 
a record, for one year, of such decision 
and the reasons therefor. In lieu of 
filing an information or diverting an 
offense a prosecutor may file a motion to 
modify community supervision where such 
offense constitutes a violation of 
community supervision. 

(4) An information shall be a plain, 
concise, and definite written statement of 

the essential facts constituting the 
offense charged. It shall be signed by the 
prosecuting attorney and conform to 
chapter 10.37 RCW. 

(5) Except as provided in RCW 13.40.213 
and subsection (7) of this section, where 
a case is legally sufficient, the 
prosecutor shall file an information with 
the juvenile court if: 

(a) An alleged offender is accused of a 
class A felony, a class B felony, an 
attempt to commit a class B felony, a class 
C felony listed in RCW 9.94A.411(2) as a 
crime against persons or listed in RCW 
9A.46.060 as a crime of harassment, or a 
class C felony that is a violation of RCW 
9.41.080 or 9.41.040(2)(a)(((iii))) (iv); 
or 

(b) An alleged offender is accused of a 
felony and has a criminal history of any 
felony, or at least two gross 
misdemeanors, or at least two 
misdemeanors; or 

(c) An alleged offender has previously 
been committed to the department; or 

(d) An alleged offender has been 
referred by a diversion unit for 
prosecution or desires prosecution instead 
of diversion; or 

(e) An alleged offender has three or 
more diversion agreements on the alleged 
offender's criminal history; or 

(f) A special allegation has been filed 
that the offender or an accomplice was 
armed with a firearm when the offense was 
committed. 

(6) Where a case is legally sufficient 
the prosecutor shall divert the case if 
the alleged offense is a misdemeanor or 
gross misdemeanor or violation and the 
alleged offense is the offender's first 
offense or violation. If the alleged 
offender is charged with a related offense 
that must or may be filed under 
subsections (5) and (8) of this section, 
a case under this subsection may also be 
filed. 

(7) Where a case is legally sufficient 
to charge an alleged offender with: 

(a) Either prostitution or prostitution 
loitering and the alleged offense is the 
offender's first prostitution or 
prostitution loitering offense, the 
prosecutor shall divert the case; or 

(b) Voyeurism in the second degree, the 
offender is under seventeen years of age, 
and the alleged offense is the offender's 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2371 

 

first voyeurism in the second degree 
offense, the prosecutor shall divert the 
case, unless the offender has received two 
diversions for any offense in the previous 
two years. 

(8) Where a case is legally sufficient 
and falls into neither subsection (5) nor 
(6) of this section, it may be filed or 
diverted. In deciding whether to file or 
divert an offense under this section the 
prosecutor shall be guided only by the 
length, seriousness, and recency of the 
alleged offender's criminal history and 
the circumstances surrounding the 
commission of the alleged offense. 

(9) Whenever a juvenile is placed in 
custody or, where not placed in custody, 
referred to a diversion interview, the 
parent or legal guardian of the juvenile 
shall be notified as soon as possible 
concerning the allegation made against the 
juvenile and the current status of the 
juvenile. Where a case involves victims of 
crimes against persons or victims whose 
property has not been recovered at the 
time a juvenile is referred to a diversion 
unit, the victim shall be notified of the 
referral and informed how to contact the 
unit. 

(10) The responsibilities of the 
prosecutor under subsections (1) through 
(9) of this section may be performed by a 
juvenile court probation counselor for any 
complaint referred to the court alleging 
the commission of an offense which would 
not be a felony if committed by an adult, 
if the prosecutor has given sufficient 
written notice to the juvenile court that 
the prosecutor will not review such 
complaints. 

(11) The prosecutor, juvenile court 
probation counselor, or diversion unit 
may, in exercising their authority under 
this section or RCW 13.40.080, refer 
juveniles to mediation or victim offender 
reconciliation programs. Such mediation or 
victim offender reconciliation programs 
shall be voluntary for victims. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 9.94A.515 and 2016 c 213 s 
5, 2016 c 164 s 13, and 2016 c 6 s 1 are 
each reenacted and amended to read as 
follows: 

 TABLE 2  

 CRIMES INCLUDED 
WITHIN EACH SERIOUSNESS 
LEVEL 

 

XVI Aggravated Murder 1 
(RCW 10.95.020) 

 

XV Homicide by abuse (RCW
9A.32.055) 

 

 Malicious explosion 1 
(RCW 70.74.280(1)) 

 

 Murder 1 (RCW 
9A.32.030) 

 

XIV Murder 2 (RCW 
9A.32.050) 

 

 Trafficking 1 (RCW 
9A.40.100(1)) 

 

XIII Malicious explosion 2 
(RCW 70.74.280(2)) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 1 (RCW 
70.74.270(1)) 

 

XII Assault 1 (RCW 
9A.36.011) 

 

 Assault of a Child 1 
(RCW 9A.36.120) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an imitation device 1 
(RCW 70.74.272(1)(a)) 

 

 Promoting Commercial 
Sexual Abuse of a Minor 
(RCW 9.68A.101) 

 

 Rape 1 (RCW 9A.44.040)  

 Rape of a Child 1 (RCW 
9A.44.073) 

 

 Trafficking 2 (RCW 
9A.40.100(3)) 

 

XI Manslaughter 1 (RCW 
9A.32.060) 

 

 Rape 2 (RCW 9A.44.050)  

 Rape of a Child 2 (RCW 
9A.44.076) 

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by being under the 
influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug (RCW 46.61.520)

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by the operation of any 
vehicle in a reckless 
manner (RCW 46.61.520) 
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X Child Molestation 1 
(RCW 9A.44.083) 

 

 Criminal Mistreatment 
1 (RCW 9A.42.020) 

 

 Indecent Liberties 
(with forcible 
compulsion) (RCW 
9A.44.100(1)(a)) 

 

 Kidnapping 1 (RCW 
9A.40.020) 

 

 Leading Organized 
Crime (RCW 
9A.82.060(1)(a)) 

 

 Malicious explosion 3 
(RCW 70.74.280(3)) 

 

 Sexually Violent 
Predator Escape (RCW 
9A.76.115) 

 

IX Abandonment of 
Dependent Person 1 (RCW 
9A.42.060) 

 

 Assault of a Child 2 
(RCW 9A.36.130) 

 

 Explosive devices 
prohibited (RCW 
70.74.180) 

 

 Hit and Run—Death (RCW 
46.52.020(4)(a)) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by being 
under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug (RCW 
79A.60.050) 

 

 Inciting Criminal 
Profiteering (RCW 
9A.82.060(1)(b)) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 2 (RCW 
70.74.270(2)) 

 

 Robbery 1 (RCW 
9A.56.200) 

 

 Sexual Exploitation 
(RCW 9.68A.040) 

 

VIII Arson 1 (RCW 
9A.48.020) 

 

 Commercial Sexual 
Abuse of a Minor (RCW 
9.68A.100) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by the 
operation of any vessel 
in a reckless manner 
(RCW 79A.60.050) 

 

 Manslaughter 2 (RCW 
9A.32.070) 

 

 Promoting 
Prostitution 1 (RCW 
9A.88.070) 

 

 Theft of Ammonia (RCW 
69.55.010) 

 

VII Air bag diagnostic 
systems (causing bodily 
injury or death) (RCW 
46.37.660(2)(b)) 

 

 Air bag replacement 
requirements (causing 
bodily injury or death) 
(RCW 46.37.660(1)(b)) 

 

 Burglary 1 (RCW 
9A.52.020) 

 

 Child Molestation 2 
(RCW 9A.44.086) 

 

 Civil Disorder 
Training (RCW 9A.48.120)

 

 Dealing in depictions 
of minor engaged in 
sexually explicit 
conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.050(1)) 

 

 Drive-by Shooting 
(RCW 9A.36.045) 

 

 Homicide by 
Watercraft, by disregard 
for the safety of others 
(RCW 79A.60.050) 

 

 Indecent Liberties 
(without forcible 
compulsion) (RCW 
9A.44.100(1) (b) and 
(c)) 

 

 Introducing 
Contraband 1 (RCW 
9A.76.140) 
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 Malicious placement 
of an explosive 3 (RCW 
70.74.270(3)) 

 

 Manufacture or import 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
air bag (causing bodily 
injury or death) (RCW 
46.37.650(1)(b)) 

 

 Negligently Causing 
Death By Use of a Signal 
Preemption Device (RCW 
46.37.675) 

 

 Sale, install, 
(([or])) or reinstall 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
airbag (RCW 
46.37.650(2)(b)) 

 

 Sending, bringing 
into state depictions of 
minor engaged in
sexually explicit 
conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.060(1)) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of a Firearm in the first 
degree (RCW 9.41.040(1))

 

 Use of a Machine Gun 
in Commission of a 
Felony (RCW 9.41.225) 

 

 Vehicular Homicide, 
by disregard for the 
safety of others (RCW 
46.61.520) 

 

VI Bail Jumping with 
Murder 1 (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(a)) 

 

 Bribery (RCW 
9A.68.010) 

 

 Incest 1 (RCW 
9A.64.020(1)) 

 

 Intimidating a Judge 
(RCW 9A.72.160) 

 

 Intimidating a 
Juror/Witness (RCW 
9A.72.110, 9A.72.130) 

 

 Malicious placement 
of an imitation device 2 
(RCW 70.74.272(1)(b)) 

 

 Possession of 
Depictions of a Minor 
Engaged in Sexually 
Explicit Conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.070(1)) 

 

 Rape of a Child 3 (RCW 
9A.44.079) 

 

 Theft of a Firearm 
(RCW 9A.56.300) 

 

 Unlawful Storage of 
Ammonia (RCW 69.55.020) 

 

V Abandonment of 
Dependent Person 2 (RCW 
9A.42.070) 

 

 Advancing money or 
property for 
extortionate extension 
of credit (RCW 
9A.82.030) 

 

 Air bag diagnostic 
systems (RCW 
46.37.660(2)(c)) 

 

 Air bag replacement 
requirements (RCW 
46.37.660(1)(c)) 

 

 Bail Jumping with 
class A Felony (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(b)) 

 

 Child Molestation 3 
(RCW 9A.44.089) 

 

 Criminal Mistreatment 
2 (RCW 9A.42.030) 

 

 Custodial Sexual 
Misconduct 1 (RCW 
9A.44.160) 

 

 Dealing in Depictions 
of Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 
Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.050(2)) 

 

 Domestic Violence 
Court Order Violation 
(RCW 10.99.040, 
10.99.050, 26.09.300, 
26.10.220, 26.26.138, 
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26.50.110, 26.52.070, or 
74.34.145) 

 Driving While Under 
the Influence (RCW 
46.61.502(6)) 

 

 Extortion 1 (RCW 
9A.56.120) 

 

 Extortionate 
Extension of Credit (RCW 
9A.82.020) 

 

 Extortionate Means to 
Collect Extensions of 
Credit (RCW 9A.82.040) 

 

 Incest 2 (RCW 
9A.64.020(2)) 

 

 Kidnapping 2 (RCW 
9A.40.030) 

 

 Manufacture or import 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
air bag (RCW 
46.37.650(1)(c)) 

 

 Perjury 1 (RCW 
9A.72.020) 

 

 Persistent prison 
misbehavior (RCW 
9.94.070) 

 

 Physical Control of a 
Vehicle While Under the 
Influence (RCW 
46.61.504(6)) 

 

 Possession of a Stolen 
Firearm (RCW 9A.56.310) 

 

 Rape 3 (RCW 9A.44.060)  

 Rendering Criminal 
Assistance 1 (RCW 
9A.76.070) 

 

 Sale, install, 
(([or])) or reinstall 
counterfeit, 
nonfunctional, damaged, 
or previously deployed 
airbag (RCW 
46.37.650(2)(c)) 

 

 Sending, Bringing 
into State Depictions of 
Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 

 

Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.060(2)) 

 Sexual Misconduct 
with a Minor 1 (RCW 
9A.44.093) 

 

 Sexually Violating 
Human Remains (RCW 
9A.44.105) 

 

 Stalking (RCW 
9A.46.110) 

 

 Taking Motor Vehicle 
Without Permission 1 
(RCW 9A.56.070) 

 

IV Arson 2 (RCW 
9A.48.030) 

 

 Assault 2 (RCW 
9A.36.021) 

 

 Assault 3 (of a Peace 
Officer with a 
Projectile Stun Gun) 
(RCW 9A.36.031(1)(h)) 

 

 Assault by Watercraft 
(RCW 79A.60.060) 

 

 Bribing a 
Witness/Bribe Received 
by Witness (RCW 
9A.72.090, 9A.72.100) 

 

 Cheating 1 (RCW 
9.46.1961) 

 

 Commercial Bribery 
(RCW 9A.68.060) 

 

 Counterfeiting (RCW 
9.16.035(4)) 

 

 Endangerment with a 
Controlled Substance 
(RCW 9A.42.100) 

 

 Escape 1 (RCW 
9A.76.110) 

 

 Hit and Run—Injury 
(RCW 46.52.020(4)(b)) 

 

 Hit and Run with 
Vessel—Injury Accident 
(RCW 79A.60.200(3)) 

 

 Identity Theft 1 (RCW 
9.35.020(2)) 

 

 Indecent Exposure to 
Person Under Age 
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Fourteen (subsequent sex 
offense) (RCW 9A.88.010)

 Influencing Outcome 
of Sporting Event (RCW 
9A.82.070) 

 

 Malicious Harassment 
(RCW 9A.36.080) 

 

 Possession of 
Depictions of a Minor 
Engaged in Sexually 
Explicit Conduct 2 (RCW 
9.68A.070(2)) 

 

 Residential Burglary 
(RCW 9A.52.025) 

 

 Robbery 2 (RCW 
9A.56.210) 

 

 Theft of Livestock 1 
(RCW 9A.56.080) 

 

 Threats to Bomb (RCW 
9.61.160) 

 

 Trafficking in Stolen 
Property 1 (RCW 
9A.82.050) 

 

 Unlawful factoring of 
a credit card or payment 
card transaction (RCW 
9A.56.290(4)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of health coverage as a 
health care service 
contractor (RCW 
48.44.016(3)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of health coverage as a 
health maintenance 
organization (RCW 
48.46.033(3)) 

 

 Unlawful transaction 
of insurance business 
(RCW 48.15.023(3)) 

 

 Unlicensed practice 
as an insurance 
professional (RCW 
48.17.063(2)) 

 

 Use of Proceeds of 
Criminal Profiteering 
(RCW 9A.82.080 (1) and 
(2)) 

 

 Vehicle Prowling 2 
(third or subsequent 
offense) (RCW 
9A.52.100(3)) 

 

 Vehicular Assault, by 
being under the 
influence of 
intoxicating liquor or 
any drug, or by the 
operation or driving of 
a vehicle in a reckless 
manner (RCW 46.61.522) 

 

 Viewing of Depictions 
of a Minor Engaged in 
Sexually Explicit 
Conduct 1 (RCW 
9.68A.075(1)) 

 

 Willful Failure to 
Return from Furlough 
(RCW 72.66.060) 

 

III Animal Cruelty 1 
(Sexual Conduct or 
Contact) (RCW 
16.52.205(3)) 

 

 Assault 3 (Except 
Assault 3 of a Peace 
Officer With a 
Projectile Stun Gun) 
(RCW 9A.36.031 except 
subsection (1)(h)) 

 

 Assault of a Child 3 
(RCW 9A.36.140) 

 

 Bail Jumping with 
class B or C Felony (RCW 
9A.76.170(3)(c)) 

 

 Burglary 2 (RCW 
9A.52.030) 

 

 Communication with a 
Minor for Immoral 
Purposes (RCW 9.68A.090)

 

 Criminal Gang 
Intimidation (RCW 
9A.46.120) 

 

 Custodial Assault 
(RCW 9A.36.100) 

 

 Cyberstalking 
(subsequent conviction 
or threat of death) (RCW 
9.61.260(3)) 
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 Escape 2 (RCW 
9A.76.120) 

 

 Extortion 2 (RCW 
9A.56.130) 

 

 Harassment (RCW
9A.46.020) 

 

 Intimidating a Public 
Servant (RCW 9A.76.180) 

 

 Introducing 
Contraband 2 (RCW 
9A.76.150) 

 

 Malicious Injury to 
Railroad Property (RCW 
81.60.070) 

 

 Mortgage Fraud (RCW 
19.144.080) 

 

 Negligently Causing 
Substantial Bodily Harm 
By Use of a Signal 
Preemption Device (RCW 
46.37.674) 

 

 Organized Retail 
Theft 1 (RCW 
9A.56.350(2)) 

 

 Perjury 2 (RCW 
9A.72.030) 

 

 Possession of 
Incendiary Device (RCW 
9.40.120) 

 

 Possession of Machine 
Gun or Short-Barreled 
Shotgun or Rifle (RCW 
9.41.190) 

 

 Promoting 
Prostitution 2 (RCW 
9A.88.080) 

 

 Retail Theft with 
Special Circumstances 1 
(RCW 9A.56.360(2)) 

 

 Securities Act 
violation (RCW 
21.20.400) 

 

 Tampering with a 
Witness (RCW 9A.72.120) 

 

 Telephone Harassment 
(subsequent conviction 
or threat of death) (RCW 
9.61.230(2)) 

 

 Theft of Livestock 2 
(RCW 9A.56.083) 

 

 Theft with the Intent 
to Resell 1 (RCW 
9A.56.340(2)) 

 

 Trafficking in Stolen 
Property 2 (RCW 
9A.82.055) 

 

 Unlawful Hunting of 
Big Game 1 (RCW 
77.15.410(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Imprisonment 
(RCW 9A.40.040) 

 

 Unlawful Misbranding 
of Food Fish or 
Shellfish 1 (RCW 
69.04.938(3)) 

 

 Unlawful possession 
of firearm in the second 
degree (RCW 9.41.040(2))

 

 Unlawful Taking of 
Endangered Fish or 
Wildlife 1 (RCW 
77.15.120(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Fish, Shellfish, or 
Wildlife 1 (RCW 
77.15.260(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Use of a 
Nondesignated Vessel 
(RCW 77.15.530(4)) 

 

 Vehicular Assault, by 
the operation or driving 
of a vehicle with 
disregard for the safety 
of others (RCW 
46.61.522) 

 

 Willful Failure to 
Return from Work Release 
(RCW 72.65.070) 

 

II Commercial Fishing 
Without a License 1 (RCW 
77.15.500(3)(b)) 

 

 Computer Trespass 1 
(RCW 9A.90.040) 

 

 Counterfeiting (RCW 
9.16.035(3)) 
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 Electronic Data 
Service Interference 
(RCW 9A.90.060) 

 

 Electronic Data 
Tampering 1 (RCW 
9A.90.080) 

 

 Electronic Data Theft 
(RCW 9A.90.100) 

 

 Engaging in Fish 
Dealing Activity 
Unlicensed 1 (RCW 
77.15.620(3)) 

 

 Escape from Community 
Custody (RCW 72.09.310) 

 

 Failure to Register as 
a Sex Offender (second 
or subsequent offense) 
(RCW 9A.44.130 prior to 
June 10, 2010, and RCW 
9A.44.132) 

 

 Health Care False 
Claims (RCW 48.80.030) 

 

 Identity Theft 2 (RCW 
9.35.020(3)) 

 

 Improperly Obtaining 
Financial Information 
(RCW 9.35.010) 

 

 Malicious Mischief 1 
(RCW 9A.48.070) 

 

 Organized Retail
Theft 2 (RCW 
9A.56.350(3)) 

 

 Possession of Stolen 
Property 1 (RCW 
9A.56.150) 

 

 Possession of a Stolen 
Vehicle (RCW 9A.56.068) 

 

 Retail Theft with 
Special Circumstances 2 
(RCW 9A.56.360(3)) 

 

 Scrap Processing, 
Recycling, or Supplying 
Without a License 
(second or subsequent 
offense) (RCW 
19.290.100) 

 

 Theft 1 (RCW 
9A.56.030) 

 

 Theft of a Motor 
Vehicle (RCW 9A.56.065) 

 

 Theft of Rental, 
Leased, Lease-purchased, 
or Loaned Property 
(valued at five thousand 
dollars or more) (RCW 
9A.56.096(5)(a)) 

 

 Theft with the Intent 
to Resell 2 (RCW 
9A.56.340(3)) 

 

 Trafficking in 
Insurance Claims (RCW 
48.30A.015) 

 

 Unlawful factoring of 
a credit card or payment 
card transaction (RCW 
9A.56.290(4)(a)) 

 

 Unlawful 
Participation of Non-
Indians in Indian 
Fishery (RCW 
77.15.570(2)) 

 

 Unlawful Practice of 
Law (RCW 2.48.180) 

 

 Unlawful Purchase or 
Use of a License (RCW 
77.15.650(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Fish, Shellfish, or 
Wildlife 2 (RCW 
77.15.260(3)(a)) 

 

 Unlicensed Practice 
of a Profession or 
Business (RCW 
18.130.190(7)) 

 

 Voyeurism 1 (RCW 
9A.44.115) 

 

I Attempting to Elude a 
Pursuing Police Vehicle 
(RCW 46.61.024) 

 

 False Verification 
for Welfare (RCW 
74.08.055) 

 

 Forgery (RCW 
9A.60.020) 

 

 Fraudulent Creation 
or Revocation of a 
Mental Health Advance 
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Directive (RCW 
9A.60.060) 

 Malicious Mischief 2 
(RCW 9A.48.080) 

 

 Mineral Trespass (RCW 
78.44.330) 

 

 Possession of Stolen 
Property 2 (RCW 
9A.56.160) 

 

 Reckless Burning 1 
(RCW 9A.48.040) 

 

 Spotlighting Big Game 
1 (RCW 77.15.450(3)(b)) 

 

 Suspension of 
Department Privileges 1 
(RCW 77.15.670(3)(b)) 

 

 Taking Motor Vehicle 
Without Permission 2 
(RCW 9A.56.075) 

 

 Theft 2 (RCW 
9A.56.040) 

 

 Theft of Rental, 
Leased, Lease-purchased, 
or Loaned Property 
(valued at seven hundred 
fifty dollars or more 
but less than five 
thousand dollars) (RCW 
9A.56.096(5)(b)) 

 

 Transaction of 
insurance business 
beyond the scope of 
licensure (RCW 
48.17.063) 

 

 Unlawful Fish and 
Shellfish Catch 
Accounting (RCW 
77.15.630(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Issuance of 
Checks or Drafts (RCW 
9A.56.060) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Fictitious 
Identification (RCW 
9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Instruments of 
Financial Fraud (RCW 
9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of Payment Instruments 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Possession 
of a Personal 
Identification Device 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Production 
of Payment Instruments 
(RCW 9A.56.320) 

 

 Unlawful Releasing, 
Planting, Possessing, or 
Placing Deleterious 
Exotic Wildlife (RCW 
77.15.250(2)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Trafficking 
in Food Stamps (RCW 
9.91.142) 

 

 Unlawful Use of Food 
Stamps (RCW 9.91.144) 

 

 Unlawful Use of Net to 
Take Fish 1 (RCW 
77.15.580(3)(b)) 

 

 Unlawful Use of 
Prohibited Aquatic 
Animal Species (RCW 
77.15.253(3)) 

 

 Vehicle Prowl 1 (RCW 
9A.52.095) 

 

 Violating Commercial 
Fishing Area or Time 1 
(RCW 77.15.550(3)(b))" 

 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"voyeurism;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 9A.44.115 
and 13.40.070; reenacting and amending RCW 
9.94A.515; and prescribing penalties." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter Goodman , Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1200 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives McCabe and Goodman spoke in favor 

of the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2379 

 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1200, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1200, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
95; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1200, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1273 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 46.25.010 and 2013 c 224 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions set forth in this 
section apply throughout this chapter. 

(1) "Alcohol" means any substance 
containing any form of alcohol, including 
but not limited to ethanol, methanol, 
propanol, and isopropanol. 

(2) "Alcohol concentration" means: 

(a) The number of grams of alcohol per 
one hundred milliliters of blood; or 

(b) The number of grams of alcohol per 
two hundred ten liters of breath. 

(3) "Commercial driver's license" (CDL) 
means a license issued to an individual 

under chapter 46.20 RCW that has been 
endorsed in accordance with the 
requirements of this chapter to authorize 
the individual to drive a class of 
commercial motor vehicle. 

(4) The "commercial driver's license 
information system" (CDLIS) is the 
information system established pursuant to 
49 U.S.C. Sec. 31309 to serve as a 
clearinghouse for locating information 
related to the licensing and 
identification of commercial motor vehicle 
drivers. 

(5) "Commercial learner's permit" (CLP) 
means a permit issued under RCW 46.25.052 
for the purposes of behind-the-wheel 
training. 

(6) "Commercial motor vehicle" means a 
motor vehicle or combination of motor 
vehicles used in commerce to transport 
passengers or property if the motor 
vehicle: 

(a) Has a gross combination weight 
rating or gross combination weight of 
11,794 kilograms or more (26,001 pounds or 
more), whichever is greater, inclusive of 
((a [any])) any towed unit (([or units])) 
or units with a gross vehicle weight 
rating or gross vehicle weight of more 
than 4,536 kilograms (10,000 pounds or 
more), whichever is greater; or 

(b) Has a gross vehicle weight rating 
or gross vehicle weight of 11,794 
kilograms or more (26,001 pounds or more), 
whichever is greater; or 

(c) Is designed to transport sixteen or 
more passengers, including the driver; or 

(d) Is of any size and is used in the 
transportation of hazardous materials as 
defined in this section; or 

(e) Is a school bus regardless of weight 
or size. 

(7) "Conviction" means an unvacated 
adjudication of guilt, or a determination 
that a person has violated or failed to 
comply with the law in a court of original 
jurisdiction or by an authorized 
administrative tribunal, an unvacated 
forfeiture of bail or collateral deposited 
to secure the person's appearance in 
court, a plea of guilty or nolo contendere 
accepted by the court, the payment of a 
fine or court cost, entry into a deferred 
prosecution program under chapter 10.05 
RCW, or violation of a condition of 
release without bail, regardless of 
whether or not the penalty is rebated, 
suspended, or probated. 
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(8) "Disqualification" means a 
prohibition against driving a commercial 
motor vehicle. 

(9) "Drive" means to drive, operate, or 
be in physical control of a motor vehicle 
in any place open to the general public 
for purposes of vehicular traffic. For 
purposes of RCW 46.25.100, 46.25.110, and 
46.25.120, "drive" includes operation or 
physical control of a motor vehicle 
anywhere in the state. 

(10) "Drugs" are those substances as 
defined by RCW 69.04.009, including, but 
not limited to, those substances defined 
by 49 C.F.R. Sec. 40.3. 

(11) "Employer" means any person, 
including the United States, a state, or 
a political subdivision of a state, who 
owns or leases a commercial motor vehicle, 
or assigns a person to drive a commercial 
motor vehicle. 

(12) "Gross vehicle weight rating" 
(GVWR) means the value specified by the 
manufacturer as the maximum loaded weight 
of a single vehicle. The GVWR of a 
combination or articulated vehicle, 
commonly referred to as the "gross 
combined weight rating" or GCWR, is the 
GVWR of the power unit plus the GVWR of 
the towed unit or units. If the GVWR of 
any unit cannot be determined, the actual 
gross weight will be used. If a vehicle 
with a GVWR of less than 11,794 kilograms 
(26,001 pounds or less) has been 
structurally modified to carry a heavier 
load, then the actual gross weight 
capacity of the modified vehicle, as 
determined by RCW 46.44.041 and 46.44.042, 
will be used as the GVWR. 

(13) "Hazardous materials" means any 
material that has been designated as 
hazardous under 49 U.S.C. Sec. 5103 and is 
required to be placarded under subpart F 
of 49 C.F.R. Part 172 or any quantity of 
a material listed as a select agent or 
toxin in 42 C.F.R. Part 73. 

(14) "Motor vehicle" means a vehicle, 
machine, tractor, trailer, or semitrailer 
propelled or drawn by mechanical power 
used on highways, or any other vehicle 
required to be registered under the laws 
of this state, but does not include a 
vehicle, machine, tractor, trailer, or 
semitrailer operated exclusively on a 
rail. 

(15) "Out-of-service order" means a 
declaration by an authorized enforcement 
officer of a federal, state, Canadian, 
Mexican, or local jurisdiction that a 

driver, a commercial motor vehicle, or a 
motor carrier operation is out-of-service 
pursuant to 49 C.F.R. Secs. 386.72, 392.5, 
395.13, 396.9, or compatible laws, or the 
North American uniform out-of-service 
criteria. 

(16) "Positive alcohol confirmation 
test" means an alcohol confirmation test 
that: 

(a) Has been conducted by a breath 
alcohol technician under 49 C.F.R. Part 
40; and 

(b) Indicates an alcohol concentration 
of 0.04 or more. 

A report that a person has refused an 
alcohol test, under circumstances that 
constitute the refusal of an alcohol test 
under 49 C.F.R. Part 40, will be 
considered equivalent to a report of a 
positive alcohol confirmation test for the 
purposes of this chapter. 

(17) "School bus" means a commercial 
motor vehicle used to transport 
preprimary, primary, or secondary school 
students from home to school, from school 
to home, or to and from school-sponsored 
events. School bus does not include a bus 
used as a common carrier. 

(18) "Serious traffic violation" means: 

(a) Excessive speeding, defined as 
fifteen miles per hour or more in excess 
of the posted limit; 

(b) Reckless driving, as defined under 
state or local law; 

(c) Driving while using a handheld 
wireless communications device [handheld 
mobile telephone], defined as a violation 
of RCW 46.61.667(1)(b) or an equivalent 
administrative rule or local law, 
ordinance, rule, or resolution; 

(d) Texting, defined as a violation of 
RCW 46.61.668(1)(b) or an equivalent 
administrative rule or local law, 
ordinance, rule, or resolution; 

(e) A violation of a state or local law 
relating to motor vehicle traffic control, 
other than a parking violation, arising in 
connection with an accident or collision 
resulting in death to any person; 

(f) Driving a commercial motor vehicle 
without obtaining a commercial driver's 
license; 

(g) Driving a commercial motor vehicle 
without a commercial driver's license in 
the driver's possession; however, any 
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individual who provides proof to the court 
by the date the individual must appear in 
court or pay any fine for such a violation, 
that the individual held a valid CDL on 
the date the citation was issued, is not 
guilty of a "serious traffic violation"; 

(h) Driving a commercial motor vehicle 
without the proper class of commercial 
driver's license endorsement or 
endorsements for the specific vehicle 
group being operated or for the passenger 
or type of cargo being transported; and 

(i) Any other violation of a state or 
local law relating to motor vehicle 
traffic control, other than a parking 
violation, that the department determines 
by rule to be serious. 

(19) "State" means a state of the United 
States and the District of Columbia. 

(20) "Substance abuse professional" 
means an alcohol and drug specialist 
meeting the credentials, knowledge, 
training, and continuing education 
requirements of 49 C.F.R. Sec. 40.281. 

(21) "Tank vehicle" means any 
commercial motor vehicle that is designed 
to transport any liquid or gaseous 
materials within a tank or tanks having an 
individual rated capacity of more than one 
hundred nineteen gallons and an aggregate 
rated capacity of one thousand gallons or 
more that is either permanently or 
temporarily attached to the vehicle or the 
chassis. A commercial motor vehicle 
transporting an empty storage container 
tank, not designed for transportation, 
with a rated capacity of one thousand 
gallons or more that is temporarily 
attached to a flatbed trailer is not 
considered a tank vehicle. 

(22) "Type of driving" means one of the 
following: 

(a) "Nonexcepted interstate," which 
means the CDL or CLP holder or applicant 
operates or expects to operate in 
interstate commerce, is both subject to 
and meets the qualification requirements 
under 49 C.F.R. Part 391 as it existed on 
July 8, 2014, or such subsequent date as 
may be provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section, and is required to obtain a 
medical examiner's certificate under 49 
C.F.R. Sec. 391.45 as it existed on July 
8, 2014, or such subsequent date as may be 
provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section; 

(b) "Excepted interstate," which means 
the CDL or CLP holder or applicant 
operates or expects to operate in 
interstate commerce, but engages 
exclusively in transportation or 
operations excepted under 49 C.F.R. Secs. 
390.3(f), 391.2, 391.68, or 398.3, as they 
existed on July 8, 2014, or such 
subsequent date as may be provided by the 
department by rule, consistent with the 
purposes of this section, from all or 
parts of the qualification requirements of 
49 C.F.R. Part 391 as it existed on July 
8, 2014, or such subsequent date as may be 
provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section, and is therefore not required to 
obtain a medical examiner's certificate 
under 49 C.F.R. Sec. 391.45 as it existed 
on July 8, 2014, or such subsequent date 
as may be provided by the department by 
rule, consistent with the purposes of this 
section; 

(c) "Nonexcepted intrastate," which 
means the CDL or CLP holder or applicant 
operates only in intrastate commerce and 
is therefore subject to state driver 
qualification requirements; or 

(d) "Excepted intrastate," which means 
the CDL or CLP holder or applicant 
operates in intrastate commerce, but 
engages exclusively in transportation or 
operations excepted from all or parts of 
the state driver qualification 
requirements. 

(23) "United States" means the fifty 
states and the District of Columbia. 

(24) "Verified positive drug test" 
means a drug test result or validity 
testing result from a laboratory certified 
under the authority of the federal 
department of health and human services 
that: 

(a) Indicates a drug concentration at 
or above the cutoff concentration 
established under 49 C.F.R. Sec. 40.87; 
and 

(b) Has undergone review and final 
determination by a medical review officer. 

A report that a person has refused a 
drug test, under circumstances that 
constitute the refusal of a federal 
department of transportation drug test 
under 49 C.F.R. Part 40, will be 
considered equivalent to a report of a 
verified positive drug test for the 
purposes of this chapter. 
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(25)(a) "Nondomiciled CLP or CDL" means 
a permit or license, respectively, issued 
under section 3 of this act to a person 
who meets one of the following criteria: 

(i) Is domiciled in a foreign country 
as provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(1) 
as it existed on the effective date of 
this section, or such subsequent date as 
may be provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section; or 

(ii) Is domiciled in another state as 
provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(2) as 
it existed on the effective date of this 
section, or such subsequent date as may be 
provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section. 

(b) The definition in this subsection 
(25) applies exclusively to the use of the 
term in this chapter and is not to be 
applied in any other chapter of the 
Revised Code of Washington. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 46.25.070 and 2013 c 224 s 
7 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The application for a commercial 
driver's license or commercial learner's 
permit must include the following: 

(a) The full name and current mailing 
and residential address of the person; 

(b) A physical description of the 
person, including sex, height, weight, and 
eye color; 

(c) Date of birth; 

(d) Except in the case of an applicant 
for a nondomiciled CLP or CDL who is 
domiciled in a foreign country and who has 
not been issued a social security number, 
the applicant's social security number; 

(e) The person's signature; 

(f) Certifications including those 
required by 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.71; 

(g) The names of all states where the 
applicant has previously been licensed to 
drive any type of motor vehicle during the 
previous ten years; 

(h) Any other information required by 
the department; and 

(i) A consent to release driving record 
information to parties identified in 
chapter 46.52 RCW and this chapter. 

(2) An applicant for a commercial 
driver's license or commercial learner's 
permit, and every licensee seeking to 

renew his or her license, must meet the 
requirements of 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.71 as 
it existed on July 8, 2014, or such 
subsequent date as may be provided by the 
department by rule, consistent with the 
purposes of this section. 

(3) An applicant for a hazardous 
materials endorsement must submit an 
application and comply with federal 
transportation security administration 
requirements as specified in 49 C.F.R. 
Part 1572. 

(4) When a licensee changes his or her 
name, mailing address, or residence 
address, the person shall notify the 
department as provided in RCW 46.20.205. 

(5) No person who has been a resident 
of this state for thirty days may drive a 
commercial motor vehicle under the 
authority of a commercial driver's license 
issued by another jurisdiction. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 46.25 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department may issue a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL to a person who 
meets one of the following criteria: 

(a) Is domiciled in a foreign country 
as provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(1) 
as it existed on the effective date of 
this section, or such subsequent date as 
may be provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section; or 

(b) Is domiciled in another state as 
provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(2) as 
it existed on the effective date of this 
section, or such subsequent date as may be 
provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section. 

(2) A person applying for a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL must: 

(a) Surrender any nonresident or 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued by another 
state; 

(b) Be in possession of a valid driver's 
license issued by this state or by his or 
her jurisdiction of domicile; 

(c) Meet the requirements of 49 C.F.R. 
Sec. 383.71(f) as it existed on the 
effective date of this section, or such 
subsequent date as may be provided by the 
department by rule, consistent with the 
purposes of this section; and 
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(d) Be otherwise eligible and meet the 
applicable requirements for the issuance 
of a CLP or CDL under this chapter, 
including the payment of all appropriate 
fees. 

(3) Before issuing a nondomiciled CLP 
or CDL, the department must establish the 
practical capability of disqualifying the 
person under the conditions applicable to 
a CLP or CDL issued to a resident of this 
state. 

(4) A nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued 
under this section: 

(a) Must be marked "non-domiciled" on 
the face of the document; 

(b) Must include the information, be 
issued with the appropriate 
classifications, endorsements, and 
restrictions, and, except as may be 
limited under subsection (5) of this 
section, expire and be subject to renewal 
in the same manner as required for a CLP 
or CDL issued under this chapter; 

(c) Permits operation of a commercial 
motor vehicle to the same extent as a CLP 
or CDL issued under this section; and 

(d) Is valid only when accompanied by a 
valid driver's license issued by this 
state or by the person's jurisdiction of 
domicile. 

(5) A nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued to 
an individual who has temporary lawful 
status or valid employment authorization 
in the United States: 

(a) Is valid only when accompanied by 
an unexpired employment authorization 
document issued by the United States 
citizenship and immigration services or an 
unexpired foreign passport accompanied by 
an approved I-94 form documenting the 
applicant's most recent admittance into 
the United States; 

(b) Must expire no later than the first 
anniversary of the individual's birthdate 
that occurs after the expiration of the 
individual's employment authorization 
document or authorized stay in the United 
States, or if there is no expiration date 
for the employment authorization or 
authorized stay, one year from the first 
anniversary of the individual's birthdate 
that occurs after issuance; and 

(c) May be renewed if the individual 
presents valid documentary evidence that 
the employment authorization document or 
temporary lawful status in the United 

States is still in effect or has been 
extended. 

(6) A person who has been issued a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL: 

(a) Is subject to all applicable 
requirements for and disqualifications 
from operating a commercial motor vehicle 
as provided under this chapter and is 
subject to the withdrawal of driving 
privileges as provided by this title; and 

(b) Must notify the department of the 
issuance of any disqualifications or 
license suspensions or revocations, 
whether in the United States or in the 
person's jurisdiction of domicile. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 46.25.--- and 2017 c ... s 
3 (section 3 of this act) are each amended 
to read as follows: 

(1) The department may issue a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL to a person who 
meets one of the following criteria: 

(a) Is domiciled in a foreign country 
as provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(1) 
as it existed on the effective date of 
this section, or such subsequent date as 
may be provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section; or 

(b) Is domiciled in another state as 
provided in 49 C.F.R. Sec. 383.23(b)(2) as 
it existed on the effective date of this 
section, or such subsequent date as may be 
provided by the department by rule, 
consistent with the purposes of this 
section. 

(2) A person applying for a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL must: 

(a) Surrender any nonresident or 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued by another 
state; 

(b) Be in possession of a valid driver's 
license issued by this state or by his or 
her jurisdiction of domicile; 

(c) Meet the requirements of 49 C.F.R. 
Sec. 383.71(f) as it existed on the 
effective date of this section, or such 
subsequent date as may be provided by the 
department by rule, consistent with the 
purposes of this section; and 

(d) Be otherwise eligible and meet the 
applicable requirements for the issuance 
of a CLP or CDL under this chapter, 
including the payment of all appropriate 
fees. 
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(3) Before issuing a nondomiciled CLP 
or CDL, the department must establish the 
practical capability of disqualifying the 
person under the conditions applicable to 
a CLP or CDL issued to a resident of this 
state. 

(4) A nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued 
under this section: 

(a) Must be marked "non-domiciled" on 
the face of the document; 

(b) Must include the information, be 
issued with the appropriate 
classifications, endorsements, and 
restrictions, and, except as may be 
limited under subsection (5) of this 
section, expire and be subject to renewal 
in the same manner as required for a CLP 
or CDL issued under this chapter; 

(c) Permits operation of a commercial 
motor vehicle to the same extent as a CLP 
or CDL issued under this section; and 

(d) Is valid only when accompanied by a 
valid driver's license issued by this 
state or by the person's jurisdiction of 
domicile. 

(5) A nondomiciled CLP or CDL issued to 
an individual who has temporary lawful 
status or valid employment authorization 
in the United States: 

(a) Is valid only when accompanied by 
an unexpired employment authorization 
document issued by the United States 
citizenship and immigration services or an 
unexpired foreign passport accompanied by 
an approved I-94 form documenting the 
applicant's most recent admittance into 
the United States; 

(b) Must expire no later than the 
((first anniversary of the individual's 
birthdate that occurs after the)) 
expiration of the individual's employment 
authorization document or authorized stay 
in the United States, or if there is no 
expiration date for the employment 
authorization or authorized stay, one year 
from the ((first anniversary of the 
individual's birthdate that occurs after)) 
date of issuance; and 

(c) May be renewed if the individual 
presents valid documentary evidence that 
the employment authorization document or 
temporary lawful status in the United 
States is still in effect or has been 
extended. 

(6) A person who has been issued a 
nondomiciled CLP or CDL: 

(a) Is subject to all applicable 
requirements for and disqualifications 
from operating a commercial motor vehicle 
as provided under this chapter and is 
subject to the withdrawal of driving 
privileges as provided by this title; and 

(b) Must notify the department of the 
issuance of any disqualifications or 
license suspensions or revocations, 
whether in the United States or in the 
person's jurisdiction of domicile. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  Except for 
section 4 of this act, this act takes 
effect October 1, 2017. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  Section 4 of this 
act takes effect June 1, 2018." 

On page 1, line 3 of the title, after 
"permits;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 46.25.010, 
46.25.070, and 46.25.---; adding a new 
section to chapter 46.25 RCW; and 
providing effective dates." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1273 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Ryu and Orcutt spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1273, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1273, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
80; Nays, 15; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, DeBolt, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, 
Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, 
Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, 
Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Kloba, Kraft, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, McBride, 
McCabe, McCaslin, Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stanford, Steele, 
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Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Vick, 
Volz, Wilcox, Wylie and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Condotta, Dent, Hargrove, 
Jenkin, Klippert, Koster, Kretz, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McDonald, Stambaugh, Taylor, Van Werven, J. Walsh and 
Young. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1273, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 5, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1275 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 77.55.181 and 2014 c 120 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) In order to receive the permit 
review and approval process created in 
this section, a fish habitat enhancement 
project must meet the criteria under this 
section and must be a project to 
accomplish one or more of the following 
tasks: 

(i) Elimination of human-made or caused 
fish passage barriers, including: 

(A) Culvert repair and replacement; and 

(B) Fish passage barrier removal 
projects that comply with the forest 
practices rules, as the term "forest 
practices rules" is defined in RCW 
76.09.020; 

(ii) Restoration of an eroded or 
unstable stream bank employing the 
principle of bioengineering, including 
limited use of rock as a stabilization 
only at the toe of the bank, and with 
primary emphasis on using native 
vegetation to control the erosive forces 
of flowing water; or 

(iii) Placement of woody debris or 
other instream structures that benefit 
naturally reproducing fish stocks. 

(b) The department shall develop size 
or scale threshold tests to determine if 
projects accomplishing any of these tasks 
should be evaluated under the process 
created in this section or under other 
project review and approval processes. A 
project proposal shall not be reviewed 
under the process created in this section 

if the department determines that the 
scale of the project raises concerns 
regarding public health and safety. 

(c) A fish habitat enhancement project 
must be approved in one of the following 
ways in order to receive the permit review 
and approval process created in this 
section: 

(i) By the department pursuant to 
chapter 77.95 or 77.100 RCW; 

(ii) By the sponsor of a watershed 
restoration plan as provided in chapter 
89.08 RCW; 

(iii) By the department as a 
department-sponsored fish habitat 
enhancement or restoration project; 

(iv) Through the review and approval 
process for the jobs for the environment 
program; 

(v) Through the review and approval 
process for conservation district-
sponsored projects, where the project 
complies with design standards established 
by the conservation commission through 
interagency agreement with the United 
States fish and wildlife service and the 
natural resource conservation service; 

(vi) Through a formal grant program 
established by the legislature or the 
department for fish habitat enhancement or 
restoration; 

(vii) Through the department of 
transportation's environmental retrofit 
program as a stand-alone fish passage 
barrier correction project; 

(viii) Through a local, state, or 
federally approved fish barrier removal 
grant program designed to assist local 
governments in implementing stand-alone 
fish passage barrier corrections; 

(ix) By a city or county for a stand-
alone fish passage barrier correction 
project funded by the city or county; 
((and)) 

(x) Through the approval process 
established for forest practices hydraulic 
projects in chapter 76.09 RCW; or 

(xi) Through other formal review and 
approval processes established by the 
legislature. 

(2) Fish habitat enhancement projects 
meeting the criteria of subsection (1) of 
this section are expected to result in 
beneficial impacts to the environment. 
Decisions pertaining to fish habitat 
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enhancement projects meeting the criteria 
of subsection (1) of this section and 
being reviewed and approved according to 
the provisions of this section are not 
subject to the requirements of RCW 
43.21C.030(2)(c). 

(3)(a) A permit is required for 
projects that meet the criteria of 
subsection (1) of this section and are 
being reviewed and approved under this 
section. An applicant shall use a joint 
aquatic resource permit application form 
developed by the office of regulatory 
assistance to apply for approval under 
this chapter. On the same day, the 
applicant shall provide copies of the 
completed application form to the 
department and to each appropriate local 
government. Applicants for a forest 
practices hydraulic project that are not 
otherwise required to submit a joint 
aquatic resource permit application must 
submit a copy of their forest practices 
application to the appropriate local 
government on the same day that they 
submit the forest practices application to 
the department of natural resources. 

(b) Local governments shall accept the 
application identified in this section as 
notice of the proposed project. ((The 
department)) A local government shall 
((provide)) be provided with a fifteen-day 
comment period during which it ((will 
receive)) may transmit comments regarding 
environmental impacts to the department 
or, for forest practices hydraulic 
projects, to the department of natural 
resources. 

(c) ((Within forty-five days)) Except 
for forest practices hydraulic projects, 
the department shall either issue a 
permit, with or without conditions, deny 
approval, or make a determination that the 
review and approval process created by 
this section is not appropriate for the 
proposed project within forty-five days. 
The department shall base this 
determination on identification during the 
comment period of adverse impacts that 
cannot be mitigated by the conditioning of 
a permit. Permitting decisions over forest 
practices hydraulic approvals must be made 
consistent with chapter 76.09 RCW. 

(d) If the department determines that 
the review and approval process created by 
this section is not appropriate for the 
proposed project, the department shall 
notify the applicant and the appropriate 
local governments of its determination. 
The applicant may reapply for approval of 

the project under other review and 
approval processes. 

(e) Any person aggrieved by the 
approval, denial, conditioning, or 
modification of a permit other than a 
forest practices hydraulic project under 
this section may appeal the decision as 
provided in RCW 77.55.021(8). Appeals of 
a forest practices hydraulic project may 
be made as provided in chapter 76.09 RCW. 

(4) No local government may require 
permits or charge fees for fish habitat 
enhancement projects that meet the 
criteria of subsection (1) of this section 
and that are reviewed and approved 
according to the provisions of this 
section. 

(5) No civil liability may be imposed 
by any court on the state or its officers 
and employees for any adverse impacts 
resulting from a fish enhancement project 
permitted by the department or the 
department of natural resources under the 
criteria of this section except upon proof 
of gross negligence or willful or wanton 
misconduct." 

On page 1, line 3 of the title, after 
"77.55.181;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and amending RCW 
77.55.181." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1275 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Blake and Buys spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1275, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1275, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
95; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
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Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1275, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 6, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1467 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 52.26.220 and 2006 c 200 
s 12 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((Notwithstanding any other 
provision in this chapter to the contrary, 
any)) (a) The initial imposition of a 
benefit charge authorized by this chapter 
((is not effective unless a proposition to 
impose the benefit charge is approved by 
a)) must be approved by not less than sixty 
percent majority of the voters of the 
regional fire protection service authority 
voting at a general election or at a 
special election called by the authority 
for that purpose((, held within the 
authority)). ((A)) Ballot ((measure that 
contains)) measures containing an 
authorization to impose benefit charges 
((and)) that ((is)) are approved by the 
voters pursuant to RCW 52.26.060 ((meets)) 
satisfy the proposition approval 
requirement of this subsection and 
subsection (2) of this section. 

(b) An election held ((under this 
section)) for the initial imposition of a 
benefit charge must be held not more than 
twelve months prior to the date on which 
the first charge is to be assessed. 

(c) A benefit charge approved at an 
election expires in six ((years)) or fewer 
years as authorized by the voters, unless 
subsequently reapproved by the voters. 

(2) ((The)) Ballot measures calling for 
the initial imposition of a benefit charge 
must be submitted so as to enable ((the)) 
voters favoring the authorization of a 
((regional fire protection service 
authority)) benefit charge to vote "Yes" 
and those opposed to vote "No." The ballot 
question is as follows: 

"Shall . . . . . . the regional fire 
protection service authority composed of 
(insert the participating fire protection 
jurisdictions) . . . . . be authorized to 
impose benefit charges each year for . . 
. . (insert number of years not to exceed 
six) years, not to exceed an amount equal 
to sixty percent of its operating budget, 
and be prohibited from imposing an 
additional property tax under RCW 
52.26.140(1)(c)? 

YES NO 

□ □" 

(3) ((Authorities renewing the benefit 
charge may elect to use the following 
alternative ballot:)) (a) The continued 
imposition of a benefit charge authorized 
by this chapter may be approved for six 
consecutive years. A ballot measure 
calling for the continued imposition of a 
benefit charge for six consecutive years 
must be approved by a majority of the 
voters of the regional fire protection 
service authority voting at a general 
election or at a special election called 
by the authority for that purpose. 

(b) Ballot measures calling for the 
continued imposition of a benefit charge 
must be submitted so as to enable voters 
favoring the continued imposition of the 
benefit charge to vote "Yes" and those 
opposed to vote "No." The ballot question 
must be substantially in the following 
form: 

"Shall . . . . . the regional fire 
protection service authority composed of 
(insert the participating fire protection 
jurisdictions) . . . . . . be authorized 
to continue voter-authorized benefit 
charges each year for ((. . . . (insert 
number of years not to exceed)) six(())) 
consecutive years, not to exceed an amount 
equal to sixty percent of its operating 
budget, and be prohibited from imposing an 
additional property tax under RCW 
52.26.140(1)(c)? 

YES NO 

□ □" 
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Sec. 2.  RCW 52.26.230 and 2004 c 129 s 
29 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Not fewer than ten days nor more 
than six months before the election at 
which the proposition to impose the 
benefit charge is submitted as provided in 
this chapter, the governing board of the 
regional fire protection service 
authority, or the planning committee if 
the benefit charge is proposed as part of 
the initial formation of the authority, 
shall hold a public hearing specifically 
setting forth its proposal to impose 
benefit charges for the support of its 
legally authorized activities that will 
maintain or improve the services afforded 
in the authority. A report of the public 
hearing shall be filed with the county 
treasurer of each county in which the 
property is located and be available for 
public inspection. 

(2) Prior to November 15th of each year 
the governing board of the authority shall 
hold a public hearing to review and 
establish the regional fire protection 
service authority benefit charges for the 
subsequent year. 

(3) All resolutions imposing or 
changing the benefit charges must be filed 
with the county treasurer or treasurers of 
each county in which the property is 
located, together with the record of each 
public hearing, before November 30th 
immediately preceding the year in which 
the benefit charges are to be collected on 
behalf of the authority. 

(4) After the benefit charges have been 
established, the owners of the property 
subject to the charge must be notified of 
the amount of the charge. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 84.55.092 and 1998 c 16 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The regular property tax levy for 
each taxing district other than the state 
may be set at the amount which would be 
allowed otherwise under this chapter if 
the regular property tax levy for the 
district for taxes due in prior years 
beginning with 1986 had been set at the 
full amount allowed under this chapter 
including any levy authorized under RCW 
52.16.160 or 52.26.140(1)(c) that would 
have been imposed but for the limitation 
in RCW 52.18.065 or 52.26.240, applicable 
upon imposition of the benefit charge 
under chapter 52.18 or 52.26 RCW. 

(2) The purpose of this section is to 
remove the incentive for a taxing district 
to maintain its tax levy at the maximum 

level permitted under this chapter, and to 
protect the future levy capacity of a 
taxing district that reduces its tax levy 
below the level that it otherwise could 
impose under this chapter, by removing the 
adverse consequences to future levy 
capacities resulting from such levy 
reductions. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 52.18.050 and 2013 c 49 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) The initial imposition of a 
benefit charge authorized by this chapter 
must be approved by not less than sixty 
percent of the voters of the district 
voting at a general election or at a 
special election called by the district 
for that purpose. 

(b) An election held for the initial 
imposition of a benefit charge must be 
held not more than twelve months prior to 
the date on which the first charge is to 
be assessed. 

(c) A benefit charge approved at an 
election expires in six or fewer years as 
authorized by the voters unless 
subsequently reapproved by the voters. 

(2) Ballot measures calling for the 
initial imposition of a benefit charge 
must be submitted so as to enable voters 
favoring the authorization of a benefit 
charge to vote "Yes" and those opposed to 
vote "No," and the ballot question must be 
as follows: 

"Shall . . . . . . county fire 
protection district No. . . . . be 
authorized to impose benefit charges each 
year for . . . . (insert number of years 
not to exceed six) years, not to exceed an 
amount equal to sixty percent of its 
operating budget, and be prohibited from 
imposing an additional property tax under 
RCW 52.16.160? 

YES NO 

□ □" 

(3)(a) The continued imposition of a 
benefit charge authorized by this chapter 
((must be approved by a majority of the 
voters of the district voting at a general 
election or at a special election called 
by the district for that purpose)) may be 
approved for six consecutive years. 

(((b) Ballot measures calling for the 
continued imposition of a benefit charge 
must be submitted so as to enable voters 
favoring the continued imposition of the 
benefit charge to vote "Yes" and those 
opposed to vote "No." The ballot question 
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must be substantially in the following 
form:)) A ballot measure calling for the 
continued imposition of a benefit charge 
for six consecutive years must be approved 
by a majority of the voters of the district 
voting at a general election or at a 
special election called by the district 
for that purpose. 

(b) Ballot measures calling for the 
continued imposition of a benefit charge 
must be submitted so as to enable voters 
favoring the continued imposition of the 
benefit charge to vote "Yes" and those 
opposed to vote "No." The ballot question 
must be substantially in the following 
form: 

"Shall . . . . . . county fire 
protection district No. . . . . be 
authorized to continue voter-authorized 
benefit charges each year for ((. . . . 
(insert number of years not to exceed 
six))) six consecutive years, not to 
exceed an amount equal to sixty percent of 
its operating budget, and be prohibited 
from imposing an additional property tax 
under RCW 52.16.160? 

YES NO 

□ □" 

Sec. 5.  RCW 52.18.010 and 1998 c 16 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Pursuant to an approved initial or 
continued benefit charge authorized under 
RCW 52.18.050, the board of fire 
commissioners of a fire protection 
district may by resolution, for fire 
protection district purposes authorized by 
law, fix and impose a benefit charge on 
personal property and improvements to real 
property which are located within the fire 
protection district on the date specified 
and which have or will receive the 
benefits provided by the fire protection 
district, to be paid by the owners of the 
properties((: PROVIDED, That)). 

(2) A benefit charge ((shall)) does not 
apply to: 

(a) Personal property and improvements 
to real property owned or used by any 
recognized religious denomination or 
religious organization as, or including, 
a sanctuary or for purposes related to the 
bona fide religious ministries of the 
denomination or religious organization, 
including schools and educational 
facilities used for kindergarten, primary, 
or secondary educational purposes or for 
institutions of higher education and all 
grounds and buildings related thereto, but 

not including personal property and 
improvements to real property owned or 
used by any recognized religious 
denomination or religious organization for 
business operations, profit-making 
enterprises, or activities not including 
use of a sanctuary or related to 
kindergarten, primary, or secondary 
educational purposes or for institutions 
of higher education; and 

(b) Any of the following tax-exempt 
properties, provided such entity is not 
required to pay a fire protection charge 
under subsection (8) of this section: 

(i) Property of housing authorities 
that is exempt from property taxes under 
RCW 35.82.210; 

(ii) Property of nonprofit entities 
providing rental housing for very low-
income households or providing space for 
the placement of a mobile home for a very 
low-income household that is exempt from 
property taxes under RCW 84.36.560; 

(iii) Property of nonprofit homes for 
the aging that is exempt from property 
taxes under RCW 84.36.041; 

(iv) Property of nonprofit 
organizations, corporations, or 
associations providing housing for 
eligible persons with developmental 
disabilities that is exempt from property 
taxes under RCW 84.36.042; 

(v) Property of nonprofit organizations 
providing emergency or transitional 
housing for low-income homeless persons or 
victims of domestic violence who are 
homeless for personal safety reasons that 
is exempt from property taxes under RCW 
84.36.043; 

(vi) Property of the state housing 
finance commission that is exempt from 
property taxes under RCW 84.36.135; and 

(vii) Property of nonprofit 
corporations operating sheltered 
workshops for persons with disabilities 
that is exempt from property taxes under 
RCW 84.36.350. 

(3) A benefit charge may apply to a tax-
exempt property included in subsection 
(2)(b) of this section if the tax-exempt 
property is located in a fire protection 
district that: 

(a) Is less than four square miles in 
size; 

(b) Has approved a benefit charge prior 
to the effective date of this section; and 
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(c) Has a population exceeding nineteen 
thousand people as of the effective date 
of this section, as determined by the 
office of financial management. 

(4) A limited benefit charge may apply 
to property or improvements owned by a 
Christmas tree grower as defined in RCW 
15.13.250(4) so long as the property or 
improvement is located on land that has 
been approved as farm and agricultural 
land with standing crops under chapter 
84.34 RCW. For such property or 
improvement, a benefit charge may not 
exceed the reduction in property tax that 
results from the imposition of a benefit 
charge, as required under RCW 52.18.065. 

(5) The aggregate amount of such 
benefit charges in any one year shall not 
exceed an amount equal to sixty percent of 
the operating budget for the year in which 
the benefit charge is to be collected: 
PROVIDED, That it shall be the duty of the 
county legislative authority or 
authorities of the county or counties in 
which the fire protection district is 
located to make any necessary adjustments 
to assure compliance with such limitation 
and to immediately notify the board of 
fire commissioners of any changes thereof. 

(6) A benefit charge imposed shall be 
reasonably proportioned to the measurable 
benefits to property resulting from the 
services afforded by the district. It is 
acceptable to apportion the benefit charge 
to the values of the properties as found 
by the county assessor or assessors 
modified generally in the proportion that 
fire insurance rates are reduced or 
entitled to be reduced as the result of 
providing the services. Any other method 
that reasonably apportions the benefit 
charges to the actual benefits resulting 
from the degree of protection, which may 
include but is not limited to the distance 
from regularly maintained fire protection 
equipment, the level of fire prevention 
services provided to the properties, or 
the need of the properties for specialized 
services, may be specified in the 
resolution and shall be subject to contest 
on the ground of unreasonable or 
capricious action or action in excess of 
the measurable benefits to the property 
resulting from services afforded by the 
district. The board of fire commissioners 
may determine that certain properties or 
types or classes of properties are not 
receiving measurable benefits based on 
criteria they establish by resolution. A 
benefit charge authorized by this chapter 
shall not be applicable to the personal 

property or improvements to real property 
of any individual, corporation, 
partnership, firm, organization, or 
association maintaining a fire department 
and whose fire protection and training 
system has been accepted by a fire 
insurance underwriter maintaining a fire 
protection engineering and inspection 
service authorized by the state insurance 
commissioner to do business in this state, 
but such property may be protected by the 
fire protection district under a 
contractual agreement. 

(7) For administrative purposes, the 
benefit charge imposed on any individual 
property may be compiled into a single 
charge, provided that the district, upon 
request of the property owner, provide an 
itemized list of charges for each 
measurable benefit included in the charge. 

(8)(a) At the annual review of the fire 
benefit charge mandated by RCW 
52.18.060(2), if a fire service agency has 
identified: 

(i) A tax-exempt property under 
subsection (2)(b) of this section as 
having a substantial increase in requested 
emergency services over the previous year; 
or 

(ii) A new tax-exempt property that is 
similar in size, population, and 
geographic location as another such tax-
exempt property as having an increase in 
requested emergency services; 

then the tax exempt property and the 
fire service agency must work together, in 
good faith, to address the problem by 
implementing community risk reduction 
efforts. The community risk reduction plan 
may include but is not limited to wellness 
programs and community action plans. 

(b) At the subsequent annual review, if 
the heightened service requirements have 
not been reasonably addressed by the joint 
mitigation efforts, and the tax-exempt 
property owner has not acted in good 
faith: 

(i) The property is subject to 
assessment of the fire benefit charge in 
the subsequent year, subject to approval 
by the board of fire commissioners as 
outlined in RCW 52.18.060(2); or 

(ii) The respective tax exempt property 
shall pay the fire service agency a fire 
protection charge payment in lieu of a 
benefit charge. The fire protection charge 
shall be an amount equivalent to the 
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benefit rates for similarly situated 
properties for that year. 

(c) All tax exempt properties 
identified under subsection (2)(b) of this 
section and all local fire service 
agencies are encouraged to work 
collaboratively to develop and implement 
programs to address proper usage of fire 
service resources for residents of the 
housing properties. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 52.26.180 and 2004 c 129 s 
24 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The governing board of a regional 
fire protection service authority may by 
resolution, as authorized in the plan and 
approved by the voters, for authority 
purposes authorized by law, fix and impose 
a benefit charge on personal property and 
improvements to real property which are 
located within the authority on the date 
specified and which have received or will 
receive the benefits provided by the 
authority, to be paid by the owners of the 
properties. 

(2) A benefit charge does not apply to: 

(a) Personal property and improvements 
to real property owned or used by any 
recognized religious denomination or 
religious organization as, or including, 
a sanctuary or for purposes related to the 
bona fide religious ministries of the 
denomination or religious organization, 
including schools and educational 
facilities used for kindergarten, primary, 
or secondary educational purposes or for 
institutions of higher education and all 
grounds and buildings related thereto. 
However, a benefit charge does apply to 
personal property and improvements to real 
property owned or used by any recognized 
religious denomination or religious 
organization for business operations, 
profit-making enterprises, or activities 
not including use of a sanctuary or 
related to kindergarten, primary, or 
secondary educational purposes or for 
institutions of higher education. 

(b) Property of housing authorities 
that is exempt from property taxes under 
RCW 35.82.210; 

(c) Property of nonprofit entities 
providing rental housing for very low-
income households or providing space for 
the placement of a mobile home for a very 
low-income household that is exempt from 
property taxes under RCW 84.36.560; 

(d) Property of nonprofit homes for the 
aging that is exempt from property taxes 
under RCW 84.36.041; 

(e) Property of nonprofit 
organizations, corporations, or 
associations providing housing for 
eligible persons with developmental 
disabilities that is exempt from property 
taxes under RCW 84.36.042; 

(f) Property of nonprofit organizations 
providing emergency or transitional 
housing for low-income homeless persons or 
victims of domestic violence who are 
homeless for personal safety reasons that 
is exempt from property taxes under RCW 
84.36.043; 

(g) Property of the state housing 
finance commission that is exempt from 
property taxes under RCW 84.36.135; and 

(h) Property of nonprofit corporations 
operating sheltered workshops for persons 
with disabilities that is exempt from 
property taxes under RCW 84.36.350. 

(3) A limited benefit charge may apply 
to property or improvements owned by a 
Christmas tree grower as defined in RCW 
15.13.250(4) so long as the property or 
improvement is located on land that has 
been approved as farm and agricultural 
land with standing crops under chapter 
84.34 RCW. For such property or 
improvement, a benefit charge may not 
exceed the reduction in property tax that 
results from the imposition of a benefit 
charge, as required under RCW 52.26.240. 

(4) The aggregate amount of these 
benefit charges in any one year may not 
exceed an amount equal to sixty percent of 
the operating budget for the year in which 
the benefit charge is to be collected. It 
is the duty of the county legislative 
authority or authorities of the county or 
counties in which the regional fire 
protection service authority is located to 
make any necessary adjustments to assure 
compliance with this limitation and to 
immediately notify the governing board of 
an authority of any changes thereof. 

(((2))) (5) A benefit charge imposed 
must be reasonably proportioned to the 
measurable benefits to property resulting 
from the services afforded by the 
authority. It is acceptable to apportion 
the benefit charge to the values of the 
properties as found by the county assessor 
or assessors modified generally in the 
proportion that fire insurance rates are 
reduced or entitled to be reduced as the 
result of providing the services. Any 



2392 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

other method that reasonably apportions 
the benefit charges to the actual benefits 
resulting from the degree of protection, 
which may include but is not limited to 
the distance from regularly maintained 
fire protection equipment, the level of 
fire prevention services provided to the 
properties, or the need of the properties 
for specialized services, may be specified 
in the resolution and is subject to 
contest on the grounds of unreasonable or 
capricious action or action in excess of 
the measurable benefits to the property 
resulting from services afforded by the 
authority. The governing board of an 
authority may determine that certain 
properties or types or classes of 
properties are not receiving measurable 
benefits based on criteria they establish 
by resolution. A benefit charge authorized 
by this chapter is not applicable to the 
personal property or improvements to real 
property of any individual, corporation, 
partnership, firm, organization, or 
association maintaining a fire department 
and whose fire protection and training 
system has been accepted by a fire 
insurance underwriter maintaining a fire 
protection engineering and inspection 
service authorized by the state insurance 
commissioner to do business in this state, 
but the property may be protected by the 
authority under a contractual agreement. 

(((3))) (6) For administrative 
purposes, the benefit charge imposed on 
any individual property may be compiled 
into a single charge, provided that the 
authority, upon request of the property 
owner, provide an itemized list of charges 
for each measurable benefit included in 
the charge. 

(((4))) (7)(a) At the annual review of 
the fire benefit charge mandated by RCW 
52.26.230(2), if a fire service agency has 
identified: 

(i) A tax-exempt property under 
subsection (2)(b) of this section as 
having a substantial increase in requested 
emergency services over the previous year; 
or 

(ii) A new tax-exempt property that is 
similar in size, population, and 
geographic location as another such tax-
exempt property as having an increase in 
requested emergency services; 

then the tax exempt property and the 
fire service agency must work together, in 
good faith, to address the problem by 
implementing community risk reduction 
efforts. The community risk reduction plan 

may include but is not limited to wellness 
programs and community action plans. 

(b) At the subsequent annual review, if 
the heightened service requirements have 
not been reasonably addressed by the joint 
mitigation efforts, and the tax-exempt 
property owner has not acted in good 
faith: 

(i) The property is subject to 
assessment of the fire benefit charge in 
the subsequent year, subject to approval 
by the governing board of the authority as 
outlined in RCW 52.26.230(2); or 

(ii) The respective tax exempt property 
shall pay the fire service agency a fire 
protection charge payment in lieu of a 
benefit charge. The fire protection charge 
shall be an amount equivalent to the 
benefit rates for similarly situated 
properties for that year. 

(c) All tax exempt properties 
identified under subsection (2)(b) of this 
section and all local fire service 
agencies are encouraged to work 
collaboratively to develop and implement 
programs to address proper usage of fire 
service resources for residents of the 
housing properties. 

(8) For the purposes of this section 
and RCW 52.26.190 through 52.26.270, the 
following definitions apply: 

(a)(i) "Personal property" includes 
every form of tangible personal property 
including, but not limited to, all goods, 
chattels, stock in trade, estates, or 
crops. 

(ii) "Personal property" does not 
include any personal property used for 
farming, field crops, farm equipment, or 
livestock. 

(b) "Improvements to real property" 
does not include permanent growing crops, 
field improvements installed for the 
purpose of aiding the growth of permanent 
crops, or other field improvements 
normally not subject to damage by fire. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 52.26.020 and 2011 c 141 s 
1 are each reenacted and amended to read 
as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Board" means the governing body of 
a regional fire protection service 
authority. 
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(2) "Elected official" means an elected 
official of a participating fire 
protection jurisdiction or a regional fire 
protection district commissioner created 
under RCW 52.26.080. 

(3) "Fire protection jurisdiction" 
means a fire district, regional fire 
protection service authority, city, town, 
port district, municipal airport, or 
Indian tribe. 

(4) "Participating fire protection 
jurisdiction" means a fire protection 
jurisdiction participating in the 
formation or operation of a regional fire 
protection service authority. 

(5) "Regional fire protection service 
authority" or "authority" means a 
municipal corporation, an independent 
taxing authority within the meaning of 
Article VII, section 1 of the state 
Constitution, and a taxing district within 
the meaning of Article VII, section 2 of 
the state Constitution, whose boundaries 
are coextensive with two or more adjacent 
fire protection jurisdictions and that has 
been created by a vote of the people under 
this chapter to implement a regional fire 
protection service authority plan. 

(6) "Regional fire protection service 
authority plan" or "plan" means a plan to 
develop and finance a regional fire 
protection service authority project or 
projects((,)) including, but not limited 
to, specific capital projects, fire 
operations and emergency service 
operations pursuant to RCW 
52.26.040(3)(b), and preservation and 
maintenance of existing or future 
facilities. 

(7) "Regional fire protection service 
authority planning committee" or "planning 
committee" means the advisory committee 
created under RCW 52.26.030 to create and 
propose to fire protection jurisdictions 
a regional fire protection service 
authority plan to design, finance, and 
develop fire protection and emergency 
service projects. 

(8) "Regular property taxes" has the 
same meaning as in RCW 84.04.140. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 52.26.030 and 2004 c 129 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

Regional fire protection service 
authority planning committees are advisory 
entities that are created, convened, and 
empowered as follows: 

(1) Any two or more adjacent fire 
protection jurisdictions may create a 

regional fire protection service authority 
and convene a regional fire protection 
service authority planning committee. No 
fire protection jurisdiction may 
participate in more than one created 
authority. 

(2) Each governing body of the fire 
protection jurisdictions participating in 
planning under this chapter shall appoint 
three elected officials to the authority 
planning committee. Members of the 
planning committee may receive 
compensation of seventy dollars per day, 
or portion thereof, not to exceed seven 
hundred dollars per year, for attendance 
at planning committee meetings and for 
performance of other services in behalf of 
the authority, and may be reimbursed for 
travel and incidental expenses at the 
discretion of their respective governing 
body. 

(3) A regional fire protection service 
authority planning committee may receive 
state funding, as appropriated by the 
legislature, or county funding provided by 
the affected counties for start-up funding 
to pay for salaries, expenses, overhead, 
supplies, and similar expenses ordinarily 
and necessarily incurred. Upon creation of 
a regional fire protection service 
authority, the authority shall within one 
year reimburse the state or county for any 
sums advanced for these start-up costs 
from the state or county. 

(4) The planning committee shall 
conduct its affairs and formulate a 
regional fire protection service authority 
plan as provided under RCW 52.26.040. 

(5) At its first meeting, a regional 
fire protection service authority planning 
committee may elect officers and provide 
for the adoption of rules and other 
operating procedures. 

(6) The planning committee may dissolve 
itself at any time by a majority vote of 
the total membership of the planning 
committee. Any participating fire 
protection jurisdiction may withdraw upon 
thirty calendar days' written notice to 
the other jurisdictions. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 84.52.010 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 44 s 324 and 2015 3rd sp.s. c 24 
s 404 are each reenacted and amended to 
read as follows: 

(1) Except as is permitted under RCW 
84.55.050, all taxes must be levied or 
voted in specific amounts. 
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(2) The rate percent of all taxes for 
state and county purposes, and purposes of 
taxing districts coextensive with the 
county, must be determined, calculated and 
fixed by the county assessors of the 
respective counties, within the 
limitations provided by law, upon the 
assessed valuation of the property of the 
county, as shown by the completed tax 
rolls of the county, and the rate percent 
of all taxes levied for purposes of taxing 
districts within any county must be 
determined, calculated and fixed by the 
county assessors of the respective 
counties, within the limitations provided 
by law, upon the assessed valuation of the 
property of the taxing districts 
respectively. 

(3) When a county assessor finds that 
the aggregate rate of tax levy on any 
property, that is subject to the 
limitations set forth in RCW 84.52.043 or 
84.52.050, exceeds the limitations 
provided in either of these sections, the 
assessor must recompute and establish a 
consolidated levy in the following manner: 

(a) The full certified rates of tax levy 
for state, county, county road district, 
regional transit authority, and city or 
town purposes must be extended on the tax 
rolls in amounts not exceeding the 
limitations established by law; however 
any state levy takes precedence over all 
other levies and may not be reduced for 
any purpose other than that required by 
RCW 84.55.010. If, as a result of the 
levies imposed under RCW 36.54.130, 
84.34.230, 84.52.069, 84.52.105, the 
portion of the levy by a metropolitan park 
district that was protected under RCW 
84.52.120, 84.52.125, 84.52.135, 
84.52.140, and the protected portion of 
the levy under RCW 86.15.160 by flood 
control zone districts in a county with a 
population of seven hundred seventy-five 
thousand or more that are coextensive with 
a county, the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property, then these levies must be 
reduced as follows: 

(i) The portion of the levy by a 
metropolitan park district that has a 
population of less than one hundred fifty 
thousand and is located in a county with 
a population of one million five hundred 
thousand or more that is protected under 
RCW 84.52.120 must be reduced until the 
combined rate no longer exceeds one 

percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(ii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the protected portion of the 
levy imposed under RCW 86.15.160 by a 
flood control zone district in a county 
with a population of seven hundred 
seventy-five thousand or more that is 
coextensive with a county must be reduced 
until the combined rate no longer exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property or must be eliminated; 

(iii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a county 
under RCW 84.52.140 must be reduced until 
the combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(iv) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the portion of the levy by 
a fire protection district or regional 
fire protection service authority that is 
protected under RCW 84.52.125 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated; 

(v) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a county 
under RCW 84.52.135 must be reduced until 
the combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(vi) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a ferry 
district under RCW 36.54.130 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated; 

(vii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the portion of the levy by 
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a metropolitan park district with a 
population of one hundred fifty thousand 
or more that is protected under RCW 
84.52.120 must be reduced until the 
combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(viii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, then the levies imposed 
under RCW 84.34.230, 84.52.105, and any 
portion of the levy imposed under RCW 
84.52.069 that is in excess of thirty 
cents per thousand dollars of assessed 
value, must be reduced on a pro rata basis 
until the combined rate no longer exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property or must be eliminated; and 

(ix) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, then the thirty cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value of tax 
levy imposed under RCW 84.52.069 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated. 

(b) The certified rates of tax levy 
subject to these limitations by all junior 
taxing districts imposing taxes on such 
property must be reduced or eliminated as 
follows to bring the consolidated levy of 
taxes on such property within the 
provisions of these limitations: 

(i) First, the certified property tax 
levy authorized under RCW 84.52.821 must 
be reduced on a pro rata basis or 
eliminated; 

(ii) Second, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 
those junior taxing districts authorized 
under RCW 36.68.525, 36.69.145, 
35.95A.100, and 67.38.130 must be reduced 
on a pro rata basis or eliminated; 

(iii) Third, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 
flood control zone districts other than 
the portion of a levy protected under RCW 
84.52.815 must be reduced on a pro rata 
basis or eliminated; 

(iv) Fourth, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 

all other junior taxing districts, other 
than fire protection districts, regional 
fire protection service authorities, 
library districts, the first fifty cent 
per thousand dollars of assessed valuation 
levies for metropolitan park districts, 
and the first fifty cent per thousand 
dollars of assessed valuation levies for 
public hospital districts, must be reduced 
on a pro rata basis or eliminated; 

(v) Fifth, if the consolidated tax levy 
rate still exceeds these limitations, the 
first fifty cent per thousand dollars of 
assessed valuation levies for metropolitan 
park districts created on or after January 
1, 2002, must be reduced on a pro rata 
basis or eliminated; 

(vi) Sixth, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates 
authorized to fire protection districts 
under RCW 52.16.140 and 52.16.160 and 
regional fire protection service 
authorities under RCW 52.26.140(1) (b) and 
(c) must be reduced on a pro rata basis or 
eliminated; and 

(vii) Seventh, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates 
authorized for fire protection districts 
under RCW 52.16.130, regional fire 
protection service authorities under RCW 
52.26.140(1)(a), library districts, 
metropolitan park districts created before 
January 1, 2002, under their first fifty 
cent per thousand dollars of assessed 
valuation levy, and public hospital 
districts under their first fifty cent per 
thousand dollars of assessed valuation 
levy, must be reduced on a pro rata basis 
or eliminated. 

Sec. 10.  RCW 84.52.010 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 44 s 325 and 2015 3rd sp.s. c 24 
s 405 are each reenacted and amended to 
read as follows: 

(1) Except as is permitted under RCW 
84.55.050, all taxes must be levied or 
voted in specific amounts. 

(2) The rate percent of all taxes for 
state and county purposes, and purposes of 
taxing districts coextensive with the 
county, must be determined, calculated and 
fixed by the county assessors of the 
respective counties, within the 
limitations provided by law, upon the 
assessed valuation of the property of the 
county, as shown by the completed tax 
rolls of the county, and the rate percent 
of all taxes levied for purposes of taxing 
districts within any county must be 
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determined, calculated and fixed by the 
county assessors of the respective 
counties, within the limitations provided 
by law, upon the assessed valuation of the 
property of the taxing districts 
respectively. 

(3) When a county assessor finds that 
the aggregate rate of tax levy on any 
property, that is subject to the 
limitations set forth in RCW 84.52.043 or 
84.52.050, exceeds the limitations 
provided in either of these sections, the 
assessor must recompute and establish a 
consolidated levy in the following manner: 

(a) The full certified rates of tax levy 
for state, county, county road district, 
regional transit authority, and city or 
town purposes must be extended on the tax 
rolls in amounts not exceeding the 
limitations established by law; however 
any state levy takes precedence over all 
other levies and may not be reduced for 
any purpose other than that required by 
RCW 84.55.010. If, as a result of the 
levies imposed under RCW 36.54.130, 
84.34.230, 84.52.069, 84.52.105, the 
portion of the levy by a metropolitan park 
district that was protected under RCW 
84.52.120, 84.52.125, 84.52.135, and 
84.52.140, and the portion of the levy by 
a flood control zone district that was 
protected under RCW 84.52.816, the 
combined rate of regular property tax 
levies that are subject to the one percent 
limitation exceeds one percent of the true 
and fair value of any property, then these 
levies must be reduced as follows: 

(i) The portion of the levy by a flood 
control zone district that was protected 
under RCW 84.52.816 must be reduced until 
the combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(ii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a county 
under RCW 84.52.140 must be reduced until 
the combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(iii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the portion of the levy by 
a fire protection district or regional 
fire protection service authority that is 
protected under RCW 84.52.125 must be 

reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated; 

(iv) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a county 
under RCW 84.52.135 must be reduced until 
the combined rate no longer exceeds one 
percent of the true and fair value of any 
property or must be eliminated; 

(v) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the levy imposed by a ferry 
district under RCW 36.54.130 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated; 

(vi) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, the portion of the levy by 
a metropolitan park district that is 
protected under RCW 84.52.120 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or must be 
eliminated; 

(vii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, then the levies imposed 
under RCW 84.34.230, 84.52.105, and any 
portion of the levy imposed under RCW 
84.52.069 that is in excess of thirty 
cents per thousand dollars of assessed 
value, must be reduced on a pro rata basis 
until the combined rate no longer exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property or must be eliminated; and 

(viii) If the combined rate of regular 
property tax levies that are subject to 
the one percent limitation still exceeds 
one percent of the true and fair value of 
any property, then the thirty cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value of tax 
levy imposed under RCW 84.52.069 must be 
reduced until the combined rate no longer 
exceeds one percent of the true and fair 
value of any property or eliminated. 

(b) The certified rates of tax levy 
subject to these limitations by all junior 
taxing districts imposing taxes on such 
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property must be reduced or eliminated as 
follows to bring the consolidated levy of 
taxes on such property within the 
provisions of these limitations: 

(i) First, the certified property tax 
levy authorized under RCW 84.52.821 must 
be reduced on a pro rata basis or 
eliminated; 

(ii) Second, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 
those junior taxing districts authorized 
under RCW 36.68.525, 36.69.145, 
35.95A.100, and 67.38.130 must be reduced 
on a pro rata basis or eliminated; 

(iii) Third, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 
flood control zone districts other than 
the portion of a levy protected under RCW 
84.52.816 must be reduced on a pro rata 
basis or eliminated; 

(iv) Fourth, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates of 
all other junior taxing districts, other 
than fire protection districts, regional 
fire protection service authorities, 
library districts, the first fifty cent 
per thousand dollars of assessed valuation 
levies for metropolitan park districts, 
and the first fifty cent per thousand 
dollars of assessed valuation levies for 
public hospital districts, must be reduced 
on a pro rata basis or eliminated; 

(v) Fifth, if the consolidated tax levy 
rate still exceeds these limitations, the 
first fifty cent per thousand dollars of 
assessed valuation levies for metropolitan 
park districts created on or after January 
1, 2002, must be reduced on a pro rata 
basis or eliminated; 

(vi) Sixth, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates 
authorized to fire protection districts 
under RCW 52.16.140 and 52.16.160 and 
regional fire protection service 
authorities under RCW 52.26.140(1) (b) and 
(c) must be reduced on a pro rata basis or 
eliminated; and 

(vii) Seventh, if the consolidated tax 
levy rate still exceeds these limitations, 
the certified property tax levy rates 
authorized for fire protection districts 
under RCW 52.16.130, regional fire 
protection service authorities under RCW 
52.26.140(1)(a), library districts, 
metropolitan park districts created before 

January 1, 2002, under their first fifty 
cent per thousand dollars of assessed 
valuation levy, and public hospital 
districts under their first fifty cent per 
thousand dollars of assessed valuation 
levy, must be reduced on a pro rata basis 
or eliminated. 

Sec. 11.  RCW 84.52.043 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 44 s 322 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

Within and subject to the limitations 
imposed by RCW 84.52.050 as amended, the 
regular ad valorem tax levies upon real 
and personal property by the taxing 
districts hereafter named are as follows: 

(1) Levies of the senior taxing 
districts are as follows: (a) The levy by 
the state may not exceed three dollars and 
sixty cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value adjusted to the state 
equalized value in accordance with the 
indicated ratio fixed by the state 
department of revenue to be used 
exclusively for the support of the common 
schools; (b) the levy by any county may 
not exceed one dollar and eighty cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value; (c) 
the levy by any road district may not 
exceed two dollars and twenty-five cents 
per thousand dollars of assessed value; 
and (d) the levy by any city or town may 
not exceed three dollars and thirty-seven 
and one-half cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value. However any county is 
hereby authorized to increase its levy 
from one dollar and eighty cents to a rate 
not to exceed two dollars and forty-seven 
and one-half cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value for general county purposes 
if the total levies for both the county 
and any road district within the county do 
not exceed four dollars and five cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value, and no 
other taxing district has its levy reduced 
as a result of the increased county levy. 

(2) The aggregate levies of junior 
taxing districts and senior taxing 
districts, other than the state, may not 
exceed five dollars and ninety cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed valuation. 
The term "junior taxing districts" 
includes all taxing districts other than 
the state, counties, road districts, 
cities, towns, port districts, and public 
utility districts. The limitations 
provided in this subsection do not apply 
to: (a) Levies at the rates provided by 
existing law by or for any port or public 
utility district; (b) excess property tax 
levies authorized in Article VII, section 
2 of the state Constitution; (c) levies 
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for acquiring conservation futures as 
authorized under RCW 84.34.230; (d) levies 
for emergency medical care or emergency 
medical services imposed under RCW 
84.52.069; (e) levies to finance 
affordable housing for very low-income 
housing imposed under RCW 84.52.105; (f) 
the portions of levies by metropolitan 
park districts that are protected under 
RCW 84.52.120; (g) levies imposed by ferry 
districts under RCW 36.54.130; (h) levies 
for criminal justice purposes under RCW 
84.52.135; (i) the portions of levies by 
fire protection districts and regional 
fire protection service authorities that 
are protected under RCW 84.52.125; (j) 
levies by counties for transit-related 
purposes under RCW 84.52.140; (k) the 
protected portion of the levies imposed 
under RCW 86.15.160 by flood control zone 
districts in a county with a population of 
seven hundred seventy-five thousand or 
more that are coextensive with a county; 
and (l) levies imposed by a regional 
transit authority under RCW 81.104.175. 

Sec. 12.  RCW 84.52.043 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 44 s 323 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

Within and subject to the limitations 
imposed by RCW 84.52.050 as amended, the 
regular ad valorem tax levies upon real 
and personal property by the taxing 
districts hereafter named are as follows: 

(1) Levies of the senior taxing 
districts are as follows: (a) The levy by 
the state may not exceed three dollars and 
sixty cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value adjusted to the state 
equalized value in accordance with the 
indicated ratio fixed by the state 
department of revenue to be used 
exclusively for the support of the common 
schools; (b) the levy by any county may 
not exceed one dollar and eighty cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value; (c) 
the levy by any road district may not 
exceed two dollars and twenty-five cents 
per thousand dollars of assessed value; 
and (d) the levy by any city or town may 
not exceed three dollars and thirty-seven 
and one-half cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value. However any county is 
hereby authorized to increase its levy 
from one dollar and eighty cents to a rate 
not to exceed two dollars and forty-seven 
and one-half cents per thousand dollars of 
assessed value for general county purposes 
if the total levies for both the county 
and any road district within the county do 
not exceed four dollars and five cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed value, and no 

other taxing district has its levy reduced 
as a result of the increased county levy. 

(2) The aggregate levies of junior 
taxing districts and senior taxing 
districts, other than the state, may not 
exceed five dollars and ninety cents per 
thousand dollars of assessed valuation. 
The term "junior taxing districts" 
includes all taxing districts other than 
the state, counties, road districts, 
cities, towns, port districts, and public 
utility districts. The limitations 
provided in this subsection do not apply 
to: (a) Levies at the rates provided by 
existing law by or for any port or public 
utility district; (b) excess property tax 
levies authorized in Article VII, section 
2 of the state Constitution; (c) levies 
for acquiring conservation futures as 
authorized under RCW 84.34.230; (d) levies 
for emergency medical care or emergency 
medical services imposed under RCW 
84.52.069; (e) levies to finance 
affordable housing for very low-income 
housing imposed under RCW 84.52.105; (f) 
the portions of levies by metropolitan 
park districts that are protected under 
RCW 84.52.120; (g) levies imposed by ferry 
districts under RCW 36.54.130; (h) levies 
for criminal justice purposes under RCW 
84.52.135; (i) the portions of levies by 
fire protection districts and regional 
fire protection service authorities that 
are protected under RCW 84.52.125; (j) 
levies by counties for transit-related 
purposes under RCW 84.52.140; (k) the 
portion of the levy by flood control zone 
districts that are protected under RCW 
84.52.816; and (l) levies imposed by a 
regional transit authority under RCW 
81.104.175. 

Sec. 13.  RCW 84.52.125 and 2005 c 122 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

A fire protection district or regional 
fire protection service authority may 
protect the district's or authority's tax 
levy from prorationing under RCW 
84.52.010(((2))) (3)(b) by imposing up to 
a total of twenty-five cents per thousand 
dollars of assessed value of the tax 
levies authorized under RCW 52.16.140 and 
52.16.160, or 52.26.140(1) (b) and (c) 
outside of the five dollars and ninety 
cents per thousand dollars of assessed 
valuation limitation established under RCW 
84.52.043(2), if those taxes otherwise 
would be prorated under RCW 
84.52.010(((2)(e))) (3)(b)(vi). 

Sec. 14.  RCW 52.26.070 and 2006 c 200 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 
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If the voters approve the plan, 
including creation of a regional fire 
protection service authority and 
imposition of taxes and benefit charges, 
if any, the authority is formed on the 
effective date as set forth in the plan or 
the next January 1st or July 1st, 
whichever occurs first. The appropriate 
county election officials shall, within 
fifteen days of the final certification of 
the election results, publish a notice in 
a newspaper or newspapers of general 
circulation in the authority declaring the 
authority formed. A party challenging the 
procedure or the formation of a voter-
approved authority must file the challenge 
in writing by serving the prosecuting 
attorney of each county within, or 
partially within, the regional fire 
protection service authority and the 
attorney general within thirty days after 
the final certification of the election. 
Failure to challenge within that time 
forever bars further challenge of the 
authority's valid formation. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 15.  Sections 5 and 
6 of this act apply to benefit charges 
approved after the effective date of this 
section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 16.  Section 9 of 
this act expires January 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 17.  Section 10 of 
this act takes effect January 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 18.  Sections 3 and 
9 through 13 of this act apply to property 
taxes levied for collection in 2018 and 
thereafter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 19.  Section 11 of 
this act expires January 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 20.  Section 12 of 
this act takes effect January 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 21.  Except for 
sections 10 and 12 of this act, this act 
is necessary for the immediate 
preservation of the public peace, health, 
or safety, or support of the state 
government and its existing public 
institutions, and takes effect 
immediately." 

On page 1, line 5 of the title, after 
"process;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 52.26.220, 
52.26.230, 84.55.092, 52.18.050, 
52.18.010, 52.26.180, 52.26.030, 
84.52.043, 84.52.043, 84.52.125, and 
52.26.070; reenacting and amending RCW 
52.26.020, 84.52.010, and 84.52.010; 
creating a new section; providing 

effective dates; providing expiration 
dates; and declaring an emergency." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1467 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Stokesbary and Tarleton spoke in favor 

of the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1467, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1467, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
80; Nays, 15; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, 
Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Hansen, 
Harmsworth, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, 
Peterson, Pettigrew, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Sells, Senn, Slatter, Springer, 
Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, 
Tarleton, Tharinger, Van Werven, Volz, J. Walsh, Wylie, 
Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Buys, Condotta, DeBolt, 
Haler, Hargrove, Harris, McCaslin, Orcutt, Pike, Schmick, 
Shea, Smith, Taylor, Vick and Wilcox. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1467, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 7, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1605 with the following amendment: 
 
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 
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"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 79A.60 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Whenever the operator of a vessel 
is arrested for a violation of RCW 
79A.60.040, the arresting officer, or 
another officer acting at the arresting 
officer's direction, has authority to 
impound the vessel as provided in this 
section. 

(2) This section is not intended to 
limit or constrain the ability of local 
government from enacting and enforcing 
ordinances or other regulations relating 
to the impoundment of vessels for the 
purposes of enforcing RCW 79A.60.040. 

(3) Unless vessel impound is required 
for evidentiary purposes, a law 
enforcement officer must seek a series of 
reasonable alternatives to impound before 
impounding the vessel. Reasonable 
alternatives to impound may include, but 
are not limited to: 

(a) Working with the vessel's owner to 
locate a qualified operator who can take 
possession of the vessel within thirty 
minutes following the arrest of the 
vessel's operator and giving possession of 
the vessel to such a person; 

(b) Leaving the vessel at a marina, 
dock, or moorage facility, provided that: 

(i) The owner is present and willing to 
sign a liability waiver by which the owner 
agrees to waive any claims related to such 
an action against the law enforcement 
officer and the officer's agency and 
indemnify the officer and the agency 
against any claims related to such an 
action by any third party; and 

(ii) The owner agrees to pay any 
applicable moorage charges or fees; and 

(c) Towing the vessel to the closest 
boat ramp, marina, or similar type 
facility where the owner can meet the 
impounding officer within thirty minutes 
in order to: 

(i) Moor the vessel by accepting any 
applicable moorage charges or fees; or 

(ii) Take possession of the vessel if 
the owner was not present at the time of 
the arrest. 

(4) For the purposes of this section, 
storing an impounded vessel may include, 
but is not limited to: 

(a) Removing the vessel to and placing 
it in a secure or other type of moorage 
facility; or 

(b) Placing the vessel in the custody 
of an operator licensed by the United 
States coast guard per 46 C.F.R. Sec. 
11.482 to provide commercial assistance 
towing services in Washington state who 
must: 

(i) Tow it to a storage facility 
operated by the towing entity for storage 
or to a moorage facility for storage; or 

(ii) Tow it to a location designated by 
the operator or owner of the vessel. 

(5) In exigent circumstances, an 
impounding officer may temporarily attach 
an impounded vessel to a mooring buoy or 
anchor the vessel to the bottom for up to 
twenty-four hours, after which time the 
impounding officer must move or cause the 
vessel to be moved to an appropriate 
facility for storage as outlined in 
subsection (4) of this section. 

(6) If the impounding officer secures a 
vessel by placing it on its trailer, the 
officer, moorage facility representative, 
or commercial assistance towing service is 
authorized to detach the vessel's trailer 
from the vehicle to which it is attached, 
attach the trailer to an impounding 
vehicle, operate the vessel to load it on 
the trailer, and then tow the vessel on 
its trailer to the storage facility. 

(7) All vessels must be handled 
appropriately and returned in 
substantially the same condition as they 
existed before being impounded, unless 
forfeited pursuant to subsection (12) of 
this section. Except as provided in 
subsection (12)(b) of this section, all 
personal property in the vessel must be 
kept intact and must be returned to the 
vessel's owner or agent during the normal 
business hours of the entity storing the 
vessel upon request, provided the vessel 
owner, or the owner's agent, is able to 
provide sufficient proof of his or her 
identity. 

(8) No moorage facility or vessel 
towing service provider is required to 
accept an impounded or otherwise secured 
vessel under this section for towing or 
storage. An impounding officer intending 
to secure a vessel by means of storing it 
at a moorage facility must have the 
permission of the owner or operator of the 
moorage facility prior to leaving the 
vessel at the facility. The impounding 
officer shall identify an authorized 
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person on the vessel impound authorization 
and inventory form to represent the vessel 
impound facility. The officer must provide 
a copy of the vessel impound authorization 
and inventory form to the designated 
person representing the vessel impound 
facility along with the addresses of the 
registered and legal owners of the vessel. 
The moorage facility may require that the 
impounding officer's agency take 
responsibility for the foreclosure process 
set forth in subsection (12) of this 
section before they consent to accept an 
impounded vessel. 

(9)(a) An impounding officer impounding 
a vessel pursuant to this section shall 
notify the legal and registered owner or 
owners of the impoundment of the vessel. 
The notification must be in writing and 
sent within one business day after the 
impound by first-class mail, digital 
transmission, or facsimile to the last 
known address of the registered and legal 
owner or owners of the vessel, as 
identified by the department of licensing, 
and must inform the owner or owners of the 
identity of the person or agency 
authorizing the impound. The impounding 
officer may serve the operator with the 
vessel impound authorization and inventory 
form at the time of impound if the operator 
is a legal or registered owner of the 
vessel. Personal service of the vessel 
impound authorization and inventory form 
meets the notice requirement of this 
subsection with respect to the legal or 
registered owner personally served. The 
notification must be provided on a vessel 
impound authorization and inventory form 
and include: (i) The name, address, and 
telephone number of the facility where the 
vessel is being held; (ii) the right of 
redemption and opportunity for a hearing 
to contest the validity of the 
impoundment; and (iii) the rate that is 
being charged for the storage of the 
vessel while impounded. 

(b) A notice does not need to be sent 
to the legal or registered owner or owners 
of an impounded vessel if the vessel has 
been redeemed. 

(c) The impounded vessel may not be 
redeemed by the operator within a twelve-
hour period starting at the time of the 
operator's arrest. The vessel may be 
redeemed by or released to an owner or an 
agent of the owner that is not the operator 
within the twelve-hour period following 
arrest. 

(10) A moorage facility that accepts a 
vessel impounded pursuant to this section 

for storage may charge the owner of the 
vessel up to one hundred twenty-five 
percent of the normal moorage rates of 
tenants or guests in addition to a fee for 
securing the impounded vessel. A moorage 
facility must store the vessel in the 
least costly boat slip or storage area 
available that is appropriate for the 
vessel size. An entity that provides 
emergency vessel towing services that 
accepts a vessel impounded pursuant to 
this section for towing or storage, or 
both, may charge its normal towing and 
storage fees. The costs of removal and 
storage of vessels under this section is 
a lien upon the vessel until paid, unless 
the impoundment is determined to be 
invalid. The registered owner of a vessel 
impounded pursuant to this section is 
responsible for paying all fees associated 
with the towing and storage of the vessel 
resulting from its impoundment, except as 
otherwise provided in subsection (15) of 
this section. 

(11) Within fifteen days of impoundment 
of the vessel, or until the vessel is 
forfeited pursuant to subsection (12) of 
this section, the legal or registered 
owner of a vessel impounded and stored 
pursuant to this section may redeem the 
vessel by paying all towing and storage 
fees charged as allowed in subsection (10) 
of this section. Within fifteen days of 
impoundment of the vessel, or until the 
vessel is forfeited pursuant to subsection 
(12) of this section, any person who shows 
proof of ownership or written 
authorization from the impounded vessel's 
registered or legal owner or the vessel's 
insurer may view the vessel without charge 
during the normal business hours of the 
entity storing the vessel. The moorage 
facility may request that a representative 
of the impounding agency be present during 
redemption. If requested, the impounding 
agency must provide a representative as 
requested by the moorage facility. 

(12) If an impounded vessel stored 
pursuant to this section is not redeemed 
by its registered or legal owner pursuant 
to subsection (11) of this section within 
fifteen days of its impoundment, the 
entity storing the vessel, or the agency 
of the impounding officer, if required by 
the moorage facility under subsection (8) 
of this section, may initiate foreclosure. 
Forfeiture by the vessel owner is complete 
twenty days after mailing of the notice 
required by this subsection, unless within 
that time the owner, or any lienholder or 
holder of a security interest, pays all 
fees associated with the towing and 
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storage of the vessel resulting from its 
impoundment. However, foreclosure may not 
be completed while a hearing under 
subsection (15) of this section to contest 
the validity of the impoundment is pending 
in district or municipal court or while 
any appeal of a decision of the district 
or municipal court on the validity of the 
impoundment is pending. 

(a) In order to foreclose on the vessel, 
the foreclosing entity must mail notice of 
its intent. Such a notice must, at a 
minimum, state: (i) The intent of the 
foreclosing entity to foreclose on the 
vessel; (ii) that, when the foreclosure 
process is complete, the owner forfeits 
all ownership interest in the vessel; 
(iii) the right of the foreclosing entity 
to take possession of or dispose of the 
vessel upon completion of the foreclosure 
process; and (iv) that the owner, or other 
interested person or entity, may avoid 
forfeiture of the vessel by paying all 
fees associated with the towing and 
storage of the vessel resulting from its 
impoundment within twenty days of mailing 
of the notice. The notice must be mailed 
to the owner of the vessel at the address 
on file with the state with which the 
vessel is registered, or on file with the 
federal government, if the vessel is 
registered with the federal government, 
and any lienholder or secured interests on 
record. A notice need not be sent to the 
purported owner or any other person whose 
interest in the vessel is not recorded 
with a state or with the federal 
government. 

(b) Upon completion of the foreclosure 
process, the registered and legal owners 
of the vessel forfeit any and all 
ownership interest in it and the entity 
administering the foreclosure process must 
dispose of it through sale. The proceeds 
of a sale under this section shall be 
applied first to payment of the amount of 
reasonable charges incurred by the entity 
for towing, storage, and sale, then to the 
owner or to satisfy any liens of record or 
security interests of record on the vessel 
in the order of their priority. If the 
sale is for a sum less than the applicable 
charges, the foreclosing entity is 
entitled to assert a claim for the 
deficiency against the vessel owner. 
Nothing in this section prevents any lien 
holder or secured party from asserting a 
claim for any deficiency owed the lien 
holder or secured party. If more than one 
thousand dollars remains after the 
satisfaction of amounts owed to the entity 
and to any owner or bona fide security 

interest, then the foreclosing entity must 
remit the moneys to the department of 
licensing for deposit in the derelict 
vessel removal account established in RCW 
79.100.100. A copy of the forfeited vessel 
disposition report form identifying the 
vessel resulting in any surplus shall 
accompany the remitted funds. Transfer of 
ownership of the vessel after foreclosure 
must comply with RCW 79.100.150, when 
applicable. All personal property in the 
vessel not claimed prior to foreclosure 
must be turned over to the law enforcement 
agency that authorized the impoundment. 
The personal property must be disposed of 
pursuant to chapter 63.32 or 63.40 RCW, or 
as otherwise provided by law. Within 
fourteen days of the completion of the 
foreclosure process of a vessel pursuant 
to this subsection, the foreclosing entity 
shall send a forfeited vessel disposition 
report, together with a copy of the vessel 
impound authorization and inventory form 
and the notice of intent to foreclose, to 
the department of licensing so that the 
department may include documentation in 
the ownership records of the vessel. The 
vessel disposition information sent to the 
department of licensing on the forfeited 
vessel disposition report relieves the 
previous owner of the vessel from any 
civil or criminal liability for the 
operation of the vessel from the date of 
sale thereafter, and transfers full 
liability for the vessel to the party to 
whom the vessel is transferred by the 
foreclosing entity. 

(13) Any individual or entity whose 
assistance has been requested by an 
impounding officer who in good faith 
provides trailering, towing, or secured or 
other type of moorage of a vessel 
impounded pursuant to this section is not 
liable for any damage to or theft of the 
vessel or its contents, or for damages for 
loss of use of the vessel resulting from 
any act or omission in providing 
assistance other than for acts or 
omissions constituting gross negligence or 
willful or wanton misconduct, or for any 
damages arising from any act or omission 
committed during the foreclosure process. 

(14) If a law enforcement officer 
impounds and secures a vessel pursuant to 
this section, the impounding officer and 
the government agency employing the 
officer are not liable for any damage to 
or theft of the vessel or its contents, or 
for damages for loss of use of the vessel, 
or for any damages arising from any act or 
omission committed during the foreclosure 
process. 
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(15) Any legal or registered owner 
seeking to redeem an impounded vessel 
under this section has a right to a hearing 
in the district or municipal court for the 
jurisdiction in which the vessel was 
impounded to contest the validity of the 
impoundment. The district court has 
jurisdiction to determine the issues 
involving all impoundments including those 
authorized by the state or its agents, 
unless the impoundment was authorized by 
municipal agents. The municipal court has 
exclusive jurisdiction to determine the 
issues involving impoundments authorized 
by agents of the municipality. Any request 
for a hearing must be made in writing per 
the instructions provided on the uniform 
vessel impound authorization and inventory 
form and must be received by the 
appropriate court within ten business days 
of the date that the vessel impound 
authorization and inventory form was 
mailed to or served on the registered or 
legal owner or owners of the impounded 
vessel. If the hearing request is not 
received by the court within ten business 
days of the sending or personal service of 
the notice of impoundment pursuant to 
subsection (9) of this section, the right 
to a hearing is waived and the registered 
owner is liable for any towing, storage, 
or other impoundment charges permitted 
under this chapter. Upon receipt of a 
timely hearing request, the court shall 
proceed to hear and determine the validity 
of the impoundment. 

(a) Within five days after the request 
for a hearing, the court shall notify the 
operator of the impound facility, the 
registered and legal owners of the vessel, 
and the officer or agency authorizing the 
impound in writing of the hearing date and 
time. 

(b) At the hearing, the petitioner may 
produce any relevant evidence that is 
admissible under court rules to show that 
the impoundment, towing, or storage fees 
charged were not proper. The court may 
consider a written report made under oath 
by the officer who authorized the 
impoundment in lieu of the officer's 
personal appearance at the hearing. 

(c) At the conclusion of the hearing, 
the court shall determine whether the 
impoundment was proper, whether the towing 
or storage fees charged were in compliance 
with the fees established in subsection 
(10) of this section, and who is 
responsible for payment of the fees. The 
court may not adjust fees or charges that 

are in compliance with subsection (10) of 
this section. 

(d) If the impoundment is found proper, 
the impoundment, towing, and storage fees 
as permitted under this chapter together 
with court costs must be assessed against 
the petitioner. 

(e) If the impoundment is determined to 
be in violation of this section, then the 
registered and legal owners of the vessel 
bear no impoundment, towing, or storage 
fees, any security must be returned or 
discharged as appropriate, and the agency 
that authorized the impoundment is liable 
for any towing, storage, or other 
impoundment fees permitted under this 
chapter. The court shall enter judgment in 
favor of the moorage facility or vessel 
towing contractor against the agency 
authorizing the impound for the 
impoundment, towing, and storage fees 
incurred. In addition, the court shall 
enter judgment in favor of the petitioner 
for the amount of the filing fee required 
by law for the impound hearing petition. 
If an impoundment is determined to be in 
violation of this section, the impounding 
officer and the government agency 
employing the officer are not liable for 
damage to or theft of the vessel or its 
contents, or damages for loss of use of 
the vessel, if the impounding officer had 
reasonable suspicion to believe that the 
operator of the vessel was operating the 
vessel while under the influence of 
intoxicating liquor or any drug, was in 
physical control of the vessel while under 
the influence of intoxicating liquor or 
any drug, or was operating the vessel in 
a reckless manner, or if the impounding 
officer otherwise acted reasonably under 
the circumstances in acting to impound and 
secure the vessel. 

(f) If any judgment entered under this 
subsection is not paid within fifteen days 
of notice in writing of its entry, the 
court shall award reasonable attorneys' 
fees and costs against the defendant in 
any action to enforce the judgment. Notice 
of entry of judgment may be made by 
registered or certified mail, and proof of 
mailing may be made by affidavit of the 
party mailing the notice. Notice of the 
entry of the judgment must read 
essentially as follows: 

TO:  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

YOU ARE HEREBY NOTIFIED JUDGMENT 
was entered against you in the . . . 
. . . Court located at . . . . . . 
in the sum of $. . . . . ., in an 
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action entitled . . . . . ., Case No. 
. . . . . YOU ARE FURTHER NOTIFIED 
that attorneys' fees and costs will 
be awarded against you under RCW . . 
. . if the judgment is not paid 
within 15 days of the date of this 
notice. 

DATED this . . . . day of . . . . 
. ., (year) . . . . 

Signature . . . . . . . . . . . .
 . . . . . . . 

Typed name and address of party 
mailing notice 

(16) By September 30, 2017, the 
department of licensing in collaboration 
with the commission shall create the 
following forms for use in the enforcement 
of this section: 

(a) A vessel impound authorization and 
inventory form. This form must include 
sections for the impounding officer to 
record the addresses of the registered and 
legal owners of the vessel and the 
designated individual that will act on 
behalf of the impound facility; and 

(b) A forfeited vessel disposition 
report form. 

(17) The definitions in this subsection 
apply throughout this section unless the 
context clearly requires otherwise. 

(a) "Impound" means to take and hold a 
vessel in legal custody. 

(b) "Legal owner" means a person having 
a perfected security interest or a 
registered owner of a vessel unencumbered 
by a security interest. 

(c) "Moorage facility" includes a 
private moorage facility as defined in RCW 
88.26.010, a moorage facility as defined 
in RCW 53.08.310, or a moorage facility 
owned or operated by the agency of the 
arresting officer. 

(d) "Registered owner" or "owner" means 
the person whose lawful right of 
possession of a vessel has most recently 
been recorded with the department of 
licensing. 

(e) "Secure moorage" is in-water 
moorage or dry storage at a moorage 
facility in a location specifically 
designated for the moorage of vessels and 
in a location where access is controlled 
or security is provided. 

(f) "Vessel" includes any vessel as 
defined in RCW 79A.60.010 and includes any 
associated trailer or towing device used 
to transport the vessel if it is included 
in the impoundment." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"impoundment;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and adding a new section 
to chapter 79A.60 RCW." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 

 
Pablo S. Campos, Deputy, Secretary 

 
SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1605 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Goodman and Klippert spoke in favor 

of the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1605, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1605, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
94; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Taylor. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1605, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
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April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SECOND 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1612 with the following 
amendment: 

    
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that over one thousand one hundred 
suicide deaths occur each year in 
Washington and these suicide deaths take 
an enormous toll on families and 
communities across the state. The 
legislature further finds that: Sixty-five 
percent of all suicides, and most suicide 
deaths and attempts for young people ages 
ten to eighteen, occur using firearms and 
prescription medications that are easily 
accessible in homes; firearms are the most 
lethal method used in suicide and almost 
entirely account for more men dying by 
suicide than women; sixty-seven percent of 
all veteran deaths by suicide are by 
firearm; and nearly eighty percent of all 
deaths by firearms in Washington are 
suicides. The legislature further finds 
that there is a need for a robust public 
education campaign designed to raise 
awareness of suicide and to teach everyone 
the role that he or she can play in suicide 
prevention. The legislature further finds 
that important suicide prevention efforts 
include: Motivating households to improve 
safe storage practices to reduce deaths 
from firearms and prescription 
medications; decreasing barriers to 
prevent access to lethal means by allowing 
for temporary and voluntary transfers of 
firearms when individuals are at risk for 
suicide; increasing access to drug take-
back sites; and making the public aware of 
suicide prevention steps, including 
recognizing warning signs, empathizing and 
listening, asking directly about suicide, 
removing dangers to ensure immediate 
safety, and getting help. The legislature 
intends by this act to create a public-
private partnership fund to implement a 
suicide-safer home public education 
campaign in the coming years. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 43.70.445 and 2016 c 90 s 
2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, a ((safe)) suicide-safer homes 
task force is established to raise public 
awareness and increase suicide prevention 
education among new partners who are in 
key positions to help reduce suicide. The 

task force shall be administered and 
staffed by the University of Washington 
school of social work. To the extent 
possible, the task force membership should 
include representatives from 
geographically diverse and priority 
populations, including tribal 
populations. 

(b) The ((safe)) suicide-safer homes 
task force ((shall consist of the members 
comprised of)) comprises a suicide 
prevention and firearms subcommittee and 
a suicide prevention and ((pharmacy)) 
health care subcommittee, as follows: 

(i) The suicide prevention and firearms 
subcommittee shall consist of the 
following members and be cochaired by the 
University of Washington school of social 
work and a member identified in (b)(i)(A) 
of this subsection (1): 

(A) A representative of the national 
rifle association and a representative of 
the second amendment foundation; 

(B) Two representatives of suicide 
prevention organizations, selected by the 
cochairs of the subcommittee; 

(C) Two representatives of the firearms 
industry, selected by the cochairs of the 
subcommittee; 

(D) Two individuals who are suicide 
attempt survivors or who have experienced 
suicide loss, selected by the cochairs of 
the subcommittee; 

(E) Two representatives of law 
enforcement agencies, selected by the 
cochairs of the subcommittee; 

(F) One representative from the 
department of health; 

(G) One representative from the 
department of veterans affairs, and one 
other individual representing veterans to 
be selected by the cochairs of the 
subcommittee; and 

(H) No more than two other interested 
parties, selected by the cochairs of the 
subcommittee. 

(ii) The suicide prevention and 
((pharmacy)) health care subcommittee 
shall consist of the following members and 
be cochaired by the University of 
Washington school of social work and a 
member identified in (b)(ii)(A) of this 
subsection (1): 

(A) Two representatives of the 
Washington state pharmacy association; 
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(B) Two representatives of retailers 
who operate pharmacies, selected by the 
cochairs of the subcommittee; 

(C) One faculty member from the 
University of Washington school of 
pharmacy and one faculty member from the 
Washington State University school of 
pharmacy; 

(D) One representative of the 
department of health; 

(E) One representative of the pharmacy 
quality assurance commission; 

(F) Two representatives of the 
Washington state poison control center; 

(G) One representative of the 
department of veterans affairs, and one 
other individual representing veterans to 
be selected by the cochairs of the 
subcommittee; ((and)) 

(H) Three members representing health 
care professionals providing suicide 
prevention training in the state, selected 
by the cochairs of the subcommittee; and 

(I) No more than two other interested 
parties, selected by the cochairs of the 
subcommittee. 

(c) The University of Washington school 
of social work shall convene the initial 
meeting of the task force. 

(2) The task force shall: 

(a) Develop and prepare to disseminate 
online trainings on suicide awareness and 
prevention for firearms dealers and their 
employees and firearm range owners and 
their employees; 

(b) In consultation with the department 
of fish and wildlife, review the firearm 
safety pamphlet produced by the department 
of fish and wildlife under RCW 9.41.310 
and, by January 1, 2017, recommend changes 
to the pamphlet to incorporate information 
on suicide awareness and prevention; 

(c) Develop and approve suicide 
awareness and prevention messages for 
posters and brochures that are tailored to 
be effective for firearms owners for 
distribution to firearms dealers and 
((firearm[s])) firearms ranges; 

(d) Develop suicide awareness and 
prevention messages for posters and 
brochures for distribution to pharmacies; 

(e) In consultation with the department 
of fish and wildlife, develop strategies 
for creating and disseminating suicide 
awareness and prevention information for 

hunting safety classes, including messages 
to parents that can be shared during 
online registration, in either follow-up 
((electronic mail [email])) email 
communications, or in writing, or both; 

(f) Develop suicide awareness and 
prevention messages for training for the 
schools of pharmacy and provide input on 
trainings being developed for community 
pharmacists; 

(g) ((Provide input to the department 
of health on the implementation of the 
safe homes project established in section 
3 of this act; 

(h))) Create a web site that will be a 
clearinghouse for the newly created 
suicide awareness and prevention materials 
developed by the task force; ((and 

(i))) (h) Conduct a survey of firearms 
dealers and firearms ranges in the state 
to determine the types and amounts of 
incentives that would be effective in 
encouraging those entities to participate 
in ((the safe)) suicide-safer homes 
projects ((created in section 3 of this 
act)); 

(((j))) (i) Gather input on collateral 
educational materials that will help 
health care professionals in suicide 
prevention work; and 

(j) Create, implement, and evaluate a 
suicide awareness and prevention pilot 
program in two counties, one rural and one 
urban, that have high suicide rates. The 
pilot program shall include: 

(i) Developing and directing advocacy 
efforts with firearms dealers to pair 
suicide awareness and prevention training 
with distribution of safe storage devices; 

(ii) Developing and directing advocacy 
efforts with pharmacies to pair suicide 
awareness and prevention training with 
distribution of medication disposal kits 
and safe storage devices; 

(iii) Training health care providers on 
suicide awareness and prevention, paired 
with distribution of medication disposal 
kits and safe storage devices; and 

(iv) Training local law enforcement 
officers on suicide awareness and 
prevention, paired with distribution of 
medication disposal kits and safe storage 
devices. 

(3) The task force shall ((consult 
with)), in consultation with the 
department of health, develop and 
prioritize a list of projects to carry out 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2407 

 

the task force's purposes and submit the 
prioritized list to the department of 
health ((to develop timelines for the 
completion of the necessary tasks 
identified in subsection (2) of this 
section so that the department of health 
is able to implement the safe homes 
project under)) for funding from the 
suicide-safer homes project account 
created in section 3 of this act ((by 
January 1, 2018)). 

(4) Beginning December 1, 2016, the 
task force shall annually report to the 
legislature on the status of its work. The 
task force shall submit a final report by 
December 1, 2019, that includes the 
findings of the suicide awareness and 
prevention pilot program evaluation under 
subsection (2) of this section and 
recommendations on possible continuation 
of the program. The task force shall 
submit its reports in accordance with RCW 
43.01.036. 

(5) This section expires July 1, 2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.70 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) The suicide-safer homes project is 
created within the department of health 
for the purpose of accepting private funds 
for use by the suicide-safer homes task 
force created in RCW 43.70.445 in 
developing and providing suicide education 
and prevention materials, training, and 
outreach programs to help create suicide-
safer homes. The secretary may accept 
gifts, grants, donations, or moneys from 
any source for deposit in the suicide-
safer homes project account created in 
subsection (2) of this section. 

(2) The suicide-safer homes project 
account is created in the custody of the 
state treasurer. The account shall consist 
of funds appropriated by the legislature 
for the suicide-safer homes project 
account and all receipts from gifts, 
grants, bequests, devises, or other funds 
from public and private sources to support 
the activities of the suicide-safer homes 
project. Only the secretary of the 
department of health, or the secretary's 
designee, may authorize expenditures from 
the account to fund projects identified 
and prioritized by the suicide-safer homes 
task force. Funds deposited in the 
suicide-safer homes project account may be 
used for the development and production of 
suicide prevention materials and training 
programs, for providing financial 
incentives to encourage firearms dealers 

and others to participate in suicide 
prevention training, and to implement 
pilot programs involving community 
outreach on creating suicide-safer homes. 

(3) The suicide-safer homes project 
account is subject to allotment procedures 
under chapter 43.88 RCW, but an 
appropriation is not required for 
expenditures. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 43.70.442 and 2016 c 90 s 
5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) Each of the following 
professionals certified or licensed under 
Title 18 RCW shall, at least once every 
six years, complete training in suicide 
assessment, treatment, and management that 
is approved, in rule, by the relevant 
disciplining authority: 

(i) An adviser or counselor certified 
under chapter 18.19 RCW; 

(ii) A chemical dependency professional 
licensed under chapter 18.205 RCW; 

(iii) A marriage and family therapist 
licensed under chapter 18.225 RCW; 

(iv) A mental health counselor licensed 
under chapter 18.225 RCW; 

(v) An occupational therapy 
practitioner licensed under chapter 18.59 
RCW; 

(vi) A psychologist licensed under 
chapter 18.83 RCW; 

(vii) An advanced social worker or 
independent clinical social worker 
licensed under chapter 18.225 RCW; and 

(viii) A social worker associate—
advanced or social worker associate—
independent clinical licensed under 
chapter 18.225 RCW. 

(b) The requirements in (a) of this 
subsection apply to a person holding a 
retired active license for one of the 
professions in (a) of this subsection. 

(c) The training required by this 
subsection must be at least six hours in 
length, unless a disciplining authority 
has determined, under subsection (10)(b) 
of this section, that training that 
includes only screening and referral 
elements is appropriate for the profession 
in question, in which case the training 
must be at least three hours in length. 

(d) Beginning July 1, 2017, the 
training required by this subsection must 
be on the model list developed under 
subsection (6) of this section. Nothing in 
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this subsection (1)(d) affects the 
validity of training completed prior to 
July 1, 2017. 

(2)(a) Except as provided in (b) of this 
subsection, a professional listed in 
subsection (1)(a) of this section must 
complete the first training required by 
this section by the end of the first full 
continuing education reporting period 
after January 1, 2014, or during the first 
full continuing education reporting period 
after initial licensure or certification, 
whichever occurs later. 

(b) A professional listed in subsection 
(1)(a) of this section applying for 
initial licensure may delay completion of 
the first training required by this 
section for six years after initial 
licensure if he or she can demonstrate 
successful completion of the training 
required in subsection (1) of this section 
no more than six years prior to the 
application for initial licensure. 

(3) The hours spent completing training 
in suicide assessment, treatment, and 
management under this section count toward 
meeting any applicable continuing 
education or continuing competency 
requirements for each profession. 

(4)(a) A disciplining authority may, by 
rule, specify minimum training and 
experience that is sufficient to exempt an 
individual professional from the training 
requirements in subsections (1) and (5) of 
this section. Nothing in this subsection 
(4)(a) allows a disciplining authority to 
provide blanket exemptions to broad 
categories or specialties within a 
profession. 

(b) A disciplining authority may exempt 
a professional from the training 
requirements of subsections (1) and (5) of 
this section if the professional has only 
brief or limited patient contact. 

(5)(a) Each of the following 
professionals credentialed under Title 18 
RCW shall complete a one-time training in 
suicide assessment, treatment, and 
management that is approved by the 
relevant disciplining authority: 

(i) A chiropractor licensed under 
chapter 18.25 RCW; 

(ii) A naturopath licensed under 
chapter 18.36A RCW; 

(iii) A licensed practical nurse, 
registered nurse, or advanced registered 
nurse practitioner, other than a certified 

registered nurse anesthetist, licensed 
under chapter 18.79 RCW; 

(iv) An osteopathic physician and 
surgeon licensed under chapter 18.57 RCW, 
other than a holder of a postgraduate 
osteopathic medicine and surgery license 
issued under RCW 18.57.035; 

(v) An osteopathic physician assistant 
licensed under chapter 18.57A RCW; 

(vi) A physical therapist or physical 
therapist assistant licensed under chapter 
18.74 RCW; 

(vii) A physician licensed under 
chapter 18.71 RCW, other than a resident 
holding a limited license issued under RCW 
18.71.095(3); 

(viii) A physician assistant licensed 
under chapter 18.71A RCW; 

(ix) A pharmacist licensed under 
chapter 18.64 RCW; ((and)) 

(x) A dentist licensed under chapter 
18.32 RCW; 

(xi) A dental hygienist licensed under 
chapter 18.29 RCW; and 

(xii) A person holding a retired active 
license for one of the professions listed 
in (a)(i) through (((ix))) (xi) of this 
subsection. 

(b)(i) A professional listed in (a)(i) 
through (viii) of this subsection or a 
person holding a retired active license 
for one of the professions listed in 
(a)(i) through (viii) of this subsection 
must complete the one-time training by the 
end of the first full continuing education 
reporting period after January 1, 2016, or 
during the first full continuing education 
reporting period after initial licensure, 
whichever is later. Training completed 
between June 12, 2014, and January 1, 
2016, that meets the requirements of this 
section, other than the timing 
requirements of this subsection (5)(b), 
must be accepted by the disciplining 
authority as meeting the one-time training 
requirement of this subsection (5). 

(ii) A licensed pharmacist or a person 
holding a retired active pharmacist 
license must complete the one-time 
training by the end of the first full 
continuing education reporting period 
after January 1, 2017, or during the first 
full continuing education reporting period 
after initial licensure, whichever is 
later. 
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(iii) A licensed dentist, a licensed 
dental hygienist, or a person holding a 
retired active license as a dentist shall 
complete the one-time training by the end 
of the full continuing education reporting 
period after the effective date of this 
section, or during the first full 
continuing education reporting period 
after initial licensure, whichever is 
later. Training completed between July 23, 
2017, and the effective date of this 
section that meets the requirements of 
this section, other than the timing 
requirements of this subsection 
(5)(b)(iii), must be accepted by the 
disciplining authority as meeting the one-
time training requirement of this 
subsection (5). 

(c) The training required by this 
subsection must be at least six hours in 
length, unless a disciplining authority 
has determined, under subsection (10)(b) 
of this section, that training that 
includes only screening and referral 
elements is appropriate for the profession 
in question, in which case the training 
must be at least three hours in length. 

(d) Beginning July 1, 2017, the 
training required by this subsection must 
be on the model list developed under 
subsection (6) of this section. Nothing in 
this subsection (5)(d) affects the 
validity of training completed prior to 
July 1, 2017. 

(6)(a) The secretary and the 
disciplining authorities shall work 
collaboratively to develop a model list of 
training programs in suicide assessment, 
treatment, and management. 

(b) The secretary and the disciplining 
authorities shall update the list at least 
once every two years. 

(c) By June 30, 2016, the department 
shall adopt rules establishing minimum 
standards for the training programs 
included on the model list. The minimum 
standards must require that six-hour 
trainings include content specific to 
veterans and the assessment of issues 
related to imminent harm via lethal means 
or self-injurious behaviors and that 
three-hour trainings for pharmacists or 
dentists include content related to the 
assessment of issues related to imminent 
harm via lethal means. When adopting the 
rules required under this subsection 
(6)(c), the department shall: 

(i) Consult with the affected 
disciplining authorities, public and 
private institutions of higher education, 

educators, experts in suicide assessment, 
treatment, and management, the Washington 
department of veterans affairs, and 
affected professional associations; and 

(ii) Consider standards related to the 
best practices registry of the American 
foundation for suicide prevention and the 
suicide prevention resource center. 

(d) Beginning January 1, 2017: 

(i) The model list must include only 
trainings that meet the minimum standards 
established in the rules adopted under (c) 
of this subsection and any three-hour 
trainings that met the requirements of 
this section on or before July 24, 2015; 

(ii) The model list must include six-
hour trainings in suicide assessment, 
treatment, and management, and three-hour 
trainings that include only screening and 
referral elements; and 

(iii) A person or entity providing the 
training required in this section may 
petition the department for inclusion on 
the model list. The department shall add 
the training to the list only if the 
department determines that the training 
meets the minimum standards established in 
the rules adopted under (c) of this 
subsection. 

(7) The department shall provide the 
health profession training standards 
created in this section to the 
professional educator standards board as 
a model in meeting the requirements of RCW 
28A.410.226 and provide technical 
assistance, as requested, in the review 
and evaluation of educator training 
programs. The educator training programs 
approved by the professional educator 
standards board may be included in the 
department's model list. 

(8) Nothing in this section may be 
interpreted to expand or limit the scope 
of practice of any profession regulated 
under chapter 18.130 RCW. 

(9) The secretary and the disciplining 
authorities affected by this section shall 
adopt any rules necessary to implement 
this section. 

(10) For purposes of this section: 

(a) "Disciplining authority" has the 
same meaning as in RCW 18.130.020. 

(b) "Training in suicide assessment, 
treatment, and management" means 
empirically supported training approved by 
the appropriate disciplining authority 
that contains the following elements: 
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Suicide assessment, including screening 
and referral, suicide treatment, and 
suicide management. However, the 
disciplining authority may approve 
training that includes only screening and 
referral elements if appropriate for the 
profession in question based on the 
profession's scope of practice. The board 
of occupational therapy may also approve 
training that includes only screening and 
referral elements if appropriate for 
occupational therapy practitioners based 
on practice setting. 

(11) A state or local government 
employee is exempt from the requirements 
of this section if he or she receives a 
total of at least six hours of training in 
suicide assessment, treatment, and 
management from his or her employer every 
six years. For purposes of this 
subsection, the training may be provided 
in one six-hour block or may be spread 
among shorter training sessions at the 
employer's discretion. 

(12) An employee of a community mental 
health agency licensed under chapter 71.24 
RCW or a chemical dependency program 
certified under chapter 70.96A RCW is 
exempt from the requirements of this 
section if he or she receives a total of 
at least six hours of training in suicide 
assessment, treatment, and management from 
his or her employer every six years. For 
purposes of this subsection, the training 
may be provided in one six-hour block or 
may be spread among shorter training 
sessions at the employer's discretion. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.70 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) By July 1, 2020, the school of 
dentistry at the University of Washington 
shall develop a curriculum on suicide 
assessment, treatment, and management for 
dental students and licensed dentists. The 
curriculum must meet the minimum standards 
established under RCW 43.70.442 and must 
include material on identifying at-risk 
patients and limiting access to lethal 
means. When developing the curriculum, the 
school of dentistry must consult with 
experts on suicide assessment, treatment, 
and management and with the suicide-safer 
homes task force established in RCW 
43.70.445. The school of dentistry shall 
submit a progress report to the governor 
and the relevant committees of the 
legislature by July 1, 2019. 

(2) The dental quality assurance 
commission shall, for purposes of RCW 

43.70.442(4)(a), consider a dentist who 
has successfully completed the curriculum 
developed under subsection (1) of this 
section prior to licensure as possessing 
the minimum training and experience 
necessary to be exempt from the training 
requirements in RCW 43.70.442. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 9.41.113 and 2015 c 1 s 3 
are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) All firearm sales or transfers, in 
whole or part in this state including 
without limitation a sale or transfer 
where either the purchaser or seller or 
transferee or transferor is in Washington, 
shall be subject to background checks 
unless specifically exempted by state or 
federal law. The background check 
requirement applies to all sales or 
transfers including, but not limited to, 
sales and transfers through a licensed 
dealer, at gun shows, online, and between 
unlicensed persons. 

(2) No person shall sell or transfer a 
firearm unless: 

(a) The person is a licensed dealer; 

(b) The purchaser or transferee is a 
licensed dealer; or 

(c) The requirements of subsection (3) 
of this section are met. 

(3) Where neither party to a 
prospective firearms transaction is a 
licensed dealer, the parties to the 
transaction shall complete the sale or 
transfer through a licensed dealer as 
follows: 

(a) The seller or transferor shall 
deliver the firearm to a licensed dealer 
to process the sale or transfer as if it 
is selling or transferring the firearm 
from its inventory to the purchaser or 
transferee, except that the unlicensed 
seller or transferor may remove the 
firearm from the business premises of the 
licensed dealer while the background check 
is being conducted. If the seller or 
transferor removes the firearm from the 
business premises of the licensed dealer 
while the background check is being 
conducted, the purchaser or transferee and 
the seller or transferor shall return to 
the business premises of the licensed 
dealer and the seller or transferor shall 
again deliver the firearm to the licensed 
dealer prior to completing the sale or 
transfer. 

(b) Except as provided in (a) of this 
subsection, the licensed dealer shall 
comply with all requirements of federal 
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and state law that would apply if the 
licensed dealer were selling or 
transferring the firearm from its 
inventory to the purchaser or transferee, 
including but not limited to conducting a 
background check on the prospective 
purchaser or transferee in accordance with 
federal and state law requirements and 
fulfilling all federal and state 
recordkeeping requirements. 

(c) The purchaser or transferee must 
complete, sign, and submit all federal, 
state, and local forms necessary to 
process the required background check to 
the licensed dealer conducting the 
background check. 

(d) If the results of the background 
check indicate that the purchaser or 
transferee is ineligible to possess a 
firearm, then the licensed dealer shall 
return the firearm to the seller or 
transferor. 

(e) The licensed dealer may charge a 
fee that reflects the fair market value of 
the administrative costs and efforts 
incurred by the licensed dealer for 
facilitating the sale or transfer of the 
firearm. 

(4) This section does not apply to: 

(a) A transfer between immediate family 
members, which for this subsection shall 
be limited to spouses, domestic partners, 
parents, parents-in-law, children, 
siblings, siblings-in-law, grandparents, 
grandchildren, nieces, nephews, first 
cousins, aunts, and uncles, that is a bona 
fide gift or loan; 

(b) The sale or transfer of an antique 
firearm; 

(c) A temporary transfer of possession 
of a firearm if such transfer is necessary 
to prevent imminent death or great bodily 
harm to the person to whom the firearm is 
transferred if: 

(i) The temporary transfer only lasts 
as long as immediately necessary to 
prevent such imminent death or great 
bodily harm; and 

(ii) The person to whom the firearm is 
transferred is not prohibited from 
possessing firearms under state or federal 
law; 

(d) A temporary transfer of possession 
of a firearm if: (i) The temporary 
transfer is intended to prevent suicide or 
self-inflicted great bodily harm; (ii) the 
temporary transfer lasts only as long as 

reasonably necessary to prevent death or 
great bodily harm; and (iii) the firearm 
is not utilized by the transferee for any 
purpose for the duration of the temporary 
transfer; 

(e) Any law enforcement or corrections 
agency and, to the extent the person is 
acting within the course and scope of his 
or her employment or official duties, any 
law enforcement or corrections officer, 
United States marshal, member of the armed 
forces of the United States or the 
national guard, or federal official; 

(((e))) (f) A federally licensed 
gunsmith who receives a firearm solely for 
the purposes of service or repair, or the 
return of the firearm to its owner by the 
federally licensed gunsmith; 

(((f))) (g) The temporary transfer of a 
firearm (i) between spouses or domestic 
partners; (ii) if the temporary transfer 
occurs, and the firearm is kept at all 
times, at an established shooting range 
authorized by the governing body of the 
jurisdiction in which such range is 
located; (iii) if the temporary transfer 
occurs and the transferee's possession of 
the firearm is exclusively at a lawful 
organized competition involving the use of 
a firearm, or while participating in or 
practicing for a performance by an 
organized group that uses firearms as a 
part of the performance; (iv) to a person 
who is under eighteen years of age for 
lawful hunting, sporting, or educational 
purposes while under the direct 
supervision and control of a responsible 
adult who is not prohibited from 
possessing firearms; or (v) while hunting 
if the hunting is legal in all places where 
the person to whom the firearm is 
transferred possesses the firearm and the 
person to whom the firearm is transferred 
has completed all training and holds all 
licenses or permits required for such 
hunting, provided that any temporary 
transfer allowed by this subsection is 
permitted only if the person to whom the 
firearm is transferred is not prohibited 
from possessing firearms under state or 
federal law; or 

(((g))) (h) A person who (i) acquired a 
firearm other than a pistol by operation 
of law upon the death of the former owner 
of the firearm or (ii) acquired a pistol 
by operation of law upon the death of the 
former owner of the pistol within the 
preceding sixty days. At the end of the 
sixty-day period, the person must either 
have lawfully transferred the pistol or 
must have contacted the department of 
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licensing to notify the department that he 
or she has possession of the pistol and 
intends to retain possession of the 
pistol, in compliance with all federal and 
state laws. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  Section 4 of this 
act takes effect August 1, 2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"means;" strike the remainder of the title 
and insert "amending RCW 43.70.445, 
43.70.442, and 9.41.113; adding new 
sections to chapter 43.70 RCW; creating 
new sections; and providing an effective 
date." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SECOND 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1612 and advanced the 
bill, as amended by the Senate, to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representative Orwall spoke in favor of the passage of 

the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1612, as 
amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1612, as 
amended by the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the 
following vote:  Yeas, 82; Nays, 13; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, Doglio, 
Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, 
Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, 
Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, McBride, 
McCabe, McDonald, Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 

Van Werven, Vick, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Chandler, Condotta, 
DeBolt, Dent, Holy, Kraft, Kretz, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McCaslin, Shea, Taylor and Volz. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1612, as amended by the Senate, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1641 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 7.70.065 and 2007 c 156 s 
11 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Informed consent for health care 
for a patient who is not competent, as 
defined in RCW 11.88.010(1)(e), to consent 
may be obtained from a person authorized 
to consent on behalf of such patient. 

(a) Persons authorized to provide 
informed consent to health care on behalf 
of a patient who is not competent to 
consent, based upon a reason other than 
incapacity as defined in RCW 
11.88.010(1)(d), shall be a member of one 
of the following classes of persons in the 
following order of priority: 

(i) The appointed guardian of the 
patient, if any; 

(ii) The individual, if any, to whom 
the patient has given a durable power of 
attorney that encompasses the authority to 
make health care decisions; 

(iii) The patient's spouse or state 
registered domestic partner; 

(iv) Children of the patient who are at 
least eighteen years of age; 

(v) Parents of the patient; and 

(vi) Adult brothers and sisters of the 
patient. 

(b) If the health care provider seeking 
informed consent for proposed health care 
of the patient who is not competent to 
consent under RCW 11.88.010(1)(e), other 
than a person determined to be 
incapacitated because he or she is under 
the age of majority and who is not 
otherwise authorized to provide informed 
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consent, makes reasonable efforts to 
locate and secure authorization from a 
competent person in the first or 
succeeding class and finds no such person 
available, authorization may be given by 
any person in the next class in the order 
of descending priority. However, no person 
under this section may provide informed 
consent to health care: 

(i) If a person of higher priority under 
this section has refused to give such 
authorization; or 

(ii) If there are two or more 
individuals in the same class and the 
decision is not unanimous among all 
available members of that class. 

(c) Before any person authorized to 
provide informed consent on behalf of a 
patient not competent to consent under RCW 
11.88.010(1)(e), other than a person 
determined to be incapacitated because he 
or she is under the age of majority and 
who is not otherwise authorized to provide 
informed consent, exercises that 
authority, the person must first determine 
in good faith that that patient, if 
competent, would consent to the proposed 
health care. If such a determination 
cannot be made, the decision to consent to 
the proposed health care may be made only 
after determining that the proposed health 
care is in the patient's best interests. 

(2) Informed consent for health care, 
including mental health care, for a 
patient who is not competent, as defined 
in RCW 11.88.010(1)(e), because he or she 
is under the age of majority and who is 
not otherwise authorized to provide 
informed consent, may be obtained from a 
person authorized to consent on behalf of 
such a patient. 

(a) Persons authorized to provide 
informed consent to health care, including 
mental health care, on behalf of a patient 
who is incapacitated, as defined in RCW 
11.88.010(1)(e), because he or she is 
under the age of majority and who is not 
otherwise authorized to provide informed 
consent, shall be a member of one of the 
following classes of persons in the 
following order of priority: 

(i) The appointed guardian, or legal 
custodian authorized pursuant to Title 26 
RCW, of the minor patient, if any; 

(ii) A person authorized by the court 
to consent to medical care for a child in 
out-of-home placement pursuant to chapter 
13.32A or 13.34 RCW, if any; 

(iii) Parents of the minor patient; 

(iv) The individual, if any, to whom 
the minor's parent has given a signed 
authorization to make health care 
decisions for the minor patient; and 

(v) A competent adult representing 
himself or herself to be a relative 
responsible for the health care of such 
minor patient or a competent adult who has 
signed and dated a declaration under 
penalty of perjury pursuant to RCW 
9A.72.085 stating that the adult person is 
a relative responsible for the health care 
of the minor patient. Such declaration 
shall be effective for up to six months 
from the date of the declaration. 

(b)(i) Informed consent for health care 
on behalf of a patient who is 
incapacitated, as defined in RCW 
11.88.010(1)(e), because he or she is 
under the age of majority and who is not 
otherwise authorized to provide informed 
consent may be obtained from a school 
nurse, school counselor, or homeless 
student liaison when: 

(A) Consent is necessary for 
nonemergency, outpatient, primary care 
services, including physical 
examinations, vision examinations and 
eyeglasses, dental examinations, hearing 
examinations and hearing aids, 
immunizations, treatments for illnesses 
and conditions, and routine follow-up care 
customarily provided by a health care 
provider in an outpatient setting, 
excluding elective surgeries; 

(B) The minor patient meets the 
definition of a "homeless child or youth" 
under the federal McKinney-Vento homeless 
education assistance improvements act of 
2001, P.L. 107-110, January 8, 2002, 115 
Stat. 2005; and 

(C) The minor patient is not under the 
supervision or control of a parent, 
custodian, or legal guardian, and is not 
in the care and custody of the department 
of social and health services. 

(ii) A person authorized to consent to 
care under this subsection (2)(b) and the 
person's employing school or school 
district are not subject to administrative 
sanctions or civil damages resulting from 
the consent or nonconsent for care, any 
care, or payment for any care, rendered 
pursuant to this section. Nothing in this 
section prevents a health care facility or 
a health care provider from seeking 
reimbursement from other sources for care 



2414 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

provided to a minor patient under this 
subsection (2)(b). 

(iii) Upon request by a health care 
facility or a health care provider, a 
person authorized to consent to care under 
this subsection (2)(b) must provide to the 
person rendering care a declaration signed 
and dated under penalty of perjury 
pursuant to RCW 9A.72.085 stating that the 
person is a school nurse, school 
counselor, or homeless student liaison and 
that the minor patient meets the elements 
under (b)(i) of this subsection. The 
declaration must also include written 
notice of the exemption from liability 
under (b)(ii) of this subsection. 

(c) A health care provider may, but is 
not required to, rely on the 
representations or declaration of a person 
claiming to be a relative responsible for 
the care of the minor patient, under 
(a)(v) of this subsection, or a person 
claiming to be authorized to consent to 
the health care of the minor patient under 
(b) of this subsection, if the health care 
provider does not have actual notice of 
the falsity of any of the statements made 
by the person claiming to be a relative 
responsible for the health care of the 
minor patient, or person claiming to be 
authorized to consent to the health care 
of the minor patient. 

(((c))) (d) A health care facility or a 
health care provider may, in its 
discretion, require documentation of a 
person's claimed status as being a 
relative responsible for the health care 
of the minor patient, or a person claiming 
to be authorized to consent to the health 
care of the minor patient under (b) of 
this subsection. However, there is no 
obligation to require such documentation. 

(((d))) (e) The health care provider or 
health care facility where services are 
rendered shall be immune from suit in any 
action, civil or criminal, or from 
professional or other disciplinary action 
when such reliance is based on a 
declaration signed under penalty of 
perjury pursuant to RCW 9A.72.085 stating 
that the adult person is a relative 
responsible for the health care of the 
minor patient under (a)(v) of this 
subsection, or a person claiming to be 
authorized to consent to the health care 
of the minor patient under (b) of this 
subsection. 

(3) For the purposes of this section, 
"health care," "health care provider," and 

"health care facility" shall be defined as 
established in RCW 70.02.010. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  RCW 28A.320.147 
("Homeless child or youth"—Informed 
consent for health care for patient under 
the age of majority—Exemption from 
liability) and 2016 c 157 s 7 are each 
repealed." 

On page 1, line 3 of the title, after 
"act;" strike the remainder of the title 
and insert "amending RCW 7.70.065; and 
repealing RCW 28A.320.147." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1641 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives McBride and Rodne spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1641, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1641, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
88; Nays, 7; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, DeBolt, 
Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, 
Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Kloba, 
Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, 
Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, 
McDonald, Morris, Muri, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, 
Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Chandler, Condotta, Dent, 
Klippert, McCaslin, Shea and Taylor. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1641, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2415 

 

 
MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 

 
April 10, 2017 

Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1867 with the following amendment: 
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that a large number of foster youth 
experience homelessness. The legislature 
intends that individuals who are eligible 
for extended foster care services are able 
to receive those services to help prevent 
them from experiencing homelessness. The 
2016 office of homeless youth annual 
report identifies ensuring that youth 
exiting public systems are not released 
into homelessness as a goal and recommends 
expanding options for youth to enroll in 
extended foster care. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 74.13.031 and 2015 c 240 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department and supervising 
agencies shall develop, administer, 
supervise, and monitor a coordinated and 
comprehensive plan that establishes, aids, 
and strengthens services for the 
protection and care of runaway, dependent, 
or neglected children. 

(2) Within available resources, the 
department and supervising agencies shall 
recruit an adequate number of prospective 
adoptive and foster homes, both regular 
and specialized, i.e. homes for children 
of ethnic minority, including Indian homes 
for Indian children, sibling groups, 
handicapped and emotionally disturbed, 
teens, pregnant and parenting teens, and 
the department shall annually report to 
the governor and the legislature 
concerning the department's and 
supervising agency's success in: (a) 
Meeting the need for adoptive and foster 
home placements; (b) reducing the foster 
parent turnover rate; (c) completing home 
studies for legally free children; and (d) 
implementing and operating the passport 
program required by RCW 74.13.285. The 
report shall include a section entitled 
"Foster Home Turn-Over, Causes and 
Recommendations." 

(3) The department shall investigate 
complaints of any recent act or failure to 
act on the part of a parent or caretaker 
that results in death, serious physical or 
emotional harm, or sexual abuse or 

exploitation, or that presents an imminent 
risk of serious harm, and on the basis of 
the findings of such investigation, offer 
child welfare services in relation to the 
problem to such parents, legal custodians, 
or persons serving in loco parentis, 
and/or bring the situation to the 
attention of an appropriate court, or 
another community agency. An investigation 
is not required of nonaccidental injuries 
which are clearly not the result of a lack 
of care or supervision by the child's 
parents, legal custodians, or persons 
serving in loco parentis. If the 
investigation reveals that a crime against 
a child may have been committed, the 
department shall notify the appropriate 
law enforcement agency. 

(4) As provided in RCW 26.44.030(11), 
the department may respond to a report of 
child abuse or neglect by using the family 
assessment response. 

(5) The department or supervising 
agencies shall offer, on a voluntary 
basis, family reconciliation services to 
families who are in conflict. 

(6) The department or supervising 
agencies shall monitor placements of 
children in out-of-home care and in-home 
dependencies to assure the safety, well-
being, and quality of care being provided 
is within the scope of the intent of the 
legislature as defined in RCW 74.13.010 
and 74.15.010. Under this section children 
in out-of-home care and in-home 
dependencies and their caregivers shall 
receive a private and individual face-to-
face visit each month. The department and 
the supervising agencies shall randomly 
select no less than ten percent of the 
caregivers currently providing care to 
receive one unannounced face-to-face visit 
in the caregiver's home per year. No 
caregiver will receive an unannounced 
visit through the random selection process 
for two consecutive years. If the 
caseworker makes a good faith effort to 
conduct the unannounced visit to a 
caregiver and is unable to do so, that 
month's visit to that caregiver need not 
be unannounced. The department and 
supervising agencies are encouraged to 
group monthly visits to caregivers by 
geographic area so that in the event an 
unannounced visit cannot be completed, the 
caseworker may complete other required 
monthly visits. The department shall use 
a method of random selection that does not 
cause a fiscal impact to the department. 

The department or supervising agencies 
shall conduct the monthly visits with 



2416 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

children and caregivers to whom it is 
providing child welfare services. 

(7) The department and supervising 
agencies shall have authority to accept 
custody of children from parents and to 
accept custody of children from juvenile 
courts, where authorized to do so under 
law, to provide child welfare services 
including placement for adoption, to 
provide for the routine and necessary 
medical, dental, and mental health care, 
or necessary emergency care of the 
children, and to provide for the physical 
care of such children and make payment of 
maintenance costs if needed. Except where 
required by Public Law 95-608 (25 U.S.C. 
Sec. 1915), no private adoption agency 
which receives children for adoption from 
the department shall discriminate on the 
basis of race, creed, or color when 
considering applications in their 
placement for adoption. 

(8) The department and supervising 
agency shall have authority to provide 
temporary shelter to children who have run 
away from home and who are admitted to 
crisis residential centers. 

(9) The department and supervising 
agency shall have authority to purchase 
care for children. 

(10) The department shall establish a 
children's services advisory committee 
with sufficient members representing 
supervising agencies which shall assist 
the secretary in the development of a 
partnership plan for utilizing resources 
of the public and private sectors, and 
advise on all matters pertaining to child 
welfare, licensing of child care agencies, 
adoption, and services related thereto. At 
least one member shall represent the 
adoption community. 

(11)(a) The department and supervising 
agencies shall provide continued extended 
foster care services to nonminor 
dependents who are: 

(i) Enrolled in a secondary education 
program or a secondary education 
equivalency program; 

(ii) Enrolled and participating in a 
postsecondary academic or postsecondary 
vocational education program; 

(iii) Participating in a program or 
activity designed to promote employment or 
remove barriers to employment; 

(iv) Engaged in employment for eighty 
hours or more per month; or 

(v) Not able to engage in any of the 
activities described in (a)(i) through 
(iv) of this subsection due to a 
documented medical condition. 

(b) To be eligible for extended foster 
care services, the nonminor dependent must 
have been dependent and in foster care at 
the time that he or she reached age 
eighteen years. If the dependency case of 
the nonminor dependent was dismissed 
pursuant to RCW 13.34.267, he or she may 
receive extended foster care services 
pursuant to a voluntary placement 
agreement under RCW 74.13.336 or pursuant 
to an order of dependency issued by the 
court under RCW 13.34.268. A nonminor 
dependent whose dependency case was 
dismissed by the court must have requested 
extended foster care services before 
reaching age nineteen years. Eligible 
nonminor dependents may unenroll and 
reenroll in extended foster care through 
a voluntary placement agreement once 
between ages eighteen and twenty-one. 

(c) The department shall develop and 
implement rules regarding youth 
eligibility requirements. 

(d) The department shall make efforts 
to ensure that extended foster care 
services maximize medicaid 
reimbursements. This must include the 
department ensuring that health and mental 
health extended foster care providers 
participate in medicaid, unless the 
condition of the extended foster care 
youth requires specialty care that is not 
available among participating medicaid 
providers or there are no participating 
medicaid providers in the area. The 
department shall coordinate other services 
to maximize federal resources and the most 
cost-efficient delivery of services to 
extended foster care youth. 

(e) The department shall allow a youth 
who has received extended foster care 
services, but lost his or her eligibility, 
to reenter the extended foster care 
program once through a voluntary placement 
agreement when he or she meets the 
eligibility criteria again. 

(12) The department shall have 
authority to provide adoption support 
benefits, or relative guardianship 
subsidies on behalf of youth ages eighteen 
to twenty-one years who achieved 
permanency through adoption or a relative 
guardianship at age sixteen or older and 
who meet the criteria described in 
subsection (11) of this section. 
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(13) The department shall refer cases 
to the division of child support whenever 
state or federal funds are expended for 
the care and maintenance of a child, 
including a child with a developmental 
disability who is placed as a result of an 
action under chapter 13.34 RCW, unless the 
department finds that there is good cause 
not to pursue collection of child support 
against the parent or parents of the 
child. Cases involving individuals age 
eighteen through twenty shall not be 
referred to the division of child support 
unless required by federal law. 

(14) The department and supervising 
agencies shall have authority within funds 
appropriated for foster care services to 
purchase care for Indian children who are 
in the custody of a federally recognized 
Indian tribe or tribally licensed child-
placing agency pursuant to parental 
consent, tribal court order, or state 
juvenile court order. The purchase of such 
care is exempt from the requirements of 
chapter 74.13B RCW and may be purchased 
from the federally recognized Indian tribe 
or tribally licensed child-placing agency, 
and shall be subject to the same 
eligibility standards and rates of support 
applicable to other children for whom the 
department purchases care. 

Notwithstanding any other provision of 
RCW 13.32A.170 through 13.32A.200 ((and 
74.13.032 through)), 43.185C.295, 
74.13.035, and 74.13.036, or of this 
section all services to be provided by the 
department under subsections (4), (7), and 
(8) of this section, subject to the 
limitations of these subsections, may be 
provided by any program offering such 
services funded pursuant to Titles II and 
III of the federal juvenile justice and 
delinquency prevention act of 1974. 

(15) Within amounts appropriated for 
this specific purpose, the supervising 
agency or department shall provide 
preventive services to families with 
children that prevent or shorten the 
duration of an out-of-home placement. 

(16) The department and supervising 
agencies shall have authority to provide 
independent living services to youths, 
including individuals who have attained 
eighteen years of age, and have not 
attained twenty-one years of age who are 
or have been in foster care. 

(17) The department and supervising 
agencies shall consult at least quarterly 
with foster parents, including members of 
the foster parent association of 

Washington state, for the purpose of 
receiving information and comment 
regarding how the department and 
supervising agencies are performing the 
duties and meeting the obligations 
specified in this section and RCW 
74.13.250 and 74.13.320 regarding the 
recruitment of foster homes, reducing 
foster parent turnover rates, providing 
effective training for foster parents, and 
administering a coordinated and 
comprehensive plan that strengthens 
services for the protection of children. 
Consultation shall occur at the regional 
and statewide levels. 

(18)(a) The department shall, within 
current funding levels, place on its 
public web site a document listing the 
duties and responsibilities the department 
has to a child subject to a dependency 
petition including, but not limited to, 
the following: 

(i) Reasonable efforts, including the 
provision of services, toward 
reunification of the child with his or her 
family; 

(ii) Sibling visits subject to the 
restrictions in RCW 13.34.136(2)(b)(ii); 

(iii) Parent-child visits; 

(iv) Statutory preference for placement 
with a relative or other suitable person, 
if appropriate; and 

(v) Statutory preference for an out-of-
home placement that allows the child to 
remain in the same school or school 
district, if practical and in the child's 
best interests. 

(b) The document must be prepared in 
conjunction with a community-based 
organization and must be updated as 
needed. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  (1) The 
Washington state institute for public 
policy shall conduct a study measuring the 
outcomes for youth who have received 
extended foster care services pursuant to 
RCW 74.13.031(11). The study should 
include measurements of any savings to 
state and local governments. The study 
should compare the outcomes for youth who 
have received extended foster care 
services pursuant to RCW 74.13.031(11) 
with youth who aged out of foster care 
when they reached eighteen years of age. 
To the extent possible, the study should 
also include a comparison of other state 
extended foster care programs and a review 
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of studies that have been completed 
measuring the outcomes of those programs. 

(2) The Washington state institute for 
public policy shall issue a report 
containing its preliminary findings to the 
legislature by December 1, 2018, and a 
final report by December 1, 2019. 

(3) The Washington state institute for 
public policy is authorized to accept 
nonstate funds to conduct the study 
required in subsection (1) of this 
section. 

(4) This section expires July 1, 2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"youth;" strike the remainder of the title 
and insert "amending RCW 74.13.031; 
creating new sections; and providing an 
expiration date." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1867 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representative Fey spoke in favor of the passage of the 

bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1867, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1867, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
93; Nays, 2; Absent, 0; Excused, 3. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, 
Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, 
Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, 
Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Holy, 
Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, 
Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, 
Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 

McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Morris, Muri, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, 
Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, 
Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. 
Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Chandler and Taylor. 
 Excused: Representatives Caldier, Nealey and Pollet. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1867, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL 

NO. 2005 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The definitions 
in this section apply throughout this 
chapter unless the context clearly 
requires otherwise. 

(1) "Business licensing service," 
"business licensing system," and "business 
license" have the same meaning as in RCW 
19.02.020. 

(2) "City" means a city, town, or code 
city. 

(3) "Department" means the department 
of revenue. 

(4) "General business license" means a 
license, not including a regulatory 
license or a temporary license, that a 
city requires all or most businesses to 
obtain to conduct business within that 
city. 

(5) "Partner" means the relationship 
between a city and the department under 
which general business licenses are issued 
and renewed through the business licensing 
service in accordance with chapter 19.02 
RCW. 

(6) "Regulatory business license" means 
a license, other than a general business 
license, required for certain types of 
businesses that a city has determined 
warrants additional regulation, such as 
taxicab or other for-hire vehicle 
operators, adult entertainment 
businesses, amusement device operators, 
massage parlors, debt collectors, door-to-
door sales persons, trade-show operators, 
and home-based businesses. 
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NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  (1) Except as 
otherwise provided in subsection (7) of 
this section, a city that requires a 
general business license of any person 
that engages in business activities within 
that city must partner with the department 
to have such license issued, and renewed 
if the city requires renewal, through the 
business licensing service in accordance 
with chapter 19.02 RCW. 

(a) Except as otherwise provided in 
subsection (3) of this section, the 
department must phase in the issuance and 
renewal of general business licenses of 
cities that required a general business 
license as of July 1, 2017, and are not 
already partnering with the department, as 
follows: 

(i) Between January 1, 2018, and 
December 31, 2021, the department must 
partner with at least six cities per year; 

(ii) Between January 1, 2022, and 
December 31, 2027, the department must 
partner with the remaining cities; or 

(iii) Between July 1, 2017 and December 
31, 2022, the department must partner with 
all cities requiring a general business 
license if specific funding for the 
purposes of this subsection (iii) is 
appropriated in the omnibus appropriations 
act. 

(b) A city that imposes a general 
business license requirement and does not 
partner with the department as of January 
1, 2018, may continue to issue and renew 
its general business licenses until the 
city partners with the department as 
provided in subsection (4) of this 
section. 

(2)(a) A city that did not require a 
general business license as of July 1, 
2017, but imposes a new general business 
license requirement after that date must 
advise the department in writing of its 
intent to do so at least ninety days before 
the requirement takes effect. 

(b) If a city subject to (a) of this 
subsection (2) imposes a new general 
business license requirement after July 1, 
2017, the department, in its sole 
discretion, may adjust resources to 
partner with the imposing city as of the 
date that the new general business 
licensing requirement takes effect. If the 
department cannot reallocate resources, 
the city may issue and renew its general 
business license until the department is 
able to partner with the city. 

(3) The department may delay assuming 
the duties of issuing and renewing general 
business licenses beyond the dates 
provided in subsection (1)(a) of this 
section if: 

(a) Insufficient funds are appropriated 
for this specific purpose; 

(b) The department cannot ensure the 
business licensing system is adequately 
prepared to handle all general business 
licenses due to unforeseen circumstances; 

(c) The department determines that a 
delay is necessary to ensure that the 
transition to mandatory department 
issuance and renewal of general business 
licenses is as seamless as possible; or 

(d) The department receives a written 
notice from a city within sixty days of 
the date that the city appears on the 
department's biennial partnership plan, 
which includes an explanation of the 
fiscal or technical challenges causing the 
city to delay joining the system. A delay 
under this subsection (3)(d) may be for no 
more than three years. 

(4)(a) In consultation with affected 
cities and in accordance with the 
priorities established in subsection (5) 
of this section, the department must 
establish a biennial plan for partnering 
with cities to assume the issuance and 
renewal of general business licenses as 
required by this section. The plan must 
identify the cities that the department 
will partner with and the dates targeted 
for the department to assume the duties of 
issuing and renewing general business 
licenses. 

(b) By January 1, 2018, and January 1st 
of each even-numbered year thereafter, the 
department must submit the partnering plan 
required in (a) of this subsection (4) to 
the governor; legislative fiscal 
committees; house local government 
committee; senate agriculture, water, 
trade and economic development committee; 
senate local government committee; 
affected cities; association of Washington 
cities; association of Washington 
business; national federation of 
independent business; and Washington 
retail association. 

(c) The department may, in its sole 
discretion, alter the plan required in (a) 
of this subsection (4) with a minimum 
notice of thirty days to affected cities. 

(5) When determining the plan to 
partner with cities for the issuance and 



2420 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

renewal of general business licenses as 
required in subsection (4) of this 
section, cities that notified the 
department of their wish to partner with 
the department before January 1, 2017, 
must be allowed to partner before other 
cities. 

(6) A city that partners with the 
department for the issuance and renewal of 
general business licenses through the 
business licensing service in accordance 
with chapter 19.02 RCW may not issue and 
renew those licenses. 

(7) A city may decline to partner with 
the department for the issuance and 
renewal of a general business license as 
provided in subsection (1) of this section 
if the city participates in the online 
local business license and tax filing 
portal known as "FileLocal" as of July 1, 
2020. For the purposes of this subsection 
(7), a city is considered to be a FileLocal 
participant as of the date that a business 
may access FileLocal for purposes of 
applying for or renewing that city's 
general business license and reporting and 
paying that city's local business and 
occupation taxes. A city that ceases 
participation in FileLocal after July 1, 
2020, must partner with the department for 
the issuance and renewal of its general 
business license as provided in subsection 
(1) of this section. 

(8) By January 1, 2019, and each January 
1st thereafter through January 1, 2028, 
the department must submit a progress 
report to the legislature. The report 
required by this subsection must provide 
information about the progress of the 
department's efforts to partner with all 
cities that impose a general business 
license requirement and include: 

(a) A list of cities that have partnered 
with the department as required in 
subsection (1) of this section; 

(b) A list of cities that have not 
partnered with the department; 

(c) A list of cities that are scheduled 
to partner with the department during the 
upcoming calendar year; 

(d) A list of cities that have declined 
to partner with the department as provided 
in subsection (7) of this section; 

(e) An explanation of lessons learned 
and any process efficiencies incorporated 
by the department; 

(f) Any recommendations to further 
simplify the issuance and renewal of 

general business licenses by the 
department; and 

(g) Any other information the 
department considers relevant. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  (1) A general 
business license that must be issued and 
renewed through the business licensing 
service in accordance with chapter 19.02 
RCW is subject to the provisions of this 
section. 

(2)(a) A city has broad authority to 
impose a fee structure as provided by RCW 
35.22.280, 35.23.440, and 35A.82.020. 
However, any fee structure selected by a 
city must be within the department's 
technical ability to administer. The 
department has the sole discretion to 
determine if it can administer a city's 
fee structure. 

(b) If the department is unable to 
administer a city's fee structure, the 
city must work with the department to 
adopt a fee structure that is 
administrable by the department. If a city 
fails to comply with this subsection 
(2)(b), it may not enforce its general 
business licensing requirements on any 
person until the effective date of a fee 
structure that is administrable by the 
department. 

(3) A general business license may not 
be renewed more frequently than once per 
year except that the department may 
require a more frequent renewal date as 
may be necessary to synchronize the 
renewal date for the general business 
license with the business's business 
license expiration date. 

(4) The business licensing system need 
not accommodate any monetary penalty 
imposed by a city for failing to obtain or 
renew a general business license. The 
penalty imposed in RCW 19.02.085 applies 
to general business licenses that are not 
renewed by their expiration date. 

(5) The department may refuse to 
administer any provision of a city 
business license ordinance that is 
inconsistent with this chapter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  The department 
is not authorized to enforce a city's 
licensing laws except to the extent of 
issuing or renewing a license in 
accordance with this chapter and chapter 
19.02 RCW or refusing to issue a license 
due to an incomplete application, 
nonpayment of the appropriate fees as 
indicated by the license application or 
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renewal application, or the nonpayment of 
any applicable penalty for late renewal. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  Cities whose 
general business licenses are issued 
through the business licensing system 
retain the authority to set license fees, 
provide exemptions and thresholds for 
these licenses, approve or deny license 
applicants, and take appropriate 
administrative actions against licensees. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  Cities may not 
require a person to obtain or renew a 
general business license unless the person 
engages in business within its respective 
city. For the purposes of this section, a 
person may not be considered to be 
engaging in business within a city unless 
the person is subject to the taxing 
jurisdiction of a city under the standards 
established for interstate commerce under 
the commerce clause of the United States 
Constitution. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  A general 
business license change enacted by a city 
whose general business license is issued 
through the business licensing system 
takes effect no sooner than seventy-five 
days after the department receives notice 
of the change if the change affects in any 
way who must obtain a license, who is 
exempt from obtaining a license, or the 
amount or method of determining any fee 
for the issuance or renewal of a license. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  (1)(a) The 
cities, working through the association of 
Washington cities, must form a model 
ordinance development committee made up of 
a representative sampling of cities that 
impose a general business license 
requirement. This committee must work 
through the association of Washington 
cities to adopt a model ordinance on 
general business license requirements by 
July 1, 2018. The model ordinance and 
subsequent amendments developed by the 
committee must be adopted using a process 
that includes opportunity for substantial 
input from business stakeholders and other 
members of the public. Input must be 
solicited from statewide business 
associations and from local chambers of 
commerce and downtown business 
associations in cities that require a 
person that conducts business in the city 
to obtain a general business license. 

(b) The department, association of 
Washington cities, and municipal research 
and services center must post copies of, 
or links to, the model ordinance on their 
internet web sites. Additionally, a city 

that imposes a general business license 
requirement must make copies of its 
general business license ordinance or 
ordinances available for inspection and 
copying as provided in chapter 42.56 RCW. 

(c) The definitions in the model 
ordinance may not be amended more 
frequently than once every four years, 
except that the model ordinance may be 
amended at any time to comply with changes 
in state law or court decisions. Any 
amendment to a mandatory provision of the 
model ordinance must be adopted with the 
same effective date by all cities. 

(2) A city that imposes a general 
business license requirement must adopt 
the mandatory provisions of the model 
ordinance by January 1, 2019. The 
following provisions are mandatory: 

(a) A definition of "engaging in 
business within the city" for purposes of 
delineating the circumstances under which 
a general business license is required; 

(b) A uniform minimum licensing 
threshold under which a person would be 
relieved of the requirement to obtain a 
city's general business license. A city 
retains the authority to create a higher 
threshold for the requirement to obtain a 
general business license but must not 
deviate lower than the level required by 
the model ordinance. 

(3)(a) A city may require a person that 
is under the uniform minimum licensing 
threshold as provided in subsection (2) of 
this section to obtain a city registration 
with no fee due to the city. 

(b) A city that requires a city 
registration as provided in (a) of this 
subsection must partner with the 
department to have such registration 
issued through the business licensing 
service in accordance with chapter 19.02 
RCW. This subsection (3)(b) does not apply 
to a city that is excluded from the 
requirement to partner with the department 
for the issuance and renewal of general 
business licenses as provided in section 
2 of this act. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  Cities that 
impose a general business license must 
adopt the mandatory provisions of the 
model ordinance as provided in section 8 
of this act by January 1, 2019. A city 
that has not complied with the 
requirements of this section by January 1, 
2019, may not enforce its general business 
licensing requirements on any person until 
the date that the mandatory provisions of 
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the model ordinance take effect within the 
city. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  Cities must 
coordinate with the association of 
Washington cities to submit a report to 
the governor; legislative fiscal 
committees; house local government 
committee; and the senate agriculture, 
water, trade and economic development 
committee by January 1, 2019. The report 
must: 

(1) Provide information about the model 
ordinance adopted by the cities as 
required in section 8 of this act; 

(2) Identify cities that have and have 
not adopted the mandatory provisions of 
the model ordinance; and 

(3) Incorporate comments from statewide 
business organizations concerning the 
process and substance of the model 
ordinance. Statewide business 
organizations must be allowed thirty days 
to submit comments for inclusion in the 
report. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  (1) The 
legislature directs cities, towns, and 
identified business organizations to 
partner in recommending changes to 
simplify the two factor apportionment 
formula provided in RCW 35.102.130. 

(2)(a) The local business and 
occupation tax apportionment task force is 
established. The task force must consist 
of the following seven representatives: 

(i) Three voting representatives 
selected by the association of Washington 
cities that are tax managers representing 
municipalities that impose a local 
business and occupation tax, including at 
least one jurisdiction that has performed 
an audit where apportionment errors were 
discovered. 

(ii) Three voting representatives 
selected by the association of Washington 
business, including at least one tax 
practitioner or legal counsel with 
experience representing business clients 
during municipal audits that involved 
apportionment errors or disputes. 

(iii) One nonvoting representative from 
the department. 

(b) The task force may seek input or 
collaborate with other parties, as it 
deems necessary. The department must serve 
as the task force chair and must staff the 
task force. 

(c) Beginning in the first month 
following the effective date of this 
section, the task force must meet no less 
frequently than once per month until it 
reports to the legislature as provided 
under subsection (3) of this section. 

(3) By October 31, 2018, the task force 
established in subsection (2) of this 
section must prepare a report to the 
legislature to recommend changes to RCW 
35.102.130 and related sections, as 
needed, to develop a method for assigning 
gross receipts to a local jurisdiction 
using a market-based model. The task force 
must focus on methods that rely on 
information typically available in 
commercial transaction receipts and 
captured by common business recordkeeping 
systems. 

(4) The task force terminates January 
1, 2019, unless legislation is enacted to 
extend such termination date. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 12.  Sections 1 
through 10 of this act constitute a new 
chapter in Title 35 RCW." 

On page 1, line 3 of the title, after 
"licenses;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "adding a new chapter to 
Title 35 RCW; and creating a new section." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 
2005 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Lytton and Condotta spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed House Bill No. 2005, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed House Bill No. 2005, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
97; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 1. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
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Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, 
Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, 
Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, 
Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representative Caldier. 
 

ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 2005, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 2126 with the following amendment: 
 
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that there is a need to provide 
resources to help livestock producers 
adapt their operations in light of the 
recovery of wolves on the landscape and a 
desire by many to increase use of 
nonlethal deterrence measures to reduce 
the probability of livestock depredations 
by wolves. The application of resources in 
support of these goals must respect 
livestock producers' values of 
independence, privacy, and local decision 
making. The legislature further recognizes 
that the recent recolonization of wolves 
places a relatively large time and 
monetary burden on livestock producers, 
and that livestock producers have unique 
and valuable knowledge, occupy an 
important place in their local communities 
and the state's social fabric, and are 
critical partners in creating sound 
natural resource policies. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  The definitions 
in this section apply throughout this 
chapter unless the context clearly 
requires otherwise. 

(1) "Department" means the department 
of agriculture. 

(2) "Director" means the director of 
the department of agriculture. 

(3) "Northeast Washington" means 
Okanogan, Ferry, Stevens, and Pend Oreille 
counties. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  (1) The northeast 
Washington wolf-livestock management 
grant is created within the department. 
Funds from the grant program must be used 
only for the deployment of nonlethal 
deterrence resources in any Washington 
county east of the crest of the Cascade 
mountain range that shares a border with 
Canada, including human presence, and 
locally owned and deliberately located 
equipment and tools. 

(2)(a) A four-member advisory board is 
established to advise the department on 
the expenditure of the northeast 
Washington wolf-livestock management 
grant funds. Advisory board members must 
be knowledgeable about wolf depredation 
issues, and have a special interest in the 
use of nonlethal wolf management 
techniques. Board members are unpaid, are 
not state employees, and are not eligible 
for reimbursement for subsistence, 
lodging, or travel expenses incurred in 
the performance of their duties as board 
members. The director must appoint each 
member to the board for a term of two 
years. Board members may be reappointed 
for subsequent two-year terms. The 
following board members must be appointed 
by the director in consultation with each 
applicable conservation district and the 
legislators in the legislative district 
encompassing each county: 

(i) One Ferry county conservation 
district board member; 

(ii) One Stevens county conservation 
district board member; 

(iii) One Pend Oreille conservation 
district board member; and 

(iv) One Okanogan conservation district 
board member. 

(b) If no board member qualifies under 
this section, the director must appoint a 
resident of the applicable county to serve 
on the board. 

(c) Board members may not: 

(i) Directly benefit, in whole or in 
part, from any contract entered into or 
grant awarded under this section; or 

(ii) Directly accept any compensation, 
gratuity, or reward in connection with 
such a contract from any other person with 
a beneficial interest in the contract. 
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(3) The board must help direct funding 
for the deployment of nonlethal deterrence 
resources, including human presence, and 
locally owned and deliberately located 
equipment and tools. Funds may only be 
distributed to nonprofit community-based 
collaborative organizations that have 
advisory boards that include personnel 
from relevant agencies including, but not 
limited to, the United States forest 
service and the Washington department of 
fish and wildlife, or to individuals that 
are willing to receive technical 
assistance from the same agencies. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  (1) The northeast 
Washington wolf-livestock management 
account is created as a nonappropriated 
account in the custody of the state 
treasurer. All receipts, any legislative 
appropriations, private donations, or any 
other private or public source directed to 
the northeast Washington wolf-livestock 
management grant must be deposited into 
the account. Expenditures from the account 
may be used only for the deployment of 
nonlethal wolf deterrence resources as 
described in section 3 of this act. Only 
the director may authorize expenditures 
from the account in consultation with the 
advisory board created in section 3 of 
this act. The account is subject to 
allotment procedures under chapter 43.88 
RCW, but an appropriation is not required 
for expenditures. Interest earned by 
deposits in the account must be retained 
in the account. 

(2) The advisory board created in 
section 3 of this act may solicit and 
receive gifts and grants from public and 
private sources for the purposes of 
section 3 of this act. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 43.79A.040 and 2016 c 203 
s 2, 2016 c 173 s 10, 2016 c 69 s 21, and 
2016 c 39 s 7 are each reenacted and 
amended to read as follows: 

(1) Money in the treasurer's trust fund 
may be deposited, invested, and reinvested 
by the state treasurer in accordance with 
RCW 43.84.080 in the same manner and to 
the same extent as if the money were in 
the state treasury, and may be commingled 
with moneys in the state treasury for cash 
management and cash balance purposes. 

(2) All income received from investment 
of the treasurer's trust fund must be set 
aside in an account in the treasury trust 
fund to be known as the investment income 
account. 

(3) The investment income account may 
be utilized for the payment of purchased 

banking services on behalf of treasurer's 
trust funds including, but not limited to, 
depository, safekeeping, and disbursement 
functions for the state treasurer or 
affected state agencies. The investment 
income account is subject in all respects 
to chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation 
is required for payments to financial 
institutions. Payments must occur prior to 
distribution of earnings set forth in 
subsection (4) of this section. 

(4)(a) Monthly, the state treasurer 
must distribute the earnings credited to 
the investment income account to the state 
general fund except under (b), (c), and 
(d) of this subsection. 

(b) The following accounts and funds 
must receive their proportionate share of 
earnings based upon each account's or 
fund's average daily balance for the 
period: The 24/7 sobriety account, the 
Washington promise scholarship account, 
the Washington advanced college tuition 
payment program account, the Washington 
college savings program account, the 
accessible communities account, the 
Washington achieving a better life 
experience program account, the community 
and technical college innovation account, 
the agricultural local fund, the American 
Indian scholarship endowment fund, the 
foster care scholarship endowment fund, 
the foster care endowed scholarship trust 
fund, the contract harvesting revolving 
account, the Washington state combined 
fund drive account, the commemorative 
works account, the county enhanced 911 
excise tax account, the toll collection 
account, the developmental disabilities 
endowment trust fund, the energy account, 
the fair fund, the family leave insurance 
account, the food animal veterinarian 
conditional scholarship account, the fruit 
and vegetable inspection account, the 
future teachers conditional scholarship 
account, the game farm alternative 
account, the GET ready for math and 
science scholarship account, the 
Washington global health technologies and 
product development account, the grain 
inspection revolving fund, the industrial 
insurance rainy day fund, the juvenile 
accountability incentive account, the law 
enforcement officers' and firefighters' 
plan 2 expense fund, the local tourism 
promotion account, the multiagency 
permitting team account, the northeast 
Washington wolf-livestock management 
account, the pilotage account, the produce 
railcar pool account, the regional 
transportation investment district 
account, the rural rehabilitation account, 
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the Washington sexual assault kit account, 
the stadium and exhibition center account, 
the youth athletic facility account, the 
self-insurance revolving fund, the 
children's trust fund, the Washington 
horse racing commission Washington bred 
owners' bonus fund and breeder awards 
account, the Washington horse racing 
commission class C purse fund account, the 
individual development account program 
account, the Washington horse racing 
commission operating account, the life 
sciences discovery fund, the Washington 
state heritage center account, the reduced 
cigarette ignition propensity account, the 
center for childhood deafness and hearing 
loss account, the school for the blind 
account, the Millersylvania park trust 
fund, the public employees' and retirees' 
insurance reserve fund, and the radiation 
perpetual maintenance fund. 

(c) The following accounts and funds 
must receive eighty percent of their 
proportionate share of earnings based upon 
each account's or fund's average daily 
balance for the period: The advanced 
right-of-way revolving fund, the advanced 
environmental mitigation revolving 
account, the federal narcotics asset 
forfeitures account, the high occupancy 
vehicle account, the local rail service 
assistance account, and the miscellaneous 
transportation programs account. 

(d) Any state agency that has 
independent authority over accounts or 
funds not statutorily required to be held 
in the custody of the state treasurer that 
deposits funds into a fund or account in 
the custody of the state treasurer 
pursuant to an agreement with the office 
of the state treasurer shall receive its 
proportionate share of earnings based upon 
each account's or fund's average daily 
balance for the period. 

(5) In conformance with Article II, 
section 37 of the state Constitution, no 
trust accounts or funds shall be allocated 
earnings without the specific affirmative 
directive of this section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  Sections 1 
through 4 of this act constitute a new 
chapter in Title 16 RCW." 

On page 1, line 3 of the title, after 
"wolves;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "reenacting and amending 
RCW 43.79A.040; and adding a new chapter 
to Title 16 RCW." 

 
and the same is herewith transmitted. 

 
Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 

 
SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 2126 and advanced the bill as amended 
by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Blake and Maycumber spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 2126, as amended by 
the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 2126, as amended by 
the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 97; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 1. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, 
Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, 
Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, 
Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representative Caldier. 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 2126, 
as amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) called 
upon Representative Orwall to preside. 

 
MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 

 
April 10, 2017 

 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1043, with the following amendment(s): 
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Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 48.02 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) All nonpublic personal health 
information obtained by, disclosed to, or 
in the custody of the commissioner, 
regardless of the form or medium, is 
confidential and is not subject to public 
disclosure under chapter 42.56 RCW. The 
commissioner shall not disclose nonpublic 
personal health information except in the 
furtherance of regulatory or legal action 
brought as a part of the commissioner's 
official duties. 

(2) The following definitions apply 
only for the purposes of this section: 

(a) "Health information" means any 
information or data, except age or gender, 
whether oral or recorded in any form or 
medium, created by or derived from a 
health care provider or a patient, or a 
policyholder or enrollee, that relates to: 

(i) The past, present, or future 
physical, mental, or behavioral health or 
condition of an individual; 

(ii) The provision of health care to an 
individual; or 

(iii) Payment for the provision of 
health care to an individual. 

(b) "Health care" means preventive, 
diagnostic, therapeutic, rehabilitative, 
maintenance, or palliative care, services, 
procedures, tests, or counseling that: 

(i) Relates to the physical, mental, or 
behavioral condition of an individual; 

(ii) Affects the structure or function 
of the human body or any part of the human 
body, including the banking of blood, 
sperm, organs, or any other tissue; or 

(iii) Prescribes, dispenses, or 
furnishes to an individual drugs or 
biologicals, or medical devices or health 
care equipment and supplies. 

(c) "Nonpublic personal health 
information" means health information: 

(i) That identifies an individual who 
is the subject of the information; or 

(ii) With respect to which there is a 
reasonable basis to believe that the 
information could be used to identify an 
individual. 

(d) "Patient" means an individual who 
is receiving, has received, or has sought 
health care. The term includes a deceased 
individual who has received health care. 

(e) "Policyholder" or "enrollee" means 
a person who is covered by, enrolled in, 
has applied for, or purchased, an 
insurance policy, a health plan as defined 
in RCW 48.43.005, a group plan, or any 
other product regulated by the insurance 
commissioner. "Policyholder" or 
"enrollee" may include, without 
limitation, a subscriber, member, 
annuitant, beneficiary, spouse, or 
dependent. 

(3) The commissioner may: 

(a) Share documents, materials, or 
other information, including the 
confidential documents, materials, or 
information subject to subsection (1) of 
this section, with (i) the national 
association of insurance commissioners and 
its affiliates and subsidiaries, and (ii) 
regulatory and law enforcement officials 
of this and other states and nations, the 
federal government, and international 
authorities, if the recipient agrees to 
maintain the confidentiality and 
privileged status of the document, 
material, or other information; 

(b) Receive documents, materials, or 
information, including otherwise either 
confidential or privileged documents, 
materials, or information, from (i) the 
national association of insurance 
commissioners and its affiliates and 
subsidiaries, and (ii) regulatory and law 
enforcement officials of this and other 
states and nations, the federal 
government, and international authorities 
and must maintain as confidential or 
privileged any document, material, or 
information received that is either 
confidential or privileged, or both, under 
the laws of the jurisdiction that is the 
source of the document, material, or 
information; and 

(c) Enter into agreements governing the 
sharing and use of information consistent 
with this subsection. 

(4) No waiver of an existing claim of 
confidentiality or privilege in the 
documents, materials, or information may 
occur as a result of disclosure to the 
commissioner under this section or as a 
result of sharing as authorized in 
subsection (3) of this section. 

(5) Prior to the release of any 
nonpublic personal health information, the 
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commissioner must obtain patient consent, 
for each instance. The consent form must 
indicate what information is being shared 
and for what purpose. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 42.56.400 and 2016 c 142 s 
20, 2016 c 142 s 19, and 2016 c 122 s 4 
are each reenacted and amended to read as 
follows: 

The following information relating to 
insurance and financial institutions is 
exempt from disclosure under this chapter: 

(1) Records maintained by the board of 
industrial insurance appeals that are 
related to appeals of crime victims' 
compensation claims filed with the board 
under RCW 7.68.110; 

(2) Information obtained and exempted 
or withheld from public inspection by the 
health care authority under RCW 41.05.026, 
whether retained by the authority, 
transferred to another state purchased 
health care program by the authority, or 
transferred by the authority to a 
technical review committee created to 
facilitate the development, acquisition, 
or implementation of state purchased 
health care under chapter 41.05 RCW; 

(3) The names and individual 
identification data of either all owners 
or all insureds, or both, received by the 
insurance commissioner under chapter 
48.102 RCW; 

(4) Information provided under RCW 
48.30A.045 through 48.30A.060; 

(5) Information provided under RCW 
48.05.510 through 48.05.535, 48.43.200 
through 48.43.225, 48.44.530 through 
48.44.555, and 48.46.600 through 
48.46.625; 

(6) Examination reports and information 
obtained by the department of financial 
institutions from banks under RCW 
30A.04.075, from savings banks under RCW 
32.04.220, from savings and loan 
associations under RCW 33.04.110, from 
credit unions under RCW 31.12.565, from 
check cashers and sellers under RCW 
31.45.030(3), and from securities brokers 
and investment advisers under RCW 
21.20.100, all of which is confidential 
and privileged information; 

(7) Information provided to the 
insurance commissioner under RCW 
48.110.040(3); 

(8) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 

commissioner under RCW 48.02.065, all of 
which are confidential and privileged; 

(9) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.31B.015(2) (l) 
and (m), 48.31B.025, 48.31B.030, and 
48.31B.035, all of which are confidential 
and privileged; 

(10) Data filed under RCW 48.140.020, 
48.140.030, 48.140.050, and 7.70.140 that, 
alone or in combination with any other 
data, may reveal the identity of a 
claimant, health care provider, health 
care facility, insuring entity, or self-
insurer involved in a particular claim or 
a collection of claims. For the purposes 
of this subsection: 

(a) "Claimant" has the same meaning as 
in RCW 48.140.010(2). 

(b) "Health care facility" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 48.140.010(6). 

(c) "Health care provider" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 48.140.010(7). 

(d) "Insuring entity" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 48.140.010(8). 

(e) "Self-insurer" has the same meaning 
as in RCW 48.140.010(11); 

(11) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.135.060; 

(12) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.37.060; 

(13) Confidential and privileged 
documents obtained or produced by the 
insurance commissioner and identified in 
RCW 48.37.080; 

(14) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.37.140; 

(15) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.17.595; 

(16) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.102.051(1) and 
48.102.140 (3) and (7)(a)(ii); 

(17) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner in the commissioner's 
capacity as receiver under RCW 48.31.025 
and 48.99.017, which are records under the 
jurisdiction and control of the 
receivership court. The commissioner is 
not required to search for, log, produce, 
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or otherwise comply with the public 
records act for any records that the 
commissioner obtains under chapters 48.31 
and 48.99 RCW in the commissioner's 
capacity as a receiver, except as directed 
by the receivership court; 

(18) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.13.151; 

(19) Data, information, and documents 
provided by a carrier pursuant to section 
1, chapter 172, Laws of 2010; 

(20) Information in a filing of usage-
based insurance about the usage-based 
component of the rate pursuant to RCW 
48.19.040(5)(b); 

(21) Data, information, and documents, 
other than those described in RCW 
48.02.210(2), that are submitted to the 
office of the insurance commissioner by an 
entity providing health care coverage 
pursuant to RCW 28A.400.275 and 48.02.210; 

(22) Data, information, and documents 
obtained by the insurance commissioner 
under RCW 48.29.017; 

(23) Information not subject to public 
inspection or public disclosure under RCW 
48.43.730(5); 

(24) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under chapter 48.05A RCW; 
((and)) 

(25) Documents, materials, or 
information obtained by the insurance 
commissioner under RCW 48.74.025, 
48.74.028, 48.74.100(6), 48.74.110(2) (b) 
and (c), and 48.74.120 to the extent such 
documents, materials, or information 
independently qualify for exemption from 
disclosure as documents, materials, or 
information in possession of the 
commissioner pursuant to a financial 
conduct examination and exempt from 
disclosure under RCW 48.02.065; and 

(26) Nonpublic personal health 
information obtained by, disclosed to, or 
in the custody of the insurance 
commissioner, as provided in section 1 of 
this act." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"information;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "reenacting and amending 
RCW 42.56.400; and adding a new section to 
chapter 48.02 RCW." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House refused to concur 

in the Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1043 and asked the Senate to recede therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1620, with the following amendment(s):   
  

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 35.21.920 and 2010 c 47 s 
2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For the purpose of receiving 
criminal history record information by 
city or town officials, cities or towns 
may((,)): 

(a) By ordinance, require a state and 
federal background investigation of 
license applicants or licensees in 
occupations specified by ordinance ((for 
the purpose of receiving criminal history 
record information by city or town 
officials)); 

(b) By ordinance, require a federal 
background investigation of city or town 
employees, applicants for employment, 
volunteers, vendors, and independent 
contractors, who, in the course of their 
work or volunteer activity with the city 
or town, may have unsupervised access to 
children, persons with developmental 
disabilities, or vulnerable adults; 

(c) Require a state criminal background 
investigation of city or town employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the city or town, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults; and 

(d) Require a criminal background 
investigation conducted through a private 
organization of city or town employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the city or town, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults. 

(2) The investigation conducted under 
subsection (1)(a) through (c) of this 
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section shall consist of a background 
check as allowed through the Washington 
state criminal records privacy act under 
RCW 10.97.050, the Washington state patrol 
criminal identification system under RCW 
43.43.832 through 43.43.834, and the 
federal bureau of investigation. ((These)) 

(3) The background checks conducted 
under subsection (1)(a) through (c) of 
this section must be done through the 
Washington state patrol identification and 
criminal history section and may include 
a national check from the federal bureau 
of investigation, which shall be through 
the submission of fingerprints. The 
Washington state patrol shall serve as the 
sole source for receipt of fingerprint 
submissions and the responses to the 
submissions from the federal bureau of 
investigation, which must be disseminated 
to the city or town. 

(4) For a criminal background check 
conducted under subsection (1)(a) through 
(c) of this section, the city or town shall 
transmit appropriate fees for a state and 
national criminal history check to the 
Washington state patrol, unless 
alternately arranged. The cost of 
investigations conducted under this 
section shall be borne by the city or town. 

(5) The authority for background checks 
outlined in this section is in addition to 
any other authority for such checks 
provided by law. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 35A.21.370 and 2010 c 47 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For the purpose of receiving 
criminal history record information by 
code city officials, code cities may((, by 
ordinance,)): 

(a) Require a state and federal 
background investigation of license 
applicants or licensees in occupations 
specified by ordinance ((for the purpose 
of receiving criminal history record 
information by code city officials)); 

(b) Require a federal background 
investigation of code city employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the code city, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults; 

(c) Require a state criminal background 
investigation of code city employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 

vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the code city, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults; and 

(d) Require a criminal background 
investigation conducted through a private 
organization of code city employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the code city, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults. 

(2) The investigation conducted under 
subsection (1)(a) through (c) of this 
section shall consist of a background 
check as allowed through the Washington 
state criminal records privacy act under 
RCW 10.97.050, the Washington state patrol 
criminal identification system under RCW 
43.43.832 through 43.43.834, and the 
federal bureau of investigation. ((These)) 

(3) The background checks conducted 
under subsection (1)(a) through (c) of 
this section must be done through the 
Washington state patrol identification and 
criminal history section and may include 
a national check from the federal bureau 
of investigation, which shall be through 
the submission of fingerprints. The 
Washington state patrol shall serve as the 
sole source for receipt of fingerprint 
submissions and the responses to the 
submissions from the federal bureau of 
investigation, which must be disseminated 
to the code city. 

(4) For a criminal background check 
conducted under subsection (1)(a) through 
(c) of this section, the code city shall 
transmit appropriate fees for a state and 
national criminal history check to the 
Washington state patrol, unless 
alternately arranged. The cost of 
investigations conducted under this 
section shall be borne by the code city. 

(5) The authority for background checks 
outlined in this section is in addition to 
any other authority for such checks 
provided by law. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 36.01.300 and 2010 c 47 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For the purpose of receiving 
criminal history record information by 
county officials, counties may((, by 
ordinance,)): 
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(a) Require a state and federal 
background investigation of license 
applicants or licensees in occupations 
specified by ordinance ((for the purpose 
of receiving criminal history record 
information by county officials)); 

(b) Require a federal background 
investigation of county employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the county, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults; 

(c) Require a state background 
investigation of county employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the county, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults; and 

(d) Require a criminal background 
investigation conducted through a private 
organization of county employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the county, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults. 

(2) The investigation conducted under 
subsection (1)(a) through (c) of this 
section shall consist of a background 
check as allowed through the Washington 
state criminal records privacy act under 
RCW 10.97.050, the Washington state patrol 
criminal identification system under RCW 
43.43.832 through 43.43.834, and the 
federal bureau of investigation. ((These)) 

(3) The background checks conducted 
under subsection (1)(a) through (c) of 
this section must be done through the 
Washington state patrol identification and 
criminal history section and may include 
a national check from the federal bureau 
of investigation, which shall be through 
the submission of fingerprints. The 
Washington state patrol shall serve as the 
sole source for receipt of fingerprint 
submissions and the responses to the 
submissions from the federal bureau of 
investigation, which must be disseminated 
to the county. 

(4) For a criminal background check 
conducted under subsection (1)(a) through 
(c) of this section, the county shall 

transmit appropriate fees for a state and 
national criminal history check to the 
Washington state patrol, unless 
alternately arranged. The cost of 
investigations conducted under this 
section shall be borne by the county. 

(5) The authority for background checks 
outlined in this section is in addition to 
any other authority for such checks 
provided by law. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 35.61.130 and 2006 c 222 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A metropolitan park district has 
the right of eminent domain, and may 
purchase, acquire and condemn lands lying 
within or without the boundaries of said 
park district, for public parks, parkways, 
boulevards, aviation landings and 
playgrounds, and may condemn such lands to 
widen, alter and extend streets, avenues, 
boulevards, parkways, aviation landings 
and playgrounds, to enlarge and extend 
existing parks, and to acquire lands for 
the establishment of new parks, 
boulevards, parkways, aviation landings 
and playgrounds. The right of eminent 
domain shall be exercised and instituted 
pursuant to resolution of the board of 
park commissioners and conducted in the 
same manner and under the same procedure 
as is or may be provided by law for the 
exercise of the power of eminent domain by 
incorporated cities and towns of the state 
of Washington in the acquisition of 
property rights: PROVIDED, HOWEVER, Funds 
to pay for condemnation allowed by this 
section shall be raised only as specified 
in this chapter. 

(2) The board of park commissioners 
shall have power to employ counsel, and to 
regulate, manage and control the parks, 
parkways, boulevards, streets, avenues, 
aviation landings and playgrounds under 
its control, and to provide for park 
police, for a secretary of the board of 
park commissioners and for all necessary 
employees, to fix their salaries and 
duties. 

(3) The board of park commissioners 
shall have power to improve, acquire, 
extend and maintain, open and lay out, 
parks, parkways, boulevards, avenues, 
aviation landings and playgrounds, within 
or without the park district, and to 
authorize, conduct and manage the letting 
of boats, or other amusement apparatus, 
the operation of bath houses, the purchase 
and sale of foodstuffs or other 
merchandise, the giving of vocal or 
instrumental concerts or other 
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entertainments, the establishment and 
maintenance of aviation landings and 
playgrounds, and generally the management 
and conduct of such forms of recreation or 
business as it shall judge desirable or 
beneficial for the public, or for the 
production of revenue for expenditure for 
park purposes; and may pay out moneys for 
the maintenance and improvement of any 
such parks, parkways, boulevards, avenues, 
aviation landings and playgrounds as now 
exist, or may hereafter be acquired, 
within or without the limits of said city 
and for the purchase of lands within or 
without the limits of said city, whenever 
it deems the purchase to be for the benefit 
of the public and for the interest of the 
park district, and for the maintenance and 
improvement thereof and for all expenses 
incidental to its duties: PROVIDED, That 
all parks, boulevards, parkways, aviation 
landings and playgrounds shall be subject 
to the police regulations of the city 
within whose limits they lie. 

(4) ((For all employees, volunteers, or 
independent contractors, who may, in the 
course of their work or volunteer activity 
with the park district, have unsupervised 
access to children or vulnerable adults, 
or be responsible for collecting or 
disbursing cash or processing credit/debit 
card transactions,)) 

(a) For the purpose of receiving 
criminal history record information by 
metropolitan park districts, metropolitan 
park districts: 

(i) Shall establish by resolution the 
requirements for a state and federal 
record check of park district employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the park district, may: 

(A) Have unsupervised access to 
children, persons with developmental 
disabilities, or vulnerable adults; or 

(B) Be responsible for collecting or 
disbursing cash or processing credit/debit 
card transactions; and 

(ii) May require a criminal background 
check conducted through a private 
organization of park district employees, 
applicants for employment, volunteers, 
vendors, and independent contractors, who, 
in the course of their work or volunteer 
activity with the park district, may have 
unsupervised access to children, persons 
with developmental disabilities, or 
vulnerable adults. A background check 
conducted through a private organization 

under this subsection is not required in 
addition to the requirement under (a)(i) 
of this subsection. 

(b) The investigation under (a)(i) of 
this subsection shall consist of a 
background check as allowed through the 
Washington state patrol criminal 
identification system under RCW 43.43.830 
through 43.43.834, the Washington state 
criminal records act under RCW 
10.97.030((,)) and 10.97.050, and 
((through)) the federal bureau of 
investigation((, including a fingerprint 
check using a complete Washington state 
criminal identification fingerprint 
card)). 

(c) The background checks conducted 
under (a)(i) of this subsection must be 
done through the Washington state patrol 
identification and criminal history 
section and may include a national check 
from the federal bureau of investigation, 
which shall be through the submission of 
fingerprints. The Washington state patrol 
shall serve as the sole source for receipt 
of fingerprint submissions and the 
responses to the submissions from the 
federal bureau of investigation, which 
must be disseminated to the metropolitan 
park district. 

(d) The park district shall provide a 
copy of the record report to the employee, 
prospective employee, volunteer, vendor, 
or independent contractor. 

(e) When necessary, as determined by 
the park district, prospective employees, 
volunteers, vendors, or independent 
contractors may be employed on a 
conditional basis pending completion of 
the investigation. 

(f) If the employee, prospective 
employee, volunteer, vendor, or 
independent contractor has had a record 
check within the previous twelve months, 
the park district may waive the 
requirement upon receiving a copy of the 
record. ((The park district may in its 
discretion require that the prospective 
employee, volunteer, or independent 
contractor pay the costs associated with 
the record check.)) 

(g) For background checks conducted 
pursuant to (c) of this subsection, the 
metropolitan park district must transmit 
appropriate fees, as the Washington state 
patrol may require under RCW 10.97.100 and 
43.43.838, to the Washington state patrol, 
unless alternately arranged. 
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(h) The authority for background checks 
outlined in this section is in addition to 
any other authority for such checks 
provided by law." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"checks;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and amending RCW 
35.21.920, 35A.21.370, 36.01.300, and 
35.61.130." 

 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House refused to concur 
in the Senate amendment to ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1620 and asked the Senate to recede therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1477, with the following amendment(s):   
  

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 70.02 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1)(a) A health care provider or health 
care facility may use or disclose the 
health care information of a patient 
without obtaining an authorization from 
the patient or the patient's personal 
representative if the conditions in (b) of 
this subsection are met and: 

(i) The disclosure is to a family 
member, including a patient's state 
registered domestic partner, other 
relative, a close personal friend, or 
other person identified by the patient, 
and the health care information is 
directly relevant to the person's 
involvement with the patient's health care 
or payment related to the patient's health 
care; or 

(ii) The use or disclosure is for the 
purpose of notifying, or assisting in the 
notification of, including identifying or 
locating, a family member, a personal 
representative of the patient, or another 
person responsible for the care of the 
patient of the patient's location, general 
condition, or death. 

(b) A health care provider or health 
care facility may make the uses and 
disclosures described in (a) of this 
subsection if: 

(i) The patient is not present or 
obtaining the patient's authorization or 
providing the opportunity to agree or 
object to the use or disclosure is not 
practicable due to the patient's 
incapacity or an emergency circumstance, 
the health care provider or health care 
facility may in the exercise of 
professional judgment, determine whether 
the use or disclosure is in the best 
interests of the patient; or 

(ii) The patient is present for, or 
otherwise available prior to, the use or 
disclosure and has the capacity to make 
health care decisions, the health care 
provider or health care facility may use 
or disclose the information if it: 

(A) Obtains the patient's agreement; 

(B) Provides the patient with the 
opportunity to object to the use or 
disclosure, and the patient does not 
express an objection; or 

(C) Reasonably infers from the 
circumstances, based on the exercise of 
professional judgment, that the patient 
does not object to the use or disclosure. 

(2) With respect to information and 
records related to mental health services 
provided to a patient by a health care 
provider, the health care information 
disclosed under this section may include, 
to the extent consistent with the health 
care provider's professional judgment and 
standards of ethical conduct: 

(a) The patient's diagnoses and the 
treatment recommendations; 

(b) Issues concerning the safety of the 
patient, including risk factors for 
suicide, steps that can be taken to make 
the patient's home safer, and a safety 
plan to monitor and support the patient; 

(c) Information about resources that 
are available in the community to help the 
patient, such as case management and 
support groups; and 

(d) The process to ensure that the 
patient safely transitions to a higher or 
lower level of care, including an interim 
safety plan. 

(3) Any use or disclosure of health care 
information under this section must be 
limited to the minimum necessary to 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2433 

 

accomplish the purpose of the use or 
disclosure. 

(4) A health care provider or health 
care facility is not subject to any civil 
liability for making or not making a use 
or disclosure in accordance with this 
section. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 70.02.050 and 2014 c 220 s 
6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A health care provider or health 
care facility may disclose health care 
information, except for information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases which are addressed in RCW 
70.02.220, about a patient without the 
patient's authorization to the extent a 
recipient needs to know the information, 
if the disclosure is: 

(a) To a person who the provider or 
facility reasonably believes is providing 
health care to the patient; 

(b) To any other person who requires 
health care information for health care 
education, or to provide planning, quality 
assurance, peer review, or administrative, 
legal, financial, actuarial services to, 
or other health care operations for or on 
behalf of the health care provider or 
health care facility; or for assisting the 
health care provider or health care 
facility in the delivery of health care 
and the health care provider or health 
care facility reasonably believes that the 
person: 

(i) Will not use or disclose the health 
care information for any other purpose; 
and 

(ii) Will take appropriate steps to 
protect the health care information; 

(c) To any person if the health care 
provider or health care facility 
((reasonably)) believes, in good faith, 
that use or disclosure ((will avoid or 
minimize an imminent danger)) is necessary 
to prevent or lessen a serious and 
imminent threat to the health or safety of 
((the patient or any other individual, 
however)) a person or the public, and the 
information is disclosed only to a person 
or persons reasonably able to prevent or 
lessen the threat, including the target of 
the threat. There is no obligation under 
this chapter on the part of the provider 
or facility to so disclose((. The fact of 
admission to a provider for mental health 
services and all information and records 
compiled, obtained, or maintained in the 
course of providing mental health services 

to either voluntary or involuntary 
recipients of services at public or 
private agencies is not subject to 
disclosure unless disclosure is permitted 
in RCW 70.02.230)); or 

(d) For payment, including information 
necessary for a recipient to make a claim, 
or for a claim to be made on behalf of a 
recipient for aid, insurance, or medical 
assistance to which he or she may be 
entitled. 

(2) A health care provider shall 
disclose health care information, except 
for information and records related to 
sexually transmitted diseases, unless 
otherwise authorized in RCW 70.02.220, 
about a patient without the patient's 
authorization if the disclosure is: 

(a) To federal, state, or local public 
health authorities, to the extent the 
health care provider is required by law to 
report health care information; when 
needed to determine compliance with state 
or federal licensure, certification or 
registration rules or laws, or to 
investigate unprofessional conduct or 
ability to practice with reasonable skill 
and safety under chapter 18.130 RCW. Any 
health care information obtained under 
this subsection is exempt from public 
inspection and copying pursuant to chapter 
42.56 RCW; or 

(b) When needed to protect the public 
health. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 70.02.200 and 2015 c 267 s 
7 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In addition to the disclosures 
authorized by RCW 70.02.050 and 70.02.210, 
a health care provider or health care 
facility may disclose health care 
information, except for information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases and information related to mental 
health services which are addressed by RCW 
70.02.220 through 70.02.260, about a 
patient without the patient's 
authorization, to: 

(a) Any other health care provider or 
health care facility reasonably believed 
to have previously provided health care to 
the patient, to the extent necessary to 
provide health care to the patient, unless 
the patient has instructed the health care 
provider or health care facility in 
writing not to make the disclosure; 

(b) ((Immediate family members of the 
patient, including a patient's state 
registered domestic partner, or any other 
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individual with whom the patient is known 
to have a close personal relationship, if 
made in accordance with good medical or 
other professional practice, unless the 
patient has instructed the health care 
provider or health care facility in 
writing not to make the disclosure;)) 
Persons under section 1 of this act if the 
conditions in section 1 of this act are 
met; 

(c) A health care provider or health 
care facility who is the successor in 
interest to the health care provider or 
health care facility maintaining the 
health care information; 

(d) A person who obtains information 
for purposes of an audit, if that person 
agrees in writing to: 

(i) Remove or destroy, at the earliest 
opportunity consistent with the purpose of 
the audit, information that would enable 
the patient to be identified; and 

(ii) Not to disclose the information 
further, except to accomplish the audit or 
report unlawful or improper conduct 
involving fraud in payment for health care 
by a health care provider or patient, or 
other unlawful conduct by the health care 
provider; 

(e) Provide directory information, 
unless the patient has instructed the 
health care provider or health care 
facility not to make the disclosure; 

(f) Fire, police, sheriff, or other 
public authority, that brought, or caused 
to be brought, the patient to the health 
care facility or health care provider if 
the disclosure is limited to the patient's 
name, residence, sex, age, occupation, 
condition, diagnosis, estimated or actual 
discharge date, or extent and location of 
injuries as determined by a physician, and 
whether the patient was conscious when 
admitted; 

(g) Federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities and the health 
care provider, health care facility, or 
third-party payor believes in good faith 
that the health care information disclosed 
constitutes evidence of criminal conduct 
that occurred on the premises of the 
health care provider, health care 
facility, or third-party payor; 

(h) Another health care provider, 
health care facility, or third-party payor 
for the health care operations of the 
health care provider, health care 
facility, or third-party payor that 

receives the information, if each entity 
has or had a relationship with the patient 
who is the subject of the health care 
information being requested, the health 
care information pertains to such 
relationship, and the disclosure is for 
the purposes described in RCW 
70.02.010(17) (a) and (b); 

(i) An official of a penal or other 
custodial institution in which the patient 
is detained; and 

(j) Any law enforcement officer, 
corrections officer, or guard supplied by 
a law enforcement or corrections agency 
who is accompanying a patient pursuant to 
RCW 10.110.020, only to the extent the 
disclosure is incidental to the 
fulfillment of the role of the law 
enforcement officer, corrections officer, 
or guard under RCW 10.110.020. 

(2) In addition to the disclosures 
required by RCW 70.02.050 and 70.02.210, 
a health care provider shall disclose 
health care information, except for 
information related to sexually 
transmitted diseases and information 
related to mental health services which 
are addressed by RCW 70.02.220 through 
70.02.260, about a patient without the 
patient's authorization if the disclosure 
is: 

(a) To federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities to the extent the 
health care provider is required by law; 

(b) To federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities, upon receipt of 
a written or oral request made to a nursing 
supervisor, administrator, or designated 
privacy official, in a case in which the 
patient is being treated or has been 
treated for a bullet wound, gunshot wound, 
powder burn, or other injury arising from 
or caused by the discharge of a firearm, 
or an injury caused by a knife, an ice 
pick, or any other sharp or pointed 
instrument which federal, state, or local 
law enforcement authorities reasonably 
believe to have been intentionally 
inflicted upon a person, or a blunt force 
injury that federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities reasonably 
believe resulted from a criminal act, the 
following information, if known: 

(i) The name of the patient; 

(ii) The patient's residence; 

(iii) The patient's sex; 

(iv) The patient's age; 
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(v) The patient's condition; 

(vi) The patient's diagnosis, or extent 
and location of injuries as determined by 
a health care provider; 

(vii) Whether the patient was conscious 
when admitted; 

(viii) The name of the health care 
provider making the determination in 
(b)(v), (vi), and (vii) of this 
subsection; 

(ix) Whether the patient has been 
transferred to another facility; and 

(x) The patient's discharge time and 
date; 

(c) Pursuant to compulsory process in 
accordance with RCW 70.02.060. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 70.02.220 and 2013 c 200 s 
6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) No person may disclose or be 
compelled to disclose the identity of any 
person who has investigated, considered, 
or requested a test or treatment for a 
sexually transmitted disease, except as 
authorized by this section, RCW 70.02.210, 
or chapter 70.24 RCW. 

(2) No person may disclose or be 
compelled to disclose information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases, except as authorized by this 
section, RCW 70.02.210, section 1 of this 
act, or chapter 70.24 RCW. A person may 
disclose information related to sexually 
transmitted diseases about a patient 
without the patient's authorization, to 
the extent a recipient needs to know the 
information, if the disclosure is to: 

(a) The subject of the test or the 
subject's legal representative for health 
care decisions in accordance with RCW 
7.70.065, with the exception of such a 
representative of a minor fourteen years 
of age or over and otherwise competent; 

(b) The state public health officer as 
defined in RCW 70.24.017, a local public 
health officer, or the centers for disease 
control of the United States public health 
service in accordance with reporting 
requirements for a diagnosed case of a 
sexually transmitted disease; 

(c) A health facility or health care 
provider that procures, processes, 
distributes, or uses: (i) A human body 
part, tissue, or blood from a deceased 
person with respect to medical information 
regarding that person; (ii) semen, 
including that was provided prior to March 

23, 1988, for the purpose of artificial 
insemination; or (iii) blood specimens; 

(d) Any state or local public health 
officer conducting an investigation 
pursuant to RCW 70.24.024, so long as the 
record was obtained by means of court-
ordered HIV testing pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340 or 70.24.024; 

(e) A person allowed access to the 
record by a court order granted after 
application showing good cause therefor. 
In assessing good cause, the court shall 
weigh the public interest and the need for 
disclosure against the injury to the 
patient, to the physician-patient 
relationship, and to the treatment 
services. Upon the granting of the order, 
the court, in determining the extent to 
which any disclosure of all or any part of 
the record of any such test is necessary, 
shall impose appropriate safeguards 
against unauthorized disclosure. An order 
authorizing disclosure must: (i) Limit 
disclosure to those parts of the patient's 
record deemed essential to fulfill the 
objective for which the order was granted; 
(ii) limit disclosure to those persons 
whose need for information is the basis 
for the order; and (iii) include any other 
appropriate measures to keep disclosure to 
a minimum for the protection of the 
patient, the physician-patient 
relationship, and the treatment services; 

(f) Persons who, because of their 
behavioral interaction with the infected 
individual, have been placed at risk for 
acquisition of a sexually transmitted 
disease, as provided in RCW 70.24.022, if 
the health officer or authorized 
representative believes that the exposed 
person was unaware that a risk of disease 
exposure existed and that the disclosure 
of the identity of the infected person is 
necessary; 

(g) A law enforcement officer, 
firefighter, health care provider, health 
care facility staff person, department of 
correction's staff person, jail staff 
person, or other persons as defined by the 
board of health in rule pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340(4), who has requested a test of 
a person whose bodily fluids he or she has 
been substantially exposed to, pursuant to 
RCW 70.24.340(4), if a state or local 
public health officer performs the test; 

(h) Claims management personnel 
employed by or associated with an insurer, 
health care service contractor, health 
maintenance organization, self-funded 
health plan, state administered health 
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care claims payer, or any other payer of 
health care claims where such disclosure 
is to be used solely for the prompt and 
accurate evaluation and payment of medical 
or related claims. Information released 
under this subsection must be confidential 
and may not be released or available to 
persons who are not involved in handling 
or determining medical claims payment; and 

(i) A department of social and health 
services worker, a child placing agency 
worker, or a guardian ad litem who is 
responsible for making or reviewing 
placement or case-planning decisions or 
recommendations to the court regarding a 
child, who is less than fourteen years of 
age, has a sexually transmitted disease, 
and is in the custody of the department of 
social and health services or a licensed 
child placing agency. This information may 
also be received by a person responsible 
for providing residential care for such a 
child when the department of social and 
health services or a licensed child 
placing agency determines that it is 
necessary for the provision of child care 
services. 

(3) No person to whom the results of a 
test for a sexually transmitted disease 
have been disclosed pursuant to subsection 
(2) of this section may disclose the test 
results to another person except as 
authorized by that subsection. 

(4) The release of sexually transmitted 
disease information regarding an offender 
or detained person, except as provided in 
subsection (2)(d) of this section, is 
governed as follows: 

(a) The sexually transmitted disease 
status of a department of corrections 
offender who has had a mandatory test 
conducted pursuant to RCW 70.24.340(1), 
70.24.360, or 70.24.370 must be made 
available by department of corrections 
health care providers and local public 
health officers to the department of 
corrections health care administrator or 
infection control coordinator of the 
facility in which the offender is housed. 
The information made available to the 
health care administrator or the infection 
control coordinator under this subsection 
(4)(a) may be used only for disease 
prevention or control and for protection 
of the safety and security of the staff, 
offenders, and the public. The information 
may be submitted to transporting officers 
and receiving facilities, including 
facilities that are not under the 
department of corrections' jurisdiction 

according to the provisions of (d) and (e) 
of this subsection. 

(b) The sexually transmitted disease 
status of a person detained in a jail who 
has had a mandatory test conducted 
pursuant to RCW 70.24.340(1), 70.24.360, 
or 70.24.370 must be made available by the 
local public health officer to a jail 
health care administrator or infection 
control coordinator. The information made 
available to a health care administrator 
under this subsection (4)(b) may be used 
only for disease prevention or control and 
for protection of the safety and security 
of the staff, offenders, detainees, and 
the public. The information may be 
submitted to transporting officers and 
receiving facilities according to the 
provisions of (d) and (e) of this 
subsection. 

(c) Information regarding the sexually 
transmitted disease status of an offender 
or detained person is confidential and may 
be disclosed by a correctional health care 
administrator or infection control 
coordinator or local jail health care 
administrator or infection control 
coordinator only as necessary for disease 
prevention or control and for protection 
of the safety and security of the staff, 
offenders, and the public. Unauthorized 
disclosure of this information to any 
person may result in disciplinary action, 
in addition to the penalties prescribed in 
RCW 70.24.080 or any other penalties as 
may be prescribed by law. 

(d) Notwithstanding the limitations on 
disclosure contained in (a), (b), and (c) 
of this subsection, whenever any member of 
a jail staff or department of corrections 
staff has been substantially exposed to 
the bodily fluids of an offender or 
detained person, then the results of any 
tests conducted pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340(1), 70.24.360, or 70.24.370, 
must be immediately disclosed to the staff 
person in accordance with the Washington 
Administrative Code rules governing 
employees' occupational exposure to blood-
borne pathogens. Disclosure must be 
accompanied by appropriate counseling for 
the staff member, including information 
regarding follow-up testing and treatment. 
Disclosure must also include notice that 
subsequent disclosure of the information 
in violation of this chapter or use of the 
information to harass or discriminate 
against the offender or detainee may 
result in disciplinary action, in addition 
to the penalties prescribed in RCW 
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70.24.080, and imposition of other 
penalties prescribed by law. 

(e) The staff member must also be 
informed whether the offender or detained 
person had any other communicable disease, 
as defined in RCW 72.09.251(3), when the 
staff person was substantially exposed to 
the offender's or detainee's bodily 
fluids. 

(f) The test results of voluntary and 
anonymous HIV testing or HIV-related 
condition, as defined in RCW 70.24.017, 
may not be disclosed to a staff person 
except as provided in this section and RCW 
70.02.050(1)(((e))) (d) and 70.24.340(4). 
A health care administrator or infection 
control coordinator may provide the staff 
member with information about how to 
obtain the offender's or detainee's test 
results under this section and RCW 
70.02.050(1)(((e))) (d) and 70.24.340(4). 

(5) The requirements of this section do 
not apply to the customary methods 
utilized for the exchange of medical 
information among health care providers in 
order to provide health care services to 
the patient, nor do they apply within 
health care facilities where there is a 
need for access to confidential medical 
information to fulfill professional 
duties. 

(6) Upon request of the victim, 
disclosure of test results under this 
section to victims of sexual offenses 
under chapter 9A.44 RCW must be made if 
the result is negative or positive. The 
county prosecuting attorney shall notify 
the victim of the right to such 
disclosure. The disclosure must be 
accompanied by appropriate counseling, 
including information regarding follow-up 
testing. 

(7) A person, including a health care 
facility or health care provider, shall 
disclose the identity of any person who 
has investigated, considered, or requested 
a test or treatment for a sexually 
transmitted disease and information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases to federal, state, or local 
public health authorities, to the extent 
the health care provider is required by 
law to report health care information; 
when needed to determine compliance with 
state or federal certification or 
registration rules or laws; or when needed 
to protect the public health. Any health 
care information obtained under this 
subsection is exempt from public 

inspection and copying pursuant to chapter 
42.56 RCW. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 70.02.230 and 2014 c 225 s 
71 and 2014 c 220 s 9 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this section, 
RCW 70.02.050, 71.05.445, ((70.96A.150,)) 
74.09.295, 70.02.210, 70.02.240, 
70.02.250, and 70.02.260, or pursuant to 
a valid authorization under RCW 70.02.030, 
the fact of admission to a provider for 
mental health services and all information 
and records compiled, obtained, or 
maintained in the course of providing 
mental health services to either voluntary 
or involuntary recipients of services at 
public or private agencies must be 
confidential. 

(2) Information and records related to 
mental health services, other than those 
obtained through treatment under chapter 
71.34 RCW, may be disclosed only: 

(a) In communications between qualified 
professional persons to meet the 
requirements of chapter 71.05 RCW, in the 
provision of services or appropriate 
referrals, or in the course of 
guardianship proceedings if provided to a 
professional person: 

(i) Employed by the facility; 

(ii) Who has medical responsibility for 
the patient's care; 

(iii) Who is a designated mental health 
professional; 

(iv) Who is providing services under 
chapter 71.24 RCW; 

(v) Who is employed by a state or local 
correctional facility where the person is 
confined or supervised; or 

(vi) Who is providing evaluation, 
treatment, or follow-up services under 
chapter 10.77 RCW; 

(b) When the communications regard the 
special needs of a patient and the 
necessary circumstances giving rise to 
such needs and the disclosure is made by 
a facility providing services to the 
operator of a facility in which the 
patient resides or will reside; 

(c)(i) When the person receiving 
services, or his or her guardian, 
designates persons to whom information or 
records may be released, or if the person 
is a minor, when his or her parents make 
such a designation; 
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(ii) A public or private agency shall 
release to a person's next of kin, 
attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator, if any: 

(A) The information that the person is 
presently a patient in the facility or 
that the person is seriously physically 
ill; 

(B) A statement evaluating the mental 
and physical condition of the patient, and 
a statement of the probable duration of 
the patient's confinement, if such 
information is requested by the next of 
kin, attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator; and 

(iii) Other information requested by 
the next of kin or attorney as may be 
necessary to decide whether or not 
proceedings should be instituted to 
appoint a guardian or conservator; 

(d)(i) To the courts as necessary to 
the administration of chapter 71.05 RCW or 
to a court ordering an evaluation or 
treatment under chapter 10.77 RCW solely 
for the purpose of preventing the entry of 
any evaluation or treatment order that is 
inconsistent with any order entered under 
chapter 71.05 RCW. 

(ii) To a court or its designee in which 
a motion under chapter 10.77 RCW has been 
made for involuntary medication of a 
defendant for the purpose of competency 
restoration. 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purpose of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(e)(i) When a mental health 
professional is requested by a 
representative of a law enforcement or 
corrections agency, including a police 
officer, sheriff, community corrections 
officer, a municipal attorney, or 
prosecuting attorney to undertake an 
investigation or provide treatment under 
RCW 71.05.150, 10.31.110, or 71.05.153, 
the mental health professional shall, if 
requested to do so, advise the 
representative in writing of the results 
of the investigation including a statement 
of reasons for the decision to detain or 
release the person investigated. The 
written report must be submitted within 
seventy-two hours of the completion of the 
investigation or the request from the law 
enforcement or corrections 
representative, whichever occurs later. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(f) To the attorney of the detained 
person; 

(g) To the prosecuting attorney as 
necessary to carry out the 
responsibilities of the office under RCW 
71.05.330(2), 71.05.340(1)(b), and 
71.05.335. The prosecutor must be provided 
access to records regarding the committed 
person's treatment and prognosis, 
medication, behavior problems, and other 
records relevant to the issue of whether 
treatment less restrictive than inpatient 
treatment is in the best interest of the 
committed person or others. Information 
must be disclosed only after giving notice 
to the committed person and the person's 
counsel; 

(h)(i) To appropriate law enforcement 
agencies and to a person, when the 
identity of the person is known to the 
public or private agency, whose health and 
safety has been threatened, or who is 
known to have been repeatedly harassed, by 
the patient. The person may designate a 
representative to receive the disclosure. 
The disclosure must be made by the 
professional person in charge of the 
public or private agency or his or her 
designee and must include the dates of 
commitment, admission, discharge, or 
release, authorized or unauthorized 
absence from the agency's facility, and 
only any other information that is 
pertinent to the threat or harassment. The 
agency or its employees are not civilly 
liable for the decision to disclose or 
not, so long as the decision was reached 
in good faith and without gross 
negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(i)(i) To appropriate corrections and 
law enforcement agencies all necessary and 
relevant information in the event of a 
crisis or emergent situation that poses a 
significant and imminent risk to the 
public. The mental health service agency 
or its employees are not civilly liable 
for the decision to disclose or not so 
long as the decision was reached in good 
faith and without gross negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
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health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(j) To the persons designated in RCW 
71.05.425 for the purposes described in 
those sections; 

(k) Upon the death of a person. The 
person's next of kin, personal 
representative, guardian, or conservator, 
if any, must be notified. Next of kin who 
are of legal age and competent must be 
notified under this section in the 
following order: Spouse, parents, 
children, brothers and sisters, and other 
relatives according to the degree of 
relation. Access to all records and 
information compiled, obtained, or 
maintained in the course of providing 
services to a deceased patient are 
governed by RCW 70.02.140; 

(l) To mark headstones or otherwise 
memorialize patients interred at state 
hospital cemeteries. The department of 
social and health services shall make 
available the name, date of birth, and 
date of death of patients buried in state 
hospital cemeteries fifty years after the 
death of a patient; 

(m) To law enforcement officers and to 
prosecuting attorneys as are necessary to 
enforce RCW 9.41.040(2)(a)(((ii))) (iii). 
The extent of information that may be 
released is limited as follows: 

(i) Only the fact, place, and date of 
involuntary commitment, an official copy 
of any order or orders of commitment, and 
an official copy of any written or oral 
notice of ineligibility to possess a 
firearm that was provided to the person 
pursuant to RCW 9.41.047(1), must be 
disclosed upon request; 

(ii) The law enforcement and 
prosecuting attorneys may only release the 
information obtained to the person's 
attorney as required by court rule and to 
a jury or judge, if a jury is waived, that 
presides over any trial at which the 
person is charged with violating RCW 
9.41.040(2)(a)(((ii))) (iii); 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(n) When a patient would otherwise be 
subject to the provisions of this section 
and disclosure is necessary for the 
protection of the patient or others due to 
his or her unauthorized disappearance from 
the facility, and his or her whereabouts 

is unknown, notice of the disappearance, 
along with relevant information, may be 
made to relatives, the department of 
corrections when the person is under the 
supervision of the department, and 
governmental law enforcement agencies 
designated by the physician or psychiatric 
advanced registered nurse practitioner in 
charge of the patient or the professional 
person in charge of the facility, or his 
or her professional designee; 

(o) Pursuant to lawful order of a court; 

(p) To qualified staff members of the 
department, to the director of behavioral 
health organizations, to resource 
management services responsible for 
serving a patient, or to service providers 
designated by resource management services 
as necessary to determine the progress and 
adequacy of treatment and to determine 
whether the person should be transferred 
to a less restrictive or more appropriate 
treatment modality or facility; 

(q) Within the mental health service 
agency where the patient is receiving 
treatment, confidential information may be 
disclosed to persons employed, serving in 
bona fide training programs, or 
participating in supervised volunteer 
programs, at the facility when it is 
necessary to perform their duties; 

(r) Within the department as necessary 
to coordinate treatment for mental 
illness, developmental disabilities, 
alcoholism, or drug abuse of persons who 
are under the supervision of the 
department; 

(s) To a licensed physician or 
psychiatric advanced registered nurse 
practitioner who has determined that the 
life or health of the person is in danger 
and that treatment without the information 
and records related to mental health 
services could be injurious to the 
patient's health. Disclosure must be 
limited to the portions of the records 
necessary to meet the medical emergency; 

(t) Consistent with the requirements of 
the federal health information portability 
and accountability act, to a licensed 
mental health professional or a health 
care professional licensed under chapter 
18.71, 18.71A, 18.57, 18.57A, 18.79, or 
18.36A RCW who is providing care to a 
person, or to whom a person has been 
referred for evaluation or treatment, to 
assure coordinated care and treatment of 
that person. Psychotherapy notes may not 
be released without authorization of the 
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person who is the subject of the request 
for release of information; 

(u) To administrative and office 
support staff designated to obtain medical 
records for those licensed professionals 
listed in (t) of this subsection; 

(v) To a facility that is to receive a 
person who is involuntarily committed 
under chapter 71.05 RCW, or upon transfer 
of the person from one evaluation and 
treatment facility to another. The release 
of records under this subsection is 
limited to the information and records 
related to mental health services required 
by law, a record or summary of all somatic 
treatments, and a discharge summary. The 
discharge summary may include a statement 
of the patient's problem, the treatment 
goals, the type of treatment which has 
been provided, and recommendation for 
future treatment, but may not include the 
patient's complete treatment record; 

(w) To the person's counsel or guardian 
ad litem, without modification, at any 
time in order to prepare for involuntary 
commitment or recommitment proceedings, 
reexaminations, appeals, or other actions 
relating to detention, admission, 
commitment, or patient's rights under 
chapter 71.05 RCW; 

(x) To staff members of the protection 
and advocacy agency or to staff members of 
a private, nonprofit corporation for the 
purpose of protecting and advocating the 
rights of persons with mental disorders or 
developmental disabilities. Resource 
management services may limit the release 
of information to the name, birthdate, and 
county of residence of the patient, 
information regarding whether the patient 
was voluntarily admitted, or involuntarily 
committed, the date and place of 
admission, placement, or commitment, the 
name and address of a guardian of the 
patient, and the date and place of the 
guardian's appointment. Any staff member 
who wishes to obtain additional 
information must notify the patient's 
resource management services in writing of 
the request and of the resource management 
services' right to object. The staff 
member shall send the notice by mail to 
the guardian's address. If the guardian 
does not object in writing within fifteen 
days after the notice is mailed, the staff 
member may obtain the additional 
information. If the guardian objects in 
writing within fifteen days after the 
notice is mailed, the staff member may not 
obtain the additional information; 

(y) To all current treating providers 
of the patient with prescriptive authority 
who have written a prescription for the 
patient within the last twelve months. For 
purposes of coordinating health care, the 
department may release without written 
authorization of the patient, information 
acquired for billing and collection 
purposes as described in RCW 
70.02.050(1)(d). The department shall 
notify the patient that billing and 
collection information has been released 
to named providers, and provide the 
substance of the information released and 
the dates of such release. The department 
may not release counseling, inpatient 
psychiatric hospitalization, or drug and 
alcohol treatment information without a 
signed written release from the client; 

(z)(i) To the secretary of social and 
health services for either program 
evaluation or research, or both so long as 
the secretary adopts rules for the conduct 
of the evaluation or research, or both. 
Such rules must include, but need not be 
limited to, the requirement that all 
evaluators and researchers sign an oath of 
confidentiality substantially as follows: 

"As a condition of conducting 
evaluation or research concerning persons 
who have received services from (fill in 
the facility, agency, or person) I, 
. . . . . ., agree not to divulge, 
publish, or otherwise make known to 
unauthorized persons or the public any 
information obtained in the course of such 
evaluation or research regarding persons 
who have received services such that the 
person who received such services is 
identifiable. 

I recognize that unauthorized release 
of confidential information may subject me 
to civil liability under the provisions of 
state law. 

/s/ . . . . . ." 

(ii) Nothing in this chapter may be 
construed to prohibit the compilation and 
publication of statistical data for use by 
government or researchers under standards, 
including standards to assure maintenance 
of confidentiality, set forth by the 
secretary; 

(aa) To any person if the conditions in 
section 1 of this act are met. 

(3) Whenever federal law or federal 
regulations restrict the release of 
information contained in the information 
and records related to mental health 
services of any patient who receives 
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treatment for chemical dependency, the 
department may restrict the release of the 
information as necessary to comply with 
federal law and regulations. 

(4) Civil liability and immunity for 
the release of information about a 
particular person who is committed to the 
department of social and health services 
under RCW 71.05.280(3) and 
71.05.320(((3))) (4)(c) after dismissal of 
a sex offense as defined in RCW 9.94A.030, 
is governed by RCW 4.24.550. 

(5) The fact of admission to a provider 
of mental health services, as well as all 
records, files, evidence, findings, or 
orders made, prepared, collected, or 
maintained pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW 
are not admissible as evidence in any 
legal proceeding outside that chapter 
without the written authorization of the 
person who was the subject of the 
proceeding except as provided in RCW 
70.02.260, in a subsequent criminal 
prosecution of a person committed pursuant 
to RCW 71.05.280(3) or 71.05.320(((3))) 
(4)(c) on charges that were dismissed 
pursuant to chapter 10.77 RCW due to 
incompetency to stand trial, in a civil 
commitment proceeding pursuant to chapter 
71.09 RCW, or, in the case of a minor, a 
guardianship or dependency proceeding. The 
records and files maintained in any court 
proceeding pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW 
must be confidential and available 
subsequent to such proceedings only to the 
person who was the subject of the 
proceeding or his or her attorney. In 
addition, the court may order the 
subsequent release or use of such records 
or files only upon good cause shown if the 
court finds that appropriate safeguards 
for strict confidentiality are and will be 
maintained. 

(6)(a) Except as provided in RCW 
4.24.550, any person may bring an action 
against an individual who has willfully 
released confidential information or 
records concerning him or her in violation 
of the provisions of this section, for the 
greater of the following amounts: 

(i) One thousand dollars; or 

(ii) Three times the amount of actual 
damages sustained, if any. 

(b) It is not a prerequisite to recovery 
under this subsection that the plaintiff 
suffered or was threatened with special, 
as contrasted with general, damages. 

(c) Any person may bring an action to 
enjoin the release of confidential 

information or records concerning him or 
her or his or her ward, in violation of 
the provisions of this section, and may in 
the same action seek damages as provided 
in this subsection. 

(d) The court may award to the 
plaintiff, should he or she prevail in any 
action authorized by this subsection, 
reasonable attorney fees in addition to 
those otherwise provided by law. 

(e) If an action is brought under this 
subsection, no action may be brought under 
RCW 70.02.170. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 70.02.230 and 2016 sp.s. c 
29 s 417 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this section, 
RCW 70.02.050, 71.05.445, 74.09.295, 
70.02.210, 70.02.240, 70.02.250, and 
70.02.260, or pursuant to a valid 
authorization under RCW 70.02.030, the 
fact of admission to a provider for mental 
health services and all information and 
records compiled, obtained, or maintained 
in the course of providing mental health 
services to either voluntary or 
involuntary recipients of services at 
public or private agencies must be 
confidential. 

(2) Information and records related to 
mental health services, other than those 
obtained through treatment under chapter 
71.34 RCW, may be disclosed only: 

(a) In communications between qualified 
professional persons to meet the 
requirements of chapter 71.05 RCW, in the 
provision of services or appropriate 
referrals, or in the course of 
guardianship proceedings if provided to a 
professional person: 

(i) Employed by the facility; 

(ii) Who has medical responsibility for 
the patient's care; 

(iii) Who is a designated crisis 
responder; 

(iv) Who is providing services under 
chapter 71.24 RCW; 

(v) Who is employed by a state or local 
correctional facility where the person is 
confined or supervised; or 

(vi) Who is providing evaluation, 
treatment, or follow-up services under 
chapter 10.77 RCW; 

(b) When the communications regard the 
special needs of a patient and the 
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necessary circumstances giving rise to 
such needs and the disclosure is made by 
a facility providing services to the 
operator of a facility in which the 
patient resides or will reside; 

(c)(i) When the person receiving 
services, or his or her guardian, 
designates persons to whom information or 
records may be released, or if the person 
is a minor, when his or her parents make 
such a designation; 

(ii) A public or private agency shall 
release to a person's next of kin, 
attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator, if any: 

(A) The information that the person is 
presently a patient in the facility or 
that the person is seriously physically 
ill; 

(B) A statement evaluating the mental 
and physical condition of the patient, and 
a statement of the probable duration of 
the patient's confinement, if such 
information is requested by the next of 
kin, attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator; and 

(iii) Other information requested by 
the next of kin or attorney as may be 
necessary to decide whether or not 
proceedings should be instituted to 
appoint a guardian or conservator; 

(d)(i) To the courts as necessary to 
the administration of chapter 71.05 RCW or 
to a court ordering an evaluation or 
treatment under chapter 10.77 RCW solely 
for the purpose of preventing the entry of 
any evaluation or treatment order that is 
inconsistent with any order entered under 
chapter 71.05 RCW. 

(ii) To a court or its designee in which 
a motion under chapter 10.77 RCW has been 
made for involuntary medication of a 
defendant for the purpose of competency 
restoration. 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purpose of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(e)(i) When a mental health 
professional or designated crisis 
responder is requested by a representative 
of a law enforcement or corrections 
agency, including a police officer, 
sheriff, community corrections officer, a 
municipal attorney, or prosecuting 
attorney to undertake an investigation or 
provide treatment under RCW 71.05.150, 
10.31.110, or 71.05.153, the mental health 

professional or designated crisis 
responder shall, if requested to do so, 
advise the representative in writing of 
the results of the investigation including 
a statement of reasons for the decision to 
detain or release the person investigated. 
The written report must be submitted 
within seventy-two hours of the completion 
of the investigation or the request from 
the law enforcement or corrections 
representative, whichever occurs later. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(f) To the attorney of the detained 
person; 

(g) To the prosecuting attorney as 
necessary to carry out the 
responsibilities of the office under RCW 
71.05.330(2), 71.05.340(1)(b), and 
71.05.335. The prosecutor must be provided 
access to records regarding the committed 
person's treatment and prognosis, 
medication, behavior problems, and other 
records relevant to the issue of whether 
treatment less restrictive than inpatient 
treatment is in the best interest of the 
committed person or others. Information 
must be disclosed only after giving notice 
to the committed person and the person's 
counsel; 

(h)(i) To appropriate law enforcement 
agencies and to a person, when the 
identity of the person is known to the 
public or private agency, whose health and 
safety has been threatened, or who is 
known to have been repeatedly harassed, by 
the patient. The person may designate a 
representative to receive the disclosure. 
The disclosure must be made by the 
professional person in charge of the 
public or private agency or his or her 
designee and must include the dates of 
commitment, admission, discharge, or 
release, authorized or unauthorized 
absence from the agency's facility, and 
only any other information that is 
pertinent to the threat or harassment. The 
agency or its employees are not civilly 
liable for the decision to disclose or 
not, so long as the decision was reached 
in good faith and without gross 
negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(i)(i) To appropriate corrections and 
law enforcement agencies all necessary and 
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relevant information in the event of a 
crisis or emergent situation that poses a 
significant and imminent risk to the 
public. The mental health service agency 
or its employees are not civilly liable 
for the decision to disclose or not so 
long as the decision was reached in good 
faith and without gross negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(j) To the persons designated in RCW 
71.05.425 for the purposes described in 
those sections; 

(k) Upon the death of a person. The 
person's next of kin, personal 
representative, guardian, or conservator, 
if any, must be notified. Next of kin who 
are of legal age and competent must be 
notified under this section in the 
following order: Spouse, parents, 
children, brothers and sisters, and other 
relatives according to the degree of 
relation. Access to all records and 
information compiled, obtained, or 
maintained in the course of providing 
services to a deceased patient are 
governed by RCW 70.02.140; 

(l) To mark headstones or otherwise 
memorialize patients interred at state 
hospital cemeteries. The department of 
social and health services shall make 
available the name, date of birth, and 
date of death of patients buried in state 
hospital cemeteries fifty years after the 
death of a patient; 

(m) To law enforcement officers and to 
prosecuting attorneys as are necessary to 
enforce RCW 9.41.040(2)(a)(iii). The 
extent of information that may be released 
is limited as follows: 

(i) Only the fact, place, and date of 
involuntary commitment, an official copy 
of any order or orders of commitment, and 
an official copy of any written or oral 
notice of ineligibility to possess a 
firearm that was provided to the person 
pursuant to RCW 9.41.047(1), must be 
disclosed upon request; 

(ii) The law enforcement and 
prosecuting attorneys may only release the 
information obtained to the person's 
attorney as required by court rule and to 
a jury or judge, if a jury is waived, that 
presides over any trial at which the 
person is charged with violating RCW 
9.41.040(2)(a)(iii); 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(n) When a patient would otherwise be 
subject to the provisions of this section 
and disclosure is necessary for the 
protection of the patient or others due to 
his or her unauthorized disappearance from 
the facility, and his or her whereabouts 
is unknown, notice of the disappearance, 
along with relevant information, may be 
made to relatives, the department of 
corrections when the person is under the 
supervision of the department, and 
governmental law enforcement agencies 
designated by the physician or psychiatric 
advanced registered nurse practitioner in 
charge of the patient or the professional 
person in charge of the facility, or his 
or her professional designee; 

(o) Pursuant to lawful order of a court; 

(p) To qualified staff members of the 
department, to the director of behavioral 
health organizations, to resource 
management services responsible for 
serving a patient, or to service providers 
designated by resource management services 
as necessary to determine the progress and 
adequacy of treatment and to determine 
whether the person should be transferred 
to a less restrictive or more appropriate 
treatment modality or facility; 

(q) Within the mental health service 
agency where the patient is receiving 
treatment, confidential information may be 
disclosed to persons employed, serving in 
bona fide training programs, or 
participating in supervised volunteer 
programs, at the facility when it is 
necessary to perform their duties; 

(r) Within the department as necessary 
to coordinate treatment for mental 
illness, developmental disabilities, 
alcoholism, or drug abuse of persons who 
are under the supervision of the 
department; 

(s) To a licensed physician or 
psychiatric advanced registered nurse 
practitioner who has determined that the 
life or health of the person is in danger 
and that treatment without the information 
and records related to mental health 
services could be injurious to the 
patient's health. Disclosure must be 
limited to the portions of the records 
necessary to meet the medical emergency; 

(t) Consistent with the requirements of 
the federal health information portability 
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and accountability act, to a licensed 
mental health professional or a health 
care professional licensed under chapter 
18.71, 18.71A, 18.57, 18.57A, 18.79, or 
18.36A RCW who is providing care to a 
person, or to whom a person has been 
referred for evaluation or treatment, to 
assure coordinated care and treatment of 
that person. Psychotherapy notes may not 
be released without authorization of the 
person who is the subject of the request 
for release of information; 

(u) To administrative and office 
support staff designated to obtain medical 
records for those licensed professionals 
listed in (t) of this subsection; 

(v) To a facility that is to receive a 
person who is involuntarily committed 
under chapter 71.05 RCW, or upon transfer 
of the person from one evaluation and 
treatment facility to another. The release 
of records under this subsection is 
limited to the information and records 
related to mental health services required 
by law, a record or summary of all somatic 
treatments, and a discharge summary. The 
discharge summary may include a statement 
of the patient's problem, the treatment 
goals, the type of treatment which has 
been provided, and recommendation for 
future treatment, but may not include the 
patient's complete treatment record; 

(w) To the person's counsel or guardian 
ad litem, without modification, at any 
time in order to prepare for involuntary 
commitment or recommitment proceedings, 
reexaminations, appeals, or other actions 
relating to detention, admission, 
commitment, or patient's rights under 
chapter 71.05 RCW; 

(x) To staff members of the protection 
and advocacy agency or to staff members of 
a private, nonprofit corporation for the 
purpose of protecting and advocating the 
rights of persons with mental disorders or 
developmental disabilities. Resource 
management services may limit the release 
of information to the name, birthdate, and 
county of residence of the patient, 
information regarding whether the patient 
was voluntarily admitted, or involuntarily 
committed, the date and place of 
admission, placement, or commitment, the 
name and address of a guardian of the 
patient, and the date and place of the 
guardian's appointment. Any staff member 
who wishes to obtain additional 
information must notify the patient's 
resource management services in writing of 
the request and of the resource management 
services' right to object. The staff 

member shall send the notice by mail to 
the guardian's address. If the guardian 
does not object in writing within fifteen 
days after the notice is mailed, the staff 
member may obtain the additional 
information. If the guardian objects in 
writing within fifteen days after the 
notice is mailed, the staff member may not 
obtain the additional information; 

(y) To all current treating providers 
of the patient with prescriptive authority 
who have written a prescription for the 
patient within the last twelve months. For 
purposes of coordinating health care, the 
department may release without written 
authorization of the patient, information 
acquired for billing and collection 
purposes as described in RCW 
70.02.050(1)(d). The department shall 
notify the patient that billing and 
collection information has been released 
to named providers, and provide the 
substance of the information released and 
the dates of such release. The department 
may not release counseling, inpatient 
psychiatric hospitalization, or drug and 
alcohol treatment information without a 
signed written release from the client; 

(z)(i) To the secretary of social and 
health services for either program 
evaluation or research, or both so long as 
the secretary adopts rules for the conduct 
of the evaluation or research, or both. 
Such rules must include, but need not be 
limited to, the requirement that all 
evaluators and researchers sign an oath of 
confidentiality substantially as follows: 

"As a condition of conducting 
evaluation or research concerning persons 
who have received services from (fill in 
the facility, agency, or person) I, 
. . . . . ., agree not to divulge, 
publish, or otherwise make known to 
unauthorized persons or the public any 
information obtained in the course of such 
evaluation or research regarding persons 
who have received services such that the 
person who received such services is 
identifiable. 

I recognize that unauthorized release 
of confidential information may subject me 
to civil liability under the provisions of 
state law. 

/s/ . . . . . ." 

(ii) Nothing in this chapter may be 
construed to prohibit the compilation and 
publication of statistical data for use by 
government or researchers under standards, 
including standards to assure maintenance 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2445 

 

of confidentiality, set forth by the 
secretary; 

(aa) To any person if the conditions in 
section 1 of this act are met. 

(3) Whenever federal law or federal 
regulations restrict the release of 
information contained in the information 
and records related to mental health 
services of any patient who receives 
treatment for chemical dependency, the 
department may restrict the release of the 
information as necessary to comply with 
federal law and regulations. 

(4) Civil liability and immunity for 
the release of information about a 
particular person who is committed to the 
department of social and health services 
under RCW 71.05.280(3) and 71.05.320(4)(c) 
after dismissal of a sex offense as 
defined in RCW 9.94A.030, is governed by 
RCW 4.24.550. 

(5) The fact of admission to a provider 
of mental health services, as well as all 
records, files, evidence, findings, or 
orders made, prepared, collected, or 
maintained pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW 
are not admissible as evidence in any 
legal proceeding outside that chapter 
without the written authorization of the 
person who was the subject of the 
proceeding except as provided in RCW 
70.02.260, in a subsequent criminal 
prosecution of a person committed pursuant 
to RCW 71.05.280(3) or 71.05.320(4)(c) on 
charges that were dismissed pursuant to 
chapter 10.77 RCW due to incompetency to 
stand trial, in a civil commitment 
proceeding pursuant to chapter 71.09 RCW, 
or, in the case of a minor, a guardianship 
or dependency proceeding. The records and 
files maintained in any court proceeding 
pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW must be 
confidential and available subsequent to 
such proceedings only to the person who 
was the subject of the proceeding or his 
or her attorney. In addition, the court 
may order the subsequent release or use of 
such records or files only upon good cause 
shown if the court finds that appropriate 
safeguards for strict confidentiality are 
and will be maintained. 

(6)(a) Except as provided in RCW 
4.24.550, any person may bring an action 
against an individual who has willfully 
released confidential information or 
records concerning him or her in violation 
of the provisions of this section, for the 
greater of the following amounts: 

(i) One thousand dollars; or 

(ii) Three times the amount of actual 
damages sustained, if any. 

(b) It is not a prerequisite to recovery 
under this subsection that the plaintiff 
suffered or was threatened with special, 
as contrasted with general, damages. 

(c) Any person may bring an action to 
enjoin the release of confidential 
information or records concerning him or 
her or his or her ward, in violation of 
the provisions of this section, and may in 
the same action seek damages as provided 
in this subsection. 

(d) The court may award to the 
plaintiff, should he or she prevail in any 
action authorized by this subsection, 
reasonable attorney fees in addition to 
those otherwise provided by law. 

(e) If an action is brought under this 
subsection, no action may be brought under 
RCW 70.02.170. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  Section 6 of this 
act takes effect April 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  Section 5 of this 
act expires April 1, 2018." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"patient;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 70.02.050, 
70.02.200, 70.02.220, and 70.02.230; 
reenacting and amending RCW 70.02.230; 
adding a new section to chapter 70.02 RCW; 
providing an effective date; and providing 
an expiration date." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House refused to concur 
in the Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1477 and asked the Senate to recede therefrom. 

 
THIRD READING 

 
There being no objection, the House resumed 

consideration of the Senate amendment to HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1718. 

 
SPEAKER’S RULING 

 
Mr. Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding): 

Representative Bergquist has requested a ruling on the 
scope and object of Senate amendments (199) and (202) to 
HOUSE BILL No. 1718. 

 
The title of House Bill 1718 is an act relating to creating 

a special permit for certain wine auctions. 
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Senate amendments (199) and (202) relate to banquet 
permits. 

 
The speaker therefore finds and rules that the 

amendments are beyond the scope of the bill as defined by 
its title. 

 
The point of order is well taken. 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House concurred  in the 
amendment by the Committee on Commerce Labor and 
Sports to HOUSE BILL NO. 1718 and refused to concur in 
Senate amendments (199) and (202)  and asked the Senate 
to recede therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1279 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 28A.320.125 and 2013 c 14 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The legislature considers it to be 
a matter of public safety for public 
schools and staff to have current safe 
school plans and procedures in place, 
fully consistent with federal law. The 
legislature further finds and intends, by 
requiring safe school plans to be in 
place, that school districts will become 
eligible for federal assistance. The 
legislature further finds that schools are 
in a position to serve the community in 
the event of an emergency resulting from 
natural disasters or man-made disasters. 

(2) Schools and school districts shall 
consider the guidance provided by the 
superintendent of public instruction, 
including the comprehensive school safety 
checklist and the model comprehensive safe 
school plans that include prevention, 
intervention, all hazard/crisis response, 
and postcrisis recovery, when developing 
their own individual comprehensive safe 
school plans. Each school district shall 
adopt, no later than September 1, 2008, 
and implement a safe school plan 
consistent with the school mapping 
information system pursuant to RCW 
36.28A.060. The plan shall: 

(a) Include required school safety 
policies and procedures; 

(b) Address emergency mitigation, 
preparedness, response, and recovery; 

(c) Include provisions for assisting 
and communicating with students and staff, 
including those with special needs or 
disabilities; 

(d) Use the training guidance provided 
by the Washington emergency management 
division of the state military department 
in collaboration with the Washington state 
office of the superintendent of public 
instruction school safety center and the 
school safety center advisory committee; 

(e) Require the building principal to 
be certified on the incident command 
system; 

(f) Take into account the manner in 
which the school facilities may be used as 
a community asset in the event of a 
community-wide emergency; and 

(g) Set guidelines for requesting city 
or county law enforcement agencies, local 
fire departments, emergency service 
providers, and county emergency management 
agencies to meet with school districts and 
participate in safety-related drills. 

(3) To the extent funds are available, 
school districts shall annually: 

(a) Review and update safe school plans 
in collaboration with local emergency 
response agencies; 

(b) Conduct an inventory of all 
hazardous materials; 

(c) Update information on the school 
mapping information system to reflect 
current staffing and updated plans, 
including: 

(i) Identifying all staff members who 
are trained on the national incident 
management system, trained on the incident 
command system, or are certified on the 
incident command system; and 

(ii) Identifying school transportation 
procedures for evacuation, to include bus 
staging areas, evacuation routes, 
communication systems, parent-student 
reunification sites, and secondary 
transportation agreements consistent with 
the school mapping information system; and 

(d) Provide information to all staff on 
the use of emergency supplies and 
notification and alert procedures. 

(4) To the extent funds are available, 
school districts shall annually record and 
report on the information and activities 
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required in subsection (3) of this section 
to the Washington association of sheriffs 
and police chiefs. 

(5) School districts are encouraged to 
work with local emergency management 
agencies and other emergency responders to 
conduct one tabletop exercise, one 
functional exercise, and two full-scale 
exercises within a four-year period. 

(6) ((Schools shall conduct no less 
than one safety-related drill each month 
that school is in session. Schools shall 
complete no less than one drill using the 
school mapping information system, three 
drills for lockdowns, one drill for 
shelter-in-place, three drills for fire 
evacuation in accordance with the state 
fire code, and one other safety-related 
drill to be determined by the school. 
Schools should consider drills for 
earthquakes, tsunamis, or other high-risk 
local events. Schools shall document the 
date and time of such drills.)) (a) Due to 
geographic location, schools have unique 
safety challenges. It is the 
responsibility of school principals and 
administrators to assess the threats and 
hazards most likely to impact their 
school, and to practice three basic 
functional drills, shelter-in-place, 
lockdown, and evacuation, as these drills 
relate to those threats and hazards. Some 
threats or hazards may require the use of 
more than one basic functional drill. 

(b) Schools shall conduct at least one 
safety-related drill per month, including 
summer months when school is in session 
with students. These drills must teach 
students three basic functional drill 
responses: 

(i) "Shelter-in-place," used to limit 
the exposure of students and staff to 
hazardous materials, such as chemical, 
biological, or radiological contaminants, 
released into the environment by isolating 
the inside environment from the outside; 

(ii) "Lockdown," used to isolate 
students and staff from threats of 
violence, such as suspicious trespassers 
or armed intruders, that may occur in a 
school or in the vicinity of a school; and 

(iii) "Evacuation," used to move 
students and staff away from threats, such 
as fires, oil train spills, or tsunamis. 

(c) The drills described in (b) of this 
subsection must incorporate the following 
requirements: 

(i) Use of the school mapping 
information system in at least one of the 
safety-related drills; and 

(ii) A pedestrian evacuation drill for 
schools in mapped tsunami hazard zones. 

(d) The drills described in (b) of this 
subsection may incorporate an earthquake 
drill using the state-approved earthquake 
safety technique "drop, cover, and hold." 

(e) Schools shall document the date, 
time, and type (shelter-in-place, 
lockdown, or evacuate) of each drill 
required under this subsection (6), and 
maintain the documentation in the school 
office. 

(f) This subsection (6) is intended to 
satisfy all federal requirements for 
comprehensive school emergency drills and 
evacuations. 

(7) Educational service districts are 
encouraged to apply for federal emergency 
response and crisis management grants with 
the assistance of the superintendent of 
public instruction and the Washington 
emergency management division of the state 
military department. 

(8) The superintendent of public 
instruction may adopt rules to implement 
provisions of this section. These rules 
may include, but are not limited to, 
provisions for evacuations, lockdowns, or 
other components of a comprehensive safe 
school plan." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"drills;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and amending RCW 
28A.320.125." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter Goodman , Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1279 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Stonier and Harris spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1279, as amended by the Senate. 
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ROLL CALL 
 

 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1279, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
97; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 1. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, 
Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, 
Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, 
Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representative Caldier. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1279, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SECOND 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1358 with the following 
amendment: 

    
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 74.09 RCW to read as 
follows: 

The authority shall adopt standards for 
the reimbursement of health care services 
provided to eligible clients by fire 
departments pursuant to a community 
assistance referral and education services 
program under RCW 35.21.930. The standards 
must allow payment for covered health care 
services provided to individuals whose 
medical needs do not require ambulance 
transport to an emergency department. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 35.21.930 and 2015 c 93 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Any fire department may develop a 
community assistance referral and 
education services program to provide 
community outreach and assistance to 
residents of its jurisdiction in order to 
improve population health and advance 

injury and illness prevention within its 
community. The program should identify 
members of the community who use the 911 
system or emergency department for low 
acuity assistance calls (calls that are 
nonemergency or nonurgent) and connect 
them to their primary care providers, 
other health care professionals, low-cost 
medication programs, and other social 
services. The program may partner with 
hospitals to reduce readmissions. The 
program may also provide nonemergency 
contact information in order to provide an 
alternative resource to the 911 system. 
The program may hire or contract with 
health care professionals as needed to 
provide these services, including 
emergency medical technicians certified 
under chapter 18.73 RCW and advanced 
emergency medical technicians and 
paramedics certified under chapter 18.71 
RCW. The services provided by emergency 
medical technicians, advanced emergency 
medical technicians, and paramedics must 
be under the responsible supervision and 
direction of an approved medical program 
director. Nothing in this section 
authorizes an emergency medical 
technician, advanced emergency medical 
technician, or paramedic to perform 
medical procedures they are not trained 
and certified to perform. 

(2) ((A participating fire department 
may seek grant opportunities and private 
gifts)) In order to support its community 
assistance referral and education services 
program, a participating fire department 
may seek grant opportunities and private 
gifts, and, by resolution or ordinance, 
establish and collect reasonable charges 
for these services. 

(3) In developing a community 
assistance referral and education services 
program, a fire department may consult 
with the health workforce council to 
identify health care professionals capable 
of working in a nontraditional setting and 
providing assistance, referral, and 
education services. 

(4) Community assistance referral and 
education services programs implemented 
under this section must, at least 
annually, measure any reduction of 
repeated use of the 911 emergency system 
and any reduction in avoidable emergency 
room trips attributable to implementation 
of the program. Results of findings under 
this subsection must be reportable to the 
legislature or other local governments 
upon request. Findings should include 
estimated amounts of medicaid dollars that 
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would have been spent on emergency room 
visits had the program not been in 
existence. 

(5) For purposes of this section, "fire 
department" includes city and town fire 
departments, fire protection districts 
organized under Title 52 RCW, regional 
fire protection service authorities 
organized under chapter 52.26 RCW, 
providers of emergency medical services 
((that)) eligible to levy a tax under RCW 
84.52.069, and federally recognized Indian 
tribes. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.70 RCW to read as 
follows: 

The department of health must review 
the professional certification and 
training of health professionals 
participating in a community assistance 
referral and education program, review the 
certification and training requirements in 
other states with similar programs, and 
coordinate with the health care authority 
to link the certification requirements 
with the covered health care services 
recommended for payment in section 1 of 
this act. The department shall submit 
recommendations to the appropriate 
committees of the legislature for any 
changes and suggestions for implementation 
within six months of the development of 
the payment standards. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  (1) The joint 
legislative audit and review committee 
shall conduct a cost-effectiveness review, 
in consultation with the health care 
authority, of the standards for 
reimbursement established in section 1 of 
this act. The review must evaluate the 
amount paid on behalf of eligible clients 
under chapter 74.09 RCW by the health care 
authority to fire departments for health 
care services that did not require an 
ambulance transport and the amount that 
would have been paid had the services been 
provided in a different care setting. 

(2) The cost-effectiveness review must 
consider the savings realized by medical 
assistance programs under chapter 74.09 
RCW as a result of fire departments 
providing health care services and make 
any recommendations for improving the 
cost-effectiveness of the standards for 
reimbursement and reducing the potential 
for excessive billing or billing for 
unnecessary services. If the review finds 
that the standards of reimbursement have 
not resulted in savings to the state's 
medical assistance programs, the joint 

legislative audit and review committee 
shall recommend the repeal of section 1 of 
this act. 

(3) The joint legislative audit and 
review committee shall submit the cost-
effectiveness review, including its 
findings and recommendations, to the 
fiscal committees and health policy 
committees of the legislature by December 
1, 2021. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"programs;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 35.21.930; 
adding a new section to chapter 74.09 RCW; 
adding a new section to chapter 43.70 RCW; 
and creating new sections." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SECOND 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1358 and advanced the 
bill as amended by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Griffey and Cody spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1358, as 
amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1358, as 
amended by the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the 
following vote:  Yeas, 95; Nays, 2; Absent, 0; Excused, 1. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, 
Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, 
Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, 
Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
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Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, 
Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, 
Wylie and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Taylor and Young. 
 Excused: Representative Caldier. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1358, as amended by the Senate, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 10, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1594 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 42.56.010 and 2010 c 204 
s 1005 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Agency" includes all state 
agencies and all local agencies. "State 
agency" includes every state office, 
department, division, bureau, board, 
commission, or other state agency. "Local 
agency" includes every county, city, town, 
municipal corporation, quasi-municipal 
corporation, or special purpose district, 
or any office, department, division, 
bureau, board, commission, or agency 
thereof, or other local public agency. 

(2) "Person in interest" means the 
person who is the subject of a record or 
any representative designated by that 
person, except that if that person is 
under a legal disability, "person in 
interest" means and includes the parent or 
duly appointed legal representative. 

(3) "Public record" includes any 
writing containing information relating to 
the conduct of government or the 
performance of any governmental or 
proprietary function prepared, owned, 
used, or retained by any state or local 
agency regardless of physical form or 
characteristics. For the office of the 
secretary of the senate and the office of 
the chief clerk of the house of 
representatives, public records means 
legislative records as defined in RCW 
40.14.100 and also means the following: 
All budget and financial records; 

personnel leave, travel, and payroll 
records; records of legislative sessions; 
reports submitted to the legislature; and 
any other record designated a public 
record by any official action of the 
senate or the house of representatives. 
This definition does not include records 
that are not otherwise required to be 
retained by the agency and are held by 
volunteers who: 

(a) Do not serve in an administrative 
capacity; 

(b) Have not been appointed by the 
agency to an agency board, commission, or 
internship; and 

(c) Do not have a supervisory role or 
delegated agency authority. 

(4) "Writing" means handwriting, 
typewriting, printing, photostating, 
photographing, and every other means of 
recording any form of communication or 
representation including, but not limited 
to, letters, words, pictures, sounds, or 
symbols, or combination thereof, and all 
papers, maps, magnetic or paper tapes, 
photographic films and prints, motion 
picture, film and video recordings, 
magnetic or punched cards, discs, drums, 
diskettes, sound recordings, and other 
documents including existing data 
compilations from which information may be 
obtained or translated. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 42.56.152 and 2014 c 66 s 
4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Public records officers designated 
under RCW 42.56.580 and records officers 
designated under RCW 40.14.040 must 
complete a training course regarding the 
provisions of this chapter, and also 
chapter 40.14 RCW for records retention. 

(2) Public records officers must: 

(a) Complete training no later than 
ninety days after assuming 
responsibilities as a public records 
officer or records manager; and 

(b) Complete refresher training at 
intervals of no more than four years as 
long as they maintain the designation. 

(3) Training must be consistent with 
the attorney general's model rules for 
compliance with the public records act. 

(4) Training may be completed remotely 
with technology including but not limited 
to internet-based training. 

(5) Training must address particular 
issues related to the retention, 
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production, and disclosure of electronic 
documents, including updating and 
improving technology information 
services. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 42.56.520 and 2010 c 69 s 
2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Responses to requests for public 
records shall be made promptly by 
agencies, the office of the secretary of 
the senate, and the office of the chief 
clerk of the house of representatives. 
Within five business days of receiving a 
public record request, an agency, the 
office of the secretary of the senate, or 
the office of the chief clerk of the house 
of representatives must respond ((by 
either)) in one of the ways provided in 
this subsection (1): 

(a) Providing the record; 

(((2))) (b) Providing an internet 
address and link on the agency's web site 
to the specific records requested, except 
that if the requester notifies the agency 
that he or she cannot access the records 
through the internet, then the agency must 
provide copies of the record or allow the 
requester to view copies using an agency 
computer; 

(((3))) (c) Acknowledging that the 
agency, the office of the secretary of the 
senate, or the office of the chief clerk 
of the house of representatives has 
received the request and providing a 
reasonable estimate of the time the 
agency, the office of the secretary of the 
senate, or the office of the chief clerk 
of the house of representatives will 
require to respond to the request; 

(d) Acknowledging that the agency, the 
office of the secretary of the senate, or 
the office of the chief clerk of the house 
of representatives has received the 
request and asking the requestor to 
provide clarification for a request that 
is unclear, and providing, to the greatest 
extent possible, a reasonable estimate of 
the time the agency, the office of the 
secretary of the senate, or the office of 
the chief clerk of the house of 
representatives will require to respond to 
the request if it is not clarified; or 

(((4))) (e) Denying the public record 
request. 

(2) Additional time required to respond 
to a request may be based upon the need to 
clarify the intent of the request, to 
locate and assemble the information 
requested, to notify third persons or 

agencies affected by the request, or to 
determine whether any of the information 
requested is exempt and that a denial 
should be made as to all or part of the 
request. 

(3)(a) In acknowledging receipt of a 
public record request that is unclear, an 
agency, the office of the secretary of the 
senate, or the office of the chief clerk 
of the house of representatives may ask 
the requestor to clarify what information 
the requestor is seeking. 

(b) If the requestor fails to respond 
to an agency request to clarify the 
request, and the entire request is 
unclear, the agency, the office of the 
secretary of the senate, or the office of 
the chief clerk of the house of 
representatives need not respond to it. 
Otherwise, the agency must respond, 
pursuant to this section, to those 
portions of the request that are clear. 

(4) Denials of requests must be 
accompanied by a written statement of the 
specific reasons therefor. Agencies, the 
office of the secretary of the senate, and 
the office of the chief clerk of the house 
of representatives shall establish 
mechanisms for the most prompt possible 
review of decisions denying inspection, 
and such review shall be deemed completed 
at the end of the second business day 
following the denial of inspection and 
shall constitute final agency action or 
final action by the office of the 
secretary of the senate or the office of 
the chief clerk of the house of 
representatives for the purposes of 
judicial review. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 42.56.570 and 2007 c 197 s 
8 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The attorney general's office shall 
publish, and update when appropriate, a 
pamphlet, written in plain language, 
explaining this chapter. 

(2) The attorney general, by February 
1, 2006, shall adopt by rule ((an)) 
advisory model rules for state and local 
agencies, as defined in RCW 42.56.010, 
addressing the following subjects: 

(a) Providing fullest assistance to 
requestors; 

(b) Fulfilling large requests in the 
most efficient manner; 

(c) Fulfilling requests for electronic 
records; and 
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(d) Any other issues pertaining to 
public disclosure as determined by the 
attorney general. 

(3) The attorney general, in his or her 
discretion, may from time to time revise 
the model rule. 

(4) Local agencies should consult the 
advisory model rules when establishing 
local ordinances for compliance with the 
requirements and responsibilities of this 
chapter. 

(5) Until June 30, 2020, the attorney 
general must establish a consultation 
program to provide information for 
developing best practices for local 
agencies requesting assistance in 
compliance with this chapter including, 
but not limited to: Responding to records 
requests, seeking additional public and 
private resources for developing and 
updating technology information services, 
and mitigating liability and costs of 
compliance. The attorney general may 
develop the program in conjunction with 
the advisory model rule and may 
collaborate with the chief information 
officer, the state archivist, and other 
relevant agencies and organizations in 
developing and managing the program. The 
program in this subsection ceases to exist 
June 30, 2020. 

(6) Until June 30, 2020, the state 
archivist must offer and provide 
consultation and training services for 
local agencies on improving record 
retention practices. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 40.14.024 and 2008 c 328 s 
6005 are each amended to read as follows: 

The local government archives account 
is created in the state treasury. All 
receipts collected by the county auditors 
under RCW 40.14.027 and 36.22.175 for 
local government services, such as 
providing records ((scheduling)) schedule 
compliance, security microfilm inspection 
and storage, archival preservation, 
cataloging, and indexing for local 
government records and digital data and 
access to those records and data through 
the regional branch archives of the 
division of archives and records 
management, must be deposited into the 
account, and expenditures from the account 
may be used only for these purposes. 
((During the 2007-2009 biennium, the 
legislature may transfer from the local 
government archives account to the 
Washington state heritage center account 
such amounts as reflect the excess fund 
balance in the account.)) Any amounts 

deposited in the account in accordance 
with RCW 36.22.175(4) may only be expended 
for the purposes authorized under that 
provision as follows: No more than fifty 
percent of funding may be used for the 
attorney general's consultation program 
and the state archivist's training 
services, and the remainder is to be used 
for the competitive grant program. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  A new section is 
added to chapter 40.14 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) The division of archives and 
records management in the office of the 
secretary of state must establish and 
administer a competitive grant program for 
local agencies to improve technology 
information systems for public record 
retention, management, and disclosure, and 
any related training. The division of 
archives and records management may use up 
to six percent of amounts appropriated for 
the program for administration of the 
grant program. The program in this 
subsection ceases to exist June 30, 2020. 

(2) Any local agency may apply to the 
grant program. The division of archives 
and records management in the office of 
the secretary of state must award grants 
annually. The division of archives and 
records management must consult with the 
chief information officer to develop the 
criteria for grant recipient selection 
with a preference given to small local 
governmental agencies based on the 
applicant agency's need and ability to 
improve its information technology systems 
for public record retention, management, 
and disclosure. The division of archives 
and records management may award grants 
for specific hardware, software, 
equipment, technology services management 
and training needs, indexing for local 
records and digital data, and other 
resources for improving information 
technology systems. To the extent 
possible, information technology systems, 
processes, training, and other resources 
for improving information technology 
systems for records retention and 
distribution may be replicated and shared 
with other governmental entities. Grants 
are provided for one-time investments and 
are not an ongoing source of revenue for 
operation or management costs. A grantee 
may not supplant local funding with grant 
funding provided by the office of the 
secretary of state. The program in this 
subsection ceases to exist June 30, 2020. 

(3) The joint legislative audit and 
review committee must conduct a review of 
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the attorney general's consultation 
program and the state archivist's training 
services created under section 4, chapter 
. . ., Laws of 2017 (section 4 of this 
act), and the local government competitive 
grant program created under this section. 
The review must include: 

(a)(i) Information on the number of 
local governments served, the types of 
consultation and training provided, and 
the implementation of any practices 
adopted from the attorney general's 
consultation program and the state 
archivist's training services; and 

(ii) The effectiveness of the 
consultation program and the training 
services in providing assistance for local 
governments; and 

(b)(i) Information on the number of 
local governments that applied for and 
participated in the competitive grant 
program under this section, the amount of 
funding awarded through the grant program, 
and how such funding was used; and 

(ii) The effectiveness of the grant 
program in improving local government 
technology information systems for public 
records retention, management, 
disclosure, and training. 

(4) Each agency shall maintain a log of 
public records requests submitted to and 
processed by the agency, which shall 
include but not be limited to the 
following information for each request: 
The identity of the requestor if provided 
by the requestor, the date the request was 
received, the text of the original 
request, a description of the records 
produced in response to the request, a 
description of the records redacted or 
withheld and the reasons therefor, and the 
date of the final disposition of the 
request. The log must be retained by the 
agency in accordance with the relevant 
record retention schedule established 
under this chapter, and shall be a public 
record subject to disclosure under chapter 
42.56 RCW. 

(5) To improve best practices for 
dissemination of public records, each 
agency with actual staff and legal costs 
associated with fulfilling public records 
requests of at least one hundred thousand 
dollars during the prior fiscal year must, 
and each agency with such estimated costs 
of less than one hundred thousand dollars 
during the prior fiscal year may, report 
to the joint legislative audit and review 
committee by July 1st of each subsequent 

year the following metrics, measured over 
the preceding year: 

(a) An identification of leading 
practices and processes for records 
management and retention, including 
technological upgrades, and what 
percentage of those leading practices and 
processes were implemented by the agency; 

(b) The average length of time taken to 
acknowledge receipt of a public records 
request; 

(c) The proportion of requests where 
the agency provided the requested records 
within five days of receipt of the request 
compared to the proportion of requests 
where the agency provided an estimate of 
an anticipated response time beyond five 
days of receipt of the request; 

(d) A comparison of the agency's 
average initial estimate provided for full 
disclosure of responsive records with the 
actual time when all responsive records 
were fully disclosed, including whether 
the agency sent subsequent estimates of an 
anticipated response time; 

(e) The number of requests where the 
agency formally sought additional 
clarification from the requestor; 

(f) The number of requests denied and 
the most common reasons for denying 
requests; 

(g) The number of requests abandoned by 
requestors; 

(h) To the extent the information is 
known by the agency, requests by type of 
requestor, including individuals, law 
firms, organizations, insurers, 
governments, incarcerated persons, the 
media, anonymous requestors, current or 
former employees, and others; 

(i) Which portion of requests were 
fulfilled electronically compared to 
requests fulfilled by physical records; 

(j) The number of requests where the 
agency was required to scan physical 
records electronically to fulfill 
disclosure; 

(k) The estimated agency staff time 
spent on each individual request; 

(l) The estimated costs incurred by the 
agency in fulfilling records requests, 
including costs for staff compensation and 
legal review, and a measure of the average 
cost per request; 
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(m) The number of claims filed alleging 
a violation of chapter 42.56 RCW or other 
public records statutes in the past year 
involving the agency, categorized by type 
and exemption at issue, if applicable; 

(n) The costs incurred by the agency 
litigating claims alleging a violation of 
chapter 42.56 RCW or other public records 
statutes in the past year, including any 
penalties imposed on the agency; 

(o) The costs incurred by the agency 
with managing and retaining records, 
including staff compensation and purchases 
of equipment, hardware, software, and 
services to manage and retain public 
records or otherwise assist in the 
fulfillment of public records requests; 

(p) Expenses recovered by the agency 
from requestors for fulfilling public 
records requests, including any customized 
service charges; and 

(q) Measures of requestor satisfaction 
with agency responses, communication, and 
processes relating to the fulfillment of 
public records requests. 

(6) The joint legislative audit and 
review committee must consult with state 
and local agencies to develop a reporting 
method and clearly define standardized 
metrics in accordance with this section. 

(7) By December 1, 2019, the joint 
legislative audit and review committee 
must report to the legislature on its 
findings from the review, including 
recommendations on whether the competitive 
grant program, the attorney general's 
consultation program, and the state 
archivist's training services should 
continue or be allowed to expire. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 36.22.175 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 50 s 931 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

(1)(a) In addition to any other charge 
authorized by law, the county auditor 
shall charge a surcharge of one dollar per 
instrument for each document recorded. 
Revenue generated through this surcharge 
shall be transmitted monthly to the state 
treasurer for deposit in the local 
government archives account under RCW 
40.14.024. These funds shall be used 
solely for providing records 
((scheduling)) schedule compliance, 
security microfilm inspection and storage, 
archival preservation, cataloging, and 
indexing for local government records and 
digital data and access to those records 
and data through the regional branch 

archives of the division of archives and 
records management. 

(b) The division of archives and 
records management within the office of 
the secretary of state shall provide 
records management training for local 
governments and shall establish a 
competitive grant program to solicit and 
prioritize project proposals from local 
governments for potential funding to be 
paid for by funds from the auditor 
surcharge and tax warrant surcharge 
revenues. Application for specific 
projects may be made by local government 
agencies only. The state archivist in 
consultation with the advisory committee 
established under RCW 40.14.027 shall 
adopt rules governing project eligibility, 
evaluation, awarding of grants, and other 
criteria including requirements for 
records management training for grant 
recipients. 

(2) The advisory committee established 
under RCW 40.14.027 shall review grant 
proposals and establish a prioritized list 
of projects to be considered for funding 
by January 1st of each even-numbered year, 
beginning in 2002. The evaluation of 
proposals and development of the 
prioritized list must be developed through 
open public meetings. Funding for projects 
shall be granted according to the ranking 
of each application on the prioritized 
list and projects will be funded only to 
the extent that funds are available. A 
grant award may have an effective date 
other than the date the project is placed 
on the prioritized list. 

(3)(a) In addition to any other 
surcharge authorized by law, the county 
auditor shall charge a surcharge of one 
dollar per instrument for every document 
recorded after January 1, 2002. Revenue 
generated through this surcharge shall be 
transmitted to the state treasurer monthly 
for deposit in the local government 
archives account under RCW 40.14.024 to be 
used exclusively for: (i) The construction 
and improvement of a specialized regional 
facility located in eastern Washington 
designed to serve the archives, records 
management, and digital data management 
needs of local government; and (ii) 
payment of the certificate of 
participation issued for the Washington 
state heritage center to the extent there 
is an excess fund balance in the account 
and fees generated under RCW 36.18.010 and 
43.07.128 are insufficient to meet debt 
service payments on the certificate of 
participation. 
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(b) To the extent the facilities are 
used for the storage and retrieval of 
state agency records and digital data, 
that portion of the construction of such 
facilities used for state government 
records and data shall be supported by 
other charges and fees paid by state 
agencies and shall not be supported by the 
surcharge authorized in this subsection, 
except that to the extent there is an 
excess fund balance in the account and 
fees generated under RCW 36.18.010 and 
43.07.128 are insufficient to meet debt 
service payments for the Washington state 
heritage center, the local government 
archives account under RCW 40.14.024 may 
be used for the Washington state heritage 
center. 

(c) At such time that all debt service 
from construction of the specialized 
regional archive facility located in 
eastern Washington has been paid, fifty 
percent of the surcharge authorized by 
this subsection shall be reverted to the 
centennial document preservation and 
modernization account as prescribed in RCW 
36.22.170 and fifty percent of the 
surcharge authorized by this section shall 
be reverted to the state treasurer for 
deposit in the public records efficiency, 
preservation, and access account to serve 
the archives, records management, and 
digital data management needs of local 
government, except that the state 
treasurer shall not revert funds to the 
centennial document preservation and 
modernization account and to the public 
records efficiency, preservation, and 
access account if fees generated under RCW 
36.18.010 and 43.07.128 are insufficient 
to meet debt service payments on the 
Washington state heritage center. 

(4) In addition to any other surcharge 
authorized by law, the county auditor 
shall charge a surcharge of one dollar per 
instrument for every document recorded. 
Revenue generated through this surcharge 
shall be transmitted to the state 
treasurer monthly for deposit in the local 
government archives account under RCW 
40.14.024 to be used exclusively for the 
competitive grant program in section 6 of 
this act, and for the attorney general's 
consultation program and state archivist's 
training services authorized in RCW 
42.56.570. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  (1) Subject to 
the availability of amounts appropriated 
for this specific purpose, the division of 
archives and records management in the 
office of the secretary of state must 

conduct a study to assess the feasibility 
of implementing a statewide open records 
portal through which a user can request 
and receive a response through a single 
internet web site relating to public 
records information. 

(2) The division of archives and 
records management must hire a consultant 
to conduct the study. 

(3) At a minimum, the report must 
include: 

(a) The feasibility of Washington 
creating a central site from which a user 
can submit a records request and receive 
a timely response to such request; 

(b) An examination of the experience in 
other states, including but not limited to 
the state of Utah, that have implemented 
an electronic open records portal; 

(c) Whether the open records portals in 
other states serve as central repositories 
and archives for the purpose of all public 
records on behalf of local and state 
agencies; 

(d) Whether other states' open records 
portals track and provide a timeline where 
each request is being responded to in the 
process; 

(e) The cost of creating the open 
records portal in other states and the 
amount of funds local and state agencies 
or any other entities contributed to the 
start-up and ongoing costs to operate the 
open records portal; 

(f) The length of time it took for other 
states to develop an open records portal 
from its initial start-up to its current 
full operation; 

(g) The length of time it would take 
for Washington to develop and implement an 
open records portal from start-up to full 
operation that is similar to the portals 
located in other states; 

(h) The length of time it would take 
for Washington to develop and implement an 
open records portal from start-up to full 
operation that would include: (i) The 
portal collecting, archiving, and holding 
all public records from local and state 
governmental agencies in Washington; (ii) 
the portal being capable of allowing users 
to submit a public records request through 
a central site; and (iii) the records 
portal operating as a central site for 
answering and providing requested public 
records to a user; 
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(i) The estimated cost to develop and 
implement an open records portal that is: 
(i) Similar to the open records portals 
located in other states referenced and 
reviewed in (g) of this subsection; and 
(ii) a full open records portal pursuant 
to (h) of this subsection. In both 
instances, the costs must include costs 
associated with local and state 
governmental agencies in Washington 
participating in the portal and any needed 
supporting infrastructure, staffing, and 
training requirements; 

(j) How much is charged and how fees 
are collected from a user requesting a 
public record through other states' open 
records portals; 

(k) The feasibility of whether an open 
records portal created in Washington would 
be able to track all public records 
requests, when such requests for public 
records are made through the open records 
portal, and provide a timeline where each 
request is being responded to in the 
process; 

(l) The feasibility of whether an open 
records portal created in Washington would 
be able to directly respond to answering 
a user's public records request and, if 
not, the feasibility of the portal 
tracking when a local or state agency 
responds to such a request and providing 
a timeline where each request is being 
responded to in the process; 

(m) The feasibility of creating an open 
records portal in Washington that notifies 
a requestor that the request has been 
received and either immediately provides 
the requestor with a copy of the requested 
record, notifies the requestor that the 
record is not available, or notifies the 
requestor that because of the 
extraordinary request the record will be 
available on a date certain; 

(n) The feasibility of creating an open 
records portal through which a requestor 
can make a request and receive a response 
through a single internet web site 
relating to public records information, 
and the feasibility of agencies managing 
internet web sites to make public access 
easier and reduce the number of requests 
related to the same topic through best 
practices by offering to post different 
categories of requested records on the web 
site in a manner that is responsive to 
records requests; and 

(o) The allocation of liability between 
the agency operating an open records 
portal and any agency that provides 

records through the portal or accepts 
requests for public records through the 
portal in the event of litigation 
regarding denial of access to records or 
unreasonable estimate of time to produce 
records in response to a request. 

(4) A report must be completed with 
findings and recommendations on the 
experience of the electronic open records 
portal created in other states and the 
feasibility of creating a central 
statewide open records portal in 
Washington, as well as recommendations and 
best management practices for agencies to 
post records that are responsive to 
records requests on an agency internet web 
site and take into consideration various 
categories of records and agency 
capacities in order to provide broader 
public access to records of public 
interest and to reduce the number of 
requests relating to the same topic. The 
report must be submitted to the governor, 
the appropriate committees of the 
legislature, and members of the 
stakeholder group in section 9 of this 
act, by September 1, 2018. 

(5) This section expires December 31, 
2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  (1) The division 
of archives and records management in the 
office of the secretary of state must 
convene a stakeholder group by September 
1, 2017, to develop the initial scope and 
direction of the study in section 8 of 
this act. 

(2) The stakeholder group must include 
seven members as provided in this 
subsection. 

(a) The majority leader and the 
minority leader of the senate shall 
appoint one member from each of the two 
largest caucuses of the senate. 

(b) The majority leader and the 
minority leader of the house of 
representatives shall appoint one member 
from each of the two largest caucuses of 
the house of representatives. 

(c) The president of the senate and the 
speaker of the house of representatives, 
in consultation with the division of 
archives and records management, jointly 
shall appoint the remaining three members. 
The remaining three members must be 
representatives of the community who have 
experience in the retention and disclosure 
of public records. 
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(3) This section expires September 30, 
2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  Section 7 of 
this act expires June 30, 2020." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"administration;" strike the remainder of 
the title and insert "amending RCW 
42.56.010, 42.56.152, 42.56.520, 
42.56.570, 40.14.024, and 36.22.175; 
adding a new section to chapter 40.14 RCW; 
creating new sections; and providing 
expiration dates." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1594 and advanced the bill as amended 
by the Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives McBride and Nealey spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1594, as amended by 
the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1594, as amended by 
the Senate, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 80; Nays, 18; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Haler, Hansen, Harris, Hayes, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, 
Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, 
Koster, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, Macri, Manweller, 
McBride, McCabe, McDonald, Morris, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, 
Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, 
Tarleton, Tharinger, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Buys, Griffey, Hargrove, 
Harmsworth, Holy, Kraft, Kretz, MacEwen, Maycumber, 
McCaslin, Pike, Shea, Stambaugh, Taylor, Van Werven, 
Vick, Volz and Young. 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1594, 
as amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 7, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1595 with the following amendment: 
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 42.56.070 and 2005 c 274 
s 284 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Each agency, in accordance with 
published rules, shall make available for 
public inspection and copying all public 
records, unless the record falls within 
the specific exemptions of subsection 
(((6))) (8) of this section, this chapter, 
or other statute which exempts or 
prohibits disclosure of specific 
information or records. To the extent 
required to prevent an unreasonable 
invasion of personal privacy interests 
protected by this chapter, an agency shall 
delete identifying details in a manner 
consistent with this chapter when it makes 
available or publishes any public record; 
however, in each case, the justification 
for the deletion shall be explained fully 
in writing. 

(2) For informational purposes, each 
agency shall publish and maintain a 
current list containing every law, other 
than those listed in this chapter, that 
the agency believes exempts or prohibits 
disclosure of specific information or 
records of the agency. An agency's failure 
to list an exemption shall not affect the 
efficacy of any exemption. 

(3) Each local agency shall maintain 
and make available for public inspection 
and copying a current index providing 
identifying information as to the 
following records issued, adopted, or 
promulgated after January 1, 1973: 

(a) Final opinions, including 
concurring and dissenting opinions, as 
well as orders, made in the adjudication 
of cases; 

(b) Those statements of policy and 
interpretations of policy, statute, and 
the Constitution which have been adopted 
by the agency; 
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(c) Administrative staff manuals and 
instructions to staff that affect a member 
of the public; 

(d) Planning policies and goals, and 
interim and final planning decisions; 

(e) Factual staff reports and studies, 
factual consultant's reports and studies, 
scientific reports and studies, and any 
other factual information derived from 
tests, studies, reports, or surveys, 
whether conducted by public employees or 
others; and 

(f) Correspondence, and materials 
referred to therein, by and with the 
agency relating to any regulatory, 
supervisory, or enforcement 
responsibilities of the agency, whereby 
the agency determines, or opines upon, or 
is asked to determine or opine upon, the 
rights of the state, the public, a 
subdivision of state government, or of any 
private party. 

(4) A local agency need not maintain 
such an index, if to do so would be unduly 
burdensome, but it shall in that event: 

(a) Issue and publish a formal order 
specifying the reasons why and the extent 
to which compliance would unduly burden or 
interfere with agency operations; and 

(b) Make available for public 
inspection and copying all indexes 
maintained for agency use. 

(5) Each state agency shall, by rule, 
establish and implement a system of 
indexing for the identification and 
location of the following records: 

(a) All records issued before July 1, 
1990, for which the agency has maintained 
an index; 

(b) Final orders entered after June 30, 
1990, that are issued in adjudicative 
proceedings as defined in RCW 34.05.010 
and that contain an analysis or decision 
of substantial importance to the agency in 
carrying out its duties; 

(c) Declaratory orders entered after 
June 30, 1990, that are issued pursuant to 
RCW 34.05.240 and that contain an analysis 
or decision of substantial importance to 
the agency in carrying out its duties; 

(d) Interpretive statements as defined 
in RCW 34.05.010 that were entered after 
June 30, 1990; and 

(e) Policy statements as defined in RCW 
34.05.010 that were entered after June 30, 
1990. 

Rules establishing systems of indexing 
shall include, but not be limited to, 
requirements for the form and content of 
the index, its location and availability 
to the public, and the schedule for 
revising or updating the index. State 
agencies that have maintained indexes for 
records issued before July 1, 1990, shall 
continue to make such indexes available 
for public inspection and copying. 
Information in such indexes may be 
incorporated into indexes prepared 
pursuant to this subsection. State 
agencies may satisfy the requirements of 
this subsection by making available to the 
public indexes prepared by other parties 
but actually used by the agency in its 
operations. State agencies shall make 
indexes available for public inspection 
and copying. State agencies may charge a 
fee to cover the actual costs of providing 
individual mailed copies of indexes. 

(6) A public record may be relied on, 
used, or cited as precedent by an agency 
against a party other than an agency and 
it may be invoked by the agency for any 
other purpose only if: 

(a) It has been indexed in an index 
available to the public; or 

(b) Parties affected have timely notice 
(actual or constructive) of the terms 
thereof. 

(7) Each agency ((shall)) may 
establish, maintain, and make available 
for public inspection and copying a 
statement of the actual ((per page cost or 
other costs, if any,)) costs that it 
charges for providing photocopies or 
electronically produced copies, of public 
records and a statement of the factors and 
manner used to determine the actual ((per 
page cost or other costs, if any)) costs. 
Any statement of costs may be adopted by 
an agency only after providing notice and 
public hearing. 

(a)(i) In determining the actual ((per 
page)) cost for providing ((photocopies)) 
copies of public records, an agency may 
include all costs directly incident to 
copying such public records including: 

(A) The actual cost of the paper and 
the per page cost for use of agency copying 
equipment; and 

(B) The actual cost of the electronic 
production or file transfer of the record 
and the use of any cloud-based data 
storage and processing service. 
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(ii) In determining other actual costs 
for providing ((photocopies)) copies of 
public records, an agency may include all 
costs directly incident to: 

(A) Shipping such public records, 
including the cost of postage or delivery 
charges and the cost of any container or 
envelope used; and 

(B) Transmitting such records in an 
electronic format, including the cost of 
any transmission charge and use of any 
physical media device provided by the 
agency. 

(b) In determining the actual ((per 
page cost or other)) costs for providing 
copies of public records, an agency may 
not include staff salaries, benefits, or 
other general administrative or overhead 
charges, unless those costs are directly 
related to the actual cost of copying the 
public records. Staff time to copy and 
((mail)) send the requested public records 
may be included in an agency's costs. 

(8) ((An agency need not calculate the 
actual per page cost or other costs it 
charges for providing photocopies of 
public records if to do so would be unduly 
burdensome, but in that event: The agency 
may not charge in excess of fifteen cents 
per page for photocopies of public records 
or for the use of agency equipment to 
photocopy public records and the actual 
postage or delivery charge and the cost of 
any container or envelope used to mail the 
public records to the requestor. 

(9))) This chapter shall not be 
construed as giving authority to any 
agency, the office of the secretary of the 
senate, or the office of the chief clerk 
of the house of representatives to give, 
sell or provide access to lists of 
individuals requested for commercial 
purposes, and agencies, the office of the 
secretary of the senate, and the office of 
the chief clerk of the house of 
representatives shall not do so unless 
specifically authorized or directed by 
law: PROVIDED, HOWEVER, That lists of 
applicants for professional licenses and 
of professional licensees shall be made 
available to those professional 
associations or educational organizations 
recognized by their professional licensing 
or examination board, upon payment of a 
reasonable charge therefor: PROVIDED 
FURTHER, That such recognition may be 
refused only for a good cause pursuant to 
a hearing under the provisions of chapter 
34.05 RCW, the administrative procedure 
act. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 42.56.080 and 2016 c 163 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A public records request must be 
for identifiable records. A request for 
all or substantially all records prepared, 
owned, used, or retained by an agency is 
not a valid request for identifiable 
records under this chapter, provided that 
a request for all records regarding a 
particular topic or containing a 
particular keyword or name shall not be 
considered a request for all of an 
agency's records. 

(2) Public records shall be available 
for inspection and copying, and agencies 
shall, upon request for identifiable 
public records, make them promptly 
available to any person including, if 
applicable, on a partial or installment 
basis as records that are part of a larger 
set of requested records are assembled or 
made ready for inspection or disclosure. 
Agencies shall not deny a request for 
identifiable public records solely on the 
basis that the request is overbroad. 
Agencies shall not distinguish among 
persons requesting records, and such 
persons shall not be required to provide 
information as to the purpose for the 
request except to establish whether 
inspection and copying would violate RCW 
42.56.070(((9))) (8) or 42.56.240(14), or 
other statute which exempts or prohibits 
disclosure of specific information or 
records to certain persons. Agency 
facilities shall be made available to any 
person for the copying of public records 
except when and to the extent that this 
would unreasonably disrupt the operations 
of the agency. Agencies shall honor 
requests received in person during an 
agency's normal office hours, or by mail 
or email, for identifiable public records 
unless exempted by provisions of this 
chapter. No official format is required 
for making a records request; however, 
agencies may recommend that requestors 
submit requests using an agency provided 
form or web page. 

(3) An agency may deny a bot request 
that is one of multiple requests from the 
requestor to the agency within a twenty-
four hour period, if the agency 
establishes that responding to the 
multiple requests would cause excessive 
interference with other essential 
functions of the agency. For purposes of 
this subsection, "bot request" means a 
request for public records that an agency 
reasonably believes was automatically 
generated by a computer program or script. 
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Sec. 3.  RCW 42.56.120 and 2016 c 163 s 
4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) No fee shall be charged for the 
inspection of public records or locating 
public documents and making them available 
for copying, except as provided in RCW 
42.56.240(14) and subsection (3) of this 
section. A reasonable charge may be 
imposed for providing copies of public 
records and for the use by any person of 
agency equipment or equipment of the 
office of the secretary of the senate or 
the office of the chief clerk of the house 
of representatives to copy public records, 
which charges shall not exceed the amount 
necessary to reimburse the agency, the 
office of the secretary of the senate, or 
the office of the chief clerk of the house 
of representatives for its actual costs 
directly incident to such copying. When 
calculating any fees authorized under this 
section, an agency shall use the most 
reasonable cost-efficient method 
available to the agency as part of its 
normal operations. If any agency 
translates a record into an alternative 
electronic format at the request of a 
requestor, the copy created does not 
constitute a new public record for 
purposes of this chapter. Scanning paper 
records to make electronic copies of such 
records is a method of copying paper 
records and does not amount to the 
creation of a new public record. 

(2)(a) Agency charges for ((photocopies 
shall)) actual costs may only be imposed 
in accordance with the ((actual per page 
cost or other)) costs established and 
published by the agency pursuant to RCW 
42.56.070(7), and in accordance with the 
statement of factors and manner used to 
determine the actual costs. In no event 
may an agency charge a per page cost 
greater than the actual ((per page)) cost 
as established and published by the 
agency. 

(b) An agency need not calculate the 
actual costs it charges for providing 
public records if it has rules or 
regulations declaring the reasons doing so 
would be unduly burdensome. To the extent 
the agency has not determined the actual 
((per page cost for photocopies of)) costs 
of copying public records, the agency may 
not charge in excess of: 

(i) Fifteen cents per page for 
photocopies of public records, printed 
copies of electronic public records when 
requested by the person requesting 
records, or for the use of agency 
equipment to photocopy public records; 

(ii) Ten cents per page for public 
records scanned into an electronic format 
or for the use of agency equipment to scan 
the records; 

(iii) Five cents per each four 
electronic files or attachment uploaded to 
email, cloud-based data storage service, 
or other means of electronic delivery; and 

(iv) Ten cents per gigabyte for the 
transmission of public records in an 
electronic format or for the use of agency 
equipment to send the records 
electronically. The agency shall take 
reasonable steps to provide the records in 
the most efficient manner available to the 
agency in its normal operations; and 

(v) The actual cost of any digital 
storage media or device provided by the 
agency, the actual cost of any container 
or envelope used to mail the copies to the 
requestor, and the actual postage or 
delivery charge. 

(c) The charges in (b) of this 
subsection may be combined to the extent 
that more than one type of charge applies 
to copies produced in response to a 
particular request. 

(d) An agency may charge a flat fee of 
up to two dollars for any request as an 
alternative to fees authorized under (a) 
or (b) of this subsection when the agency 
reasonably estimates and documents that 
the costs allowed under this subsection 
are clearly equal to or more than two 
dollars. An additional flat fee shall not 
be charged for any installment after the 
first installment of a request produced in 
installments. An agency that has elected 
to charge the flat fee in this subsection 
for an initial installment may not charge 
the fees authorized under (a) or (b) of 
this subsection on subsequent 
installments. 

(e) An agency shall not impose copying 
charges under this section for access to 
or downloading of records that the agency 
routinely posts on its public internet web 
site prior to receipt of a request unless 
the requestor has specifically requested 
that the agency provide copies of such 
records through other means. 

(f) A requestor may ask an agency to 
provide, and if requested an agency shall 
provide, a summary of the applicable 
charges before any copies are made and the 
requestor may revise the request to reduce 
the number of copies to be made and reduce 
the applicable charges. 
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(3)(a)(i) In addition to the charge 
imposed for providing copies of public 
records and for the use by any person of 
agency equipment copying costs, an agency 
may include a customized service charge. 
A customized service charge may only be 
imposed if the agency estimates that the 
request would require the use of 
information technology expertise to 
prepare data compilations, or provide 
customized electronic access services when 
such compilations and customized access 
services are not used by the agency for 
other agency purposes. 

(ii) The customized service charge may 
reimburse the agency up to the actual cost 
of providing the services in this 
subsection. 

(b) An agency may not assess a 
customized service charge unless the 
agency has notified the requestor of the 
customized service charge to be applied to 
the request, including an explanation of 
why the customized service charge applies, 
a description of the specific expertise, 
and a reasonable estimate cost of the 
charge. The notice also must provide the 
requestor the opportunity to amend his or 
her request in order to avoid or reduce 
the cost of a customized service charge. 

(4) An agency may require a deposit in 
an amount not to exceed ten percent of the 
estimated cost of providing copies for a 
request, including a customized service 
charge. If an agency makes a request 
available on a partial or installment 
basis, the agency may charge for each part 
of the request as it is provided. If an 
installment of a records request is not 
claimed or reviewed, the agency is not 
obligated to fulfill the balance of the 
request. An agency may waive any charge 
assessed for a request pursuant to agency 
rules and regulations. An agency may enter 
into any contract, memorandum of 
understanding, or other agreement with a 
requestor that provides an alternative fee 
arrangement to the charges authorized in 
this section, or in response to a 
voluminous or frequently occurring 
request. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 42.56.130 and 2005 c 274 s 
286 are each amended to read as follows: 

The provisions of RCW 42.56.070(7) and 
(8) and 42.56.120 that establish or allow 
agencies to establish the costs charged 
for photocopies or electronically produced 
copies of public records do not supersede 
other statutory provisions, other than in 

this chapter, authorizing or governing 
fees for copying public records. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 42.56.550 and 2011 c 273 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Upon the motion of any person having 
been denied an opportunity to inspect or 
copy a public record by an agency, the 
superior court in the county in which a 
record is maintained may require the 
responsible agency to show cause why it 
has refused to allow inspection or copying 
of a specific public record or class of 
records. The burden of proof shall be on 
the agency to establish that refusal to 
permit public inspection and copying is in 
accordance with a statute that exempts or 
prohibits disclosure in whole or in part 
of specific information or records. 

(2) Upon the motion of any person who 
believes that an agency has not made a 
reasonable estimate of the time that the 
agency requires to respond to a public 
record request or a reasonable estimate of 
the charges to produce copies of public 
records, the superior court in the county 
in which a record is maintained may 
require the responsible agency to show 
that the estimate it provided is 
reasonable. The burden of proof shall be 
on the agency to show that the estimate it 
provided is reasonable. 

(3) Judicial review of all agency 
actions taken or challenged under RCW 
42.56.030 through 42.56.520 shall be de 
novo. Courts shall take into account the 
policy of this chapter that free and open 
examination of public records is in the 
public interest, even though such 
examination may cause inconvenience or 
embarrassment to public officials or 
others. Courts may examine any record in 
camera in any proceeding brought under 
this section. The court may conduct a 
hearing based solely on affidavits. 

(4) Any person who prevails against an 
agency in any action in the courts seeking 
the right to inspect or copy any public 
record or the right to receive a response 
to a public record request within a 
reasonable amount of time shall be awarded 
all costs, including reasonable attorney 
fees, incurred in connection with such 
legal action. In addition, it shall be 
within the discretion of the court to 
award such person an amount not to exceed 
one hundred dollars for each day that he 
or she was denied the right to inspect or 
copy said public record. 
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(5) For actions under this section 
against counties, the venue provisions of 
RCW 36.01.050 apply. 

(6) Actions under this section must be 
filed within one year of the agency's 
claim of exemption or the last production 
of a record on a partial or installment 
basis." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"requests;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and amending RCW 
42.56.070, 42.56.080, 42.56.120, 
42.56.130, and 42.56.550." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 
1595 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Nealey and McBride spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed House Bill No. 1595, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed House Bill No. 1595, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
80; Nays, 18; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, 
Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, 
Gregerson, Haler, Hansen, Harris, Hayes, Hudgins, Irwin, 
Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, 
Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, Macri, 
Manweller, McBride, McCabe, McDonald, Morris, Muri, 
Nealey, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, 
Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, 
Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, 
Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, J. Walsh, Wylie and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives DeBolt, Griffey, Hargrove, 
Harmsworth, Holy, Kretz, MacEwen, Maycumber, 
McCaslin, Orcutt, Pike, Pollet, Shea, Stambaugh, Taylor, 
Volz, Wilcox and Young. 
 

ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 1595, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Orwall presiding) called 
upon Representative Lovick to preside. 

 
MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 

 
April 5, 2017 

Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1079 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 9A.40 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) A defendant who is charged by 
citation, complaint, or information with 
an offense involving trafficking, as 
described in RCW 9A.40.100, and is not 
arrested, shall appear in court for 
arraignment or initial appearance in 
person as soon as practicable, but in no 
event later than fourteen days after the 
defendant is served with the citation, 
complaint, or information. At that 
appearance, the court shall determine the 
necessity of imposing or extending a no-
contact order, and consider the provisions 
of RCW 9.41.800 or other conditions of 
pretrial release according to the 
procedures established by court rule for 
preliminary appearance or an arraignment. 

(2) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued under this section, the clerk of 
the court shall forward a copy of the order 
on or before the next judicial day to the 
appropriate law enforcement agency 
specified in the order. Upon receipt of 
the copy of the order, the law enforcement 
agency shall enter the order for one year 
or until the expiration date specified on 
the order into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 
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NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.40 RCW to read as 
follows: 

Any general authority Washington peace 
officer as defined in RCW 10.93.020 in 
this state may enforce this chapter as it 
relates to orders restricting the 
defendants' ability to have contact with 
the victim or others. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.40 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Because of the likelihood of 
repeated harassment and intimidation 
directed at those who have been victims of 
trafficking as described in RCW 9A.40.100, 
before any defendant charged with or 
arrested, for a crime involving 
trafficking, is released from custody, or 
at any time the case remains unresolved, 
the court may prohibit that person from 
having any contact with the victim whether 
directly or through third parties. 

At the initial preliminary appearance, 
the court shall determine whether to 
extend any existing prohibition on the 
defendant's contact with the victim. If 
there is no outstanding restraining or 
protective order prohibiting that person 
from having contact with the victim, the 
court may issue, by telephone, a no-
contact order prohibiting the person 
charged or arrested from having contact 
with the victim or from knowingly coming 
within, or knowingly remaining within, a 
specified distance of a location. The 
court may also consider the provisions of 
RCW 9.41.800 or other conditions of 
pretrial release according to the 
procedures established by court rule for 
preliminary appearance or an arraignment. 

(2) At the time of arraignment the court 
shall determine whether a no-contact order 
shall be issued or extended. So long as 
the court finds probable cause, the court 
may issue or extend a no-contact order. 
The no-contact order shall terminate if 
the defendant is acquitted or the charges 
are dismissed. 

(3)(a) Willful violation of a court 
order issued under this section is 
punishable under RCW 26.50.110. 

(b) The written order shall contain the 
court's directives and shall bear the 
legend: Violation of this order is a 
criminal offense under chapter 26.50 RCW 
and the violator is subject to arrest; any 
assault, drive-by shooting, or reckless 

endangerment that is a violation of this 
order is a felony. 

(4) Upon a motion with notice to all 
parties and after a hearing, the court may 
terminate or modify the terms of an 
existing no-contact order, including terms 
entered pursuant to RCW 9.41.800 related 
to firearms or other dangerous weapons or 
to concealed pistol licenses. 

(5)(a) A defendant's motion to 
terminate or modify a no-contact order 
must include a declaration setting forth 
facts supporting the requested order for 
termination or modification. The court 
shall deny the motion unless it finds that 
adequate cause for hearing the motion is 
established by the declarations. If the 
court finds that the defendant established 
adequate cause, the court shall set a date 
for hearing the defendant's motion. 

(b) The court may terminate or modify 
the terms of a no-contact order, including 
terms entered pursuant to RCW 9.41.800 
related to firearms or other dangerous 
weapons or to concealed pistol licenses, 
if the defendant proves by a preponderance 
of the evidence that there has been a 
material change in circumstances such that 
the defendant is not likely to engage in 
or attempt to engage in physical or 
nonphysical contact with the victim if the 
order is terminated or modified. The 
victim bears no burden of proving that he 
or she has a current reasonable fear of 
harm by the defendant. 

(c) A defendant may file a motion to 
terminate or modify pursuant to this 
section no more than once in every twelve-
month period that the order is in effect, 
starting from the date of the order and 
continuing through any renewal. 

(6) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued, modified, or terminated under this 
section, the clerk of the court shall 
forward a copy of the order on or before 
the next judicial day to the appropriate 
law enforcement agency specified in the 
order. Upon receipt of the copy of the 
order the law enforcement agency shall 
enter the order for one year or until the 
expiration date specified on the order 
into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
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jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.40 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) If a defendant is found guilty of 
the crime of trafficking under RCW 
9A.40.100 and a condition of the sentence 
restricts the defendant's ability to have 
contact with the victim, the condition 
must be recorded and a written certified 
copy of that order must be provided to the 
victim by the clerk of the court. Willful 
violation of a court order issued under 
this section is punishable under RCW 
26.50.110. The written order must contain 
the court's directives and shall bear the 
legend: Violation of this order is a 
criminal offense under chapter 26.50 RCW 
and the violator is subject to arrest; any 
assault, drive-by shooting, or reckless 
endangerment that is a violation of this 
order is a felony. 

(2) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued under this section, the clerk of 
the court shall forward a copy of the order 
on or before the next judicial day to the 
appropriate law enforcement agency 
specified in the order. Upon receipt of 
the copy of the order, the law enforcement 
agency shall enter the order for one year 
or until the expiration date specified on 
the order into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.88 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) A defendant who is charged by 
citation, complaint, or information with 
an offense involving promoting 
prostitution in the first degree as 
described in RCW 9A.88.070 or promoting 
prostitution in the second degree as 
described in RCW 9A.88.080 and not 
arrested shall appear in court for 

arraignment or initial appearance in 
person as soon as practicable, but in no 
event later than fourteen days after the 
defendant is served with the citation, 
complaint, or information. At that 
appearance, the court shall determine the 
necessity of imposing or extending a no-
contact order, and consider the provisions 
of RCW 9.41.800 or other conditions of 
pretrial release according to the 
procedures established by court rule for 
preliminary appearance or an arraignment. 

(2) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued under this section, the clerk of 
the court shall forward a copy of the order 
on or before the next judicial day to the 
appropriate law enforcement agency 
specified in the order. Upon receipt of 
the copy of the order, the law enforcement 
agency shall enter the order for one year 
or until the expiration date specified on 
the order into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.88 RCW to read as 
follows: 

Any general authority Washington peace 
officer as defined in RCW 10.93.020 in 
this state may enforce this chapter as it 
relates to orders restricting the 
defendants' ability to have contact with 
the victim or others. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.88 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Because of the likelihood of 
repeated harassment and intimidation 
directed at those who have been victims of 
promoting prostitution in the first degree 
under RCW 9A.88.070 or promoting 
prostitution in the second degree under 
RCW 9A.88.080, before any defendant 
charged with or arrested, for a crime 
involving promoting prostitution is 
released from custody, or at any time the 
case remains unresolved, the court may 
prohibit that person from having any 
contact with the victim whether directly 
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or through third parties. If there is no 
outstanding restraining or protective 
order prohibiting that person from having 
contact with the victim, the court may 
issue, by telephone, a no-contact order 
prohibiting the person charged or arrested 
from having contact with the victim or 
from knowingly coming within, or knowingly 
remaining within, a specified distance of 
a location. The court may also consider 
the provisions of RCW 9.41.800 or other 
conditions of pretrial release according 
to the procedures established by court 
rule for preliminary appearance or an 
arraignment. 

(2) At the time of arraignment, the 
court shall determine whether a no-contact 
order shall be issued or extended. So long 
as the court finds probable cause, the 
court may issue or extend a no-contact 
order. The no-contact order shall 
terminate if the defendant is acquitted or 
the charges are dismissed. 

(3)(a) Willful violation of a court 
order issued under this section is 
punishable under RCW 26.50.110. 

(b) The written order shall contain the 
court's directives and shall bear the 
legend: Violation of this order is a 
criminal offense under chapter 26.50 RCW 
and the violator is subject to arrest; any 
assault, drive-by shooting, or reckless 
endangerment that is a violation of this 
order is a felony. 

(4) Upon a motion with notice to all 
parties and after a hearing, the court may 
terminate or modify the terms of an 
existing no-contact order, including terms 
entered pursuant to RCW 9.41.800 related 
to firearms or other dangerous weapons or 
to concealed pistol licenses. 

(5)(a) A defendant's motion to 
terminate or modify a no-contact order 
must include a declaration setting forth 
facts supporting the requested order for 
termination or modification. The court 
shall deny the motion unless it finds that 
adequate cause for hearing the motion is 
established by the declarations. If the 
court finds that the defendant established 
adequate cause, the court shall set a date 
for hearing the defendant's motion. 

(b) The court may terminate or modify 
the terms of a no-contact order, including 
terms entered pursuant to RCW 9.41.800 
related to firearms or other dangerous 
weapons or to concealed pistol licenses, 
if the defendant proves by a preponderance 
of the evidence that there has been a 
material change in circumstances such that 

the defendant is not likely to engage in 
or attempt to engage in physical or 
nonphysical contact with the victim if the 
order is terminated or modified. The 
victim bears no burden of proving that he 
or she has a current reasonable fear of 
harm by the defendant. 

(c) A defendant may file a motion to 
terminate or modify pursuant to this 
section no more than once in every twelve-
month period that the order is in effect, 
starting from the date of the order and 
continuing through any renewal. 

(6) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued, modified, or terminated under this 
section, the clerk of the court shall 
forward a copy of the order on or before 
the next judicial day to the appropriate 
law enforcement agency specified in the 
order. Upon receipt of the copy of the 
order the law enforcement agency shall 
enter the order for one year or until the 
expiration date specified on the order 
into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  A new section is 
added to chapter 9A.88 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) If a defendant is found guilty of 
the crime of promoting prostitution in the 
first degree under RCW 9A.88.070 or 
promoting prostitution in the second 
degree under RCW 9A.88.080, and a 
condition of the sentence restricts the 
defendant's ability to have contact with 
the victim or witnesses, the condition 
must be recorded and a written certified 
copy of that order must be provided to the 
victim or witnesses by the clerk of the 
court. Willful violation of a court order 
issued under this section is punishable 
under RCW 26.50.110. The written order 
must contain the court's directives and 
shall bear the legend: Violation of this 
order is a criminal offense under chapter 
26.50 RCW and the violator is subject to 
arrest; any assault, drive-by shooting, or 
reckless endangerment that is a violation 
of this order is a felony. 
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(2) Whenever a no-contact order is 
issued under this section, the clerk of 
the court shall forward a copy of the order 
on or before the next judicial day to the 
appropriate law enforcement agency 
specified in the order. Upon receipt of 
the copy of the order, the law enforcement 
agency shall enter the order for one year 
or until the expiration date specified on 
the order into any computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system available 
in this state used by law enforcement 
agencies to list outstanding warrants. 
Entry into the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system 
constitutes notice to all law enforcement 
agencies of the existence of the order. 
The order is fully enforceable in any 
jurisdiction in the state. Upon receipt of 
notice that an order has been terminated, 
the law enforcement agency shall remove 
the order from the computer-based criminal 
intelligence information system. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 26.50.110 and 2015 c 275 s 
15 and 2015 c 248 s 1 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) Whenever an order is granted 
under this chapter, chapter 7.92, 7.90, 
9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 9.94A, 10.99, 26.09, 
26.10, 26.26, or 74.34 RCW, any temporary 
order for protection granted under chapter 
7.40 RCW pursuant to chapter 74.34 RCW, or 
there is a valid foreign protection order 
as defined in RCW 26.52.020, and the 
respondent or person to be restrained 
knows of the order, a violation of any of 
the following provisions of the order is 
a gross misdemeanor, except as provided in 
subsections (4) and (5) of this section: 

(i) The restraint provisions 
prohibiting acts or threats of violence 
against, or stalking of, a protected 
party, or restraint provisions prohibiting 
contact with a protected party; 

(ii) A provision excluding the person 
from a residence, workplace, school, or 
day care; 

(iii) A provision prohibiting a person 
from knowingly coming within, or knowingly 
remaining within, a specified distance of 
a location; 

(iv) A provision prohibiting 
interfering with the protected party's 
efforts to remove a pet owned, possessed, 
leased, kept, or held by the petitioner, 
respondent, or a minor child residing with 
either the petitioner or the respondent; 
or 

(v) A provision of a foreign protection 
order specifically indicating that a 
violation will be a crime. 

(b) Upon conviction, and in addition to 
any other penalties provided by law, the 
court: 

(i) May require that the respondent 
submit to electronic monitoring. The court 
shall specify who shall provide the 
electronic monitoring services, and the 
terms under which the monitoring shall be 
performed. The order also may include a 
requirement that the respondent pay the 
costs of the monitoring. The court shall 
consider the ability of the convicted 
person to pay for electronic monitoring. 

(ii) Shall impose a fine of fifteen 
dollars, in addition to any penalty or 
fine imposed, for a violation of a 
domestic violence protection order issued 
under this chapter. Revenue from the 
fifteen dollar fine must be remitted 
monthly to the state treasury for deposit 
in the domestic violence prevention 
account. 

(2) A peace officer shall arrest 
without a warrant and take into custody a 
person whom the peace officer has probable 
cause to believe has violated an order 
issued under this chapter, chapter 7.92, 
7.90, 9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 9.94A, 10.99, 
26.09, 26.10, 26.26, or 74.34 RCW, any 
temporary order for protection granted 
under chapter 7.40 RCW pursuant to chapter 
74.34 RCW, or a valid foreign protection 
order as defined in RCW 26.52.020, that 
restrains the person or excludes the 
person from a residence, workplace, 
school, or day care, or prohibits the 
person from knowingly coming within, or 
knowingly remaining within, a specified 
distance of a location, if the person 
restrained knows of the order. Presence of 
the order in the law enforcement computer-
based criminal intelligence information 
system is not the only means of 
establishing knowledge of the order. 

(3) A violation of an order issued under 
this chapter, chapter 7.92, 7.90, 9A.40, 
9A.46, 9A.88, 9.94A, 10.99, 26.09, 26.10, 
26.26, or 74.34 RCW, or of a valid foreign 
protection order as defined in RCW 
26.52.020, shall also constitute contempt 
of court, and is subject to the penalties 
prescribed by law. 

(4) Any assault that is a violation of 
an order issued under this chapter, 
chapter 7.92, 7.90, 9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 
9.94A, 10.99, 26.09, 26.10, 26.26, or 
74.34 RCW, or of a valid foreign 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2467 

 

protection order as defined in RCW 
26.52.020, and that does not amount to 
assault in the first or second degree 
under RCW 9A.36.011 or 9A.36.021 is a 
class C felony, and any conduct in 
violation of such an order that is 
reckless and creates a substantial risk of 
death or serious physical injury to 
another person is a class C felony. 

(5) A violation of a court order issued 
under this chapter, chapter 7.92, 7.90, 
9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 9.94A, 10.99, 26.09, 
26.10, 26.26, or 74.34 RCW, or of a valid 
foreign protection order as defined in RCW 
26.52.020, is a class C felony if the 
offender has at least two previous 
convictions for violating the provisions 
of an order issued under this chapter, 
chapter 7.90, 9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 9.94A, 
10.99, 26.09, 26.10, 26.26, or 74.34 RCW, 
or a valid foreign protection order as 
defined in RCW 26.52.020. The previous 
convictions may involve the same victim or 
other victims specifically protected by 
the orders the offender violated. 

(6) Upon the filing of an affidavit by 
the petitioner or any peace officer 
alleging that the respondent has violated 
an order granted under this chapter, 
chapter 7.92, 7.90, 9A.40, 9A.46, 9A.88, 
9.94A, 10.99, 26.09, 26.10, 26.26, or 
74.34 RCW, or a valid foreign protection 
order as defined in RCW 26.52.020, the 
court may issue an order to the 
respondent, requiring the respondent to 
appear and show cause within fourteen days 
why the respondent should not be found in 
contempt of court and punished 
accordingly. The hearing may be held in 
the court of any county or municipality in 
which the petitioner or respondent 
temporarily or permanently resides at the 
time of the alleged violation." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"offenses;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "reenacting and amending 
RCW 26.50.110; adding new sections to 
chapter 9A.40 RCW; adding new sections to 
chapter 9A.88 RCW; and prescribing 
penalties." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1079 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 

FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 
AS SENATE AMENDED 

 
 Representatives Orwall and Klippert spoke in favor of 

the passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1079, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1079, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
98; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, 
Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, 
Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, 
McDonald, Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, 
Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, 
Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. 
Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1079, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SECOND SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1170 with the following amendment: 
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 28A.225.015 and 1999 c 
319 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) If a parent enrolls a child who is 
six or seven years of age in a public 
school, the child is required to attend 
and that parent has the responsibility to 
ensure the child attends for the full time 
that school is in session. An exception 
shall be made to this requirement for 
children whose parents formally remove 
them from enrollment if the child is less 
than eight years old and a petition has 
not been filed against the parent under 
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subsection (3) of this section. The 
requirement to attend school under this 
subsection does not apply to a child 
enrolled in a public school part-time for 
the purpose of receiving ancillary 
services. A child required to attend 
school under this subsection may be 
temporarily excused upon the request of 
his or her parent for purposes agreed upon 
by the school district and parent. 

(2) If a six or seven year old child is 
required to attend public school under 
subsection (1) of this section and that 
child has unexcused absences, the public 
school in which the child is enrolled 
shall: 

(a) Inform the child's custodial 
parent, parents, or guardian by a notice 
in writing or by telephone whenever the 
child has failed to attend school after 
one unexcused absence within any month 
during the current school year; 

(b) Request a conference or conferences 
with the custodial parent, parents, or 
guardian and child at a time reasonably 
convenient for all persons included for 
the purpose of analyzing the causes of the 
child's absences after ((two)) three 
unexcused absences within any month during 
the current school year. If a regularly 
scheduled parent-teacher conference day is 
to take place within thirty days of the 
((second)) third unexcused absence, then 
the school district may schedule this 
conference on that day; and 

(c) Take steps to eliminate or reduce 
the child's absences. These steps shall 
include, where appropriate, adjusting the 
child's school program or school or course 
assignment, providing more individualized 
or remedial instruction, offering 
assistance in enrolling the child in 
available alternative schools or programs, 
or assisting the parent or child to obtain 
supplementary services that may help 
eliminate or ameliorate the cause or 
causes for the absence from school. 

(3) If a child required to attend public 
school under subsection (1) of this 
section has seven unexcused absences in a 
month or ten unexcused absences in a 
school year, the school district shall 
file a petition for civil action as 
provided in RCW 28A.225.035 against the 
parent of the child. 

(4) This section does not require a six 
or seven year old child to enroll in a 
public or private school or to receive 
home-based instruction. This section only 
applies to six or seven year old children 

whose parents enroll them full time in 
public school and do not formally remove 
them from enrollment as provided in 
subsection (1) of this section. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 28A.225.020 and 2016 c 205 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) If a child required to attend school 
under RCW 28A.225.010 fails to attend 
school without valid justification, the 
public school in which the child is 
enrolled shall: 

(a) Inform the child's parent by a 
notice in writing or by telephone whenever 
the child has failed to attend school 
after one unexcused absence within any 
month during the current school year. 
School officials shall inform the parent 
of the potential consequences of 
additional unexcused absences. If the 
parent is not fluent in English, the 
school must make reasonable efforts to 
provide this information in a language in 
which the parent is fluent; 

(b) Schedule a conference or 
conferences with the parent and child at 
a time reasonably convenient for all 
persons included for the purpose of 
analyzing the causes of the child's 
absences after ((two)) three unexcused 
absences within any month during the 
current school year. If a regularly 
scheduled parent-teacher conference day is 
to take place within thirty days of the 
((second)) third unexcused absence, then 
the school district may schedule this 
conference on that day. If the child's 
parent does not attend the scheduled 
conference, the conference may be 
conducted with the student and school 
official. However the parent shall be 
notified of the steps to be taken to 
eliminate or reduce the child's absence; 
and 

(c) At some point after the second and 
before the fifth unexcused absence, take 
data-informed steps to eliminate or reduce 
the child's absences. 

(i) In middle school and high school, 
these steps ((shall)) must include 
application of the Washington assessment 
of the risks and needs of students (WARNS) 
or other assessment by a school district's 
designee under RCW 28A.225.026((, and)). 

(ii) For any child with an existing 
individualized education plan or 504 plan, 
these steps must include the convening of 
the child's individualized education plan 
or 504 plan team, including a behavior 
specialist or mental health specialist 
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where appropriate, to consider the reasons 
for the absences. If necessary, and if 
consent from the parent is given, a 
functional behavior assessment to explore 
the function of the absence behavior shall 
be conducted and a detailed behavior plan 
completed. Time should be allowed for the 
behavior plan to be initiated and data 
tracked to determine progress. 

(iii) With respect to any child, 
without an existing individualized 
education plan or 504 plan, reasonably 
believed to have a mental or physical 
disability or impairment, these steps must 
include informing the child's parent of 
the right to obtain an appropriate 
evaluation at no cost to the parent to 
determine whether the child has a 
disability or impairment and needs 
accommodations, related services, or 
special education services. This includes 
children with suspected emotional or 
behavioral disabilities as defined in WAC 
392-172A-01035. If the school obtains 
consent to conduct an evaluation, time 
should be allowed for the evaluation to be 
completed, and if the child is found to be 
eligible for special education services, 
accommodations, or related services, a 
plan developed to address the child's 
needs. 

(iv) These steps must include, where 
appropriate, providing an available 
approved best practice or research-based 
intervention, or both, consistent with the 
WARNS profile or other assessment, if an 
assessment was applied, adjusting the 
child's school program or school or course 
assignment, providing more individualized 
or remedial instruction, providing 
appropriate vocational courses or work 
experience, referring the child to a 
community truancy board, requiring the 
child to attend an alternative school or 
program, or assisting the parent or child 
to obtain supplementary services that 
might eliminate or ameliorate the cause or 
causes for the absence from school. ((If 
the child's parent does not attend the 
scheduled conference, the conference may 
be conducted with the student and school 
official. However, the parent shall be 
notified of the steps to be taken to 
eliminate or reduce the child's absence.)) 

(2) For purposes of this chapter, an 
"unexcused absence" means that a child: 

(a)(i) Has failed to attend the 
majority of hours or periods in an average 
school day or has failed to comply with a 
more restrictive school district policy; 
and 

(((b))) (ii) Has failed to meet the 
school district's policy for excused 
absences; or 

(b) Has failed to comply with 
alternative learning experience program 
attendance requirements as described by 
the superintendent of public instruction. 

(3) If a child transfers from one school 
district to another during the school 
year, the receiving school or school 
district shall include the unexcused 
absences accumulated at the previous 
school or from the previous school 
district for purposes of this section, RCW 
28A.225.030, and 28A.225.015. The sending 
school district shall provide this 
information to the receiving school, 
together with a copy of any previous 
assessment as required under subsection 
(1)(c) of this section, history of any 
best practices or researched-based 
intervention previously provided to the 
child by the child's sending school 
district, and a copy of the most recent 
truancy information including any online 
or written acknowledgment by the parent 
and child, as provided for in RCW 
28A.225.005. All school districts must use 
the standard choice transfer form for 
releasing a student to a nonresident 
school district for the purposes of 
accessing an alternative learning 
experience program. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 28A.225.025 and 2016 c 205 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For purposes of this chapter, 
"community truancy board" means a board 
established pursuant to a memorandum of 
understanding between a juvenile court and 
a school district and composed of members 
of the local community in which the child 
attends school. ((All members of a)) 
Community truancy boards must include 
members who receive training regarding the 
identification of barriers to school 
attendance, the use of the Washington 
assessment of the risks and needs of 
students (WARNS) or other assessment tools 
to identify the specific needs of 
individual children, cultural responsive 
interactions, trauma-informed approaches 
to discipline, evidence-based treatments 
that have been found effective in 
supporting at-risk youth and their 
families, and the specific services and 
treatment available in the particular 
school, court, community, and elsewhere. 
Duties of a community truancy board shall 
include, but not be limited to: 
Identifying barriers to school attendance, 
recommending methods for improving 



2470 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

attendance such as connecting students and 
their families with community services, 
culturally appropriate promising 
practices, and evidence-based services 
such as functional family therapy((, 
multisystemic therapy, and aggression 
replacement training)), suggesting to the 
school district that the child enroll in 
another school, an alternative education 
program, an education center, a skill 
center, a dropout prevention program, or 
another public or private educational 
program, or recommending to the juvenile 
court that a juvenile be ((referred to)) 
offered the opportunity for placement in 
a HOPE center or crisis residential 
center, if appropriate. 

(2) The legislature finds that 
utilization of community truancy boards is 
the preferred means of intervention when 
preliminary methods to eliminate or reduce 
unexcused absences as required by RCW 
28A.225.020 have not been effective in 
securing the child's attendance at school. 
The legislature intends to encourage and 
support the development and expansion of 
community truancy boards. Operation of a 
school truancy board does not excuse a 
district from the obligation of filing a 
petition within the requirements of RCW 
28A.225.015(3). 

Sec. 4.  RCW 28A.225.026 and 2016 c 205 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) By the beginning of the 2017-18 
school year, juvenile courts must 
establish, through a memorandum of 
understanding with each school district 
within their respective counties, a 
coordinated and collaborative approach to 
address truancy through the establishment 
of a community truancy board or, with 
respect to certain small districts, 
through other means as provided in 
subsection (3) of this section. 

(2) Except as provided in subsection 
(3) of this section, each school district 
must enter into a memorandum of 
understanding with the juvenile court in 
the county in which it is located with 
respect to the operation of a community 
truancy board. A community truancy board 
may be operated by a juvenile court, a 
school district, or a collaboration 
between both entities, so long as the 
agreement is memorialized in a memorandum 
of understanding. For a school district 
that is located in more than one county, 
the memorandum of understanding shall be 
with the juvenile court in the county that 
acts as the school district's treasurer. 

(3) A school district with fewer than 
((two)) three hundred students must enter 
into a memorandum of understanding with 
the juvenile court in the county in which 
it is located with respect to: (a) The 
operation of a community truancy board; or 
(b) addressing truancy through other 
coordinated means of intervention aimed at 
identifying barriers to school attendance, 
and connecting students and their families 
with community services, culturally 
appropriate promising practices, and 
evidence-based services such as functional 
family therapy((, multisystemic therapy, 
and aggression replacement training)). 
School districts with fewer than ((two)) 
three hundred students may work 
cooperatively with other school districts 
or the school district's educational 
service district to ensure access to a 
community truancy board or to provide 
other coordinated means of intervention. 

(4) All school districts must 
designate, and identify to the local 
juvenile court and to the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, a 
person or persons to coordinate school 
district efforts to address excessive 
absenteeism and truancy, including tasks 
associated with: Outreach and conferences 
pursuant to RCW 28A.225.018; entering into 
a memorandum of understanding with the 
juvenile court; establishing protocols and 
procedures with the court; coordinating 
trainings; sharing evidence-based and 
culturally appropriate promising 
practices; identifying a person within 
every school to serve as a contact with 
respect to excessive absenteeism and 
truancy; and assisting in the recruitment 
of community truancy board members. 

(5) As has been demonstrated by school 
districts and county juvenile courts 
around the state that have worked together 
and led the way with community truancy 
boards, success has resulted from 
involving the entire community and 
leveraging existing dollars from a variety 
of sources, including public and private, 
local and state, and court, school, and 
community. In emulating this coordinated 
and collaborative approach statewide 
pursuant to local memoranda of 
understanding, courts and school districts 
are encouraged to create strong community-
wide partnerships and to leverage existing 
dollars and resources. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 28A.225.090 and 2016 c 205 
s 9 are each amended to read as follows: 
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(1) A court may order a child subject 
to a petition under RCW 28A.225.035 to do 
one or more of the following: 

(a) Attend the child's current school, 
and set forth minimum attendance 
requirements, which shall not consider a 
suspension day as an unexcused absence; 

(b) If there is space available and the 
program can provide educational services 
appropriate for the child, order the child 
to attend another public school, an 
alternative education program, center, a 
skill center, dropout prevention program, 
or another public educational program; 

(c) Attend a private nonsectarian 
school or program including an education 
center. Before ordering a child to attend 
an approved or certified private 
nonsectarian school or program, the court 
shall: (i) Consider the public and private 
programs available; (ii) find that 
placement is in the best interest of the 
child; and (iii) find that the private 
school or program is willing to accept the 
child and will not charge any fees in 
addition to those established by contract 
with the student's school district. If the 
court orders the child to enroll in a 
private school or program, the child's 
school district shall contract with the 
school or program to provide educational 
services for the child. The school 
district shall not be required to contract 
for a weekly rate that exceeds the state 
general apportionment dollars calculated 
on a weekly basis generated by the child 
and received by the district. A school 
district shall not be required to enter 
into a contract that is longer than the 
remainder of the school year. A school 
district shall not be required to enter 
into or continue a contract if the child 
is no longer enrolled in the district; 

(d) Submit to a substance abuse 
assessment if the court finds on the 
record that such assessment is appropriate 
to the circumstances and behavior of the 
child and will facilitate the child's 
compliance with the mandatory attendance 
law and, if any assessment, including a 
urinalysis test ordered under this 
subsection indicates the use of controlled 
substances or alcohol, order the minor to 
abstain from the unlawful consumption of 
controlled substances or alcohol and 
adhere to the recommendations of the 
substance abuse assessment at no expense 
to the school; or 

(e) Submit to a mental health 
evaluation or other diagnostic evaluation 

and adhere to the recommendations of the 
drug assessment, at no expense to the 
school, if the court finds on the court 
records that such evaluation is 
appropriate to the circumstances and 
behavior of the child, and will facilitate 
the child's compliance with the mandatory 
attendance law((; or 

(f) Submit to a temporary placement in 
a crisis residential center or a HOPE 
center if the court determines there is an 
immediate health and safety concern, or a 
family conflict with the need for 
mediation)). 

(2)(a) If the child fails to comply with 
the court order, the court may impose: 

(i) Community restitution; 

(ii) Nonresidential programs with 
intensive wraparound services; 

(iii) A requirement that the child meet 
with a mentor for a specified number of 
times; or 

(iv) Other services and interventions 
that the court deems appropriate. 

(b) If the child continues to fail((s)) 
to comply with the court order and the 
court makes a finding that other measures 
to secure compliance have been tried but 
have been unsuccessful and no less 
restrictive alternative is available, the 
court may order the child to be subject to 
detention, as provided in RCW 
7.21.030(2)(e)((, or may impose 
alternatives to detention such as 
community restitution)). Failure by a 
child to comply with an order issued under 
this subsection shall not be subject to 
detention for a period greater than that 
permitted pursuant to a civil contempt 
proceeding against a child under chapter 
13.32A RCW. Detention ordered under this 
subsection may be for no longer than seven 
days. Detention ordered under this 
subsection shall preferably be served at 
a secure crisis residential center close 
to the child's home rather than in a 
juvenile detention facility. A warrant of 
arrest for a child under this subsection 
may not be served on a child inside of 
school during school hours in a location 
where other students are present. 

(3) Any parent violating any of the 
provisions of either RCW 28A.225.010, 
28A.225.015, or 28A.225.080 shall be fined 
not more than twenty-five dollars for each 
day of unexcused absence from school. The 
court shall remit fifty percent of the 
fine collected under this section to the 
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child's school district. It shall be a 
defense for a parent charged with 
violating RCW 28A.225.010 to show that he 
or she exercised reasonable diligence in 
attempting to cause a child in his or her 
custody to attend school or that the 
child's school did not perform its duties 
as required in RCW 28A.225.020. The court 
may order the parent to provide community 
restitution instead of imposing a fine. 
Any fine imposed pursuant to this section 
may be suspended upon the condition that 
a parent charged with violating RCW 
28A.225.010 shall participate with the 
school and the child in a supervised plan 
for the child's attendance at school or 
upon condition that the parent attend a 
conference or conferences scheduled by a 
school for the purpose of analyzing the 
causes of a child's absence. 

(4) If a child continues to be truant 
after entering into a court-approved order 
with the truancy board under RCW 
28A.225.035, the juvenile court shall find 
the child in contempt, and the court may 
order the child to be subject to 
detention, as provided in RCW 
7.21.030(2)(e), or may impose alternatives 
to detention such as meaningful community 
restitution. Failure by a child to comply 
with an order issued under this subsection 
may not subject a child to detention for 
a period greater than that permitted under 
a civil contempt proceeding against a 
child under chapter 13.32A RCW. 

(5) Subsections (1), (2), and (4) of 
this section shall not apply to a six or 
seven year old child required to attend 
public school under RCW 28A.225.015. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 28A.225.030 and 2016 c 205 
s 7 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) If a child under the age of 
seventeen is required to attend school 
under RCW 28A.225.010 and if the actions 
taken by a school district under RCW 
28A.225.020 are not successful in 
substantially reducing an enrolled 
student's absences from public school, not 
later than the seventh unexcused absence 
by a child within any month during the 
current school year or not later than the 
tenth unexcused absence during the current 
school year the school district shall file 
a petition and supporting affidavit for a 
civil action with the juvenile court 
alleging a violation of RCW 28A.225.010: 
(a) By the parent; (b) by the child; or 
(c) by the parent and the child. The 
petition must include a list of all 
interventions that have been attempted as 
set forth in RCW 28A.225.020, include a 

copy of any previous truancy assessment 
completed by the child's current school 
district, the history of approved best 
practices intervention or research-based 
intervention previously provided to the 
child by the child's current school 
district, and a copy of the most recent 
truancy information document ((signed by 
the parent and child)) provided to the 
parent, pursuant to RCW 28A.225.005. 
Except as provided in this subsection, no 
additional documents need be filed with 
the petition. Nothing in this subsection 
requires court jurisdiction to terminate 
when a child turns seventeen or precludes 
a school district from filing a petition 
for a child that is seventeen years of 
age. 

(2) The district shall not later than 
the fifth unexcused absence in a month: 

(a) Enter into an agreement with a 
student and parent that establishes school 
attendance requirements; 

(b) Refer a student to a community 
truancy board as defined in RCW 
28A.225.025. The community truancy board 
shall enter into an agreement with the 
student and parent that establishes school 
attendance requirements and take other 
appropriate actions to reduce the child's 
absences; or 

(c) File a petition under subsection 
(1) of this section. 

(3) The petition may be filed by a 
school district employee who is not an 
attorney. 

(4) If the school district fails to file 
a petition under this section, the parent 
of a child with five or more unexcused 
absences in any month during the current 
school year or upon the tenth unexcused 
absence during the current school year may 
file a petition with the juvenile court 
alleging a violation of RCW 28A.225.010. 

(5) Petitions filed under this section 
may be served by certified mail, return 
receipt requested. If such service is 
unsuccessful, or the return receipt is not 
signed by the addressee, personal service 
is required. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 28A.225.151 and 1996 c 134 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) As required under subsection (2) of 
this section, ((each school shall document 
the actions taken under RCW 28A.225.030 
and report this information to the school 
district superintendent who shall compile 
the data for all the schools in the 
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district and prepare an annual school 
district report for each school year and 
submit the report to the superintendent of 
public instruction. The reports shall be 
made upon forms furnished by the 
superintendent of public instruction and 
shall be transmitted as determined by the 
superintendent of public instruction)) the 
office of superintendent of public 
instruction shall collect and school 
districts shall submit student-level 
truancy data in order to allow a better 
understanding of actions taken under RCW 
28A.225.030. The office shall prepare an 
annual report to the legislature by 
December 15th of each year. 

(2) The reports under subsection (1) of 
this section shall include, disaggregated 
by student group: 

(a) The number of enrolled students and 
the number of unexcused absences; 

(b) ((Documentation of the steps taken 
by the school district under each 
subsection of RCW 28A.225.020 at the 
request of the superintendent of public 
instruction. Each year, by May 1st, the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
select ten school districts to submit the 
report at the end of the following school 
year. The ten districts shall represent 
different areas of the state and be of 
varied sizes. In addition, the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
require any district that fails to keep 
appropriate records to submit a full 
report to the superintendent of public 
instruction under this subsection. All 
school districts shall document steps 
taken under RCW 28A.225.020 in each 
student's record, and make those records 
available upon request consistent with the 
laws governing student records; 

(c))) The number of enrolled students 
with ten or more unexcused absences in a 
school year or five or more unexcused 
absences in a month during a school year; 

(((d))) (c) A description of any 
programs or schools developed to serve 
students who have had five or more 
unexcused absences in a month or ten in a 
year including information about the 
number of students in the program or 
school and the number of unexcused 
absences of students during and after 
participation in the program. The school 
district shall also describe any 
placements in an approved private 
nonsectarian school or program or 
certified program under a court order 
under RCW 28A.225.090; ((and 

(e))) (d) The number of petitions filed 
by a school district with the juvenile 
court and, beginning in the 2018-19 school 
year, whether the petition results in: 

(i) Referral to a community truancy 
board; 

(ii) Other coordinated means of 
intervention; 

(iii) A hearing in the juvenile court; 
or 

(iv) Other less restrictive disposition 
(e.g., change of placement, home school, 
alternative learning experience, 
residential treatment); and 

(e) Each instance of imposition of 
detention for failure to comply with a 
court order under RCW 28A.225.090, with a 
statement of the reasons for each instance 
of detention. 

(3) A report required under this 
section shall not disclose the name or 
other identification of a child or parent. 

(4) ((The superintendent of public 
instruction shall collect these reports 
from all school districts and prepare an 
annual report for each school year to be 
submitted to the legislature no later than 
December 15th of each year.)) The K-12 
data governance group shall develop the 
data protocols and guidance for school 
districts in the collection of data to 
provide a clearer understanding of actions 
taken under RCW 28A.225.030. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 28A.250.070 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 18 s 508 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

Nothing in this chapter is intended to 
diminish the rights of students to attend 
a nonresident school district in 
accordance with RCW 28A.225.220 through 
28A.225.230 for the purposes of enrolling 
in ((online courses or online school)) 
alternative learning experience programs. 
The office of online learning under RCW 
28A.250.030 shall develop a standard form, 
which must be used by all school 
districts, for releasing a student to a 
nonresident school district for the 
purposes of enrolling in an ((online 
course or online school)) alternative 
learning experience program. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  A new section is 
added to chapter 28A.232 RCW to read as 
follows: 

The superintendent of public 
instruction may adopt rules to bring 
consistency and uniformity to attendance 
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and truancy definitions in the alternative 
learning experience setting, establish 
procedures for addressing truancy in all 
alternative learning experience courses, 
leverage existing systems to facilitate 
truancy actions between school districts 
and courts when the student has 
transferred out of his or her resident 
district to enroll in an alternative 
learning experience course; and clarify 
the responsibility of school districts in 
the event of rescinding a student 
transfer. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  RCW 28A.225.115 
(Educational services—Funding for 
children referred to community truancy 
board) and 1996 c 134 s 11 are each 
repealed. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"truancy;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 
28A.225.015, 28A.225.020, 28A.225.025, 
28A.225.026, 28A.225.090, 28A.225.030, 
28A.225.151, and 28A.250.070; adding a new 
section to chapter 28A.232 RCW; creating 
a new section; and repealing RCW 
28A.225.115." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE 
BILL NO. 1170 and advanced the bill as amended by the 
Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Orwall and Rodne spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Second Substitute House Bill No. 1170, as amended by the 
Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Second 
Substitute House Bill No. 1170, as amended by the Senate, 

and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
95; Nays, 3; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, 
Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Farrell, Fey, 
Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, 
Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, Harris, Hayes, Holy, 
Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, 
Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, 
Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Morris, Muri, 
Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, 
Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Chandler, Shea and Taylor. 
 

SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1170, as 
amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1624, with the following amendment(s):   
    

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that children with the greatest 
needs benefit significantly from child 
care programs that promote stability, 
quality, and continuity of care. The 
legislature recognizes that empirical 
evidence supports the conclusion that high 
quality child care programs consistently 
yield more positive outcomes for children, 
with the strongest positive impacts on the 
most vulnerable children. 

Children in the child welfare system 
are some of the most vulnerable children. 
The legislature finds that a child who 
experiences child abuse or neglect is over 
four times more likely to abuse substances 
as an adult and forty-three percent of 
youth in the juvenile justice system were 
involved in the child welfare system. 

The legislature finds that the child 
care and development block grant act of 
2014 allows the department of early 
learning to provide working connections 
child care to children in need of, or 
receiving, protective services. The 
legislature further understands that as of 



 NINETY NINTH DAY, APRIL 17, 2017 2475 

 

July 1, 2016, authorizations for the 
working connections child care subsidy are 
effective for twelve months. 

The legislature finds that the 
children's mental health work group, in 
its December 2016 final report, 
recommended that state agencies provide at 
least twelve months of stable child care 
through the working connections child care 
program for certain children involved in 
the child welfare system, regardless of 
the employment status of their parents or 
guardians. Many of these child welfare-
involved families are addressing chemical 
dependency issues, which require a 
significant amount of time to overcome. 
For these reasons, the legislature intends 
to allow certain populations of vulnerable 
children to be eligible for the working 
connections child care subsidy for a 
minimum of twelve months. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 43.215.135 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 7 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department shall establish and 
implement policies in the working 
connections child care program to promote 
stability and quality of care for children 
from low-income households. These policies 
shall focus on supporting school readiness 
for young learners. Policies for the 
expenditure of funds constituting the 
working connections child care program 
must be consistent with the outcome 
measures defined in RCW 74.08A.410 and the 
standards established in this section 
intended to promote stability, quality, 
and continuity of early care and education 
programming. 

(2) As recommended by Public Law 113-
186, authorizations for the working 
connections child care subsidy shall be 
effective for twelve months beginning July 
1, 2016, ((unless an earlier date is 
provided in the omnibus appropriations 
act)) except that for a change in the 
ongoing status of the child's parent as 
working or attending a job training or 
education program that is not temporary, 
assistance shall be discontinued after a 
minimum of three months. 

(3) As a condition of receiving a child 
care subsidy or a working connections 
child care subsidy, the applicant or 
recipient must seek child support 
enforcement services from the department 
of social and health services, division of 
child support, unless the department finds 
that the applicant or recipient has good 
cause not to cooperate. For the purposes 

of this subsection, "good cause" includes 
consideration of the safety of domestic 
violence victims. 

(4) Existing child care providers 
serving nonschool-age children and 
receiving state subsidy payments must 
complete the following requirements to be 
eligible for a state subsidy under this 
section: 

(a) Enroll in the early achievers 
program by August 1, 2016; 

(b) Complete level 2 activities in the 
early achievers program by August 1, 2017; 
and 

(c) Rate at a level 3 or higher in the 
early achievers program by December 31, 
2019. If a child care provider rates below 
a level 3 by December 31, 2019, the 
provider must complete remedial activities 
with the department, and rate at a level 
3 or higher no later than June 30, 2020. 

(((4))) (5) Effective July 1, 2016, a 
new child care provider serving nonschool-
age children and receiving state subsidy 
payments must complete the following 
activities to be eligible to receive a 
state subsidy under this section: 

(a) Enroll in the early achievers 
program within thirty days of receiving 
the initial state subsidy payment; 

(b) Complete level 2 activities in the 
early achievers program within twelve 
months of enrollment; and 

(c) Rate at a level 3 or higher in the 
early achievers program within thirty 
months of enrollment. If a child care 
provider rates below a level 3 within 
thirty months from enrollment into the 
early achievers program, the provider must 
complete remedial activities with the 
department, and rate at a level 3 or higher 
within six months of beginning remedial 
activities. 

(((5))) (6) If a child care provider 
does not rate at a level 3 or higher 
following the remedial period, the 
provider is no longer eligible to receive 
state subsidy under this section. 

(((6))) (7) If a child care provider 
serving nonschool-age children and 
receiving state subsidy payments has 
successfully completed all level 2 
activities and is waiting to be rated by 
the deadline provided in this section, the 
provider may continue to receive a state 
subsidy pending the successful completion 
of the level 3 rating activity. 
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(((7))) (8) The department shall 
implement tiered reimbursement for early 
achievers program participants in the 
working connections child care program 
rating at level 3, 4, or 5. 

(((8))) (9) The department shall 
account for a child care copayment 
collected by the provider from the family 
for each contracted slot and establish the 
copayment fee by rule. 

(10) The department shall establish and 
implement policies in the working 
connections child care program to allow 
eligibility for families with children 
who: 

(a) In the last six months have: 

(i) Received child protective services 
as defined and used by chapters 26.44 and 
74.13 RCW; 

(ii) Received child welfare services as 
defined and used by chapter 74.13 RCW; or 

(iii) Received services through a 
family assessment response as defined and 
used by chapter 26.44 RCW; 

(b) Have been referred for child care 
as part of the family's case management as 
defined by RCW 74.13.020; and 

(c) Are residing with a biological 
parent or guardian.  

(11) Children who are eligible for 
working connections child care pursuant to 
subsection (10) of this section do not 
have to keep receiving services through 
the department of social and health 
services to maintain twelve-month 
authorization and the authorization shall 
not be subject to the conditions specified 
in subsections (2) and (3) of this 
section. The department of social and 
health services' involvement with the 
family referred for working connections 
child care ends when the family's child 
protective services, child welfare 
services, or family assessment response 
case is closed. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  This act takes 
effect December 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"children;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 43.215.135; 

creating new sections; and providing an 
effective date." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 

There being no objection, the House refused to concur 
in the Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1624 and asked the Senate to recede therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1109, with the following amendment(s): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"PART I - WASHINGTON SEXUAL ASSAULT KIT 
INITIATIVE PROJECT 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section is 
added to chapter 36.28A RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the Washington association of 
sheriffs and police chiefs shall establish 
and administer the Washington sexual 
assault kit initiative project. 

(2) The project is created for the 
purpose of providing funding through a 
competitive grant program to support 
multidisciplinary community response 
teams engaged in seeking a just resolution 
to sexual assault cases resulting from 
evidence found in previously unsubmitted 
sexual assault kits. 

(3) In administering the project, the 
Washington association of sheriffs and 
police chiefs has the following powers and 
duties: 

(a) Design and implement the grant 
project with the elements included in this 
section; 

(b) Screen and select eligible 
applicants to receive grants; 

(c) Award grants and disburse funds to 
at least two eligible applicants, at least 
one located in western Washington and at 
least one located in eastern Washington; 

(d) Adopt necessary policies and 
procedures to implement and administer the 
program; 
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(e) Monitor use of grant funds and 
compliance with the grant requirements; 

(f) Create and implement reporting 
requirements for grant recipients; 

(g) Facilitate the hosting of a sexual 
assault kit summit in the state of 
Washington through a grant recipient or 
directly through the Washington 
association of sheriffs and police chiefs, 
subject to the availability of funds, 
which may include a combination of public 
and private dollars allocated for the 
particular purpose; and 

(h) Report to the appropriate 
committees of the legislature, the joint 
legislative task force on sexual assault 
forensic examination best practices, and 
the governor by December 1, 2017, and each 
December 1st of each subsequent year the 
project is funded and operating, regarding 
the status of grant awards, the progress 
of the grant recipients toward the 
identified goals in this section, the data 
required by subsection (4) of this 
section, and any other relevant 
information or recommendations related to 
the project or sexual assault kit 
policies. 

(4) Grant recipients must: 

(a) Perform an inventory of all 
unsubmitted sexual assault kits in the 
jurisdiction's possession regardless of 
where they are stored and submit those 
sexual assault kits for forensic analysis 
through the Washington state patrol or 
another laboratory with the permission of 
the Washington state patrol; 

(b) Establish a multidisciplinary cold 
case or sexual assault investigation team 
or teams for follow-up investigations and 
prosecutions resulting from evidence from 
the testing of previously unsubmitted 
sexual assault kits. Cold case or sexual 
assault investigative teams must: Include 
prosecutors, law enforcement, and victim 
advocates for the duration of the project; 
use victim-centered, trauma-informed 
protocols, including for victim 
notification; and use protocols and 
policies established by the Washington 
association of sheriffs and police chiefs. 
The grant funds may support personnel 
costs, including hiring and overtime, to 
allow for adequate follow-up 
investigations and prosecutions. Grant 
awards must be prioritized for eligible 
applicants with a commitment to colocate 
assigned prosecutors, law enforcement, and 
victim advocates for the duration of the 
grant program; 

(c) Require participants in the 
multidisciplinary cold case or sexual 
assault investigation team or teams to 
participate in and complete specialized 
training for victim-centered, trauma-
informed investigation and prosecutions; 

(d) Identify and address individual 
level, organizational level, and systemic 
factors that lead to unsubmitted sexual 
assault kits in the jurisdiction and 
development of a comprehensive strategy to 
address the issues, including effecting 
changes in practice, protocol, and 
organizational culture, and implementing 
evidence-based, victim-centered, trauma-
informed practices and protocols; 

(e) Appoint an informed representative 
to attend meetings of and provide 
information and assistance to the joint 
legislative task force on sexual assault 
forensic examination best practices; 

(f) Identify and maintain consistent, 
experienced, and committed leadership of 
their sexual assault kit initiative; and 

(g) Track and report the following data 
to the Washington association of sheriffs 
and police chiefs, in addition to any data 
required by the Washington association of 
sheriffs and police chiefs: The number of 
kits inventoried; the dates collected and 
submitted for testing; the number of kits 
tested; the number of kits with 
information eligible for entry into the 
combined DNA index system; the number of 
combined DNA index system hits; the number 
of identified suspects; including serial 
perpetrators; the number of investigations 
conducted and cases reviewed; the number 
of charges filed; and the number of 
convictions. 

(5) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the project may also allocate 
funds for grant recipients to: 

(a) Create and employ training in 
relation to sexual assault evidence, 
victimization and trauma response, and 
other related topics to improve the 
quality and outcomes of sexual assault 
investigations and prosecutions; 

(b) Enhance victim services and support 
for past and current victims of sexual 
assault; or 

(c) Develop evidence collection, 
retention, victim notification, and other 
protocols needed to optimize data sharing, 
case investigation, prosecution, and 
victim support. 
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(6) For the purposes of this section: 

(a) "Eligible applicants" include: Law 
enforcement agencies, units of local 
government, or combination of units of 
local government, prosecutor's offices, or 
a governmental nonlaw enforcement agency 
acting as fiscal agent for one of the 
previously listed types of eligible 
applicants. A combination of 
jurisdictions, including contiguous 
jurisdictions of multiple towns, cities, 
or counties, may create a task force or 
other entity for the purposes of applying 
for and receiving a grant, provided that 
the relevant prosecutors and law 
enforcement agencies are acting in 
partnership in complying with the grant 
requirements. 

(b) "Project" means the Washington 
sexual assault kit initiative project 
created in this section. 

(c) "Unsubmitted sexual assault kit" 
are sexual assault kits that have not been 
submitted to a forensic laboratory for 
testing with the combined DNA index 
system-eligible DNA methodologies as of 
the effective date of the mandatory 
testing law in RCW 70.125.090. Unsubmitted 
sexual assault kits includes partially 
tested sexual assault kits, which are 
sexual assault kits that have only been 
subjected to serological testing, or that 
have previously been tested only with 
noncombined DNA index system-eligible DNA 
methodologies. The project does not 
include untested sexual assault kits that 
have been submitted to forensic labs for 
testing with combined DNA index system-
eligible DNA methodologies but are delayed 
for testing as a result of a backlog of 
work in the laboratory. 

Sec. 2.  2015 c 247 s 2 (uncodified) is 
amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) ((A)) The joint legislative task 
force on sexual assault forensic 
examination best practices is established 
((to review)) for the purpose of reviewing 
best practice models for managing all 
aspects of sexual assault examinations and 
for reducing the number of untested sexual 
assault examination kits in Washington 
state that were collected prior to the 
effective date of this section. 

(i) The caucus leaders from the senate 
shall appoint one member from each of the 
two largest caucuses of the senate. 

(ii) The caucus leaders from the house 
of representatives shall appoint one 

member from each of the two largest 
caucuses of the house of representatives. 

(iii) The president of the senate and 
the speaker of the house of 
representatives shall jointly appoint: 

(A) One member representing each of the 
following: 

(I) The Washington state patrol; 

(II) The Washington association of 
sheriffs and police chiefs; 

(III) The Washington association of 
prosecuting attorneys; 

(IV) The Washington defender 
association or the Washington association 
of criminal defense lawyers; 

(V) The Washington association of 
cities; 

(VI) The Washington association of 
county officials; 

(VII) The Washington coalition of 
sexual assault programs; 

(VIII) The office of crime victims 
advocacy; 

(IX) The Washington state hospital 
association; 

(X) The Washington state forensic 
investigations council; 

(XI) A public institution of higher 
education as defined in RCW 28B.10.016; 
((and)) 

(XII) A private higher education 
institution as defined in RCW 28B.07.020; 
and 

(XIII) The office of the attorney 
general; and 

(B) Two members representing survivors 
of sexual assault. 

(b) The task force shall choose two 
cochairs from among its legislative 
membership. The legislative membership 
shall convene the initial meeting of the 
task force. 

(2) The duties of the task force 
include, but are not limited to: 

(a) Researching and determining the 
number of untested sexual assault 
examination kits in Washington state; 

(b) Researching the locations where the 
untested sexual assault examination kits 
are stored; 
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(c) Researching, reviewing, and making 
recommendations regarding legislative 
policy options for reducing the number of 
untested sexual assault examination kits; 

(d) Researching the best practice 
models both in state and from other states 
for collaborative responses to victims of 
sexual assault from the point the sexual 
assault examination kit is collected to 
the conclusion of the investigation and 
providing recommendations regarding any 
existing gaps in Washington and resources 
that may be necessary to address those 
gaps; and 

(e) Researching, identifying, and 
making recommendations for securing 
nonstate funding for testing the sexual 
assault examination kits, and reporting on 
progress made toward securing such 
funding. 

(3) Staff support for the task force 
must be provided by the senate committee 
services and the house of representatives 
office of program research. 

(4) Legislative members of the task 
force must be reimbursed for travel 
expenses in accordance with RCW 44.04.120. 
Nonlegislative members, except those 
representing an employer or organization, 
are entitled to be reimbursed for travel 
expenses in accordance with RCW 43.03.050 
and 43.03.060. 

(5) The expenses of the task force must 
be paid jointly by the senate and the house 
of representatives. Task force meetings 
and expenditures are subject to approval 
by the senate facilities and operations 
committee and the house of representatives 
executive rules committee, or their 
successor committees. 

(6) The first meeting of the task force 
must occur prior to October 1, 2015. The 
task force shall submit a preliminary 
report regarding its initial findings and 
recommendations to the appropriate 
committees of the legislature and the 
governor no later than December 1, 2015. 

(7) The task force must meet no less 
than twice annually. 

(8) The task force shall report its 
findings and recommendations to the 
appropriate committees of the legislature 
and the governor by September 30, 2016, 
and by ((September 30th)) December 1st of 
((each subsequent)) the following year. 

(9) This section expires June 30, 2018. 

PART II - TRAINING 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.101 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the commission shall provide 
ongoing specialized, intensive, and 
integrative training for persons 
responsible for investigating sexual 
assault cases involving adult victims. The 
training must be based on a victim-
centered, trauma-informed approach to 
responding to sexual assault. Among other 
subjects, the training must include 
content on the neurobiology of trauma and 
trauma-informed interviewing, counseling, 
and investigative techniques. 

(2) The training must: Be based on 
research-based practices and standards; 
offer participants an opportunity to 
practice interview skills and receive 
feedback from instructors; minimize the 
trauma of all persons who are interviewed 
during abuse investigations; provide 
methods of reducing the number of 
investigative interviews necessary 
whenever possible; assure, to the extent 
possible, that investigative interviews 
are thorough, objective, and complete; 
recognize needs of special populations; 
recognize the nature and consequences of 
victimization; require investigative 
interviews to be conducted in a manner 
most likely to permit the interviewed 
persons the maximum emotional comfort 
under the circumstances; address record 
retention and retrieval; and address 
documentation of investigative 
interviews. 

(3) In developing the training, the 
commission shall seek advice from the 
Washington association of sheriffs and 
police chiefs, the Washington coalition of 
sexual assault programs, and experts on 
sexual assault and the neurobiology of 
trauma. The commission shall consult with 
the Washington association of prosecuting 
attorneys in an effort to design training 
containing consistent elements for all 
professionals engaged in interviewing and 
interacting with sexual assault victims in 
the criminal justice system. 

(4) The commission shall develop the 
training and begin offering it by July 1, 
2018. Officers assigned to regularly 
investigate sexual assault involving adult 
victims shall complete the training within 
one year of being assigned or by July 1, 
2020, whichever is later. 
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NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.101 RCW to read as 
follows: 

Subject to the availability of amounts 
appropriated for this specific purpose, 
the commission shall incorporate victim-
centered, trauma-informed approaches to 
policing in the basic law enforcement 
training curriculum. In modifying the 
curriculum, the commission shall seek 
advice from the Washington coalition of 
sexual assault programs and other experts 
on sexual assault and the neurobiology of 
trauma. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 43.101 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the commission shall develop 
training on a victim-centered, trauma-
informed approach to interacting with 
victims and responding to sexual assault 
calls. The curriculum must: Be designed 
for commissioned patrol officers not 
regularly assigned to investigate sexual 
assault cases; be designed for deployment 
and use within individual law enforcement 
agencies; include features allowing for it 
to be used in different environments, 
which may include multimedia or video 
components; allow for law enforcement 
agencies to host it in small segments at 
different times over several days or 
weeks, including roll calls. The training 
must include components on available 
resources for victims including, but not 
limited to, material on and references to 
community-based victim advocates. 

(2) In developing the training, the 
commission shall seek advice from the 
Washington association of sheriffs and 
police chiefs, the Washington coalition of 
sexual assault programs, and experts on 
sexual assault and the neurobiology of 
trauma. 

(3) Beginning in 2018, all law 
enforcement agencies shall annually host 
the training for commissioned peace 
officers. All law enforcement agencies 
shall, to the extent feasible, consult 
with and feature local community-based 
victim advocates during the training. 

PART III - FUNDING 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  (1) The sexual 
assault prevention and response account is 
created in the state treasury. All 
legislative appropriations and transfers; 
gifts, grants, and other donations; and 

all other revenues directed to the account 
must be deposited into the sexual assault 
prevention and response account. Moneys in 
the account may only be spent after 
appropriation. 

(2) The legislature must prioritize 
appropriations from the account for: The 
Washington sexual assault kit initiative 
project created in section 1 of this act; 
the office of crime victims advocacy for 
the purpose of providing support and 
services, including educational and 
vocational training, to victims of sexual 
assault and trafficking; victim-centered, 
trauma-informed training for prosecutors, 
law enforcement, and victim advocates, 
including, but not limited to, the 
training in sections 3 through 5 of this 
act; the Washington state patrol for the 
purpose of funding the statewide sexual 
assault kit tracking system and funding 
the forensic analysis of sexual assault 
kits. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 43.330.470 and 2016 c 173 
s 9 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The Washington sexual assault kit 
program is created within the department 
for the purpose of accepting private funds 
((conducting)) to fund forensic analysis 
of sexual assault kits in the possession 
of law enforcement agencies but not 
submitted for analysis as of July 24, 
2015, and to fund other related programs 
aimed at improving the public's response 
to sexual assault. The director may accept 
gifts, grants, donations, or moneys from 
any source for deposit in the Washington 
sexual assault kit account created under 
subsection (2) of this section. 

(2) The Washington sexual assault kit 
account is created in the custody of the 
state treasurer. Funds deposited in the 
Washington sexual assault kit account may 
be used for the Washington sexual assault 
kit program established under this 
section. The Washington sexual assault kit 
account is subject to allotment procedures 
under chapter 43.88 RCW, but an 
appropriation is not required for 
expenditures. 

(3) Except when otherwise specified, 
public funds deposited in the Washington 
sexual assault kit account must be 
transferred and used exclusively for the 
following: 

(a) Eighty-five percent of the funds 
for the Washington state patrol bureau of 
forensic laboratory services for the 
purpose of conducting forensic analysis of 
sexual assault kits in the possession of 
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law enforcement agencies but not submitted 
for forensic analysis as of July 24, 2015; 
and 

(b) Fifteen percent of the funds for 
the office of crime victims advocacy in 
the department for the purpose of funding 
grants for sexual assault nurse examiner 
services and training. 

(4)(a) Except as otherwise provided in 
(b) of this subsection, private funds 
donated to and deposited in the Washington 
sexual assault kit account must be 
transferred and used exclusively for the 
following: 

(i) Thirty percent for the Washington 
association of sheriffs and police chiefs 
for the purpose of funding the Washington 
sexual assault kit initiative project 
created in section 1 of this act; 

(ii) Thirty percent for the Washington 
state patrol bureau of forensic laboratory 
services for the purpose of conducting 
forensic analysis of sexual assault kits 
in the possession of law enforcement 
agencies but not submitted for forensic 
analysis as of July 24, 2015, unless the 
Washington state patrol bureau of forensic 
laboratory services deems that the funds 
are not necessary for this purpose, in 
which case the funds shall be divided 
equally for the purposes outlined in 
(a)(i), (iii), and (iv) of this 
subsection; 

(iii) Thirty percent for the criminal 
justice training commission for the 
training in sections 3 through 5 of this 
act; 

(iv) Ten percent for the office of crime 
victims advocacy in the department for the 
purpose of providing services to victims 
of sexual assault and training for 
professionals interacting with and 
providing services to victims of sexual 
assault. 

(b) With the consent of the department, 
a grantor of funds may enter into an 
agreement with the department for a 
different allocation of funds specified in 
(a) of this subsection, provided that the 
funds are distributed for the purpose of 
the program created in this section. 
Within thirty days of entering into an 
agreement under this subsection (4)(b), 
the department shall notify the sexual 
assault forensic examination best 
practices task force and the appropriate 
committees of the legislature. 

(5) This section expires June 30, 2022. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 43.84.092 and 2016 c 194 s 
5, 2016 c 161 s 20, and 2016 c 112 s 4 are 
each reenacted and amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) All earnings of investments of 
surplus balances in the state treasury 
shall be deposited to the treasury income 
account, which account is hereby 
established in the state treasury. 

(2) The treasury income account shall 
be utilized to pay or receive funds 
associated with federal programs as 
required by the federal cash management 
improvement act of 1990. The treasury 
income account is subject in all respects 
to chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation 
is required for refunds or allocations of 
interest earnings required by the cash 
management improvement act. Refunds of 
interest to the federal treasury required 
under the cash management improvement act 
fall under RCW 43.88.180 and shall not 
require appropriation. The office of 
financial management shall determine the 
amounts due to or from the federal 
government pursuant to the cash management 
improvement act. The office of financial 
management may direct transfers of funds 
between accounts as deemed necessary to 
implement the provisions of the cash 
management improvement act, and this 
subsection. Refunds or allocations shall 
occur prior to the distributions of 
earnings set forth in subsection (4) of 
this section. 

(3) Except for the provisions of RCW 
43.84.160, the treasury income account may 
be utilized for the payment of purchased 
banking services on behalf of treasury 
funds including, but not limited to, 
depository, safekeeping, and disbursement 
functions for the state treasury and 
affected state agencies. The treasury 
income account is subject in all respects 
to chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation 
is required for payments to financial 
institutions. Payments shall occur prior 
to distribution of earnings set forth in 
subsection (4) of this section. 

(4) Monthly, the state treasurer shall 
distribute the earnings credited to the 
treasury income account. The state 
treasurer shall credit the general fund 
with all the earnings credited to the 
treasury income account except: 

(a) The following accounts and funds 
shall receive their proportionate share of 
earnings based upon each account's and 
fund's average daily balance for the 
period: The aeronautics account, the 
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aircraft search and rescue account, the 
Alaskan Way viaduct replacement project 
account, the brownfield redevelopment 
trust fund account, the budget 
stabilization account, the capital vessel 
replacement account, the capitol building 
construction account, the Cedar River 
channel construction and operation 
account, the Central Washington University 
capital projects account, the charitable, 
educational, penal and reformatory 
institutions account, the Chehalis basin 
account, the cleanup settlement account, 
the Columbia river basin water supply 
development account, the Columbia river 
basin taxable bond water supply 
development account, the Columbia river 
basin water supply revenue recovery 
account, the common school construction 
fund, the community forest trust account, 
the connecting Washington account, the 
county arterial preservation account, the 
county criminal justice assistance 
account, the deferred compensation 
administrative account, the deferred 
compensation principal account, the 
department of licensing services account, 
the department of retirement systems 
expense account, the developmental 
disabilities community trust account, the 
diesel idle reduction account, the 
drinking water assistance account, the 
drinking water assistance administrative 
account, the drinking water assistance 
repayment account, the Eastern Washington 
University capital projects account, the 
Interstate 405 express toll lanes 
operations account, the education 
construction fund, the education legacy 
trust account, the election account, the 
electric vehicle charging infrastructure 
account, the energy freedom account, the 
energy recovery act account, the essential 
rail assistance account, The Evergreen 
State College capital projects account, 
the federal forest revolving account, the 
ferry bond retirement fund, the freight 
mobility investment account, the freight 
mobility multimodal account, the grade 
crossing protective fund, the public 
health services account, the high capacity 
transportation account, the state higher 
education construction account, the higher 
education construction account, the 
highway bond retirement fund, the highway 
infrastructure account, the highway safety 
fund, the high occupancy toll lanes 
operations account, the hospital safety 
net assessment fund, the industrial 
insurance premium refund account, the 
judges' retirement account, the judicial 
retirement administrative account, the 
judicial retirement principal account, the 

local leasehold excise tax account, the 
local real estate excise tax account, the 
local sales and use tax account, the 
marine resources stewardship trust 
account, the medical aid account, the 
mobile home park relocation fund, the 
money-purchase retirement savings 
administrative account, the money-
purchase retirement savings principal 
account, the motor vehicle fund, the 
motorcycle safety education account, the 
multimodal transportation account, the 
multiuse roadway safety account, the 
municipal criminal justice assistance 
account, the natural resources deposit 
account, the oyster reserve land account, 
the pension funding stabilization account, 
the perpetual surveillance and maintenance 
account, the pollution liability insurance 
agency underground storage tank revolving 
account, the public employees' retirement 
system plan 1 account, the public 
employees' retirement system combined plan 
2 and plan 3 account, the public 
facilities construction loan revolving 
account beginning July 1, 2004, the public 
health supplemental account, the public 
works assistance account, the Puget Sound 
capital construction account, the Puget 
Sound ferry operations account, the Puget 
Sound taxpayer accountability account, the 
real estate appraiser commission account, 
the recreational vehicle account, the 
regional mobility grant program account, 
the resource management cost account, the 
rural arterial trust account, the rural 
mobility grant program account, the rural 
Washington loan fund, the sexual assault 
prevention and response account, the site 
closure account, the skilled nursing 
facility safety net trust fund, the small 
city pavement and sidewalk account, the 
special category C account, the special 
wildlife account, the state employees' 
insurance account, the state employees' 
insurance reserve account, the state 
investment board expense account, the 
state investment board commingled trust 
fund accounts, the state patrol highway 
account, the state route number 520 civil 
penalties account, the state route number 
520 corridor account, the state wildlife 
account, the supplemental pension account, 
the Tacoma Narrows toll bridge account, 
the teachers' retirement system plan 1 
account, the teachers' retirement system 
combined plan 2 and plan 3 account, the 
tobacco prevention and control account, 
the tobacco settlement account, the toll 
facility bond retirement account, the 
transportation 2003 account (nickel 
account), the transportation equipment 
fund, the transportation fund, the 
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transportation future funding program 
account, the transportation improvement 
account, the transportation improvement 
board bond retirement account, the 
transportation infrastructure account, 
the transportation partnership account, 
the traumatic brain injury account, the 
tuition recovery trust fund, the 
University of Washington bond retirement 
fund, the University of Washington 
building account, the volunteer 
firefighters' and reserve officers' relief 
and pension principal fund, the volunteer 
firefighters' and reserve officers' 
administrative fund, the Washington 
judicial retirement system account, the 
Washington law enforcement officers' and 
firefighters' system plan 1 retirement 
account, the Washington law enforcement 
officers' and firefighters' system plan 2 
retirement account, the Washington public 
safety employees' plan 2 retirement 
account, the Washington school employees' 
retirement system combined plan 2 and 3 
account, the Washington state health 
insurance pool account, the Washington 
state patrol retirement account, the 
Washington State University building 
account, the Washington State University 
bond retirement fund, the water pollution 
control revolving administration account, 
the water pollution control revolving 
fund, the Western Washington University 
capital projects account, the Yakima 
integrated plan implementation account, 
the Yakima integrated plan implementation 
revenue recovery account, and the Yakima 
integrated plan implementation taxable 
bond account. Earnings derived from 
investing balances of the agricultural 
permanent fund, the normal school 
permanent fund, the permanent common 
school fund, the scientific permanent 
fund, the state university permanent fund, 
and the state reclamation revolving 
account shall be allocated to their 
respective beneficiary accounts. 

(b) Any state agency that has 
independent authority over accounts or 
funds not statutorily required to be held 
in the state treasury that deposits funds 
into a fund or account in the state 
treasury pursuant to an agreement with the 
office of the state treasurer shall 
receive its proportionate share of 
earnings based upon each account's or 
fund's average daily balance for the 
period. 

(5) In conformance with Article II, 
section 37 of the state Constitution, no 
treasury accounts or funds shall be 

allocated earnings without the specific 
affirmative directive of this section." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"assault;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 43.330.470; 
amending 2015 c 247 s 2 (uncodified); 
reenacting and amending RCW 43.84.092; 
adding a new section to chapter 36.28A 
RCW; adding new sections to chapter 43.101 
RCW; and creating a new section." 

 
Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 

 
SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House refused to concur 

in the Senate amendment to ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1109 and asked the Senate to recede 
therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed HOUSE BILL NO. 1058, with 

the following amendment(s):   
  

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that providing a victim with the 
opportunity for restitution from the 
perpetrator of the crime is an important 
part of the criminal justice system. It is 
the intent of the legislature to reaffirm 
the priority of restitution and, by this 
act, clarify that any outstanding debt for 
restitution be paid prior to the payment 
of any other legal financial obligation 
owed by the offender. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 10.01.170 and 1975-'76 2nd 
ex.s. c 96 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) When a defendant is sentenced to 
pay ((a)) fines, penalties, assessments, 
fees, restitution, or costs, the court may 
grant permission for payment to be made 
within a specified period of time or in 
specified installments. If no such 
permission is included in the sentence the 
fine or costs shall be payable forthwith. 

(2) The offender's monthly payment 
shall be applied in the following order of 
priority: 

(a) First, proportionally to any 
restitution owed to victims that have not 
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been fully compensated from other sources 
until satisfied; 

(b) Second, proportionally to 
restitution owed to insurance or other 
sources with respect to a loss that has 
provided compensation to victims until 
satisfied; 

(c) Third, proportionally to crime 
victims' assessments until satisfied; and 

(d) Fourth, proportionally to costs, 
fines, and other assessments required by 
law. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 9.94A.760 and 2011 c 106 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Whenever a person is convicted in 
superior court, the court may order the 
payment of a legal financial obligation as 
part of the sentence. The court must on 
either the judgment and sentence or on a 
subsequent order to pay, designate the 
total amount of a legal financial 
obligation and segregate this amount among 
the separate assessments made for 
restitution, costs, fines, and other 
assessments required by law. On the same 
order, the court is also to set a sum that 
the offender is required to pay on a 
monthly basis towards satisfying the legal 
financial obligation. If the court fails 
to set the offender monthly payment 
amount, the department shall set the 
amount if the department has active 
supervision of the offender, otherwise the 
county clerk shall set the amount. 

(2) Upon receipt of ((an offender's 
monthly)) each payment((, restitution 
shall be paid prior to any payments of 
other monetary obligations. After 
restitution is satisfied)) made by or on 
behalf of an offender, the county clerk 
shall distribute the payment 
((proportionally among all other fines, 
costs, and assessments imposed, unless 
otherwise ordered by the court)) in the 
following order of priority: 

(a) First, proportionally to 
restitution owed to victims that have not 
been fully compensated from other sources 
until satisfied; 

(b) Second, proportionally to 
restitution owed to insurance or other 
sources with respect to a loss that has 
provided compensation to victims until 
satisfied; 

(c) Third, proportionally to crime 
victims' assessments until satisfied; and 

(d) Fourth, proportionally to costs, 
fines, and other assessments required by 
law. 

(((2))) (3) If the court determines 
that the offender, at the time of 
sentencing, has the means to pay for the 
cost of incarceration, the court may 
require the offender to pay for the cost 
of incarceration at a rate of fifty 
dollars per day of incarceration, if 
incarcerated in a prison, or the court may 
require the offender to pay the actual 
cost of incarceration per day of 
incarceration, if incarcerated in a county 
jail. In no case may the court require the 
offender to pay more than one hundred 
dollars per day for the cost of 
incarceration. Payment of other court-
ordered financial obligations, including 
all legal financial obligations and costs 
of supervision shall take precedence over 
the payment of the cost of incarceration 
ordered by the court. All funds recovered 
from offenders for the cost of 
incarceration in the county jail shall be 
remitted to the county and the costs of 
incarceration in a prison shall be 
remitted to the department. 

(4) The court may add to the judgment 
and sentence or subsequent order to pay a 
statement that a notice of payroll 
deduction is to be issued immediately. If 
the court chooses not to order the 
immediate issuance of a notice of payroll 
deduction at sentencing, the court shall 
add to the judgment and sentence or 
subsequent order to pay a statement that 
a notice of payroll deduction may be 
issued or other income-withholding action 
may be taken, without further notice to 
the offender if a monthly court-ordered 
legal financial obligation payment is not 
paid when due, and an amount equal to or 
greater than the amount payable for one 
month is owed. 

If a judgment and sentence or 
subsequent order to pay does not include 
the statement that a notice of payroll 
deduction may be issued or other income-
withholding action may be taken if a 
monthly legal financial obligation payment 
is past due, the department or the county 
clerk may serve a notice on the offender 
stating such requirements and 
authorizations. Service shall be by 
personal service or any form of mail 
requiring a return receipt. 

(((4))) (5) Independent of the 
department or the county clerk, the party 
or entity to whom the legal financial 
obligation is owed shall have the 
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authority to use any other remedies 
available to the party or entity to 
collect the legal financial obligation. 
These remedies include enforcement in the 
same manner as a judgment in a civil action 
by the party or entity to whom the legal 
financial obligation is owed. Restitution 
collected through civil enforcement must 
be paid through the registry of the court 
and must be distributed proportionately 
according to each victim's loss when there 
is more than one victim. The judgment and 
sentence shall identify the party or 
entity to whom restitution is owed so that 
the state, party, or entity may enforce 
the judgment. If restitution is ordered 
pursuant to RCW 9.94A.750(6) or 
9.94A.753(6) to a victim of rape of a child 
or a victim's child born from the rape, 
the Washington state child support 
registry shall be identified as the party 
to whom payments must be made. Restitution 
obligations arising from the rape of a 
child in the first, second, or third 
degree that result in the pregnancy of the 
victim may be enforced for the time 
periods provided under RCW 9.94A.750(6) 
and 9.94A.753(6). All other legal 
financial obligations for an offense 
committed prior to July 1, 2000, may be 
enforced at any time during the ten-year 
period following the offender's release 
from total confinement or within ten years 
of entry of the judgment and sentence, 
whichever period ends later. Prior to the 
expiration of the initial ten-year period, 
the superior court may extend the criminal 
judgment an additional ten years for 
payment of legal financial obligations 
including crime victims' assessments. All 
other legal financial obligations for an 
offense committed on or after July 1, 
2000, may be enforced at any time the 
offender remains under the court's 
jurisdiction. For an offense committed on 
or after July 1, 2000, the court shall 
retain jurisdiction over the offender, for 
purposes of the offender's compliance with 
payment of the legal financial 
obligations, until the obligation is 
completely satisfied, regardless of the 
statutory maximum for the crime. The 
department may only supervise the 
offender's compliance with payment of the 
legal financial obligations during any 
period in which the department is 
authorized to supervise the offender in 
the community under RCW 9.94A.728, 
9.94A.501, or in which the offender is 
confined in a state correctional 
institution or a correctional facility 
pursuant to a transfer agreement with the 
department, and the department shall 

supervise the offender's compliance during 
any such period. The department is not 
responsible for supervision of the 
offender during any subsequent period of 
time the offender remains under the 
court's jurisdiction. The county clerk is 
authorized to collect unpaid legal 
financial obligations at any time the 
offender remains under the jurisdiction of 
the court for purposes of his or her legal 
financial obligations. 

(((5))) (6) In order to assist the court 
in setting a monthly sum that the offender 
must pay during the period of supervision, 
the offender is required to report to the 
department for purposes of preparing a 
recommendation to the court. When 
reporting, the offender is required, under 
oath, to respond truthfully and honestly 
to all questions concerning present, past, 
and future earning capabilities and the 
location and nature of all property or 
financial assets. The offender is further 
required to bring all documents requested 
by the department. 

(((6))) (7) After completing the 
investigation, the department shall make 
a report to the court on the amount of the 
monthly payment that the offender should 
be required to make towards a satisfied 
legal financial obligation. 

(((7))) (8)(a) During the period of 
supervision, the department may make a 
recommendation to the court that the 
offender's monthly payment schedule be 
modified so as to reflect a change in 
financial circumstances. If the department 
sets the monthly payment amount, the 
department may modify the monthly payment 
amount without the matter being returned 
to the court. During the period of 
supervision, the department may require 
the offender to report to the department 
for the purposes of reviewing the 
appropriateness of the collection schedule 
for the legal financial obligation. During 
this reporting, the offender is required 
under oath to respond truthfully and 
honestly to all questions concerning 
earning capabilities and the location and 
nature of all property or financial 
assets. The offender shall bring all 
documents requested by the department in 
order to prepare the collection schedule. 

(b) Subsequent to any period of 
supervision, or if the department is not 
authorized to supervise the offender in 
the community, the county clerk may make 
a recommendation to the court that the 
offender's monthly payment schedule be 
modified so as to reflect a change in 
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financial circumstances. If the county 
clerk sets the monthly payment amount, or 
if the department set the monthly payment 
amount and the department has subsequently 
turned the collection of the legal 
financial obligation over to the county 
clerk, the clerk may modify the monthly 
payment amount without the matter being 
returned to the court. During the period 
of repayment, the county clerk may require 
the offender to report to the clerk for 
the purpose of reviewing the 
appropriateness of the collection schedule 
for the legal financial obligation. During 
this reporting, the offender is required 
under oath to respond truthfully and 
honestly to all questions concerning 
earning capabilities and the location and 
nature of all property or financial 
assets. The offender shall bring all 
documents requested by the county clerk in 
order to prepare the collection schedule. 

(((8))) (9) After the judgment and 
sentence or payment order is entered, the 
department is authorized, for any period 
of supervision, to collect the legal 
financial obligation from the offender. 
Subsequent to any period of supervision 
or, if the department is not authorized to 
supervise the offender in the community, 
the county clerk is authorized to collect 
unpaid legal financial obligations from 
the offender. Any amount collected by the 
department shall be remitted daily to the 
county clerk for the purpose of 
disbursements. The department and the 
county clerks are authorized, but not 
required, to accept credit cards as 
payment for a legal financial obligation, 
and any costs incurred related to 
accepting credit card payments shall be 
the responsibility of the offender. 

(((9))) (10) The department or any 
obligee of the legal financial obligation 
may seek a mandatory wage assignment for 
the purposes of obtaining satisfaction for 
the legal financial obligation pursuant to 
RCW 9.94A.7701. Any party obtaining a wage 
assignment shall notify the county clerk. 
The county clerks shall notify the 
department, or the administrative office 
of the courts, whichever is providing the 
monthly billing for the offender. 

(((10))) (11) The requirement that the 
offender pay a monthly sum towards a legal 
financial obligation constitutes a 
condition or requirement of a sentence and 
the offender is subject to the penalties 
for noncompliance as provided in RCW 
9.94B.040, 9.94A.737, or 9.94A.740. 

(((11))) (12)(a) The administrative 
office of the courts shall mail 
individualized periodic billings to the 
address known by the office for each 
offender with an unsatisfied legal 
financial obligation. 

(b) The billing shall direct payments, 
other than outstanding cost of supervision 
assessments under RCW 9.94A.780, parole 
assessments under RCW 72.04A.120, and cost 
of probation assessments under RCW 
9.95.214, to the county clerk, and cost of 
supervision, parole, or probation 
assessments to the department. 

(c) The county clerk shall provide the 
administrative office of the courts with 
notice of payments by such offenders no 
less frequently than weekly. 

(d) The county clerks, the 
administrative office of the courts, and 
the department shall maintain agreements 
to implement this subsection. 

(((12))) (13) The department shall 
arrange for the collection of unpaid legal 
financial obligations during any period of 
supervision in the community through the 
county clerk. The department shall either 
collect unpaid legal financial obligations 
or arrange for collections through another 
entity if the clerk does not assume 
responsibility or is unable to continue to 
assume responsibility for collection 
pursuant to subsection (((4))) (5) of this 
section. The costs for collection services 
shall be paid by the offender. 

(((13))) (14) The county clerk may 
access the records of the employment 
security department for the purposes of 
verifying employment or income, seeking 
any assignment of wages, or performing 
other duties necessary to the collection 
of an offender's legal financial 
obligations. 

(((14))) (15) Nothing in this chapter 
makes the department, the state, the 
counties, or any state or county 
employees, agents, or other persons acting 
on their behalf liable under any 
circumstances for the payment of these 
legal financial obligations or for the 
acts of any offender who is no longer, or 
was not, subject to supervision by the 
department for a term of community 
custody, and who remains under the 
jurisdiction of the court for payment of 
legal financial obligations." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"restitution;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 10.01.170 
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and 9.94A.760; and creating a new 
section." 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

POINT OF ORDER 
 
Representative Bergquist requested a scope and object 

ruling on the Senate amendment to HOUSE BILL NO. 1058. 
 

SPEAKER’S RULING 
 

Mr. Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding): HB 
1058 is an act relating to court-ordered restitution.  The bill 
passed by the House related solely to court-ordered 
restitution while an offender is in total confinement. 

 
The Senate amendment adds provisions relating to the 

priority for payment of legal financial obligations. 
 
The Speaker finds and rules that the amendment is 

beyond the scope and object of the bill. 
 
The point of order is well taken. 

 
SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House refused to concur 

in the Senate amendment to HOUSE BILL 1058 and asked 
the Senate to recede therefrom. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1314 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 74.09 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Audits of the records of health care 
providers performed under this chapter are 
subject to the following: 

(a) The authority must provide at least 
thirty calendar days' notice before 
scheduling any on-site audit, unless there 
is evidence of danger to public health and 
safety or fraudulent activities; 

(b) The authority must make a good faith 
effort to establish a mutually agreed upon 
time and date for the on-site audit; 

(c) The authority must allow providers, 
at their request, to submit records 
requested as a result of an audit in 
electronic format, including compact disc, 
digital versatile disc, or other 

electronic formats deemed appropriate by 
the authority, or by facsimile 
transmission; 

(d) The authority shall make reasonable 
efforts to avoid reviewing claims that are 
currently being audited by the authority, 
that have already been audited by the 
authority, or that are currently being 
audited by another governmental entity; 

(e) A finding of overpayment to a 
provider in a program operated or 
administered by the authority may not be 
based on extrapolation unless there is a 
determination of sustained high level of 
payment error involving the provider or 
when documented educational intervention 
has failed to correct the level of payment 
error. Any finding that is based upon 
extrapolation, and the related sampling, 
must be established to be statistically 
fair and reasonable in order to be valid. 
The sampling methodology used must be 
validated by a statistician or person with 
equivalent experience as having a 
confidence level of ninety-five percent or 
greater; 

(f) The authority must provide a 
detailed explanation in writing to a 
provider for any adverse determination 
that would result in partial or full 
recoupment of a payment to the provider. 
The written notification shall, at a 
minimum, include the following: (i) The 
reason for the adverse determination; (ii) 
the specific criteria on which the adverse 
determination was based; (iii) an 
explanation of the provider's appeal 
rights; and (iv) if applicable, the 
appropriate procedure to submit a claims 
adjustment in accordance with subsection 
(3) of this section; 

(g) The authority may not recoup 
overpayments until all informal and formal 
appeals processes have been completed; 

(h) The authority must offer a provider 
with an adverse determination the option 
of repaying the amount owed according to 
a negotiated repayment plan of up to 
twelve months; 

(i) The authority must produce a 
preliminary report or draft audit findings 
within one hundred twenty days from the 
receipt of all requested information as 
identified in writing by the authority; 
and 

(j) In the event that the authority 
seeks to recoup funds from a provider who 
is no longer a contractor with the medical 
assistance program, the authority must 
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provide a description of the claim, 
including the patient name, date of 
service, and procedure. A provider is not 
required to obtain a court order to 
receive such information. 

(2) Any contractor that conducts audits 
of the medical assistance program on 
behalf of the authority must comply with 
the requirements in this subsection and 
must: 

(a) In any appeal by a health care 
provider, employ or contract with a 
medical or dental professional who 
practices within the same specialty, is 
board certified, and experienced in the 
treatment, billing, and coding procedures 
used by the provider being audited to make 
findings and determinations; 

(b) Compile, on an annual basis, 
metrics specified by the authority. The 
authority shall publish the metrics on its 
web site. The metrics must, at a minimum, 
include: 

(i) The number and type of claims 
reviewed; 

(ii) The number of records requested; 

(iii) The number of overpayments and 
underpayments identified by the 
contractor; 

(iv) The aggregate dollar amount 
associated with identified overpayments 
and underpayments; 

(v) The duration of audits from 
initiation until time of completion; 

(vi) The number of adverse 
determinations and the overturn rates of 
those determinations at each stage of the 
informal and formal appeal process; 

(vii) The number of informal and formal 
appeals filed by providers categorized by 
disposition status; 

(viii) The contractor's compensation 
structure and dollar amount of 
compensation; and 

(ix) A copy of the authority's contract 
with the contractor. 

(3) The authority shall develop and 
implement a procedure by which an improper 
payment identified by an audit may be 
resubmitted as a claims adjustment. 

(4) The authority shall provide 
educational and training programs annually 
for providers. The training topics must 
include a summary of audit results, a 
description of common issues, problems and 

mistakes identified through audits and 
reviews, and opportunities for 
improvement." 

On page 1, line 1 of the title, after 
"practices;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "and adding a new section 
to chapter 74.09 RCW." 

and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1314 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Graves and Cody spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1314, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1314, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
98; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, 
Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, 
Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, 
McDonald, Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, 
Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, 
Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. 
Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1314, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 12, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
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The Senate has passed SECOND SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1402 with the following amendment: 

    
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 11.92 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) Except as otherwise provided in 
this section, an incapacitated person 
retains the right to associate with 
persons of the incapacitated person's 
choosing. This right includes, but is not 
limited to, the right to freely 
communicate and interact with other 
persons, whether through in-person visits, 
telephone calls, electronic 
communication, personal mail, or other 
means. If the incapacitated person is 
unable to express consent for 
communication, visitation, or interaction 
with another person, or is otherwise 
unable to make a decision regarding 
association with another person, a 
guardian of the incapacitated person, 
whether full or limited, must: 

(a) Personally inform the incapacitated 
person of the decision under 
consideration, using plain language, in a 
manner calculated to maximize the 
understanding of the incapacitated person; 

(b) Maximize the incapacitated person's 
participation in the decision-making 
process to the greatest extent possible, 
consistent with the incapacitated person's 
abilities; and 

(c) Give substantial weight to the 
incapacitated person's preferences, both 
expressed and historical. 

(2) A guardian or limited guardian may 
not restrict an incapacitated person's 
right to communicate, visit, interact, or 
otherwise associate with persons of the 
incapacitated person's choosing, unless: 

(a) The restriction is specifically 
authorized by the guardianship court in 
the court order establishing or modifying 
the guardianship or limited guardianship 
under chapter 11.88 RCW; 

(b) The restriction is pursuant to a 
protection order issued under chapter 
74.34 RCW, chapter 26.50 RCW, or other 
law, that limits contact between the 
incapacitated person and other persons; or 

(c)(i) The guardian or limited guardian 
has good cause to believe that there is an 
immediate need to restrict an 
incapacitated person's right to 

communicate, visit, interact, or otherwise 
associate with persons of the 
incapacitated person's choosing in order 
to protect the incapacitated person from 
abuse, neglect, abandonment, or financial 
exploitation, as those terms are defined 
in RCW 74.34.020, or to protect the 
incapacitated person from activities that 
unnecessarily impose significant distress 
on the incapacitated person; and 

(ii) Within fourteen calendar days of 
imposing the restriction under (c)(i) of 
this subsection, the guardian or limited 
guardian files a petition for a protection 
order under chapter 74.34 RCW. The 
immediate need restriction may remain in 
place until the court has heard and issued 
an order or decision on the petition. 

(3) A protection order under chapter 
74.34 RCW issued to protect an 
incapacitated person as described in 
subsection (2)(c)(ii) of this section: 

(a) Must include written findings of 
fact and conclusions of law; 

(b) May not be more restrictive than 
necessary to protect the incapacitated 
person from abuse, neglect, abandonment, 
or financial exploitation as those terms 
are defined in RCW 74.34.020; and 

(c) May not deny communication, 
visitation, interaction, or other 
association between the incapacitated 
person and another person unless the court 
finds that placing reasonable time, place, 
or manner restrictions is unlikely to 
sufficiently protect the incapacitated 
person from abuse, neglect, abandonment, 
or financial exploitation as those terms 
are defined in RCW 74.34.020. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 74.34.020 and 2015 c 268 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Abandonment" means action or 
inaction by a person or entity with a duty 
of care for a vulnerable adult that leaves 
the vulnerable person without the means or 
ability to obtain necessary food, 
clothing, shelter, or health care. 

(2) "Abuse" means the willful action or 
inaction that inflicts injury, 
unreasonable confinement, intimidation, 
or punishment on a vulnerable adult. In 
instances of abuse of a vulnerable adult 
who is unable to express or demonstrate 
physical harm, pain, or mental anguish, 
the abuse is presumed to cause physical 



2490 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

harm, pain, or mental anguish. Abuse 
includes sexual abuse, mental abuse, 
physical abuse, and personal exploitation 
of a vulnerable adult, and improper use of 
restraint against a vulnerable adult which 
have the following meanings: 

(a) "Sexual abuse" means any form of 
nonconsensual sexual conduct, including 
but not limited to unwanted or 
inappropriate touching, rape, sodomy, 
sexual coercion, sexually explicit 
photographing, and sexual harassment. 
Sexual abuse also includes any sexual 
conduct between a staff person, who is not 
also a resident or client, of a facility 
or a staff person of a program authorized 
under chapter 71A.12 RCW, and a vulnerable 
adult living in that facility or receiving 
service from a program authorized under 
chapter 71A.12 RCW, whether or not it is 
consensual. 

(b) "Physical abuse" means the willful 
action of inflicting bodily injury or 
physical mistreatment. Physical abuse 
includes, but is not limited to, striking 
with or without an object, slapping, 
pinching, choking, kicking, shoving, or 
prodding. 

(c) "Mental abuse" means a willful 
verbal or nonverbal action that threatens, 
humiliates, harasses, coerces, 
intimidates, isolates, unreasonably 
confines, or punishes a vulnerable adult. 
Mental abuse may include ridiculing, 
yelling, or swearing. 

(d) "Personal exploitation" means an 
act of forcing, compelling, or exerting 
undue influence over a vulnerable adult 
causing the vulnerable adult to act in a 
way that is inconsistent with relevant 
past behavior, or causing the vulnerable 
adult to perform services for the benefit 
of another. 

(e) "Improper use of restraint" means 
the inappropriate use of chemical, 
physical, or mechanical restraints for 
convenience or discipline or in a manner 
that: (i) Is inconsistent with federal or 
state licensing or certification 
requirements for facilities, hospitals, or 
programs authorized under chapter 71A.12 
RCW; (ii) is not medically authorized; or 
(iii) otherwise constitutes abuse under 
this section. 

(3) "Chemical restraint" means the 
administration of any drug to manage a 
vulnerable adult's behavior in a way that 
reduces the safety risk to the vulnerable 
adult or others, has the temporary effect 
of restricting the vulnerable adult's 

freedom of movement, and is not standard 
treatment for the vulnerable adult's 
medical or psychiatric condition. 

(4) "Consent" means express written 
consent granted after the vulnerable adult 
or his or her legal representative has 
been fully informed of the nature of the 
services to be offered and that the 
receipt of services is voluntary. 

(5) "Department" means the department 
of social and health services. 

(6) "Facility" means a residence 
licensed or required to be licensed under 
chapter 18.20 RCW, assisted living 
facilities; chapter 18.51 RCW, nursing 
homes; chapter 70.128 RCW, adult family 
homes; chapter 72.36 RCW, soldiers' homes; 
or chapter 71A.20 RCW, residential 
habilitation centers; or any other 
facility licensed or certified by the 
department. 

(7) "Financial exploitation" means the 
illegal or improper use, control over, or 
withholding of the property, income, 
resources, or trust funds of the 
vulnerable adult by any person or entity 
for any person's or entity's profit or 
advantage other than for the vulnerable 
adult's profit or advantage. "Financial 
exploitation" includes, but is not limited 
to: 

(a) The use of deception, intimidation, 
or undue influence by a person or entity 
in a position of trust and confidence with 
a vulnerable adult to obtain or use the 
property, income, resources, or trust 
funds of the vulnerable adult for the 
benefit of a person or entity other than 
the vulnerable adult; 

(b) The breach of a fiduciary duty, 
including, but not limited to, the misuse 
of a power of attorney, trust, or a 
guardianship appointment, that results in 
the unauthorized appropriation, sale, or 
transfer of the property, income, 
resources, or trust funds of the 
vulnerable adult for the benefit of a 
person or entity other than the vulnerable 
adult; or 

(c) Obtaining or using a vulnerable 
adult's property, income, resources, or 
trust funds without lawful authority, by 
a person or entity who knows or clearly 
should know that the vulnerable adult 
lacks the capacity to consent to the 
release or use of his or her property, 
income, resources, or trust funds. 
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(8) "Financial institution" has the 
same meaning as in RCW 30A.22.040 and 
30A.22.041. For purposes of this chapter 
only, "financial institution" also means 
a "broker-dealer" or "investment adviser" 
as defined in RCW 21.20.005. 

(9) "Hospital" means a facility 
licensed under chapter 70.41, 71.12, or 
72.23 RCW and any employee, agent, 
officer, director, or independent 
contractor thereof. 

(10) "Incapacitated person" means a 
person who is at a significant risk of 
personal or financial harm under RCW 
11.88.010(1) (a), (b), (c), or (d). 

(11) "Individual provider" means a 
person under contract with the department 
to provide services in the home under 
chapter 74.09 or 74.39A RCW. 

(12) "Interested person" means a person 
who demonstrates to the court's 
satisfaction that the person is interested 
in the welfare of the vulnerable adult, 
that the person has a good faith belief 
that the court's intervention is 
necessary, and that the vulnerable adult 
is unable, due to incapacity, undue 
influence, or duress at the time the 
petition is filed, to protect his or her 
own interests. 

(13)(a) "Isolate" or "isolation" means 
to restrict a vulnerable adult's ability 
to communicate, visit, interact, or 
otherwise associate with persons of his or 
her choosing. Isolation may be evidenced 
by acts including but not limited to: 

(i) Acts that prevent a vulnerable 
adult from sending, making, or receiving 
his or her personal mail, electronic 
communications, or telephone calls; or 

(ii) Acts that prevent or obstruct the 
vulnerable adult from meeting with others, 
such as telling a prospective visitor or 
caller that a vulnerable adult is not 
present, or does not wish contact, where 
the statement is contrary to the express 
wishes of the vulnerable adult. 

(b) The term "isolate" or "isolation" 
may not be construed in a manner that 
prevents a guardian or limited guardian 
from performing his or her fiduciary 
obligations under chapter 11.92 RCW or 
prevents a hospital or facility from 
providing treatment consistent with the 
standard of care for delivery of health 
services. 

(14) "Mandated reporter" is an employee 
of the department; law enforcement 

officer; social worker; professional 
school personnel; individual provider; an 
employee of a facility; an operator of a 
facility; an employee of a social service, 
welfare, mental health, adult day health, 
adult day care, home health, home care, or 
hospice agency; county coroner or medical 
examiner; Christian Science practitioner; 
or health care provider subject to chapter 
18.130 RCW. 

(((14))) (15) "Mechanical restraint" 
means any device attached or adjacent to 
the vulnerable adult's body that he or she 
cannot easily remove that restricts 
freedom of movement or normal access to 
his or her body. "Mechanical restraint" 
does not include the use of devices, 
materials, or equipment that are (a) 
medically authorized, as required, and (b) 
used in a manner that is consistent with 
federal or state licensing or 
certification requirements for 
facilities, hospitals, or programs 
authorized under chapter 71A.12 RCW. 

(((15))) (16) "Neglect" means (a) a 
pattern of conduct or inaction by a person 
or entity with a duty of care that fails 
to provide the goods and services that 
maintain physical or mental health of a 
vulnerable adult, or that fails to avoid 
or prevent physical or mental harm or pain 
to a vulnerable adult; or (b) an act or 
omission by a person or entity with a duty 
of care that demonstrates a serious 
disregard of consequences of such a 
magnitude as to constitute a clear and 
present danger to the vulnerable adult's 
health, welfare, or safety, including but 
not limited to conduct prohibited under 
RCW 9A.42.100. 

(((16))) (17) "Permissive reporter" 
means any person, including, but not 
limited to, an employee of a financial 
institution, attorney, or volunteer in a 
facility or program providing services for 
vulnerable adults. 

(((17))) (18) "Physical restraint" 
means the application of physical force 
without the use of any device, for the 
purpose of restraining the free movement 
of a vulnerable adult's body. "Physical 
restraint" does not include (a) briefly 
holding without undue force a vulnerable 
adult in order to calm or comfort him or 
her, or (b) holding a vulnerable adult's 
hand to safely escort him or her from one 
area to another. 

(((18))) (19) "Protective services" 
means any services provided by the 
department to a vulnerable adult with the 
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consent of the vulnerable adult, or the 
legal representative of the vulnerable 
adult, who has been abandoned, abused, 
financially exploited, neglected, or in a 
state of self-neglect. These services may 
include, but are not limited to case 
management, social casework, home care, 
placement, arranging for medical 
evaluations, psychological evaluations, 
day care, or referral for legal 
assistance. 

(((19))) (20) "Self-neglect" means the 
failure of a vulnerable adult, not living 
in a facility, to provide for himself or 
herself the goods and services necessary 
for the vulnerable adult's physical or 
mental health, and the absence of which 
impairs or threatens the vulnerable 
adult's well-being. This definition may 
include a vulnerable adult who is 
receiving services through home health, 
hospice, or a home care agency, or an 
individual provider when the neglect is 
not a result of inaction by that agency or 
individual provider. 

(((20))) (21) "Social worker" means: 

(a) A social worker as defined in RCW 
18.320.010(2); or 

(b) Anyone engaged in a professional 
capacity during the regular course of 
employment in encouraging or promoting the 
health, welfare, support, or education of 
vulnerable adults, or providing social 
services to vulnerable adults, whether in 
an individual capacity or as an employee 
or agent of any public or private 
organization or institution. 

(((21))) (22) "Vulnerable adult" 
includes a person: 

(a) Sixty years of age or older who has 
the functional, mental, or physical 
inability to care for himself or herself; 
or 

(b) Found incapacitated under chapter 
11.88 RCW; or 

(c) Who has a developmental disability 
as defined under RCW 71A.10.020; or 

(d) Admitted to any facility; or 

(e) Receiving services from home 
health, hospice, or home care agencies 
licensed or required to be licensed under 
chapter 70.127 RCW; or 

(f) Receiving services from an 
individual provider; or 

(g) Who self-directs his or her own care 
and receives services from a personal aide 
under chapter 74.39 RCW. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 11.92.043 and 2011 c 329 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) It ((shall be)) is the duty of the 
guardian or limited guardian of the 
person: 

(((1))) (a) To file within three months 
after appointment a personal care plan for 
the incapacitated person, which ((shall)) 
must include (((a))) (i) an assessment of 
the incapacitated person's physical, 
mental, and emotional needs and of such 
person's ability to perform or assist in 
activities of daily living, and (((b))) 
(ii) the guardian's specific plan for 
meeting the identified and emerging 
personal care needs of the incapacitated 
person. 

(((2))) (b) To file annually or, where 
a guardian of the estate has been 
appointed, at the time an account is 
required to be filed under RCW 11.92.040, 
a report on the status of the 
incapacitated person, which shall include: 

(((a))) (i) The address and name of the 
incapacitated person and all residential 
changes during the period; 

(((b))) (ii) The services or programs 
((which)) that the incapacitated person 
receives; 

(((c))) (iii) The medical status of the 
incapacitated person; 

(((d))) (iv) The mental status of the 
incapacitated person, including reports 
from mental health professionals on the 
status of the incapacitated person, if any 
exist; 

(((e))) (v) Changes in the functional 
abilities of the incapacitated person; 

(((f))) (vi) Activities of the guardian 
for the period; 

(((g))) (vii) Any recommended changes 
in the scope of the authority of the 
guardian; 

(((h))) (viii) The identity of any 
professionals who have assisted the 
incapacitated person during the period; 

(((i)(i))) (ix)(A) Evidence of the 
guardian or limited guardian's successful 
completion of any standardized training 
video or web cast for guardians or limited 
guardians made available by the 
administrative office of the courts and 
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the superior court when the guardian or 
limited guardian: (((A))) (I) Was 
appointed prior to July 22, 2011; (((B))) 
(II) is not a certified professional 
guardian or financial institution 
authorized under RCW 11.88.020; and 
(((C))) (III) has not previously completed 
the requirements of RCW 11.88.020(3). The 
training video or web cast must be 
provided at no cost to the guardian or 
limited guardian. 

(((ii))) (B) The superior court may, 
upon (((A))) petition by the guardian or 
limited guardian((;)) or (((B))) any other 
method as provided by local court rule: 

(I) For good cause, waive this 
requirement for guardians appointed prior 
to July 22, 2011. Good cause ((shall)) 
requires evidence that the guardian 
already possesses the requisite knowledge 
to serve as a guardian without completing 
the training. When determining whether 
there is good cause to waive the training 
requirement, the court ((shall)) must 
consider, among other facts, the length of 
time the guardian has been serving the 
incapacitated person; whether the guardian 
has timely filed all required reports with 
the court; whether the guardian is 
monitored by other state or local 
agencies; and whether there have been any 
allegations of abuse, neglect, or a breach 
of fiduciary duty against the guardian; or 

(II) Extend the time period for 
completion of the training requirement for 
ninety days; and 

(((j))) (x) Evidence of the guardian or 
limited guardian's successful completion 
of any additional or updated training 
video or web cast offered by the 
administrative office of the courts and 
the superior court as is required at the 
discretion of the superior court unless 
the guardian or limited guardian is a 
certified professional guardian or 
financial institution authorized under RCW 
11.88.020. The training video or web cast 
must be provided at no cost to the guardian 
or limited guardian. 

(((3))) (c) To report to the court 
within thirty days any substantial change 
in the incapacitated person's condition, 
or any changes in residence of the 
incapacitated person. 

(((4))) (d) To inform any person 
entitled to special notice of proceedings 
under RCW 11.92.150 and any other person 
designated by the incapacitated person as 
soon as possible, but in no case more than 

five business days, after the 
incapacitated person: 

(i) Makes a change in residence that is 
intended or likely to last more than 
fourteen calendar days; 

(ii) Has been admitted to a medical 
facility for acute care in response to a 
life-threatening injury or medical 
condition that requires inpatient care; 

(iii) Has been treated in an emergency 
room setting or kept for hospital 
observation for more than twenty-four 
hours; or 

(iv) Dies, in which case the 
notification must be made in person, by 
telephone, or by certified mail. 

(e) Consistent with the powers granted 
by the court, to care for and maintain the 
incapacitated person in the setting least 
restrictive to the incapacitated person's 
freedom and appropriate to the 
incapacitated person's personal care 
needs, assert the incapacitated person's 
rights and best interests, and if the 
incapacitated person is a minor or where 
otherwise appropriate, to see that the 
incapacitated person receives appropriate 
training and education and that the 
incapacitated person has the opportunity 
to learn a trade, occupation, or 
profession. 

(((5))) (f) Consistent with RCW 
7.70.065, to provide timely, informed 
consent for health care of the 
incapacitated person, except in the case 
of a limited guardian where such power is 
not expressly provided for in the order of 
appointment or subsequent modifying order 
as provided in RCW 11.88.125 as now or 
hereafter amended, the standby guardian or 
standby limited guardian may provide 
timely, informed consent to necessary 
medical procedures if the guardian or 
limited guardian cannot be located within 
four hours after the need for such consent 
arises. No guardian, limited guardian, or 
standby guardian may involuntarily commit 
for mental health treatment, observation, 
or evaluation an alleged incapacitated 
person who is unable or unwilling to give 
informed consent to such commitment unless 
the procedures for involuntary commitment 
set forth in chapter 71.05 or 72.23 RCW 
are followed. Nothing in this section 
((shall)) may be construed to allow a 
guardian, limited guardian, or standby 
guardian to consent to: 

(((a))) (i) Therapy or other procedure 
which induces convulsion; 
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(((b))) (ii) Surgery solely for the 
purpose of psychosurgery; 

(((c))) (iii) Other psychiatric or 
mental health procedures that restrict 
physical freedom of movement, or the 
rights set forth in RCW 71.05.217. 

(2) A guardian, limited guardian, or 
standby guardian who believes these 
procedures are necessary for the proper 
care and maintenance of the incapacitated 
person shall petition the court for an 
order unless the court has previously 
approved the procedure within the past 
thirty days. The court may order the 
procedure only after an attorney is 
appointed in accordance with RCW 11.88.045 
if no attorney has previously appeared, 
notice is given, and a hearing is held in 
accordance with RCW 11.88.040. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  A new section is 
added to chapter 2.72 RCW to read as 
follows: 

The office of public guardianship, in 
partnership with the office of the state 
long-term care ombuds, must develop and 
offer training targeted to the legal 
community and persons working in long-term 
care facilities regarding the different 
kinds of decision-making authority, 
including guardianship, authority granted 
under power of attorney, and surrogate 
health care decision-making authority. The 
training must include, at a minimum, 
information regarding: The roles, duties, 
and responsibilities of different kinds of 
decision makers; the scope of authority 
and limitations on authority with respect 
to different kinds of decision makers; and 
any relevant remedial measures provided in 
law for activity that exceeds the scope of 
decision-making authority. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  If specific 
funding for the purposes of this act, 
referencing this act by bill or chapter 
number, is not provided by June 30, 2017, 
in the omnibus appropriations act, this 
act is null and void." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"adults;" strike the remainder of the 
title and insert "amending RCW 74.34.020 
and 11.92.043; adding a new section to 
chapter 11.92 RCW; adding a new section to 
chapter 2.72 RCW; and creating a new 
section." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 

 
There being no objection, the House concurred in the 

Senate amendment to SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE 
BILL NO. 1402 and advanced the bill as amended by the 
Senate to final passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Jinkins and Rodne spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Second Substitute House Bill No. 1402, as amended by the 
Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Second 
Substitute House Bill No. 1402, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
98; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, 
Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, 
Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, 
McDonald, Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, 
Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, 
Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. 
Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 

SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1402, as 
amended by the Senate, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

April 11, 2017 
Mr. Speaker: 
 
The Senate has passed SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 

NO. 1464 with the following amendment: 
   

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 4.24.210 and 2012 c 15 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as otherwise provided in 
subsection (3) or (4) of this section, any 
public or private landowners, 
hydroelectric project owners, or others in 
lawful possession and control of any lands 
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whether designated resource, rural, or 
urban, or water areas or channels and 
lands adjacent to such areas or channels, 
who allow members of the public to use 
them for the purposes of outdoor 
recreation, which term includes, but is 
not limited to, the cutting, gathering, 
and removing of firewood by private 
persons for their personal use without 
purchasing the firewood from the 
landowner, hunting, fishing, camping, 
picnicking, swimming, hiking, bicycling, 
skateboarding or other nonmotorized wheel-
based activities, aviation activities 
including, but not limited to, the 
operation of airplanes, ultra-light 
airplanes, hang gliders, parachutes, and 
paragliders, rock climbing, the riding of 
horses or other animals, clam digging, 
pleasure driving of off-road vehicles, 
snowmobiles, and other vehicles, boating, 
kayaking, canoeing, rafting, nature study, 
winter or water sports, viewing or 
enjoying historical, archaeological, 
scenic, or scientific sites, without 
charging a fee of any kind therefor, shall 
not be liable for unintentional injuries 
to such users. 

(2) Except as otherwise provided in 
subsection (3) or (4) of this section, any 
public or private landowner or others in 
lawful possession and control of any lands 
whether rural or urban, or water areas or 
channels and lands adjacent to such areas 
or channels, who offer or allow such land 
to be used for purposes of a fish or 
wildlife cooperative project, or allow 
access to such land for cleanup of litter 
or other solid waste, shall not be liable 
for unintentional injuries to any 
volunteer group or to any other users. 

(3) Any public or private landowner, or 
others in lawful possession and control of 
the land, may charge an administrative fee 
of up to twenty-five dollars for the 
cutting, gathering, and removing of 
firewood from the land. 

(4)(a) Nothing in this section shall 
prevent the liability of a landowner or 
others in lawful possession and control 
for injuries sustained to users by reason 
of a known dangerous artificial latent 
condition for which warning signs have not 
been conspicuously posted. 

(i) A fixed anchor used in rock climbing 
and put in place by someone other than a 
landowner is not a known dangerous 
artificial latent condition and a 
landowner under subsection (1) of this 
section shall not be liable for 

unintentional injuries resulting from the 
condition or use of such an anchor. 

(ii) Releasing water or flows and 
making waterways or channels available for 
kayaking, canoeing, or rafting purposes 
pursuant to and in substantial compliance 
with a hydroelectric license issued by the 
federal energy regulatory commission, and 
making adjacent lands available for 
purposes of allowing viewing of such 
activities, does not create a known 
dangerous artificial latent condition and 
hydroelectric project owners under 
subsection (1) of this section shall not 
be liable for unintentional injuries to 
the recreational users and observers 
resulting from such releases and 
activities. 

(b) Nothing in RCW 4.24.200 and this 
section limits or expands in any way the 
doctrine of attractive nuisance. 

(c) Usage by members of the public, 
volunteer groups, or other users is 
permissive and does not support any claim 
of adverse possession. 

(5) For purposes of this section, the 
following are not fees: 

(a) A license or permit issued for 
statewide use under authority of chapter 
79A.05 RCW or Title 77 RCW; 

(b) A pass or permit issued under RCW 
79A.80.020, 79A.80.030, or 79A.80.040; 
((and)) 

(c) A daily charge not to exceed twenty 
dollars per person, per day, for access to 
a publicly owned ORV sports park, as 
defined in RCW 46.09.310, or other public 
facility accessed by a highway, street, or 
nonhighway road for the purposes of off-
road vehicle use; and 

(d) Payments to landowners for public 
access from state, local, or nonprofit 
organizations established under 
department of fish and wildlife 
cooperative public access agreements if 
the landowner does not charge a fee to 
access the land subject to the cooperative 
agreement." 

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"lands;" strike the remainder of the title 
and insert "and amending RCW 4.24.210." 

 and the same is herewith transmitted. 
 

Pablo S. Campos, Deputy Secretary 
 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 
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There being no objection, the House concurred in the 
Senate amendment to SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 
1464 and advanced the bill as amended by the Senate to final 
passage. 

 
FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL 

AS SENATE AMENDED 
 
 Representatives Blake and Rodne spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill, as amended by the Senate. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1464, as amended by the Senate. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1464, as amended by the Senate, 
and the bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
94; Nays, 4; Absent, 0; Excused, 0. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Farrell, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, 
Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Hargrove, Harmsworth, 
Harris, Hayes, Holy, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, 
Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, 
Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McDonald, 
Morris, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, 
Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Van Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young 
and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Kraft, McCaslin, Shea and 
Taylor. 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1464, as amended by 
the Senate, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 
 

There being no objection, the House reverted to the fifth 
order of business. 
 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
 

April 14, 2017 
 

HB 2200  Prime Sponsor, Representative Hansen: 
Protecting the privacy and security of 
internet users.  Reported by Committee on 
Technology & Economic Development 

 
MAJORITY recommendation:  The substitute bill be 
substituted therefor and the substitute bill do pass.  
Signed by Representatives Morris, Chair; Kloba, Vice 
Chair; Tarleton, Vice Chair; Smith, Ranking Minority 
Member; DeBolt, Assistant Ranking Minority Member; 

Doglio; Fey; Harmsworth; Hudgins; McDonald; Santos; 
Slatter; Steele; Wylie and Young. 

 
MINORITY recommendation:  Without 
recommendation.  Signed by Representatives Manweller 
and Nealey. 
 
 
 

April 14, 2017 
 

HB 2202  Prime Sponsor, Representative Manweller: 
Addressing the eligibility of emergency 
medical technicians for membership in the 
law enforcement officers' and firefighters' 
retirement system plan 2.  Reported by 
Committee on Appropriations 

 
MAJORITY recommendation:  The substitute bill be 
substituted therefor and the substitute bill do pass.  
Signed by Representatives Ormsby, Chair; Robinson, 
Vice Chair; Chandler, Ranking Minority Member; 
Stokesbary, Assistant Ranking Minority Member; 
Bergquist; Buys; Cody; Condotta; Fitzgibbon; Haler; 
Hansen; Harris; Hudgins; Kagi; Lytton; Manweller; 
Nealey; Pettigrew; Sawyer; Schmick; Senn; Springer; 
Stanford; Sullivan; Taylor; Tharinger; Vick; Volz and 
Wilcox. 
 
 
 

April 14, 2017 
 

ESSB 5679  Prime Sponsor, Committee on Energy, 
Environment & Telecommunications: 
Concerning the authority of port districts to 
provide telecommunications services.  
Reported by Committee on Technology & 
Economic Development 

 
MAJORITY recommendation:  Do pass as amended. 

    
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that: 

(1) Adequate access to 
telecommunications facilities and 
services, comparable to those offered in 
urban areas, is essential to the economic 
well-being of communities in rural 
Washington state. 

(2) Many communities, particularly in 
rural areas, do not have adequate access 
to telecommunications facilities and 
services. 

(3) Specifying that port districts in 
these areas have authority to enter into 
contracts to attract private 
telecommunications companies may help to 
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create a sufficient market for the 
provision of adequate retail 
telecommunications services. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 53.08.370 and 2000 c 81 s 
7 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A rural port district in existence 
on June 8, 2000, ((may)) and port 
districts located in counties with a 
population less than seven hundred 
thousand are eligible to construct, 
purchase, acquire, develop, finance, 
lease, license, handle, provide, add to, 
contract for, interconnect, alter, 
improve, repair, operate, and maintain any 
telecommunications facilities within or 
without the district's limits utilizing 
unlit optical fiber for the following 
purposes: 

(a) For the district's own use; and 

(b) For the provision of wholesale 
telecommunications services within the 
district's limits. Wholesale 
telecommunications services may be 
provided beyond the district's limits for 
back haul services if the district is 
unable to procure similar services from a 
telecommunications company. Nothing in 
this subsection shall be construed to 
authorize ((rural)) eligible port 
districts to provide telecommunications 
services outside the state or to end 
users. 

(2) ((A rural)) Except as provided in 
subsection (7) of this section, port 
districts providing wholesale 
telecommunications services under this 
section shall ensure that rates, terms, 
and conditions for such services are not 
unduly or unreasonably discriminatory or 
preferential. Rates, terms, and conditions 
are discriminatory or preferential when a 
((rural)) port district offering such 
rates, terms, and conditions to an entity 
for wholesale telecommunications services 
does not offer substantially similar 
rates, terms, and conditions to all other 
entities seeking substantially similar 
services. 

(3) When a ((rural)) port district 
establishes a separate utility function 
for the provision of wholesale 
telecommunications services under this 
section, it shall account for any and all 
revenues and expenditures related to its 
wholesale telecommunications facilities 
and services separately from revenues and 
expenditures related to its internal 
telecommunications operations. Any 
revenues received from the provision of 
wholesale telecommunications services 

must be dedicated to the utility function 
that includes the provision of wholesale 
telecommunications services for costs 
incurred to build and maintain the 
telecommunications facilities until such 
time as any bonds or other financing 
instruments executed after June 8, 2000, 
and used to finance the telecommunications 
facilities are discharged or retired. 

(4) When a ((rural)) port district 
establishes a separate utility function 
for the provision of wholesale 
telecommunications services under this 
section, all telecommunications services 
rendered by the separate function to the 
district for the district's internal 
telecommunications needs shall be charged 
at its true and full value. A ((rural)) 
port district may not charge its 
nontelecommunications operations rates 
that are preferential or discriminatory 
compared to those it charges entities 
purchasing wholesale telecommunications 
services. 

(5) A ((rural)) port district under 
this section shall not exercise powers of 
eminent domain to acquire 
telecommunications facilities or 
contractual rights held by any other 
person or entity to telecommunications 
facilities. 

(6) Except as otherwise specifically 
provided, a ((rural)) port district may 
exercise any of the powers granted to it 
under this title and other applicable laws 
in carrying out the powers authorized 
under this section. Nothing in chapter 81, 
Laws of 2000 limits any existing authority 
of a rural port district under this title. 

(7) A port district under this section 
may select a telecommunications company to 
operate all or a portion of the port 
district's telecommunications facilities 
that serve an underserved area as defined 
in subsection (10) of this section. The 
company may be the exclusive provider of 
telecommunications services to end users 
in an underserved area under terms 
specified in the contract with the port 
district. For purposes of this section, 
"telecommunications company" means any 
for-profit entity owned by investors that 
sells telecommunications services to end 
users. Nothing in this subsection (7) is 
intended to limit or otherwise restrict 
any other authority provided by law. 

(8) Before exercising the authority 
provided in subsection (7) of this 
section, a port district must file a 
business case plan with the utilities and 



2498 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

transportation commission. The utilities 
and transportation commission must retain 
a third party at cost to review the 
business case plan. Any recommendations or 
adjustments to the business case plan made 
during third-party review must be received 
and either rejected or accepted by the 
port commission in an open meeting. 

(9) The business case plan required 
under subsection (8) of this section must 
include an audited statement of the market 
value of the additional provision of 
wholesale services provided under the 
authority specified in subsection (7) of 
this section, and a determination, based 
on an assessment using appropriate 
methodology, of the option to sell or 
surplus the additional provision of 
wholesale services. A port district must 
reassess any determination of the option 
to sell or surplus as required by this 
subsection at a minimum interval of every 
ten years for the duration of the 
contract. 

(10) As used in this subsection, 
"underserved area" means an area that, at 
the time the contract with the exclusive 
provider is entered into, the port 
district has reasonable grounds to believe 
has no private telecommunications company 
offering fixed broadband internet access 
to a majority of residential customers at 
a download speed of fifteen megabytes per 
second and an upload speed of three 
megabytes per second. The existence and 
boundaries of the underserved area must be 
determined following a public hearing. The 
determination of the existing level of 
service must be supported by an 
independent third-party study of broadband 
service commissioned within the twelve-
month period immediately preceding a vote 
to designate the underserved area. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 53.08.380 and 2000 c 81 s 
9 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person or entity that has 
requested wholesale telecommunications 
services from a rural port district or 
port district as identified in RCW 
53.08.370(1) may petition the commission 
under the procedures set forth in RCW 
80.04.110 (1) through (3) if it believes 
the district's rates, terms, and 
conditions are unduly or unreasonably 
discriminatory or preferential, except as 
provided in RCW 53.08.370. The person or 
entity shall provide the district notice 
of its intent to petition the commission 
and an opportunity to review within thirty 
days the rates, terms, and conditions as 
applied to it prior to submitting its 

petition. In determining whether a 
district is providing discriminatory or 
preferential rates, terms, and conditions, 
the commission may consider such matters 
as service quality, technical feasibility 
of connection points on the district's 
telecommunications facilities, time of 
response to service requests, system 
capacity, and other matters reasonably 
related to the provision of wholesale 
telecommunications services. If the 
commission, after notice and hearing, 
determines that a rural port district's 
rates, terms, and conditions are unduly or 
unreasonably discriminatory or 
preferential, it shall issue a final order 
finding noncompliance with this section 
and setting forth the specific areas of 
apparent noncompliance. An order imposed 
under this section shall be enforceable in 
any court of competent jurisdiction. 

(2) The commission may order a rural 
port district or port district as 
identified in RCW 53.08.370(1) to pay a 
share of the costs incurred by the 
commission in adjudicating or enforcing 
this section. 

(3) Without limiting other remedies at 
law or equity, the commission and 
prevailing party may also seek injunctive 
relief to compel compliance with an order. 

(4) Nothing in this section shall be 
construed to affect the commission's 
authority and jurisdiction with respect to 
actions, proceedings, or orders permitted 
or contemplated for a state commission 
under the federal telecommunications act 
of 1996, P.L. 104-104 (110 Stat. 56)." 

Correct the title. 

 
Signed by Representatives Morris, Chair; Kloba, Vice 
Chair; Tarleton, Vice Chair; Smith, Ranking Minority 
Member; DeBolt, Assistant Ranking Minority Member; 
Doglio; Fey; Harmsworth; Hudgins; Manweller; 
McDonald; Nealey; Santos; Slatter; Steele; Wylie and 
Young. 
 
 

April 14, 2017 
 

SSB 5815  Prime Sponsor, Committee on Ways & 
Means: Concerning the hospital safety net 
assessment.  Reported by Committee on 
Appropriations 

 
MAJORITY recommendation:  Do pass as amended. 

   
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following: 
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"Sec. 1.  RCW 74.60.005 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The purpose of this chapter is to 
provide for a safety net assessment on 
certain Washington hospitals, which will 
be used solely to augment funding from all 
other sources and thereby support 
additional payments to hospitals for 
medicaid services as specified in this 
chapter. 

(2) The legislature finds that federal 
health care reform will result in an 
expansion of medicaid enrollment in this 
state and an increase in federal financial 
participation. 

(3) In adopting this chapter, it is the 
intent of the legislature: 

(a) To impose a hospital safety net 
assessment to be used solely for the 
purposes specified in this chapter; 

(b) To generate approximately ((nine 
hundred seventy-five million)) one billion 
dollars per state fiscal biennium in new 
state and federal funds by disbursing all 
of that amount to pay for medicaid 
hospital services and grants to certified 
public expenditure and critical access 
hospitals, except costs of administration 
as specified in this chapter, in the form 
of additional payments to hospitals and 
managed care plans, which may not be a 
substitute for payments from other 
sources, but which include quality 
improvement incentive payments under RCW 
74.09.611; 

(c) To generate two hundred ninety-two 
million dollars per biennium during the 
((2015-2017 and)) 2017-2019 and 2019-2021 
biennia in new funds to be used in lieu of 
state general fund payments for medicaid 
hospital services; 

(d) That the total amount assessed not 
exceed the amount needed, in combination 
with all other available funds, to support 
the payments authorized by this chapter; 

(e) To condition the assessment on 
receiving federal approval for receipt of 
additional federal financial 
participation and on continuation of other 
funding sufficient to maintain aggregate 
payment levels to hospitals for inpatient 
and outpatient services covered by 
medicaid, including fee-for-service and 
managed care, at least at the ((levels)) 
rates the state paid for those services on 
July 1, 2015, as adjusted for current 
enrollment and utilization; and 

(f) For each of the two biennia starting 
with fiscal year ((2016)) 2018 to 
generate: 

(i) Four million dollars for new 
integrated evidence-based psychiatry 
residency program slots that did not 
receive state funding prior to 2016 at the 
integrated psychiatry residency program at 
the University of Washington; and 

(ii) Eight million two hundred thousand 
dollars for new family medicine residency 
program slots that did not receive state 
funding prior to 2016, as directed through 
the family medicine residency network at 
the University of Washington, for slots 
where residents are employed by hospitals. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 74.60.010 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 17 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Authority" means the health care 
authority. 

(2) "Base year" for medicaid payments 
for state fiscal year ((2014)) 2017 is 
state fiscal year ((2011)) 2014. For each 
following year's calculations, the base 
year must be updated to the next following 
year. 

(3) "Bordering city hospital" means a 
hospital as defined in WAC 182-550-1050 
and bordering cities as described in WAC 
182-501-0175, or successor rules. 

(4) "Certified public expenditure 
hospital" means a hospital participating 
in or that at any point from June 30, 2013, 
to July 1, 2019, has participated in the 
authority's certified public expenditure 
payment program as described in WAC 182-
550-4650 or successor rule. For purposes 
of this chapter any such hospital shall 
continue to be treated as a certified 
public expenditure hospital for assessment 
and payment purposes through the date 
specified in RCW 74.60.901. The 
eligibility of such hospitals to receive 
grants under RCW 74.60.090 solely from 
funds generated under this chapter must 
not be affected by any modification or 
termination of the federal certified 
public expenditure program, or reduced by 
the amount of any federal funds no longer 
available for that purpose. 

(5) "Critical access hospital" means a 
hospital as described in RCW 74.09.5225. 
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(6) "Director" means the director of 
the health care authority. 

(7) "Eligible new prospective payment 
hospital" means a prospective payment 
hospital opened after January 1, 2009, for 
which a full year of cost report data as 
described in RCW 74.60.030(2) and a full 
year of medicaid base year data required 
for the calculations in RCW 74.60.120(3) 
are available. 

(8) "Fund" means the hospital safety 
net assessment fund established under RCW 
74.60.020. 

(9) "Hospital" means a facility 
licensed under chapter 70.41 RCW. 

(10) "Long-term acute care hospital" 
means a hospital which has an average 
inpatient length of stay of greater than 
twenty-five days as determined by the 
department of health. 

(11) "Managed care organization" means 
an organization having a certificate of 
authority or certificate of registration 
from the office of the insurance 
commissioner that contracts with the 
authority under a comprehensive risk 
contract to provide prepaid health care 
services to eligible clients under the 
authority's medicaid managed care 
programs, including the healthy options 
program. 

(12) "Medicaid" means the medical 
assistance program as established in Title 
XIX of the social security act and as 
administered in the state of Washington by 
the authority. 

(13) "Medicare cost report" means the 
medicare cost report, form 2552, or 
successor document. 

(14) "Nonmedicare hospital inpatient 
day" means total hospital inpatient days 
less medicare inpatient days, including 
medicare days reported for medicare 
managed care plans, as reported on the 
medicare cost report, form 2552, or 
successor forms, excluding all skilled and 
nonskilled nursing facility days, skilled 
and nonskilled swing bed days, nursery 
days, observation bed days, hospice days, 
home health agency days, and other days 
not typically associated with an acute 
care inpatient hospital stay. 

(15) "Outpatient" means services 
provided classified as ambulatory payment 
classification services or successor 
payment methodologies as defined in WAC 
182-550-7050 or successor rule and applies 

to fee-for-service payments and managed 
care encounter data. 

(16) "Prospective payment system 
hospital" means a hospital reimbursed for 
inpatient and outpatient services provided 
to medicaid beneficiaries under the 
inpatient prospective payment system and 
the outpatient prospective payment system 
as defined in WAC 182-550-1050 or 
successor rule. For purposes of this 
chapter, prospective payment system 
hospital does not include a hospital 
participating in the certified public 
expenditure program or a bordering city 
hospital located outside of the state of 
Washington and in one of the bordering 
cities listed in WAC 182-501-0175 or 
successor rule. 

(17) "Psychiatric hospital" means a 
hospital facility licensed as a 
psychiatric hospital under chapter 71.12 
RCW. 

(18) "Rehabilitation hospital" means a 
medicare-certified freestanding inpatient 
rehabilitation facility. 

(19) "Small rural disproportionate 
share hospital payment" means a payment 
made in accordance with WAC 182-550-5200 
or successor rule. 

(20) "Upper payment limit" means the 
aggregate federal upper payment limit on 
the amount of the medicaid payment for 
which federal financial participation is 
available for a class of service and a 
class of health care providers, as 
specified in 42 C.F.R. Part 47, as 
separately determined for inpatient and 
outpatient hospital services. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 74.60.020 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) A dedicated fund is hereby 
established within the state treasury to 
be known as the hospital safety net 
assessment fund. The purpose and use of 
the fund shall be to receive and disburse 
funds, together with accrued interest, in 
accordance with this chapter. Moneys in 
the fund, including interest earned, shall 
not be used or disbursed for any purposes 
other than those specified in this 
chapter. Any amounts expended from the 
fund that are later recouped by the 
authority on audit or otherwise shall be 
returned to the fund. 

(a) Any unexpended balance in the fund 
at the end of a fiscal year shall carry 
over into the following fiscal year or 
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that fiscal year and the following fiscal 
year and shall be applied to reduce the 
amount of the assessment under RCW 
74.60.050(1)(c). 

(b) Any amounts remaining in the fund 
after July 1, ((2019)) 2021, shall be 
refunded to hospitals, pro rata according 
to the amount paid by the hospital since 
July 1, 2013, subject to the limitations 
of federal law. 

(2) All assessments, interest, and 
penalties collected by the authority under 
RCW 74.60.030 and 74.60.050 shall be 
deposited into the fund. 

(3) Disbursements from the fund are 
conditioned upon appropriation and the 
continued availability of other funds 
sufficient to maintain aggregate payment 
levels to hospitals for inpatient and 
outpatient services covered by medicaid, 
including fee-for-service and managed 
care, at least at the levels the state 
paid for those services on July 1, 2015, 
as adjusted for current enrollment and 
utilization. 

(4) Disbursements from the fund may be 
made only: 

(a) To make payments to hospitals and 
managed care plans as specified in this 
chapter; 

(b) To refund erroneous or excessive 
payments made by hospitals pursuant to 
this chapter; 

(c) For one million dollars per 
biennium for payment of administrative 
expenses incurred by the authority in 
performing the activities authorized by 
this chapter; 

(d) For two hundred ((eighty-three)) 
ninety-two million dollars per biennium, 
to be used in lieu of state general fund 
payments for medicaid hospital services, 
provided that if the full amount of the 
payments required under RCW 74.60.120 and 
74.60.130 cannot be distributed in a given 
fiscal year, this amount must be reduced 
proportionately; 

(e) To repay the federal government for 
any excess payments made to hospitals from 
the fund if the assessments or payment 
increases set forth in this chapter are 
deemed out of compliance with federal 
statutes and regulations in a final 
determination by a court of competent 
jurisdiction with all appeals exhausted. 
In such a case, the authority may require 
hospitals receiving excess payments to 
refund the payments in question to the 

fund. The state in turn shall return funds 
to the federal government in the same 
proportion as the original financing. If 
a hospital is unable to refund payments, 
the state shall develop either a payment 
plan, or deduct moneys from future 
medicaid payments, or both; 

(f) ((Beginning in state fiscal year 
2015,)) To pay an amount sufficient, when 
combined with the maximum available amount 
of federal funds necessary to provide a 
one percent increase in medicaid hospital 
inpatient rates to hospitals eligible for 
quality improvement incentives under RCW 
74.09.611. By May 16, 2018 and by each May 
16 thereafter, the authority, in 
cooperation with the department of health, 
must verify that each hospital eligible to 
receive quality improvement incentives 
under the terms of this chapter is in 
substantial compliance with the reporting 
requirements in RCW 43.70.052 and 
70.01.040 for the prior period. For the 
purposes of this subsection, "substantial 
compliance" means, in the prior period, 
the hospital has submitted at least nine 
of the twelve monthly reports by the due 
date. The authority must distribute 
quality improvement incentives to 
hospitals that have met these requirements 
beginning July 1 of 2018 and each July 1 
thereafter; and 

(g) For each state fiscal year ((2016)) 
2018 through ((2019)) 2021 to generate: 

(i) Two million dollars for new 
integrated evidence-based psychiatry 
residency program slots that did not 
receive state funding prior to 2016 at the 
integrated psychiatry residency program at 
the University of Washington; and 

(ii) Four million one hundred thousand 
dollars for new family medicine residency 
program slots that did not receive state 
funding prior to 2016, as directed through 
the family medicine residency network at 
the University of Washington, for slots 
where residents are employed by hospitals. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 74.60.030 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1)(a) Upon satisfaction of the 
conditions in RCW 74.60.150(1), and so 
long as the conditions in RCW 74.60.150(2) 
have not occurred, an assessment is 
imposed as set forth in this subsection. 
Assessment notices must be sent on or 
about thirty days prior to the end of each 
quarter and payment is due thirty days 
thereafter. 
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(b) Effective July 1, 2015, and except 
as provided in RCW 74.60.050: 

(i) Each prospective payment system 
hospital, except psychiatric and 
rehabilitation hospitals, shall pay a 
quarterly assessment. Each quarterly 
assessment shall be no more than one 
quarter of three hundred ((fifty)) eighty 
dollars for each annual nonmedicare 
hospital inpatient day, up to a maximum of 
fifty-four thousand days per year. For 
each nonmedicare hospital inpatient day in 
excess of fifty-four thousand days, each 
prospective payment system hospital shall 
pay ((an)) a quarterly assessment of one 
quarter of seven dollars for each such 
day, unless such assessment amount or 
threshold needs to be modified to comply 
with applicable federal regulations; 

(ii) Each critical access hospital 
shall pay a quarterly assessment of one 
quarter of ten dollars for each annual 
nonmedicare hospital inpatient day; 

(iii) Each psychiatric hospital shall 
pay a quarterly assessment of no more than 
one quarter of seventy-four dollars for 
each annual nonmedicare hospital inpatient 
day; and 

(iv) Each rehabilitation hospital shall 
pay a quarterly assessment of no more than 
one quarter of seventy-four dollars for 
each annual nonmedicare hospital inpatient 
day. 

(2) The authority shall determine each 
hospital's annual nonmedicare hospital 
inpatient days by summing the total 
reported nonmedicare hospital inpatient 
days for each hospital that is not exempt 
from the assessment under RCW 74.60.040. 
The authority shall obtain inpatient data 
from the hospital's 2552 cost report data 
file or successor data file available 
through the centers for medicare and 
medicaid services, as of a date to be 
determined by the authority. For state 
fiscal year ((2016)) 2017, the authority 
shall use cost report data for hospitals' 
fiscal years ending in ((2012)) 2013. For 
subsequent years, the hospitals' next 
succeeding fiscal year cost report data 
must be used. 

(a) With the exception of a prospective 
payment system hospital commencing 
operations after January 1, 2009, for any 
hospital without a cost report for the 
relevant fiscal year, the authority shall 
work with the affected hospital to 
identify appropriate supplemental 
information that may be used to determine 

annual nonmedicare hospital inpatient 
days. 

(b) A prospective payment system 
hospital commencing operations after 
January 1, 2009, must be assessed in 
accordance with this section after 
becoming an eligible new prospective 
payment system hospital as defined in RCW 
74.60.010. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 74.60.050 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The authority, in cooperation with 
the office of financial management, shall 
develop rules for determining the amount 
to be assessed to individual hospitals, 
notifying individual hospitals of the 
assessed amount, and collecting the 
amounts due. Such rule making shall 
specifically include provision for: 

(a) Transmittal of notices of 
assessment by the authority to each 
hospital informing the hospital of its 
nonmedicare hospital inpatient days and 
the assessment amount due and payable; 

(b) Interest on delinquent assessments 
at the rate specified in RCW 82.32.050; 
and 

(c) Adjustment of the assessment 
amounts in accordance with subsection (2) 
of this section. 

(2) For ((state fiscal year 2016 and)) 
each ((subsequent)) state fiscal year, the 
assessment amounts established under RCW 
74.60.030 must be adjusted as follows: 

(a) If sufficient other funds, 
including federal funds, are available to 
make the payments required under this 
chapter and fund the state portion of the 
quality incentive payments under RCW 
74.09.611 and 74.60.020(4)(f) without 
utilizing the full assessment under RCW 
74.60.030, the authority shall reduce the 
amount of the assessment to the minimum 
levels necessary to support those 
payments; 

(b) If the total amount of inpatient 
((or)) and outpatient supplemental 
payments under RCW 74.60.120 is in excess 
of the upper payment limits and the entire 
excess amount cannot be disbursed by 
additional payments to managed care 
organizations under RCW 74.60.130, the 
authority shall proportionately reduce 
future assessments on prospective payment 
hospitals to the level necessary to 
generate additional payments to hospitals 
that are consistent with the upper payment 
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limit plus the maximum permissible amount 
of additional payments to managed care 
organizations under RCW 74.60.130; 

(c) If the amount of payments to managed 
care organizations under RCW 74.60.130 
cannot be distributed because of failure 
to meet federal actuarial soundness or 
utilization requirements or other federal 
requirements, the authority shall apply 
the amount that cannot be distributed to 
reduce future assessments to the level 
necessary to generate additional payments 
to managed care organizations that are 
consistent with federal actuarial 
soundness or utilization requirements or 
other federal requirements; 

(d) If required in order to obtain 
federal matching funds, the maximum number 
of nonmedicare inpatient days at the 
higher rate provided under RCW 
74.60.030(1)(b)(i) may be adjusted in 
order to comply with federal requirements; 

(e) If the number of nonmedicare 
inpatient days applied to the rates 
provided in RCW 74.60.030 will not produce 
sufficient funds to support the payments 
required under this chapter and the state 
portion of the quality incentive payments 
under RCW 74.09.611 and 74.60.020(4)(f), 
the assessment rates provided in RCW 
74.60.030 may be increased proportionately 
by category of hospital to amounts no 
greater than necessary in order to produce 
the required level of funds needed to make 
the payments specified in this chapter and 
the state portion of the quality incentive 
payments under RCW 74.09.611 and 
74.60.020(4)(f); and 

(f) Any actual or estimated surplus 
remaining in the fund at the end of the 
fiscal year must be applied to reduce the 
assessment amount for the subsequent 
fiscal year or that fiscal year and the 
following fiscal years prior to and 
including fiscal year ((2019)) 2021. 

(3)(a) Any adjustment to the assessment 
amounts pursuant to this section, and the 
data supporting such adjustment, 
including, but not limited to, relevant 
data listed in (b) of this subsection, 
must be submitted to the Washington state 
hospital association for review and 
comment at least sixty calendar days prior 
to implementation of such adjusted 
assessment amounts. Any review and comment 
provided by the Washington state hospital 
association does not limit the ability of 
the Washington state hospital association 
or its members to challenge an adjustment 

or other action by the authority that is 
not made in accordance with this chapter. 

(b) The authority shall provide the 
following data to the Washington state 
hospital association sixty days before 
implementing any revised assessment 
levels, detailed by fiscal year, beginning 
with fiscal year 2011 and extending to the 
most recent fiscal year, except in 
connection with the initial assessment 
under this chapter: 

(i) The fund balance; 

(ii) The amount of assessment paid by 
each hospital; 

(iii) The state share, federal share, 
and total annual medicaid fee-for-service 
payments for inpatient hospital services 
made to each hospital under RCW 74.60.120, 
and the data used to calculate the 
payments to individual hospitals under 
that section; 

(iv) The state share, federal share, 
and total annual medicaid fee-for-service 
payments for outpatient hospital services 
made to each hospital under RCW 74.60.120, 
and the data used to calculate annual 
payments to individual hospitals under 
that section; 

(v) The annual state share, federal 
share, and total payments made to each 
hospital under each of the following 
programs: Grants to certified public 
expenditure hospitals under RCW 74.60.090, 
for critical access hospital payments 
under RCW 74.60.100; and disproportionate 
share programs under RCW 74.60.110; 

(vi) The data used to calculate annual 
payments to individual hospitals under 
(b)(v) of this subsection; and 

(vii) The amount of payments made to 
managed care plans under RCW 74.60.130, 
including the amount representing 
additional premium tax, and the data used 
to calculate those payments. 

(c) On a monthly basis, the authority 
shall provide the Washington state 
hospital association the amount of 
payments made to managed care plans under 
RCW 74.60.130, including the amount 
representing additional premium tax, and 
the data used to calculate those payments. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 74.60.090 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 5 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) In each fiscal year commencing upon 
satisfaction of the applicable conditions 
in RCW 74.60.150(1), funds must be 
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disbursed from the fund and the authority 
shall make grants to certified public 
expenditure hospitals, which shall not be 
considered payments for hospital services, 
as follows: 

(a) University of Washington medical 
center: Ten million five hundred fifty-
five thousand dollars in each state fiscal 
year ((2016)) 2018 through ((2019)) 2021 
paid as follows, except if the full amount 
of the payments required under RCW 
74.60.120 and 74.60.130 cannot be 
distributed in a given fiscal year, the 
amounts in this subsection (((ii) and 
(iii))) must be reduced proportionately: 

(i) Four million four hundred fifty-
five thousand dollars; 

(ii) Two million dollars to new 
integrated, evidence-based psychiatry 
residency program slots that did not 
receive state funding prior to 2016, at 
the integrated psychiatry residency 
program at the University of Washington; 
and 

(iii) Four million one hundred thousand 
dollars to new family medicine residency 
program slots that did not receive state 
funding prior to 2016, as directed through 
the family medicine residency network at 
the University of Washington, for slots 
where residents are employed by hospitals; 

(b) Harborview medical center: Ten 
million two hundred sixty thousand dollars 
in each state fiscal year ((2016 through 
2019)) 2018 through 2021, except if the 
full amount of the payments required under 
RCW 74.60.120 and 74.60.130 cannot be 
distributed in a given fiscal year, the 
amounts in this subsection must be reduced 
proportionately; 

(c) All other certified public 
expenditure hospitals: Six million three 
hundred forty-five thousand dollars in 
each state fiscal year ((2016 through 
2019)) 2018 through 2021, except if the 
full amount of the payments required under 
RCW 74.60.120 and 74.60.130 cannot be 
distributed in a given fiscal year, the 
amounts in this subsection  must be 
reduced proportionately. The amount of 
payments to individual hospitals under 
this subsection must be determined using 
a methodology that provides each hospital 
with a proportional allocation of the 
group's total amount of medicaid and state 
children's health insurance program 
payments determined from claims and 
encounter data using the same general 
methodology set forth in RCW 74.60.120 (3) 
and (4). 

(2) Payments must be made quarterly, 
before the end of each quarter, taking the 
total disbursement amount and dividing by 
four to calculate the quarterly amount. 
The authority shall provide a quarterly 
report of such payments to the Washington 
state hospital association. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 74.60.100 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

In each fiscal year commencing upon 
satisfaction of the conditions in RCW 
74.60.150(1), the authority shall make 
access payments to critical access 
hospitals that do not qualify for or 
receive a small rural disproportionate 
share hospital payment in a given fiscal 
year in the total amount of ((seven 
hundred)) two million thirty-eight 
thousand dollars from the fund ((and to 
critical access hospitals that receive 
disproportionate share payments in the 
total amount of one million three hundred 
thirty-six thousand dollars)). The amount 
of payments to individual hospitals under 
this section must be determined using a 
methodology that provides each hospital 
with a proportional allocation of the 
group's total amount of medicaid and state 
children's health insurance program 
payments determined from claims and 
encounter data using the same general 
methodology set forth in RCW 74.60.120 (3) 
and (4). Payments must be made after the 
authority determines a hospital's payments 
under RCW 74.60.110. These payments shall 
be in addition to any other amount payable 
with respect to services provided by 
critical access hospitals and shall not 
reduce any other payments to critical 
access hospitals. The authority shall 
provide a report of such payments to the 
Washington state hospital association 
within thirty days after payments are 
made. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 74.60.120 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 7 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) In each state fiscal year, 
commencing upon satisfaction of the 
applicable conditions in RCW 74.60.150(1), 
the authority shall make supplemental 
payments directly to Washington hospitals, 
separately for inpatient and outpatient 
fee-for-service medicaid services, as 
follows unless there are federal 
restrictions on doing so. If there are 
federal restrictions, to the extent 
allowed, funds that cannot be paid under 
(a) of this subsection, should be paid 
under (b) of this subsection, and funds 
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that cannot be paid under (b) of this 
subsection, shall be paid under (a) of 
this subsection: 

(a) For inpatient fee-for-service 
payments for prospective payment hospitals 
other than psychiatric or rehabilitation 
hospitals, twenty-nine million one hundred 
sixty-two thousand five hundred dollars 
per state fiscal year plus federal 
matching funds; 

(b) For outpatient fee-for-service 
payments for prospective payment hospitals 
other than psychiatric or rehabilitation 
hospitals, thirty million dollars per 
state fiscal year plus federal matching 
funds; 

(c) For inpatient fee-for-service 
payments for psychiatric hospitals, eight 
hundred seventy-five thousand dollars per 
state fiscal year plus federal matching 
funds; 

(d) For inpatient fee-for-service 
payments for rehabilitation hospitals, two 
hundred twenty-five thousand dollars per 
state fiscal year plus federal matching 
funds; 

(e) For inpatient fee-for-service 
payments for border hospitals, two hundred 
fifty thousand dollars per state fiscal 
year plus federal matching funds; and 

(f) For outpatient fee-for-service 
payments for border hospitals, two hundred 
fifty thousand dollars per state fiscal 
year plus federal matching funds. 

(2) If the amount of inpatient or 
outpatient payments under subsection (1) 
of this section, when combined with 
federal matching funds, exceeds the upper 
payment limit, payments to each category 
of hospital must be reduced 
proportionately to a level where the total 
payment amount is consistent with the 
upper payment limit. Funds under this 
chapter unable to be paid to hospitals 
under this section because of the upper 
payment limit must be paid to managed care 
organizations under RCW 74.60.130, subject 
to the limitations in this chapter. 

(3) The amount of such fee-for-service 
inpatient payments to individual hospitals 
within each of the categories identified 
in subsection (1)(a), (c), (d), and (e) of 
this section must be determined by: 

(a) ((Applying the medicaid fee-for-
service rates in effect on July 1, 2009, 
without regard to the increases required 
by chapter 30, Laws of 2010 1st sp. sess. 
to each hospital's inpatient fee-for-

services claims and medicaid managed care 
encounter data for)) Totaling the 
inpatient fee-for-service claims payments 
and inpatient managed care encounter rate 
payments for each hospital during the base 
year; 

(b) ((Applying the medicaid fee-for-
service rates in effect on July 1, 2009, 
without regard to the increases required 
by chapter 30, Laws of 2010 1st sp. sess. 
to all hospitals' inpatient fee-for-
services claims and medicaid managed care 
encounter data for)) Totaling the 
inpatient fee-for-service claims payments 
and inpatient managed care encounter rate 
payments for all hospitals during the base 
year; and 

(c) Using the amounts calculated under 
(a) and (b) of this subsection to 
determine an individual hospital's 
percentage of the total amount to be 
distributed to each category of hospital. 

(4) The amount of such fee-for-service 
outpatient payments to individual 
hospitals within each of the categories 
identified in subsection (1)(b) and (f) of 
this section must be determined by: 

(a) ((Applying the medicaid fee-for-
service rates in effect on July 1, 2009, 
without regard to the increases required 
by chapter 30, Laws of 2010 1st sp. sess. 
to each hospital's outpatient fee-for-
services claims and medicaid managed care 
encounter data for)) Totaling the 
outpatient fee-for-service claims 
payments and outpatient managed care 
encounter rate payments for each hospital 
during the base year; 

(b) ((Applying the medicaid fee-for-
service rates in effect on July 1, 2009, 
without regard to the increases required 
by chapter 30, Laws of 2010 1st sp. sess. 
to all hospitals' outpatient fee-for-
services claims and medicaid managed care 
encounter data for)) Totaling the 
outpatient fee-for-service claims 
payments and outpatient managed care 
encounter rate payments for all hospitals 
during the base year; and 

(c) Using the amounts calculated under 
(a) and (b) of this subsection to 
determine an individual hospital's 
percentage of the total amount to be 
distributed to each category of hospital. 

(5) Sixty days before the first payment 
in each subsequent fiscal year, the 
authority shall provide each hospital and 
the Washington state hospital association 
with an explanation of how the amounts due 
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to each hospital under this section were 
calculated. 

(6) Payments must be made in quarterly 
installments on or about the last day of 
every quarter. 

(7) A prospective payment system 
hospital commencing operations after 
January 1, 2009, is eligible to receive 
payments in accordance with this section 
after becoming an eligible new prospective 
payment system hospital as defined in RCW 
74.60.010. 

(8) Payments under this section are 
supplemental to all other payments and do 
not reduce any other payments to 
hospitals. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 74.60.130 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) For state fiscal year 2016 and for 
each subsequent fiscal year, commencing 
within thirty days after satisfaction of 
the conditions in RCW 74.60.150(1) and 
subsection (5) of this section, the 
authority shall increase capitation 
payments in a manner consistent with 
federal contracting requirements to 
managed care organizations by an amount at 
least equal to the amount available from 
the fund after deducting disbursements 
authorized by RCW 74.60.020(4) (c) through 
(f) and payments required by RCW 74.60.080 
through 74.60.120. When combined with 
applicable federal matching funds, the 
capitation payment under this subsection 
must be ((no less than ninety-six million 
dollars per state fiscal year plus the 
maximum available amount of federal 
matching funds)) at least three hundred 
sixty million dollars per year. The 
initial payment following satisfaction of 
the conditions in RCW 74.60.150(1) must 
include all amounts due from July 1, 2015, 
to the end of the calendar month during 
which the conditions in RCW 74.60.150(1) 
are satisfied. Subsequent payments shall 
be made monthly. 

(2) Payments to individual managed care 
organizations shall be determined by the 
authority based on each organization's or 
network's enrollment relative to the 
anticipated total enrollment in each 
program for the fiscal year in question, 
the anticipated utilization of hospital 
services by an organization's or network's 
medicaid enrollees, and such other factors 
as are reasonable and appropriate to 
ensure that purposes of this chapter are 
met. 

(3) If the federal government 
determines that total payments to managed 
care organizations under this section 
exceed what is permitted under applicable 
medicaid laws and regulations, payments 
must be reduced to levels that meet such 
requirements, and the balance remaining 
must be applied as provided in RCW 
74.60.050. Further, in the event a managed 
care organization is legally obligated to 
repay amounts distributed to hospitals 
under this section to the state or federal 
government, a managed care organization 
may recoup the amount it is obligated to 
repay under the medicaid program from 
individual hospitals by not more than the 
amount of overpayment each hospital 
received from that managed care 
organization. 

(4) Payments under this section do not 
reduce the amounts that otherwise would be 
paid to managed care organizations: 
PROVIDED, That such payments are 
consistent with actuarial soundness 
certification and enrollment. 

(5) Before making such payments, the 
authority shall require medicaid managed 
care organizations to comply with the 
following requirements: 

(a) All payments to managed care 
organizations under this chapter must be 
expended for hospital services provided by 
Washington hospitals, which for purposes 
of this section includes psychiatric and 
rehabilitation hospitals, in a manner 
consistent with the purposes and 
provisions of this chapter, and must be 
equal to all increased capitation payments 
under this section received by the 
organization or network, consistent with 
actuarial certification and enrollment, 
less an allowance for any estimated 
premium taxes the organization is required 
to pay under Title 48 RCW associated with 
the payments under this chapter; 

(b) Managed care organizations shall 
expend the increased capitation payments 
under this section in a manner consistent 
with the purposes of this chapter, with 
the initial expenditures to hospitals to 
be made within thirty days of receipt of 
payment from the authority. Subsequent 
expenditures by the managed care plans are 
to be made before the end of the quarter 
in which funds are received from the 
authority; 

(c) Providing that any delegation or 
attempted delegation of an organization's 
or network's obligations under agreements 
with the authority do not relieve the 
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organization or network of its obligations 
under this section and related contract 
provisions. 

(6) No hospital or managed care 
organizations may use the payments under 
this section to gain advantage in 
negotiations. 

(7) No hospital has a claim or cause of 
action against a managed care organization 
for monetary compensation based on the 
amount of payments under subsection (5) of 
this section. 

(8) If funds cannot be used to pay for 
services in accordance with this chapter 
the managed care organization or network 
must return the funds to the authority 
which shall return them to the hospital 
safety net assessment fund. 

Sec. 10.  RCW 74.60.150 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 9 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The assessment, collection, and 
disbursement of funds under this chapter 
shall be conditional upon: 

(a) Final approval by the centers for 
medicare and medicaid services of any 
state plan amendments or waiver requests 
that are necessary in order to implement 
the applicable sections of this chapter 
including, if necessary, waiver of the 
broad-based or uniformity requirements as 
specified under section 1903(w)(3)(E) of 
the federal social security act and 42 
C.F.R. 433.68(e); 

(b) To the extent necessary, amendment 
of contracts between the authority and 
managed care organizations in order to 
implement this chapter; and 

(c) Certification by the office of 
financial management that appropriations 
have been adopted that fully support the 
rates established in this chapter for the 
upcoming fiscal year. 

(2) This chapter does not take effect 
or ceases to be imposed, and any moneys 
remaining in the fund shall be refunded to 
hospitals in proportion to the amounts 
paid by such hospitals, if and to the 
extent that any of the following 
conditions occur: 

(a) The federal department of health 
and human services and a court of 
competent jurisdiction makes a final 
determination, with all appeals exhausted, 
that any element of this chapter, other 
than RCW 74.60.100, cannot be validly 
implemented; 

(b) Funds generated by the assessment 
for payments to prospective payment 
hospitals or managed care organizations 
are determined to be not eligible for 
federal ((match)) matching funds in 
addition to those federal funds that would 
be received without the assessment, or the 
federal government replaces medicaid 
matching funds with a block grant or 
grants; 

(c) Other funding sufficient to 
maintain aggregate payment levels to 
hospitals for inpatient and outpatient 
services covered by medicaid, including 
fee-for-service and managed care, at least 
at the ((levels)) rates the state paid for 
those services on July 1, 2015, as 
adjusted for current enrollment and 
utilization is not appropriated or 
available; 

(d) Payments required by this chapter 
are reduced, except as specifically 
authorized in this chapter, or payments 
are not made in substantial compliance 
with the time frames set forth in this 
chapter; or 

(e) The fund is used as a substitute 
for or to supplant other funds, except as 
authorized by RCW 74.60.020. 

Sec. 11.  RCW 74.60.160 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 10 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The legislature intends to provide 
the hospitals with an opportunity to 
contract with the authority each fiscal 
biennium to protect the hospitals from 
future legislative action during the 
biennium that could result in hospitals 
receiving less from supplemental payments, 
increased managed care payments, 
disproportionate share hospital payments, 
or access payments than the hospitals 
expected to receive in return for the 
assessment based on the biennial 
appropriations and assessment 
legislation. 

(2) Each odd-numbered year after 
enactment of the biennial omnibus 
operating appropriations act, the 
authority shall ((offer to enter into a 
contract or to)) extend ((an)) the 
existing contract for the period of the 
fiscal biennium beginning July 1st with a 
hospital that is required to pay the 
assessment under this chapter or shall 
offer to enter into a contract with any 
hospital subject to this chapter that has 
not previously been a party to a contract 
or whose contract has expired. The 
contract must include the following terms: 
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(a) The authority must agree not to do 
any of the following: 

(i) Increase the assessment from the 
level set by the authority pursuant to 
this chapter on the first day of the 
contract period for reasons other than 
those allowed under RCW 74.60.050(2)(e); 

(ii) Reduce aggregate payment levels to 
hospitals for inpatient and outpatient 
services covered by medicaid, including 
fee-for-service and managed care, 
adjusting for changes in enrollment and 
utilization, from the levels the state 
paid for those services on the first day 
of the contract period; 

(iii) For critical access hospitals 
only, reduce the levels of 
disproportionate share hospital payments 
under RCW 74.60.110 or access payments 
under RCW 74.60.100 for all critical 
access hospitals below the levels 
specified in those sections on the first 
day of the contract period; 

(iv) For prospective payment system, 
psychiatric, and rehabilitation hospitals 
only, reduce the levels of supplemental 
payments under RCW 74.60.120 for all 
prospective payment system hospitals below 
the levels specified in that section on 
the first day of the contract period 
unless the supplemental payments are 
reduced under RCW 74.60.120(2); 

(v) For prospective payment system, 
psychiatric, and rehabilitation hospitals 
only, reduce the increased capitation 
payments to managed care organizations 
under RCW 74.60.130 below the levels 
specified in that section on the first day 
of the contract period unless the managed 
care payments are reduced under RCW 
74.60.130(3); or 

(vi) Except as specified in this 
chapter, use assessment revenues for any 
other purpose than to secure federal 
medicaid matching funds to support 
payments to hospitals for medicaid 
services; and 

(b) As long as payment levels are 
maintained as required under this chapter, 
the hospital must agree not to challenge 
the authority's reduction of hospital 
reimbursement rates to July 1, 2009, 
levels, which results from the elimination 
of assessment supported rate restorations 
and increases, under 42 U.S.C. Sec. 
1396a(a)(30)(a) either through 
administrative appeals or in court during 
the period of the contract. 

(3) If a court finds that the authority 
has breached an agreement with a hospital 
under subsection (2)(a) of this section, 
the authority: 

(a) Must immediately refund any 
assessment payments made subsequent to the 
breach by that hospital upon receipt; and 

(b) May discontinue supplemental 
payments, increased managed care payments, 
disproportionate share hospital payments, 
and access payments made subsequent to the 
breach for the hospital that are required 
under this chapter. 

(4) The remedies provided in this 
section are not exclusive of any other 
remedies and rights that may be available 
to the hospital whether provided in this 
chapter or otherwise in law, equity, or 
statute. 

Sec. 12.  RCW 74.60.901 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 5 s 11 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

This chapter expires July 1, ((2019)) 
2021. 

Sec. 13.  RCW 74.60.902 and 2010 1st 
sp.s. c 30 s 22 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

Upon expiration of chapter 74.60 RCW, 
inpatient and outpatient hospital 
reimbursement rates shall return to a 
((rate structure)) funding level as if the 
four percent medicaid inpatient and 
outpatient rate reductions did not occur 
on July 1, 2009, using the rate structure 
in effect July 1, 2015, or as otherwise 
specified in the ((2013-15)) 2019-2021 
biennial operating appropriations act. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 14.  A new section 
is added to chapter 74.60 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1) The estimated hospital net 
financial benefit under this chapter shall 
be determined by the authority by summing 
the following anticipated hospital 
payments, including all applicable federal 
matching funds, specified in RCW 74.60.090 
for grants to certified public expenditure 
hospitals, RCW 74.60.100 for payments to 
critical access hospitals, RCW 74.60.110 
for payments to small rural 
disproportionate share hospitals, RCW 
74.60.120 for direct supplemental payments 
to hospitals, RCW 74.60.130 for managed 
care capitation payments, RCW 
74.60.020(4)(f) for quality improvement 
incentives, minus the total assessments 
paid by all hospitals under RCW 74.60.030 
for hospital assessments, and minus any 
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taxes paid on RCW 74.60.130 for managed 
care payments. 

(2) If, for any reason including 
reduction or elimination of federal 
matching funds, the estimated hospital net 
financial benefit falls below one hundred 
thirty million dollars in any state fiscal 
year, the office of financial management 
shall direct the authority to modify the 
assessment rates provided for in RCW 
74.60.030, and the office of financial 
management is authorized to direct the 
authority to adjust the amounts disbursed 
from the fund, including disbursements for 
payments under RCW 74.60.020(4)(f) and 
payments to hospitals under RCW 74.60.090 
through 74.60.130 and 74.60.020(4)(g), 
such that the estimated hospital net 
financial benefit is equal to the amount 
disbursed from the fund for use in lieu of 
state general fund payments. Each category 
of adjusted payments to hospitals under 
RCW 74.60.090 through 74.60.130 and 
payments under RCW 74.60.020(4)(g) must 
bear the same relationship to the total of 
such adjusted payments as originally 
provided in this chapter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 15.  This act is 
necessary for the immediate preservation 
of the public peace, health, or safety, or 
support of the state government and its 
existing public institutions, and takes 
effect July 1, 2017." 

Correct the title. 

 
Signed by Representatives Ormsby, Chair; Robinson, 
Vice Chair; Chandler, Ranking Minority Member; 
Stokesbary, Assistant Ranking Minority Member; 
Bergquist; Buys; Cody; Fitzgibbon; Haler; Hansen; 
Harris; Hudgins; Kagi; Lytton; Manweller; Nealey; 
Pettigrew; Sawyer; Schmick; Senn; Springer; Stanford; 
Sullivan; Tharinger; Vick; Volz and Wilcox. 

 
MINORITY recommendation:  Do not pass.  Signed by 
Representatives Condotta and Taylor. 
 
There being no objection,  ENGROSSED 

SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5679 was referred to the 
Committee on Rules 

 
 There being no objection, ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 2200, HOUSE BILL NO. 2202 and 
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL 5815 were placed on the 
second reading calendar. 

 
There being no objection, the House adjourned until 

1:30  p.m., April 18, 2017, the 100th Day of the Regular 
Session. 

 
FRANK CHOPP, Speaker 

BERNARD DEAN, Chief Clerk 
 
 

 




